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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

Monday, April 2, 1951.
Resolved,—That a Special Committee be appointed to consider Bill No. 79, 

An Act respecting Indians; with power to send for persons, papers and records 
and to report from time to time; and that the said Committee consist of 
members to be appointed later, and that Standing Order 65(1) be suspended in 
relation thereto.

Monday, April 2, 1951.
Ordered,—'That Bill No. 79, An Act respecting Indians, be referred to 

the said Committee.

Friday, April 6, 1951.
Ordered,—That the following Members comprise the Special Committee on 

the Indian Act, as provided for in the Resolution passed by the House on 
Monday, April 2nd, last—Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Black (Chateauguay- 
Huntingdon-Laprairie), Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, 
Cauchon, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras, 
Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Nose- 
worthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Valois, 
Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

Thursday, April 12, 1951.
Ordered,—That the said Committee be authorized to sit while the House 

is sitting.
Ordered,—That the quorum of the said Committee be reduced from 14 to IQ 

members.
Ordered,—That the said Committee be empowered to print, from day to day, 

1,000 copies in English and 250 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings 
and evidence, and that Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

Attest.
LEON J. RAYMOND,

Clerk oj the House.
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2 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

REPORT TO THE HOUSE

Thursday, April 12, 1951.
The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act Respect

ing Indians, begs leave to present the following as a

First Report

Your Committee recommends:
1. That it be authorized to sit while the House is sitting.
2. That its quorum be reduced from 14 to 10 members.
3. That it be empowered to print, from day to day, 1,000 copies in English 

and 250 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings and evidence, and that 
Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

All of which is respectfully submitted.
DON F. BROWN,

Chairman.



MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, April 12, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 11 o’clock a.m. this day.

Members Present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue, 
Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauchon, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, 
Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton West and 
Victoria) Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens- 
Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (25).

On motion of Mr. Jutras, seconded by Mr. Hatfield,
Resolved,—That Mr. Brown (Essex West), be Chairman of the Committee.
Mr. Brown took the Chair and thanked the Committee for the honour 

conferred on him.
The Chairman read the Order of Reference.
On motion of Mr. Jutras, seconded by Mr. Hatfield,
Resolved,—That a recommendation be made to the House to reduce the 

quorum from fourteen members to ten members.
On motion of Mr. Boucher,
Resolved,—That permission be sought to print from day to day one thousand 

copies in English and two hundred and fifty copies in French of the minutes of 
proceedings and evidence.

Mr. Whiteside moved,—That the Committee request permission to sit while 
the- House is sitting.

After discussion the motion was adopted on division.
It was agreed that the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration and officials 

of that Department be heard at the next sitting.
Mr. Fulton moved,—That, in addition to other witnesses to be heard, the 

Committee should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates 
on their desires and opinions with respect to Bill No. 79; and that representative 
delegates be chosen after consultation with the Indians of the Maritime region, 
the Quebec and Ontario region, the Prairie region and the British Columbia 
region.

Mr. Applewhaite moved in amendment thereto,—That all the words after 
the word “that” in the first line thereof be struck out and the following 
substituted :

“the question of calling Indian witnesses be considered after the 
Committee has had a report of the conference of February 28, March 1 
and 2, frpm the Minister and officials of the Department, together with 
the records of such conference, if available.”

Mr. Fulton having raised a point of order that the amendment nullified the 
main motion, the Chairman ruled the amendment to be in order.

The question having been put on the said amendment, it was agreed to on 
the following division :
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4 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Bryce, 
Cauchon, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), 
Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens- 
Shelbume), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (19).

Nays: Messrs. Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Harkness, Hatfield. (5)
The question having been put on the main motion, as amended, it was 

agreed to on division.
On motion of Mr. Jutras, at 12.35 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the 

call of the Chair.

Monday, April 16, 1951.
The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 

Indians, met at 11.00 a.m. o’clock this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don F. Brown, 
presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue, 
Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauchon, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Gibson, 
Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Noseworthy, 
Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn, White- 
side, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director, and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, 
Indian Affairs Branch ; Mr. W. Cory, Legal Adviser, Department of Citizenship 
and Immigration.

Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigration, made a 
statement explaining how the representatives were chosen for the conference 
of February 28 to March 3, 1951.

Various representations made to the Department were read into the record.
Mr. Harris read the 1948 report of the Joint Parliamentary Committee 

on Indian Affairs and explained what action had been taken to implement that 
Committee’s recommendations.

At 12.00 noon the Committee recessed for a few minutes. When the 
Committee resumed it was agreed that there be no further such recess.

The Minister completed his preliminary statement.
The question of calling Indian witnesses to present their views was again 

raised.
On motion of Mr. Gibson:
Resolved,—That the Committee proceed to the consideration of the Bill, 

clause by clause.
Clauses 1 to 3 were adopted.
Sub-clause (1) of clause 4 was adopted.
On sub-clause (2) of clause 4
Mr. Charlton moved : That the words “by proclamation” after the word 

may in line 18 be struck out and the following substituted therefor:
“by consent of the band.”

At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Tuesday, April 17, 
at 11.00 a.m.

E. W. INNES, 
Clerk of the Committee.



MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
House of .Commons, 
April 16, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 11.00 a.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman : We will come to order, gentlemen, please. You have each 
been provided with a copy of the original Indian Act, which is being revised. 
May I request that you take very careful care of this publication because it is 
not replaceable. The ones we have here are the only ones that are available of 
the original Act, so please retain your copy.

The bill 79, which has been presented to the House, is also in short supply. 
May I therefore ask that you take good care of the copy that you now have. 
There are a few extra copies but if you would place your name on your copy and 
retain it I think it will be to your advantage later on. It is not thought that we 
could run off another printing for the committee.

Now, this morning we have with us the Honourable Minister of Citizenship 
and Immigration, who has administrative control of the Indian Affairs Branch. 
There was a discussion at the last meeting as to the conference which was held 
in Ottawa between the minister and the representatives of Indian organizations 
throughout Canada. Is it your pleasure now that we hear the minister?

Agreed.
Hon. W. E. Harris: Mr. Chairman, I would like to congratulate the Depart

ment of Indian Affairs on their having on this committee seven or eight members 
who served on the original Indian Affairs Committee. The number is surprisingly 
large. We will have quite a good representation on a similar committee in the 
Senate should this bill get that far and I am quite sure that knowledge so 
obtained by members when they served on the investigating committee will be 
of great help to us in these proceedings. May I congratulate you, sir, on being 
chosen again as chairman and I may say I am quite sure that your knowledge 
of this problem has justified that appointment.

I have looked over the proceedings of the old committee and as you know 
it concluded with certain recommendations. Before we deal with these I think 
it ought to be proper to say that the members of this committee represent about 
a third of the Indians in Canada. The population of the ridings represented on 
this committee runs between forty and fifty thousand out of a total of some 
140,000. I am quite satisfied that the Indians are as adequately represented as 
any group may be on a special committee considering affairs of that group.

The Indian Affairs Committee, as its terms of reference indicate, was a com
mittee to investigate the Indian Act and its administration and to make recom
mendations. Those recommendations were contained in the resolutions which 
came forward in 1946, 1947 and 1948, one of which I could state now, and that 
was the number of Indians employed in this department should be the greatest 
possible having regard to the reasonable requirements of the Civil Service Act. 
I have had a tabulation made of the 1,087 established positions in the Indian 
Affairs Branch. We have 127 Indians which represent something like 11-6 per 
cent, which is also precisely the population ratio with respect to whites in this 
country, so I think you will agree with me that in so far as we can we have been 
carrying out the wishes of the committee.
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6 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

The recommendations of the committee are tabulated in a statement here, 
and if it is the wish of the committee to discuss them first to see what had been 
done, we will proceed that way before we come to a discussion of the conference, 
or as you wish. As a matter of fact, of course, the revision of the Act was based 
on the recommendations of the investigating committee and the records are 
available so that I need not go into them again unless the members wish to. 
What is the pleasure of the committee?

Mr. Blackmore: I think it would be a good thing to have those recom
mendations read into the record.

Mr. Charlton: Are they quite long?
The Chairman : Do you think it would take up too much time to read 

them?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, there are six pages of the final report.
Mr. Applewhaite: If the printing of these proceedings could be done in 

time to get them back again so we could use them while the committee is in 
session they might just be printed, but if it is going to be three weeks before 
we get the printed record of these proceedings, we should get them in some 
other way.

Mr. Gibson: Has the minister any comments to make on the recommen
dations or is it just a question of reading them?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I would attempt to show that we attempted to carry 
out the recommendations or to give reasons why we did not.

The Chairman : Would you like to read them?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Suppose we have them incorporated in the record and 

at a later time we could discuss them before we take up the bill itself.
The Chairman : Is that agreeable?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Then we might come to the statement I made last year 

on the introduction of bill 267. As I pointed out the bill was not perfect and 
there would be continued study of the Indians affairs and amendments would 
be brought forward this session if it was thought desirable to do so. I want 
to repeat that assurance for the future, that not only will this committee make 
amendments to bill 79 but we shall have a few ready ourselves for presentation 
to the committee. I think that the Indian Act should have a continuing study 
so that there will be no longer, as the committee said, a lapse of twenty-odd 
years between committees on Indian affairs.

Some Hon. Members : Hear, hear.
Hon. Mr. Harris: So you can take it that what you do now is done for 

1951 and that we will continue to study the Act. The representations which 
were made with respect to bill 267 were quite extensive. Correspondence was 
heavy and in addition to that, of course, we interviewed a great many of the 
band councils and the Indians themselves. The letters which came in were 
largelv from Indians’ organizations and some white organizations. They were 
all studied, and we have them tabulated in a booklet so that when the appro
priate section of this bill is called I can read you all the objections which were 
made to the similar section in bill 267 and that- might serve as the beginning 
of your discussions, perhaps, on that particular section. Some of them, of course, 
are out of date now because the objections have been incorporated in bill 79. 
As the session approached we thought it would be desirable to have a final 
consultation with the Indians as to the terms of bill 79 as soon as it was 
introduced, and for that purpose we called together 18 Indians and one white 
man for the purpose of discussing the Act after first reading. The persons who 
were called here were invited on the basis, first, of provincial representation,
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secondly, their known activity on behalf of their people and thirdly to give 
adequate representation to other factors having to do with bill 79. I am quite 
sure that we could have doubled the numbers and had a better representation 
but the principle on which we acted was that every known association of 
Indians should be invited to come here, and in addition that there should be 
representations from the larger reserves who were not necessarily affiliated with 
provincial organizations. Now, I am prepared to put on record—I am sorry it 
was not incorporated as an appendix of Hansard, I had thought it was—a list 
of members who were invited and others who came and remained in the con
ference room and offered their opinions from time to time and discussed the 
sections of the bill. There were as a matter of fact 17 Indians in that group who 
had come along with the delegates-in some cases, and others on their own.

The Chairman : You mean apart from the delegates?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Apart from the delegates. The persons who were invited 

can be incorporated in the record, I take it. They were as follows: We might 
take them by provinces:

From British Columbia, William Scow, Esq., Alert Bay, B.C., President, 
Native Brotherhood of British Columbia.

Dr. P. R. Kelly, Cumberland, B.C., Chairman, Legislative Committee of 
Native Brotherhood of British Columbia.

Daniel Manuel, Esq., Merritt, B.C., Chief, Upper Nicola Band, represent
ing the interior Indians of B.C.

Andrew Pauli, Esq., North Vancouver, B.C., President, North American 
Indian Brotherhood.

You will see that we had the two organizations and the one mainly to repre
sent the interior Indians.

From Alberta, we invited the president and secretary of the Indian Associa
tion of Alberta, Mr. James Gladstone, Cardston, Alta., President, Indian Asso
ciation of Alberta, from the Blood1 Indian Reserve, and John Laurie, Esq., 
Calgary, Alta., Secretary, Indian Association of Alberta, a teacher at Calgary, 
a white man, who has been for some years secretary of the association and 
who does most valuable and useful work on behalf of the Indians of that 
province.

From Saskatchewan we invited the representative of the Queen Victoria 
Protective Association from the northern part of the province by the name of 
Thomas Favel, Esq., Poundmaker, Sask., Chief, Poundmaker Band. .

We invited John B. Tootoosis, Esq., Cutknife, Sask., President, Union of 
Saskatchewan Indians, who is the grandson of Chief Poundmaker.

Joseph Dreaver, Esq., Duck Lake, Sask., Chief, Mistawasis Band, who is 
one of the more advanced Indians of that area and who also represents, as I 
recall, Treaty No. 7.

From Manitoba, we invited George Barker, Esq., Hole River, Man., Chief 
Hollow Water Band, who represents Treaty No. 5.

John Thompson, Esq., Pine Falls, Man., President, Indian Association of 
Manitoba.

From Ontario we invited representatives from the Six Nations at Ohsweken 
and they nominated their secretary Arnold C. Moses, Esq., Ohsweken, Ont., 
Secretary, Six Nations Band Council.

We invited Sam Shipman, Esq., Walpole Island, Ont., Chief Walpole Island
Band.

We invited Lawrence Pelletier, Esq., Manitowaning, Ont., who represents 
the Indians of the Manitoulin Island Unceded Band, and Gus Mainville, Esq., 
from Fort Frances, Ont., President to represent the Indians covered by Grand 
Council Treaty No. 3.
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We might have had greater representation from Ontario but we did cover 
all the areas and we think it was adequate representation.

From Quebec we invited a representative from the Caughnawaga Reserve 
and they nominated someone who eventually could not come and a gentleman 
by the name of Joseph Beauvais, Esq., Caughnawaga, Que., came, a Councillor 
of the Caughnawaga Band Council.

We also invited Thomas Gideon, Esq., from Restigouche, Que., Chief, 
Restigouche Band.

From the Maritimes we invited Stephen Knockwood, Esq., Micmac, N.S., 
who is Chief of the Shubenacadie Band.

I should say I omitted Gilbert Faries, Esq., from Moose Factory, Ont., 
Chief, Moose Factory Band, who is a veteran of the late war and represents the 
Indians of Treaty No. 9.

Now, wTe did have representation from all but three of the treaties, those 
being the northern parts of the Yukon and so one where we could not get ade
quate representation. We also balanced our delegations so that there wrould be 
a proper denominational representation in discussing school questions. There 
were 9 Indian Protestant delegates and nine Indian Roman Catholic delegates. 
We think, as I said, these persons did adequately represent the persons they 
were sent here to represent. Every one of them had appeared before the 
Indian Affairs Committee in the years 1946 to 1948 and were familiar with what 
they wanted at that time and wrhat they were trying to obtain in the meantime.

With them we went through Bill 79 section by section. I, along with the 
deputy minister, read every word in that bill to them and paused at the end 
of each subsection, and, if there were no discussions, proceeded. If there was 
discussion we continued until the discussion was ended. Results are those which 
have been set out in the appendix to Hansard of some weeks ago in which we 
have listed the objections or discussions on every section and have pointed out 
the result overall, the overall results being that, of 124 sections, 103 were 
unanimously supported, 15 more sections had some opposition but not a majority 
opposition and only six sections were opposed by the majority and of these two 
were unanimously opposed.

In the course of the discussion I promised the Indians that I wrould bring to 
the attention of this committee and the House their statements, their objections, 
and that I w’ould indeed argue on occasion as they would expect me to argue 
their case. I am prepared to do that when we come to the proper section.

Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if the chairman could give us the date of the 
Hansard referred to.

The Chairman : It was the second reading of the bill.
Mr. Applewhaite: March 16th.
The Chairman: We have here a summary of the proceedings of the confer

ence with the minister. The conference was held from February 28th to March 
3rd. If it is your pleasure we will now have the summary distributed so that the 
members will have it for their own use.

Agreed.
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There is affixed to this report of the conference Schedule 

A, giving the names of those who have attended, such as I have indicated, and 
Schedule B being a list of the sections by numbers which wrere approved or had 
objections to or were unanimously approved. They will be ready reference for 
our work.

There wras some discussion as to whether this should be an annual event or 
whether we would invite these persons to attend that frequently before the 
Minister of the Department. I suggested to them that it would be desirable to
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have a reasonable time to work out the provisions in the Act and I said I should 
think that two years would represent a reasonable period and that I doubted if 
any further conference would be held until that time had elapsed. I assured 
them that in the meantime if they had complaints they had only to write to me 
and the matter would be attended to and that at the expiration of some period 
such as that we would reconvene the conference for the further consideration of 
the terms of the bill.

Now, a few statistics about the arguments. We sometimes meet the argu
ment with respect to the bill, that the minister’s authority or the authority of 
the Governor in Council is too extensive. That is a matter of opinion which the 
committee will want to consider, but for your information under the Indian Act 
the minister is stated to have power in seventy-eight different cases. Under 
bill 267 that was cut down to fifty-eight. The powers of the Governor in Council 
under the Indian Act were thirty-nine in number. They were cut down to thirty- 
three in bill 267 and to twenty-six in bill 79 so that we are, I hope, making an 
improvement in that respect. There is one representation that I should put on 
the record now carrying out that promise I made and I would like to read it. 
This is from the Six Nations Iroquois Confederacy in tho form of a letter to me 
dated April 10, 1951.

SIX NATIONS “IROQUOIS” CONFEDERACY 
GRAND RIVER COUNTRY

Ohsweken, Ontario, April 10, 1951.
Hon. W. E. Harris,
Minister of Citizenship and Immigration,
Ottawa, Ontario.
Hon. Sir:

Herewith please find enclosed copy of letter to Secretary of State Bradley.
The Confederacy of the Six Nations, known throughout History, as Allies 

of Great Britain, who existed long before Canada ever became into being, and 
this same Iroquois people have ever proven faithful in all wars for Great 
Britain. And now to be coerced into this shameful legislation which is confisca
tory in every turn and altogether contrary to sacred promises and Treaties.

The Chiefs of the (Iroquois) Confederacy are now more solidified in 
demanding that this Indian Act which was never accepted by the Chiefs, only 
by this small minority, of which has been tutored by the Indian Agent. The 
Confederate Chiefs do not wish to disgrace Canada before the World, since 
we the Iroquois were highly instrumental that this continent is English speaking.

Yours truly,
“ARTHUR ANDERSON”

The letter to the Secretary of State reads as follows:
SIX NATIONS “IROQUOIS” CONFEDERACY 

Grand River Country
Ohsweken, Ontario, April 10, 1951.

Honourable Gordon Bradley,
Secretary of State,
Ottawa, Ontario.
Hon. Sir:

The Confederate Chiefs of the Iroquois Confederacy of the Grand River, 
Canada, by resolution duly passed and approved on April 3rd, 1951.
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Desire to inform the Canadian Government that, the Chiefs together with 
all members of the Confederacy refuse to accept the new Indian Act as having 
the legal authority of Law over the Six Nations.

The Chiefs have never relinquished or surrendered their Sovereignty. That 
they were a Sovereign Nation or people is confirmed by the fact that they 
entered into Treaties with different Nations coming into North America 
from Europe, as the Dutch, the French and the English.

Yours truly,
“ARTHUR ANDERSON” 

Secy, of Confederacy.
A similar representation, I think, was mailed to all the members on behalf 

of the Indians of the Oka, Saint Regis, and Caughnawaga group who belong 
to the Six Nations Confederacy. That representation is dated September 10, 
I believe it was, although it did not come in the mail until November and I 
think we ought to include a copy of it in the records and I will have that done 
with your approval.

Agreed.
April 10, 1951.

To the Members of The Parliament of Canada,
Ottawa, Ontario.
Gentlemen :

We are chiefs of the St. Regis tribe of Indians who acknowledge the Six 
Nations Confederacy as the true and lawful government for our people. We 
wish to again express our position in regard to the proposed revision of the 
Indian Act. We have written to the Government before we have sent delegates 
before the Joint Committee hearings and various departments of the Government 
in protest to any legislation tvhich would have bad purposes and bad results.

We wish to assure this Parliament that we who have been miscalled 
hereditary chiefs are not just a few dissatisfied, fanatic reactionaries as we have 
been called in the press, our opinion, presented here, are the opinions of a large 
majority of our people. It is hard for us to prove this claim, if you should doubt 
our word, but please consider that we live on the reservation with our people, 
as one of them, we can talk with our people in our own language and we know 
what they think. We are not paid by the Government nor by anyone else for 
our services and are not afraid to speak the truth.

We have stated our position before. We have been answered by a sweeping 
statement that while we live in Canada we must obey Canadian laws. We 
challenge the Government of Canada to show to the satisfaction of an unbiased 
tribunal that we live in Canada. We can point to the absolute title that we 
have enjoyed over our lands from time immemorial. We have found no event 
in our history where a transfer of title was legally made. We have learned that 
you can take possession of our lands if we give them to you, or if you conquer 
us in battle, or if you buy them from us. None of these have you ever done. 
No, the lands remaining to us are ours alone. How then can you make laws 
for lands not your own?

And how can we be true Canadians and still be under an Indian Act no 
matter how progressive? The very law that calls us Canadians differentiates 
between us and the rest of Canadian subjects. We have been dominated by a 
larger government against our will. Where a people must obey laws enforced 
by officials who are not responsible to the people for the way they handle their 
office, there is a great unrest, discontent, and the seeds of social downfall. The 
nation who forces its laws upon an unwilling people will lose face in its relations 
with other nations and such evils will surely be found out.
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The Royal Proclamation of 1763 and General Gage’s Judgment were the 
law of the land at the time of Governor Simcoe: Many of this governor’s letters 
expound the principle of Indian independence. When did we lose the independ
ence that we had then? How did the control over our own affairs pass out of 
our hands? We have bitter memories of that day in 1899 when a puppet govern
ment was introduced on our reservation. Some of our people still live who saw 
the arrest of our chiefs, the council presided over by armed government men, 
and the shooting down of one of our men when he demanded the release of our 
old chiefs. The bitterness engendered then has not been favorable to a ready 
acceptance of a law-from-outside. It is an established concept that governments 
should derive their just powers from the consent of the governed.

Let us recommend rather a plan whereby your national honour may be saved 
and at the same time have the co-operation and participation of the Indians. 
We realize that it would not be right for us to reject entirely a matter which 
may have for its purpose the betterment of the Indians but which has the 
unchangeable opposition of the majority of the Indians. We think these are 
more acceptable to our people.

1. Selection of the Indian Agent should be in the hands of the Indian and 
should be responsible to the Indians for the way he handles his office.

2. Recognize the Indian “Life Chiefs” supporters as being a legitimate 
political party on the reservation. By proving that they have popular support, 
they are to be returned to their former position.

3. Make a study of treaty obligations with a view to working out a pro
gram for fulfilling the letter and spirit of such treaties and for distribution of 
such information gained among the various agencies of the government, for their 
guidance in performing their duties among Indians.

We pray that the foregoing statement will find the honoured members of 
Parliament ready to respond with kindness and mercy, and above all, justice.

Life Chief Moses Thompson St. Regis,
P.O. Glen Walter, Ont.

Caughnawaga Reserve, 
Province of Quebec, 
September 9, 1950.

To The Honourable Members of the Senate and House of Commons:
We, the Councillors and Life Chiefs of Caughnawaga, St. Regis and Oka 

Reserves duly assembled on this 9th day of September in the Year of Our Lord 
1950, at a Grand Council to discuss the Merits of the proposed new “Indian 
Act” have found that a large number of the clauses are detrimental to the best 
interests of the Indians.

Since the old saying still holds good—“One bad apple in a barrel will 
eventually spoil all the rest if it is not removed in time”—we hereby register 
our protest that we cannot accept the bill, as it is an entirely negative one and 
apparently designed to govern an inferior and subordinate people and to keep 
them inferior and subordinate. It also tends to destroy the racial identity of the 
Indian and submerge it out of sight.

If this bill be passed in its present form, the new Indian Act will be the 
most bureaucratic and dictatorial legislation ever imposed on mankind.

The Honourable Mr. Walter Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion. stated June 21 last that the Indian policy is the integration of the 
Indians. We protest against this policy of Mr. Harris, as it is our desire to 
remain Indians today and in the future. We are not ashamed but proud of
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being Indians. You would place us in the position where we would have no 
equality under the law but would be at the beck and call and under the control 
of your officials on the Reserves.

We trust you will never let it be said that the Parliament of Canada 
passed an Act condemning the whole Indian population of Canada to dictator
ship by forcing upon them citizenship whether they want it or not, with no 
choice as to which Government they shall belong.

We Indians do not wish to become Citizens of your Government or any 
other Government; we are loyal to our Indian form of Government, and we 
want to be free to enjoy our liberty as guaranteed to us by our Great Con
stitution of the Six Nations.

We therefore once again demand the restoration of our primordial rights, 
the honouring and fulfilment of Treaty obligations, and the recognition of our 
right to exist as a Sovereign Nation by virtue of our Treaties.

We would ask you kindly to take this opportunity to study and see for 
yourselves the Treaties and Rights of the Six Nations to exist as a Nation, 
and also to study our Brief on file in the records of the Joint Committee. Your 
co-operation and aid towards the abolition of the bill creating the new Indian 
Act, which includes the Indians of the Six Nations, will be greatly appreciated. 
We sincerely hope you will realize that to us Six Nations Indians, there can be 
only one Government for us—“The Six Nations Government”—forever.

Let us live in peace, recognize our Rights and form of Government as 
provided in Treaties. Take your Officials and Police Force off our Reservqs, 
and let us take over the Government and Policing, in which event you will be 
in a position to say you have given us Equality.

By virtue of our Treaties, we demand of the Government of Canada the 
proper adjustment of Treaty obligations and the recognition of our privileges 
and rights as a Sovereign Nation capable of governing and making laws for 
ourselves. In dealing with these treaties between Great Britain and the United 
States, both Great Britain and the United States have acknowledged that the 
Six Nations were an Independent People.

The Supreme Courts of both Countries furthermore recognized those 
Treaties as inviolable.

In the life of Sir Frederick Haldimand, Making Canada Vol. 3, Page 356, 
it is found that the question of the Sovereignty of the Indians was very embar
rassing, inasmuch as it would have been impossible under any interpretation 
of the laws of the Nations for Great Britain or the United States to establish 
a prerogative in themselves to enforce the Laws of the White Man upon the 
owners of this Country. To make this admission still stronger, that article was 
amplified by amendment of 1796—Mallory Page 607, which provided that no 
treaty already made or to be made with another Nation or with any other 
Indian Tribe should be construed as denying those Tribal Rights.

We cannot and will never approve of the Bill for a new Indian Act by 
virtue of the existing Treaties enumerated herein:

1. Treaty of Peace and Friendship, 1784: In this Treaty will be found 
the statement that Indians are not Citizens or subjects of any country, but are 
a Nation in themselves.

2. Treaties of 1759 and 1791 : King George III is the absolute Protector 
of the Indians, and it is absolutely forbidden to purchase or molest Indians.

3. Treaty of New York, 1774.
4. Jay Treaty, 1776: No boundary line for Indians as Indians are not 

Citizens of either Canada or the United States.
5. Treaty of 1794 confirms the Sovereignty of the Six Nations.
6. Northwestern-Anglo Treaty, 1873.
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7. Grant of King Louis XIV, 1680.
8. General Gage’s Judgment, 1762.
9. Imperial Proclamation, 1766.
10. Royal Proclamation, 7th October, 1763.
11. Treaty of Ghent, Article 9, to cease hostilities and to restore to the 

Indians their possessions, rights and privileges—not complied with.
12. Treaty of 1754.
We look to you to safeguard our interests and not treat us as you have in 

the past.
SIGNED IN COUNCIL IN THE PRESENCE OF THE BANDS

IN COUNCIL
Peter Mitchell,
Dominic Cook,
Peter White,
James Jacobs,
Peter David,
Joe Mitchell,
Moses Thompson,
John C. Jacobs,
Life Chiefs of St. Regis.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think I have covered all the general material and the 
minister and the officials of the department are available now to, I presume, 
explain the bill and to refer to the representations which have been made with 
respect to it as we come to each section in turn.

The Chairman : I thank you very much, Mr. Minister. We appreciate 
vour coming here and giving us this preamble.

Mr. Simmons: Mr. Chairman, could we know the reasons why there were 
no delegates invited from the Yukon or Northwest Territories while practically 
all of the other provinces were represented?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The reason was that no one from there had taken part 
before in the proceedings of the special committee and we thought, in no way 
slighting the Indians of the Northwest Territories, it would be better to have 
those persons who had made a study of this problem before rather than have 
a great many who could not contribute much to the conference. I should add 
some of the gentlemen who were there have been before the government for 
upwards of thirty years now and have a wide knowledge of this problem and 
we did want to get persons who could discuss the subject with wide knowledge.

Mr. Charlton : This morning, are we not going to consider the proceedings 
and recommendations of the past committees?

The Chairman : Is the intention to proceed with the recommendations this 
morning?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is a question of convenience to the committee. It is 
desirable to know what the recommendation was. We can either read it now or 
incorporate it in the proceedings and when it is available in that form we can go 
over it.

The Chairman : I thought we had discussed it before and we agreed that it 
was to be put in the minutes. Whatever your pleasure is, please indicate.

Mr. Blackmore: All things being considered, I fancy it would be better to 
read it now so we will have it before us.

The Chairman: Is that agreeable to the committee?
Carried.

Mike T. Montour,
John Woodland,
Constant Albany,
Joe Martin,
Eddie Delaronde,
John Diabo,
Matthew Lazare, 
Caughnawaga Life Chiefs.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : By way or explanation, the 1946 and 1947 recommenda
tions were in many cases administrative recommendations and were carried out 
during those years so that when the 1948 committee met to make its final report 
it incorporated in the report some remnants of the previous recommendations 
of 1946 and 1947 which they thought were still a matter of concern. If we take 
the 1948 report—the long one and most carefully considered one—we will 
probably cover all the factors contained in the previous recommendation. This 
is known as “Recommendations of the Special Joint Committee of the Senate 
and House of Commons.” This is the fourth report dated June 22, 1948 and it 
begins as follows:

Many anachronisms, anomalies, contradictions and divergencies were 
found in the Act.

Your committee deems it advisable that, with few exceptions, all 
sections of the Act be either repealed or amended. The Law Officers of 
the Crown would, of course, need to make other necessary and con
sequential revisions and rearrangements of the Act which, when thus 
revised, should be presented to Parliament as soon as possible, but not 
later than the next session.

Your Committee recommends that immediately Parliament next 
reassembles a Special Joint Committee be constituted with powers simi
lar to those granted your Committee on 9th February last and that 
there be referred to the said Special Committee the draft Bill to revise 
the Indian Act presently before the Law Officers of the Crown.

That was not carried out because, as you will recall, while there had been 
work in private in the committee on the draft bill the 1949 general election 
intervened and we found ourselves forced to postpone this until 1950 and to 
proceed with the revision of the Act.

All proposed revisions are designed to make possible the gradual 
transition of Indians from wardship to citizenship and to help them to 
advance themselves.

In order to achieve these objectives, your Committee recommends, 
in addition to other recommendations hereinafter set out,

(a) That the revised Act contain provisions to protect from injustice and 
exploitation such Indians as are not sufficiently advanced to manage 
their own affairs;

Now it is true that in the new Act there are some extended provisions for 
self-government and self-sufficiency of the Indian yet, having in mind this 
recommendation, we have retained control of matters so that backward Indians 
should have the continued protection and management of his affairs.

(b) That Indian women of the full age of 21 years be granted the right 
to vote for the purpose of electing Band Councillors and at such other 
times as the members of the band are required to decide a matter by 
voting thereon ;

We have carried that out and it is in the bill.
(c) That greater responsibility and more progressive measures of self- 

government of Reserve and Band affairs be granted to Band Councils, 
to assume and carry out such responsibilities;

As I said before we have extended those privileges and we will point them 
out in due course. They are largely contained in sections 64, 66, 81 and 82.

fd) That financial assistance be granted to Band Councils to enable them 
to undertake, under proper supervision, projects for the physical and 
economic betterment of the Band members;
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This, as I take it, has to do with projects which would be to the advantage 
of the band council. We have been working on a revision of our regulations 
with respect to the revolving loan fund of $350,000, which is set out in one of 
the sections of the bill. We believe the recommendation is wise and if we can 
loan the money to band councils for what under other circumstances would be 
municipal purposes, it would be to the advantage of the band. We propose 
to embark upon that policy as soon as this is passed.

(e) That such Reserves as become sufficiently advanced be then recom
mended for incorporation within the terms of the Municipal Acts of 
the province in which they are situate ;

It was, I believe, the opinion of the committee that ultimately Indian 
reserves would be incorporated as municipalities and take their place not under 
the federal government but under the provincial governments in those cases. 
There have been efforts along that line and in particular there is one band which 
has indicated a desire to have this proceeding with respect to it, and the matter 
is being pursued now.

There is no provision in the bill for this particular recommendation because 
the law officers of the Crown felt that you could not make reference in the 
Indian Act to the municipal incorporation of an Indian band in that being a 
municipal matter it would be between the band and the provincial govern
ment. The parliament of Canada cannot legislate upon it because it would 
thereby invade the provincial field.

(j) That the offence and penalty sections of the Indian Act be made 
equitable and brought into conformity with similar sections in the 
Criminal Code or other statutes ;

All penalty sections have been studied and revised—in fact a good many 
have been eliminated—and we think they are equitable and just in every case.

(g) That the Indians be accorded the same rights and be liable to the 
same penalties as others with regard to the consumption of intoxicating 
beverages on licensed premises, but there shall be no manufacture, 
sale or consumption, in or on a reserve, of ‘intoxicants’ within the 
meaning of the Indian Act;

We interpreted this to mean, as the committee recommended, that Indians 
might be free to drink in public places—that is beer parlours and cocktail 
lounges where they are in existence in the various provinces.

That has been carried out in sections 94 to 96 of the bill with one important 
proviso—that this can only occur at the request of the lieutenant governor in 
council in such province. As you will see, when we come to those sections, 
there is a very divided opinion among the Indians on those sections.

{h) That it be the duty and responsibility of all officials dealing with 
Indians to assist them to attain the full rights and to assume the 
responsibilities of Canadian citizenship.

We agree with that. It is a matter of administrative practice and instruc
tions have been given to that effect.

Your Committee was given “authority to investigate and report upon 
Indian administration in general” and, in particular, certain other 
matters, viz:—

1. Treaty Rights and Obligations
Your Committee recommends that a Commission in the nature of a 

Claims Commission be set up, with the least possible delay, to inquire 
into the terms of all Indian treaties in order to discover and determine,

84018—2
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definitely and finally, such rights and obligations as are therein involved 
and, further, to assess and settle finally and in a just and equitable manner 
all claims or grievances which have arisen thereunder. s

As I pointed out on second reading of the bill we have not accepted this 
recommendation. There are several reasons. The most important from my 
personal standpoint is that in this matter there should be some initiative by the 
Indian. It would seem that if he has a right which he feels is being abrogated 
it is the Indians who should protest, and we should not take the position of 
advocating protest unless it is justified.

For example, and I know this will be the subject of discussion later on and 
this is very general, there are Indians in the western provinces who arc quite 
certain their treaty rights have been abrogated respecting game laws and yet, 
having in mind certain advantages that would obtain by conservation methods 
or assistance by dominion and provincial governments, they are not necessarily 
protesting against the loss of certain rights because they are compensated for 
them. That is why we think it should be the Indian who makes the decision 
of determining whether or not he should have a claim.

We also found the difficulty that faced an Indian or band council in enforcing 
their rights was largely one of money. The difficulty was further enhanced by 
the fact the band council cannot use its moneys to finance a lawsuit and they 
take up collections among the members to see that one who commences an action 
should have fees and expenses. We have provided in the bill an omnibus clause 
whereby the band council can spend its moneys for anything that will be in the 
interests and for the benefit of the band. That clause, which was not in the 
old Act, may permit the expenditure of band funds for lawsuits, should they 
be for the purpose of enforcing rights the band feels are being abrogated.

I know there is an opinion on the other side, and the committee recom
mended we should appoint something in the nature of a claims commission and 
invite witnesses to argue before it whether this or that treaty had been violated, 
and make an effort to assess damages and so on. However, we have courts in 
Canada for that purpose and our courts are specially trained to make decisions 
with respect to legal points and the assessment of damages should they be 
called for.

Under those conditions we feel the Indian should be encouraged to sue the 
government if he feels he has been ill treated but that he should sue the govern
ment through the normal courts, because it is our desire that he should become 
acquainted with all our practices, even that of having lawsuits, and he should 
integrate himself into our community at least to that extent.

2. Band Membership
To replace the definition of “Indian” which has been statutory since 

1876, there must be a new definition more in accord with present condi
tions. Parliament annually votes moneys to promote the welfare of 
Indians. This money should not be spent for the benefit of persons who 
are not legally members of an Indian Band.

Your Committee believes that a new definition of “Indian” and the 
amendment of those sections of the Act which deals with Band Member
ship would obviate many problems.

Your Committee recommends that, in the meantime, the Indian 
Affairs Branch should undertake the revision of existing Band Member
ship lists.

We have done that. We have provided in sections 6 to 15 of the bill that 
there should be a new definition of “Indian” and that there should be a rather 
careful means of appeal from any decisions which have been made. We provide 
that band lists, which have been in the course of preparation since this recom-
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mendation and which are now practically complete, should be posted in the 
band council building or in the usual places where the band assembles, and that 
that list should be on display for a period of six months during which time 
appeals can be taken by any member of the band or band council to add names 
to the list or delete names from it.

The decision is made by the registrar who will be one of the officials from 
the department and within three months after that, an aggrieved person or the 
band council may take appeal from his decision to a judge of the county or 
district court—presumably the one nearest to the band headquarters, but not 
necessarily so, e.g., should there happen to be a vacancy in that appointment.

In this way in the course of another year or something like that we will 
have for the first time a more or less complete list of Indians. In so far as the 
lists are confirmed they will not then be subject to change except for fraud and 
of course there will be continuing additions and deletions by reasons of marriage, 
death, and things of that sort.

3. Liability of Indians to Pay Taxes.
Your Committee recommends the clarification of those sections of the 

Act which deal with the exemption from taxation of an Indian’s real and 
personal property on a reserve.

Your Committee, however, is of opinion that Indians should continue 
to pay taxes on any income earned by them off, i.e., away from their 
reserve, even though they do reside on or have an interest in a reserve.

Now we have clarified that section dealing with taxation on real and 
personal property but we have continued the law as it is stated here—that is 
that the Indian should continue to pay taxes on his earnings off the reserve. 
That section is 86. It does not cut down any of the rights the Indian was sup
posed to have under the old Indian Act; it continues them as they were—which 
has been a disappointment to the Indians. They feel they are entitled to a 
greater exemption than they now have.

4. Enfranchisement of Indians both Voluntary and Involuntary.
Revised Indian Act should, in the opinion of your Committee, contain 

provisions to clarify the present rules and regulations regarding enfran
chisement.

We have redrafted both the voluntary and the involuntary enfranchisement 
sections and they contain some new provisions which I think the committee will 
be interested in—you may or may not agree with them.

5. Eligibility of Indians to Vote at Dominion Elections.
As part of the education and preparation of the Indian to assume his 

place in the Canadian body politic, your Committee recommended, on 
May 6 last, that ‘voting privileges for the purpose of Dominion elections 
be granted to Indians on the same status as electors in urban centres’. 
This is a matter which, in the opinion of your Committee should be referred 
to a special committee on the Dominion Elections Act, with a view to 
early implementation of the recommendation.

It is realized that many Indians are not anxious to have or to use the 
franchise, under the misapprehension that, if they do exercise it, they will 
lose what they considered their rights and privileges.

Many Indians who do not have the right to vote at Dominion 
elections do pay taxes on income earned away from the reserve, together 
with sales tax, gasoline tax, excise tax, et cetera. This is taxation without 
representation.
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It is the opinion of your Committee that it would encourage Indians, 
particularly the younger ones, to interest themselves in public affairs, if 
they were given the privilege already recommended. Your Committee 
is further of the opinion that the public generally would be given a better 
appreciation of Indians affairs.

We have carried that recommendation out by providing that the Indian 
may vote as it states here with the same status as electors in urban centres. The 
committee may not agree with that. They may not have in mind the waiver of 
taxation exemption for personal property which have stipulated for in the 
Dominion Election Act, but we took it that Indians should not be in a preferred 
position over a white man in voting and we have so provided. We have also 
provided as we have said here, for Indians who do not want to vote because they 
fear they will lose their privileges and rights. The vote is fully voluntary and 
if an Indian feels he might lose some privileges and rights he need not vote. I 
have more than once stated that there is nothing in the Dominion Elections Act 
which would take away from him any rights other than those granted by the 
Indian Act with respect to taxation exemption.

I have no doubt though, that members of the committee will have received 
representations that the tax exemption privileges are a matter of treaty rights. 
We are not of that opinion. The tax exemption privileges are conferred by the 
Indian Act, a statute, and not a treaty. There is this qualification. The Indians 
of British Columbia assert that because of section 13 of the terms of union 
whereby British Columbia entered Confederation with Canada there is a pro
vision which states they were entitled to treatment not less favourable to that 
accorded to them before Confederation. They allege that section does confer 
tax exemption upon them because they had tax exemption prior to Confederation. 
There may be something in that claim. They are now proceeding with an action 
to assert that right and if they are successful it is possible that we will have one 
part of our Indian population with greater rights than another, but of course, 
these things work out. In the meantime we have decided that an Indian may 
vote if he signs a waiver of personal property taxation exemption.

6. Encroachment of White Persons on Indian Reserves.
Your Committee recommends that the revised Act contain provisions 

to prevent persons other than Indians from trespassing upon or frequent
ing Indian reserves for improper purposes.

That has been carried forward in the bill—I have forgotten at the moment 
what the section is.

7. Operation of Indian Schools.
Your Committee recommends the revision of those sections of the 

Act which pertain to education, in order to prepare Indian children to 
takes their place as citizens.

Your Committee, therefore, recommends that wherever and when
ever possible Indian children should be educated in association with other 
children.

The committee understand of course that this provision was one which all 
depended upon the good will of the municipal school boards and provincial 
legislatures. There has been a remarkable increase in the number of Indians 
attending non-Indian schools since that time. We have not received any 
serious objection to .that being done in any case where we have approached a 
school board. Some of them have turned down our requests, it is true, but there 
has not been much, if anything, in the way of discrimination. The requests that 
are refused occasionally are for reasons such as lack of accommodation and 
matters of that kind. We think as time goes on there will be an increase in the 
number of Indians attending public schools and other types of non-Indian schools.
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8. Social and Economic Status of Indians and Their Advancement.
Your committee recommends that the Government consider the 

advisability of granting a pension to aged, blind, or infirm Indians. This 
is in addition to recommendations previously made with regard to the 
social and economic advancement of Indians.

We have, as you know, increased the allowance for aged Indians from $8 
to $25 per month and we have made a census of blind Indians and, in fact, we 
do through the relief item maintain blind and infirm Indians—perhaps not on 
the standard of the old age allowance but at any rate they are reasonably well 
looked after. When we consider the limit of the requirements of these people 
as a result of the census we made we will be in a position to decide what should 
be done for them.

9. Indian Administration in General.
In 1946 and again in 1947 the Joint Committee on the Indian Act 

made recommendations with regard to administrative improvements 
which could be effected without the revision of existing legislation and 
which, when put into effect, would remove some of the causes out of 
which arise grievances and complaints of many Indians.

There are still some ‘administrative improvements’ which your 
Committee deems advisable.

Your Committee, therefore, again recommends that the administra
tion of all aspects of Indian affairs be placed under one ministerial head.

Your Committee reiterates the recommendation made by the 1947 
Joint Committee on the Indian Act, viz:

10. The Director of the Indian Affairs Branch . . . should be named 
a Commissioner who shall have the rank of a Deputy Minister and 
shall have at least two Assistant Commissioners of whom one should 
be a Canadian of Indian descent.

We have continued to try to improve our administrative practices and I am 
quite sure there have been good results in the past three years.

With respect to the recommendation about having a separate ministerial 
head I presume the committee has been responsible for my appointment and I am 
grateful to it for that. The Indian affairs branch is now linked with Immigration 
and Citizenship and we think it is a good combination of branches of depart
ments which cover persons who require assistance of the government to attain 
citizenship, and for that reason I think the committee’s recommendation has 
been carried out.

The further recommendation that the director of Indian affairs have the 
rank of deputy minister has not in fact been carried out to that extent, but 
section 3, I think it is, confers upon the director of Indian affairs certain powers 
of authority which I think will be agreeable to the committee.

Mr. Blackmore: The matters we have taken up until the present time have 
been rather exhausting and I wonder if it will be in order for us to take a short 
recess in which to stretch our legs.

The Chairman : What is the wish of the committee? Would a five minute 
recess be agreeable?

Agreed.
84018—3
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Hon. Mr. Harris:
10. Parliamentary Inquiries:

Since 1867 there have been only two parliamentary inquiries into 
Indian affairs, each of which was very narrow in scope.

I could add that the last one was not narrow in scope.
One in 1930, dealt with Bill No. 14, which contained amendments 

with regard to the adoption of the elective system of Chiefs and Council
lors; the other, in 1926, was a Joint Committee which inquired into the 
claims of the allied Indian tribes of British Columbia.

Your Committee recommends that the rules of the House of Com
mons be amended to provide for the appointment of a Select Standing 
Committee on Indian Affairs.

In the opinion of your Committee such a Committee will be neces
sary for a few sessions at least, to consider and report upon the working 
out of any Indian Act and regulations framed thereunder.

Your Committee considers a lapse of more than 20 years without 
parliamentary investigation too long to permit of that good administration 
of a Branch or Department of Government which deals with such human 
problems as Indian Affairs.

As I said a short while ago, we are in agreement with that recommendation. 
We have not, however, carried out the recommendation for the appointment of 
a select standing committee on Indian affairs. It may be a matter of choice 
for the future but I do think, as I said before, that this Act might have a fair 
trial for a couple of years and a committee might be appointed then and con
sider not only the administration but certainly there will be amendments by 
that time, and then if in the light of that consideration that committee feels 
like recommending a select standing committee it w7ould be a matter for the 
House to decide upon then.

No. 11, Advisory Boards:
Your Committee recommends that the Government consider the 

advisability of appointing such Advisory Boards or Committees as, from 
time to time, are deemed necessary for the carrying out of provisions of 
the Indian Act.

I made a study of the purpose of the recommendation which is contained in 
a number of representations from various organizations. I gathered the inten
tion was to have the assistance of public spirited citizens in smoothing the way 
for the Indian and the community in which he resides for stimulating perhaps 
the arts, sciences, and craftmanship and for acting generally in some kind of 
liaison sphere between the white population and the Indians.

We were not able to conclude that we should do that although we 
undoubtedly require the assistance of others in improving the lot of the 
Indians, but when you consider that to set up an advisory board it must have 
some definite purpose and in doing that it seemed to us that you might con
ceivably run into difficulty in the administration of the Act. After all, the 
board might have powers of decision and you would thereby be transferring to 
them some portion of the administration of the Act. In my correspondence 
with persons who have recommended this board, in more concrete form I 
enquired of them precisely what they thought the board would do and it was 
the opinion of many that they would act as a check or as inspectors, or some
thing of that nature with respect to the Indian agent yid his relation with the 
band. I must be frank in saying that I have rejected those representations on 
what I considered was the best of grounds namely, that the check on the Indian 
agent is with this committee or the House of Commons, that the minister in
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charge of the department is obliged every year to defend the actions of his 
department in parliament and in fact I have suggested somewhat facetiously 
perhaps that the members of the House are paid to act as1 an advisory board 
and as a serious check upon the activities of their servants, and that 1 thought 
that the House of Commons would be continually critical of all forms of adminis
tration and in that way we would have as good a check on the minister and 
his department as can possibly be had.

Now, that may not commend itself to the persons who advocated this and 
they may have had other ideas that I have not described but for the moment at 
least we have not decided on an advisory board. If the committee wants to 
discuss the matter and elaborate on it, I would only be too glad to hear what is 
said.

No. 12. Other Cognate Matters:
There are certain aspects of Indian affairs administration which, 

perforce, require co-operation between Dominion and Provincial officials, 
to bring about the future economic assimilation of Indians into the body 
politic of Canada.

Your Committee, therefore, recommends that the Government con
sider the desirability of placing on the agenda of the next Dominion- 
Provincial Conference, for consideration by the Provinces, the following 
matters:—
(a) Education;
(b) Health and Social Services;
(c) Fur Conservation and Development and Indian traplines;1
(d) Provincial Fish and Game laws;
(e) Provincial liquor legislation;
(f) Validity of marriage solemnized by Indians, on Indian reserves,

according to tribal custom and ritual.
This has not been done, not that we do not agree with the main purpose 

of the recommendation but we do agree that all these matters require continued 
consultation with the provincial governments and we have in fact been in 
consultation with them, but we did not do it formally at the Dominion-Provincial 
Conference because, as a result of the recommendations of the committee there 
has been, I am quite sure, a tendency to decentralize a little the administration 
of Indian Affairs and to find ways and means whereby the provinces and the 
dominion can co-operate to advance the interests of the Indians. There may 
be occasions on which there have been difficulties over some of the subjects 
mentioned here but I think I can state it as a fact that wherever those difficulties 
have arisen and discussions have ensued with the provincial governments there 
has been a genuine desire on their part and on our part to find a solution to the 
particular problem which, while observing the rights of the provinces and 
dominion in each case, will work out to the advantage of the Indian in almost 
every case. We are prepared to discuss that more in detail under each of the 
appropriate sections in the Act.

Your Committee realizes that the matters above enumerated are 
matters which, normally, are dealt with under provincial legislative 
powers. However, it should be possible to arrive at such financial 
arrangements between the Dominion and Provincial governments as might 
bring Indians within the scope of such provincial legislation, in order 
that there be mutual and co-ordinated assistance to facilitate the Indians 
to become, in every respect, citizens proud of Canada and of the provinces 
in which they reside.

I am sorry I did not notice that before but that sums up very well what I have 
to say.

84018—34
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Now, that concludes the 1948 recommendations which, as I said before, 
repeat some of the previous ones that they considered needed emphasis.

The Chairman : You have heard the recommendations made by the previous 
committee and the action taken by the government. Is there any discussion on 
those recommendations at the present time? Shall we proceed with the Act and 
discuss the recommendations and discuss how they have been carried out 
as we go on to various sections of the Act?

Mr. Gibson : I think that is the way we would get the most work done.
Agreed.
Mr. Noseworthy: The main point before the committee on Friday was 

whether or not we should receive Indian representations before the committee, 
but I think the motion adopted on Friday was that we should first hear the 
minister and a report of his conference with the Indians and that the question 
of whether or not we receive Indian representation would be left until after 
we had heard the minister.

Now, is it your purpose to bring that question up at some later time?
The Chairman : Here is the motion : the question of calling Indian witnesses 

will be considered after the committee has had a report on the conference between 
the Indians and the minister and departmental officials together with the records 
of his conference, if available.

The question of hearing Indians is going to be open at all times. If there 
is a desire of the committee to summon any Indians here we will then consider 
the question; but as to holding out a carrot now in front of them that they are 
going to be brought down here, we do not think it is advisable.

Mr. Noseworthy: I had a special request before the committee and I was 
wondering if this would be the opportunity to dispose of it, while the minister 
is here.

The Chairman : The minister will be here every session.
Mr. Noseworthy: I am not anxious to have that settled immediately—
The Chairman: If there is any place in the Act where we think the Indians 

or any other person can be of any assistance to us in coming to a conclusion 
with respect to any section of the Act we will then consider the matter.

Mr. Noseworthy: The only point is this: people have to be called and they 
will have to be given time to get here.

The Chairman: We will not summon them to be here at a time when we 
know they cannot be here.

Mr. Charlton : I would agree with Mr. Noseworthy. It was thoroughly 
understood Friday that we would hear the minister and the report of the meetings 
he had with the Indians. Now, I think, if we vary from that procedure it will 
be against the motion that was presented on Friday.

Mr. Wood : I am of the opinion that we might now decide not to call the 
Indians and then in the future we might want to call them and would have to 
then go against our former decision.

Mr. Noseworthy: I would say one thing, Mr. Chairman, that I will abide 
by the wishes of this committee, but I am not going to serve on this committee 
continually if it is decided that no Indians shall appear before it. I do not 
feel it would be fair to the Indians.

The Chairman : You were not on the committee before, Mr. Noseworthy. 
We have heard, as you know, a great many Indians who have come before us 
here and the records are available for anybody who would like to read them. 
We have heard Indians Jrom coast to coast.
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Mr. Noseworthy: There was a request before the House when the Indians 
were called in that a representative committee of the House should meet the 
Indians at the time the minister and his officials met them but that did not meet 
with the wishes of the minister at the time. Those Indians came before the 
minister and his officials without any opportunity of coming before members 
of the committee and I think now that the committee in session should have the 
right, particularly if members of the committee want certain groups of Indians 
or certain representations from Indians—

The Chairman : I think we can go along with you on that. If we want any 
members of the Indians we are going to have them. That is what I understood 
from the motion.

Mr. Jtjtras: Mr. Chairman, I think it is obvious that the feeling of the 
committee on Friday was definitely to the effect that the great majority did not 
feel that the time was ripe to consider that question yet and for that reason the 
motion was carried that it should be left until a little later. It was not stated on 
Friday it would be Monday or the next sitting, we just agreed to postpone it.

Mr. Noseworthy: That is all right if this question is not sidetracked 
entirely by starting to go over the Act.

The Chairman : As a member of the committee you have the right to bring 
in at any time a motion to hear an Indian on this or any subject.

Mr. Noseworthy: If that is understood, all right.
Mr. Charlton : We agreed on Friday that we should hear the minister and 

a report of his meeting with the Indians before we proceeded to the study of 
the Act. Now, it would be very unfair if we started through the Act now, leaving 
aside a decision whether we were to hear the Indians or not.

The Chairman : What matter would you like to hear the Indians on? 
What section of the Act?

Mr. Charlton: If they are going to be here they should be here while the 
section is under discussion.

The Chairman: Well, it will be necessary for you to make up your mind 
on which section of the Indian Act you would like to hear the Indians.

Mr. Charlton : That is not the point, Mr. Chairman, at all. We passed a 
resolution Friday that this committee hear the minister’s report and before this 
committee would go on from there we should decide whether we would hear 
Indian delegations or not.

The Chairman: He is still here.
Mr. Charlton : Yes, but you were going on to discuss the bill.
Mr. Gibson : Let us get the report in sequence on each clause as we come 

to it and then we will have a better understanding of the whole thing.
The Chairman : I thought the minister was to go over it section by section.
Mr. Applewhaite: I thought the minister was going to bring up these con

sultations on the various sections of the bill in order.
The Chairman : You each have a copy of this report, the report here refers 

to the various sections of the bill.
Mr. Simmons: I think we ought to realize that no group of people in Canada 

have ever been given such an opportunity to express their views as the Indians 
have had in the past few years, and, as the chairman said at the last meeting, 
if it was found necessary to call the Indians in then it would be done and that 
the Indians would be notified and I think it would be agreeable to all the 
members of this committee.
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Mr. Boucher: We agreed on Friday that we would hear the minister and 
the officials and if necessary after we could call the Indians. So far as I am 
concerned we did not find anything that would make it necessary to call the 
Indians.

The Chairman : That is what we are trying to find out—whether it is 
necessary to call the Indians.

Mr. Noseworthy: I gave you on Friday a request from a certain group 
of Indians who requested the privilege of coming before this committee to state 
their points of view.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Those are the Indians from Oka?
Mr. Noseworthy: Yes. I want to know whether those Indians are going 

to come here and whether I can have an approximate time—next week or the 
week after, I do not care.

The Chairman: The Confederacy of Six Nations?
Mr. Noseworthy: Yes. I would like to know whether that request is to 

be granted and I thought the whole question was to be brought up after hearing 
the minister.

The Chairman: We have not finished hearing the minister.
Mr. Noseworthy: Well it is all right with me but I want to know whether 

these people can be permitted to come before the committee and state their 
opposition to the Act—they are opposed to the Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are opposed to any Indian Act. They say the 
Indian Act passed by the parliament of Canada has no effective legal operation 
on their reserve. I have written to those people, and to all who similarly write 
to me, that they have never yet had a judge agree with them in any one of 
their lawsuits and until they do they are wasting their time and my time. But, 
if they are good enough to start with the premise that they are subject to the 
laws of this parliament that would assist us in trying, as others have, to improve 
the legislation and I would be glad to receive them.

Mr. Noseworthy : If we had their side of the story—
The Chairman : We have had it.
Hon. Mr. Harris : It is in the record.
Mr. Noseworthy: The story I get from those Indians is that they are 

exploited every day in the week. Every single one of their treaty rights has 
been abrogated.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps I have the wrong group.
Mr. Noseworthy: The group is at Oka. Today they tell me they cannot 

even cut firewood on their reserves ; that the white people who have taken 
their reserves are living comfortably but they have no means of livelihood. I 
think in fairness to them, we should hear them and I do not agree with that— 
that they should be left outside.

The Chairman : I think if there is any group on which there is an injustice 
being perpetrated we should look into it, but this is not the time and Oka is 
only a few miles up the river.

Mr. Noseworthy: It is all right with me but I would like to know if they 
have the privilege of coming and putting their story before the committee.

The Chairman: I tell you now that we have gone into the Oka matter. 
You can look into the record. However, maybe we should decide whether we 
want the Indian Act revised before we get into discussions on whether the 
Indians want it.

Mr. Applewhaite: We have already decided that.
Mr. Jutras: Let us consider the bill.
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Mr. Charlton: Before you start on the bill I wish you would read the 
resolution passed on Friday. It is my understanding that we were to consider 
the report of the minister at this committee meeting.

The Chairman: The report of the conference and certain data from the 
minister and departmental officials.

Mr. Charlton: You are starting through the bill.
The Chairman: Look at your report. The whole thing, the report, is a 

consideration of the bill. How can you separate one from the other?
Mr. Charlton: If you are going to start through the whole bill—it is my 

understanding if you decide to hear the Indian delegations you will start all over 
again.

Mr. Applewhaitb: I was going to suggest the idea I had in the back of my 
mind is that after hearing the minister on the bill we may go through the bill 
and find 101 sections that we are entirely satisfied with. When we get to 65 or 
66, as examples, the minister may describe what was done at the conference, and 
we may decide that as it looks 66 perhaps does not satisfy us and the Indians 
are not satisfied. All right, then stand 66—that is one on which we will call the 
Indians who are not satisfied. My idea otherwise is if we just call them and 
let them talk about anything under the sun we will have the 1948 committee 
again.

After hearing the minister if we find there are 12 or 24 sections with which 
we are not satisfied and on which the Indians and the department are not in 
agreement, then we can call whatever witnesses we think necessary and restrict 
their evidence to the matters we wrant to hear them on.

Mr. Charlton: That is what I want. The resolution says it is this com
mittee report we are supposed to study and not the bill. As I said before, I am 
willing to abide by the decision the committee made last Friday and hear the 
minister and his officials on the report. This bill is not the report on the meeting 
which the minister had. I am willing to abide by that decision but I am not 
willing to start through this, section by section, without first hearing his report.

The Chairman: The report refers to the bill. How can you separate one 
from the other?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I am not sure what Mr. Charlton means. The report is 
an extensive one and I think if we work through the report we will end up with 
the state of mind Mr. Applewhaite described. Until we go through the report 
I do not see how you would feel that this or that Indian had not had his oppor
tunity to protest. For example, there are 103 sections of which the Indians 
approved. That does not mean that this committee will approve of them. As 
a matter of information I thought you would like to have the comments as you 
went along. I cannot describe them until we call the sections and go through 
them. We have a great many recommendations and that is the purpose of read
ing the section.

Mr. Charlton: We would not have to go through the whole bill to hear 
the minister’s report. There are fifteen sections on which there is opposition and 
that is what we would have to decide on—-

The Chairman: As far as the Indians are concerned they oppose some 
and agree on others.

Mr. Charlton: No, but I say the minister does not have to go into the 
detail of those sections they are agreed on.

The Chairman: Perhaps we are not agreed though.
Mr. Charlton: If the Indians are agreed on 103 sections they would not 

want to be heard on them.
Mr. Jutras: If wre change the sections they might want to make 

representations.
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Mr. Charlton : Well I am willing to abide by the decision of the 
committee—

The Chairman : You have said that,
Mr. Noseworthy: Has any member of the committee requests for any 

group to be present?
The Chairman : I have no doubt that many members have requests but 

until we get to the sections how will we know?
Mr. Noseworthy: I do not know what sections the Indians are interested in.
Hon. Mr. Harris: In your case I would say that it is a complaint against 

administration and not legislation. There are sections dealing with the cutting 
of timber and the like, sections which we can come to. We can probably read 
you their whole complaint if you give us half an hour.

Mr. Charlton : May I ask the minister a question?
The Chairman : I have no objection if the minister has not.
Mr. Charlton : How long will it take to go through the report and explain 

to us just what happened at the meeting?
The Chairman : What was that?
Mr. Charlton : How long will it take to go through the report and explain 

to us what happened at the committee meeting?
The Chairman: Here is your conference report, right here.
Mr. Charlton : I have it here; I have a copy. The resolution passed on 

Friday was we would hear the minister and his officials on this report.
The Chairman : That is what we want to do if you will let us. I cannot 

see the difference—the report is on the bill and the bill is on the report.
Mr. Jutras: Just proceed with the bill and you can stand any section.
The Chairman: You can stand any section and hear the Indians on it 

later.
Mr. Charlton : I want to ask the minister—it will take it infinitely longer 

to go through the whole bill than it will this report. Naturally, if the decision 
to ask Indian delegates to this committee is left for two or three weeks it will be 
too late. You realize that as well as I do.

The Chairman : I do not. You have always got another session coming 
along and you can always bring in an amendment if you want. You heard the 
minister on the question of future amendments to this bill.

Mr. Charlton: At the most it would not take more than one full com
mittee meeting to describe the results of that conference—at the most.

The Chairman : It would depend upon how many questions you asked. 
It is like the old question of ‘how far is up’?

Mr. Welbourn : Would we be any further ahead after we had gone through 
his report?

Mr. Charlton: We would know what the Indians did not agree on.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I assured the conference that I would tell this com

mittee what they did not agree to. I also told the House, and the conference, 
that I would read to this committee all representations—and there are a great 
many by way of correspondence in the six months during which we were pre
paring this bill. I have those annotated here. I am in the hands of the com
mittee but I thought I would read the representations on each section as we 
came to it and if there appeared to be a matter of serious moment the com
mittee would decide or debate it or perhaps stand it for further consideration.

Mr. Jutras: Those are individual views on the sections and, even if the 
iqinister tried, he could not do other than tie them up to the various sections 
of the bill.
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Mr. Gibson : I move that we consider the bill.
Mr. Jutras: I second.
The Chairman: Let us proceed with section 1, short title.
Shall section 1 carry?
Carried.

Section 2, Definitions:
2. (1) In this Act,
(o) “band” means a body of Indians.

(i) for whose use and benefit in common, lands, the legal title to 
which is vested in His Majesty, have been set apart before or after 
the coming into force of this Act,

(ii) for whose use and benefit in common, moneys are held by His 
Majesty, or

(iii) declared by the Governor in Council to be a band for the purposes 
of this Act;

(b) “child” includes a legally adopted Indian child;
(c) “council of the band” means

(i) in the case of a band to which section seventy-three applies, the 
council established pursuant to that section,

(ii) in the case of a band to which section seventy-three does not apply, 
the council chosen according to the custom of the band, or, where 
there is no council, the chief of the band chosen according to the 
custom of the band;

(d) “Department” means the Department of Citizenship and Immigration;
(e) “elector” means a person who

(i) is registered on a Band List,
(ii) is of the full age of twenty-one years, and

(iii) is not disqualified from voting at band elections;
(/) “estate” includes real and personal property and any interest in land; 
{g) “Indian” means a person who pursuant to this Act is registered as an 

Indian or is entitled to be registered as an Indian;
(h) “Indian moneys” means all moneys collected, received or held by His 

Majesty for the use and benefit of Indians or bands;
(i) “intoxicant” includes alcohol, alcoholic, spirituous, vinous, fermented 

malt or other intoxicating liquor or combination of liquors and mixed 
liquor a part of which is spirituous, vinous, fermented or otherwise 
intoxicating and all drinks or drinkable liquids and all preparations or 
mixtures capable of human consumption that are intoxicating;

(;) “member of a band” means a person whose name appears on a Band 
List or who is entitled to have his name appear on a Band List;

(k) “mentally incompetent Indian” means an Indian who, pursuant to the 
laws of the province in which he resides, has been found to be mentally 
defective or incompetent for the purposes of any laws of that province 
providing for the administration of estates of mentally defective or 
incompetent persons;

(Z) “Minister” means the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration;
(m) “registered” means registered as an Indian in the Indian Register;
(n) “Registrar” means the officer of the Department who is in charge of the 

Indian Register;
(o) “ reserve” means a tract of land, the legal title to which is vested in His 

Majesty, that has been set apart by His Majesty for the use and benefit 
of a band;
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(p) “superintendent” includes a commissioner, regional supervisor, Indian 
superintendent, assistant Indian superintendent and any other person 
declared by the Minister to be a superintendent for the purposes of this 
Act, and with reference to a band or a reserve, means the superintendent 
for that band or reserve ;

(q) “surrendered lands” means a reserve or part of a reserve or any interest 
therein, the legal title to which remains vested in His Majesty, that has 
been released or surrendered by the band for whose use and benefit it 
was set apart.

(2) The expression “band” with reference to a reserve or surrendered lands 
means the band for whose use and benefit the reserve or the surrendered lands 
were set apart.

(3) Unless the context otherwise requires or this Act otherwise provides
(a) a power conferred upon a band shall be deemed not to be exercised 

unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority of the electors 
of the band, and

(b) a power conferred upon the council of a band shall be deemed not to be 
exercised unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority of 
the councillors of the band present at a meeting of the council duly 
convened.

Hon. Mr. Harris : On section 2, Mr. Chairman, there was only one repre
sentation with respect to 2{h) and {n) and it was made by Six Nations of the 
Grand River and the recommendation was that the words “in trust” be inserted 
after the words “by His Majesty”—the argument being that the Indians feel 
in all cases dealing with their reserves and with their money it should be speci
fically stated in the bill that His Majesty is trustee for them with respect to 
their lands and their money. We took the matter up with the Department of 
Justice and Justice stated that it was not good drafting to assert that His Majesty 
was a trustee. I made that explanation to the Indians and particularly to the 
conference and they accepted it.

The Chairman: Is it your pleasure that we pass these as we go along? 
If so we will proceed to pass section 2 subclause (1).

Carried.
Section 2(2), band.
Carried.
Section 2(3).
Carried.
Mr. Blackmore: Could we go a little more slowly so as to give us a chance 

to go from one to another—I know you endeavour to do it that way.
The Chairman : I want to give the committee every opportunity. Tell 

me what you want. Is it your desire that these be read out? It would take a 
rather long time.

Mr. Applewhaite: You could read the marginal note only.
Mr. Blackmore: You have passed numbers 1 and 2.
The Chairman: We have got to section 3, Administration:
3. (1) This Act shall be administered by the Minister of Citizenship and 

Immigration, who shall be the superintendent general of Indian affairs.
(2) The Minister may authorize the Deputy Minister of Citizenship and 

Immigration or the chief officer in charge of the branch of the Department relat
ing to Indian affairs to perform and exercise any of the duties, powers and func
tions that may be or are required to be performed or exercised by the Minister 
under this Act or any other Act of the Parliament of Canada relating to Indian 
affairs.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : There are two recommendations there. One is from the 
Canadian Catholic Conference which suggests that powers delegated to the chief 
officer of the branch to perform administrative acts should be modified to 
provide for appeal to the minister, who should have power to modify a decision 
of the chief officer.

There was a further recommendation from the North American Indian 
Brotherhood that the chief officer in charge of the Indian Affairs Branch should be 
named a commissioner with the rank of deputy minister and two assistant com
missioners, one of whom should be a native Indian.

The Canadian Catholic Conference may have been overly cautious. I think 
they have realized since making the recommendation that in fact the chief 
officer, that is the director, will at all times be subject to the authority of the 
minister and no appeal is necessary because if the minister expresses the wish 
to parliament that a change in policy be effected I am quite sure that it would be.

Mr. Blackmore: The minister feels there would be no objection to this clause 
3 from the Indians?

The Chairman: Shall clause 3 carry?
Carried.

Clause 4(1), Eskimos:
4. (1) This Act does not apply to the race of aborigines commonly referred 

to as Eskimos.
(2) The Governor in Council may by proclamation declare that this Act 

or any portion thereof shall not apply to
(a) any Indians or any group or band of Indians, or
(b) any reserve or any surrendered lands or any part thereof,

and may by proclamation revoke any such declaration.
Mr. Gibson : The matter of Eskimos has been decided?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Eskimos are under the Minister of Resources and 

Development and it had to be stated in this fashion because there is a Supreme 
Court decision which says that Eskimos are Indians. We inserted this to show 
that the Act did not cover them. There was a dispute between the province of 
Quebec and the Dominion government with respect to the Eskimos around 
Hudson Bay. It was decided by the Supreme Court of Canada that they were 
in fact Indian tribes.

Mr. Gibson : We say they are not covered in so far as this Act is concerned?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, and by order in council which was tabled in late 

June of last year authority and control over Eskimos has *been vested in the 
Minister of Resources and Development. Ninety per cent of them are in the 
Northwest Territories and the Yukon.

Mr. Simmons: Their mode of living was different and so that is why this 
clause was inserted.

Mr. Blackmore: The clause you have in mind there is subsection (2).
The Chairman: We are dealing with clause 4(1). Shall it carry?
Carried.

Clause 4(2), Governor in Council may declare Act inapplicable.
Hon. Mr. Harris : There are two objections to that, one from Six Nations 

of the Grand River and one from the Sarcee Indian band, Alberta.
The Sarcees reject the subsection entirely and the Six Nations of the Grand 

River say this: “The understanding of this section by the Six Nations Indians 
is that the Governor in Council has the right to exercise unlimited power with
out the Indians being consulted, making it possible to abolish their reserve lands
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and privileges made by treaty. They consider this section is a gross injustice, 
contrary to all British democratic principles, and they know of no right whereby 
the Government, as one party to a bargain previously made with their forbears, 
can take away the remaining rights of the other party without their expressed 
consent. The Six Nations, therefore, feels that the elimination of this Section is 
essential if the Indian people are entitled to any reasonable justice.”

Now the burden of the argument is this and it is contained in another 
presentation which I have just received this morning from Mr. Welbourn from 
the Students Christian Movement of the University of Alberta which we might 
read into the record as follows:

As it stands now clause 4(2) of the bill is a two-edged sword. While 
it gives the Governor General in Council the right to declare parts of 
the Act inapplicable to an Indian or band, thus opening the way for the 
Indians to gain progressively greater control over their own affairs, it 
could also open the way to their losing some of the rights they already 
have. An amendment should be written into this clause so that the 
present rights and status of the Indians shall be in no way interfered with.

The delegation from the Six Nations Council called on me and 
expressed their disapproval of the section on the ground that it could be 
used to take away from them the provisions of the Indian Act itself.

I said that was precisely what the section was intended to do. If 
they were to agree with me there were advantages in the Indian bill for 
them we could perhaps proceed on another basis.

Mr. Simmons: Does that mean the Governor in Council can expropriate 
lands—

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, no, it has nothing to do with that. I will come to 
that. , The purpose of the section is to relieve the Indian and the band council 
of any onerous provisions of the Act. In other words this is the section we 
would use, e.g., to remove the liquor provisions from operations in the case of a 
given reserve. This is the section we would use to eliminate the authority in 
any given case of the minister or the Governor in Council or an Indian agent 
on a reserve.

In time we are going to increase the stature of the band council and the 
Indian, and increase his control over his affairs. This is not going to take 
anything away from him. In any event, we can only take away the sections 
of the Act.

You will notice that subsection 2 says “The Governor in Council may by 
proclamation declare that this Act or anv portion thereof shall not applv to. . . 
Indians.” •

Now the purpose of that I have already stated to the Six Nations council, 
(although I know Mr. Charlton will argue here) is to answer the other question 
confronting us: “Well, if you do not have 4(2) how are you going to continually 
expand and make progress in the band?” They agreed that was so but they 
stated their fear was that we would use it in a retrogressive manner rather than 
a progressive manner. All I can say is that we have tried to draft this in a 
way that would cover the power the Governor in Council would have. I think 
we will have 'to leave it to the Governor in Council that the power will be 
exercised in the light of parliament trying to get on with the job.

Mr. Gibson : Maybe you could give an undertaking to parliament that 
would satisfy them?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I have done that on second reading.
Mr. Gibson: Under this section?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
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Mr. Blackmore: The particular anxiety the Indians express is that they 
have no doubt that Mr. Harris, as long as he is in power, will administer it 
properly, but supposing this government goes out—

The Chairman : Perish the thought.
Mr. Blackmore: Well, reasonable people must look ahead thirty or forty 

years. Then they wonder about what might occur and they feel that there 
should be some stipulation in the law or in the section declaring that it is not 
the intention -to take any rights of the Indians away from them.

Hon. Mr. Harris : May I just add what I forgot. This section has been 
in the Act since 1874. There has never been any complaint against it before 
that I know of from any band council, but since bill 267 was prepared they 
have suddenly become fearful of the results—although they had been living 
under the same conditions all these years and none of them had ever felt any 
adverse effect by the Governor in Council having these powers under 4(2).

Mr. Charlton: It is the result of an action taken in 1924 that made the 
Six Nations so very fearful. What section of the old Act does this duplicate?

The Chairman: Section 3 I think. You have the old bill before you.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 3 reads: “The Governor in Council may by 

proclamation, from time to time, exempt from the operation of this Part or 
from the operation of any one or more of the sections of this Part, Indians or 
non-treaty Indians, or any of them, or any band or irregular band of them, or 
the reserves or special reserves, or Indian lands, or any portion of them, in 
any province or in the territories, or in any of them; and may again, by procla
mation, from time to time, remove such exemption”.

Mr. Charlton : Will the minister give his assurance that this will not be 
used to do away with any of the reserves across the dominion?

Mr. Gibson : Oh, no.
Hon. Mr. Harris : What do you mean by that?
Mr. Charlton : Just exactly what I said. Will this part of the Act not be 

used, and will the minister give assurance that it will not be used at some future 
time for the government to do away with the Indian Act as far as certain 
reserves in the dominion have it?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, the very purpose of it is to do away with the Indian 
Act on the reserves so that the Indians can have full self government.

Mr. Charlton: To relieve the Indians of any obligations under this Act?
Mr. Applewhaite: This would be the section you would use if you decided 

to enfranchise a whole village as a unit?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, enfranchisement comes at the end.
Mr. Applewhaite: Would you not use this section to convert any Indian 

village into a municipality?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It might be necessary to use this in connection with a 

particular band that wished to be voluntarily enfranchised, used to effect some 
of the legal matters that could not be effected otherwise.

Mr. Applewhaite: Even though the section has been there for years the 
power to revoke the section would remain?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The Department of Justice says that where you by order 
in council confer a power to be used to exempt, you should also confer by 
statute the power to alter the exemption—because if you do not do that you 
cannot take it back afterwards. There might be an occasion where we would 
grant some powers to a band under this section and after experience find that 
they should not have those powers. We would have to have this provision there 
or else we could not revoke the powers given.
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Mr. Applewhaite: I would not be worried unduly but if the power is there 
to revoke such a decision and revert to the previous status there may be an 
awful lot of complications, acquiring rights and so on in between.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think any revocation of authority would alter 
rights that had been acquired in the interval. However, that is a matter we 
would have to leave to the legal advisers. You will find a similar provision later 
on in section 32 with regard to permits where we provide that the Governor in 
Council may exempt anyone from the operation of that section, but may by 
order in council revoke that exemption. If some band is given the right to 
manage their own affairs by selling their own livestock and grain and in a few 
years impoverish themselves we would have to revoke that right and we could 
not do it unless we had the power to do that similar to this one.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister mind if one of his officials prepared a 
statement setting-forth the number of cases in which that clause has been used 
in the past?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It has never been used.
Mr. Blackmore: A comparable clause in the other Act?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Is never has been used.
Mr. Blackmore : This clause is causing much anxiety. It looks to me that 

if something were put in there to protect the interests of the Indians by law it 
would relieve a lot of concern.

Mr. Charlton : I would like to move an amendment to that section as 
follows: After the word “may” delete “by proclamation” and insert “by consent 
of the band”.

The Chairman:
Section 4, subsection 2, line 1, the Governor in Council may by 

consent of the band declare any act shall not apply to the—
Mr. Blackmore: It is 1.00 o’clock.
The Chairman : We will take notice of the amendment. It is now 1.00 

o’clock.
We will meet tomorrow if it is your pleasure, at 11.00 o’clock, and the 

following meeting will be on Wednesday afternoon at 4.00 o’clock.
Agreed.
The meeting adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, April 17, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 11.00 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, 
presided.

Members present: Messrs Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Black (Chateauguay- 
Huntingdon-Laprairie), Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, 
Cauchon, Charlton, Gibson, Harkness, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton 
North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), 
Simmons, Valois, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Messrs. Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and 
Immigration; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, 
Secretary, Indian Affairs Branch ; Mr. W. Cory, Legal Advisor, Department of 
Citizenship and Immigration.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians;

On sub-clause (2) of Clause 4, the Committee considered the amendment 
of Mr. Charlton : “That the words ‘by proclamation’ after the word ‘may’ in 
line 18 be struck out and the following substituted therefor: ‘by consent of the 
band”.

After discussion, the sub-clause and the proposed amendment were allowed 
to stand.

Clauses 5 to 8 inclusive were adopted.
Clause 9: sub-clause (1), (2) and (3) were adopted and sub-clause (4) 

allowed to stand.
Clause 10, adopted.
Clause 11: paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (f) were adopted, and paragraphs 

(d) and (e) were allowed to stand.
Clause 12, sub-clause (1) stood.
On sub-clause (2) of Clause 12, the Committee agreed that the word 

“Indian” in the 18th line be struck out and the word “person” substituted 
therefore. Sub-clause (2), as amended, carried.

Clauses 13 to 19 inclusive, were adopted.
At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Wednesday, 

April 18, at 4.00 p.m.
E. W. INNES,
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
House of Commons, 

April 17, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 11.00 a.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman: Order, gentlemen. If it is your pleasure we will proceed 
this morning' with the hearing of the minister’s presentation. I believe that we 
have disposed of sections 1, 2, 3, and 4 (1) and we are on section 4 (2). There 
was an amendment was there not? That being a contentious matter shall 
we proceed with the other sections and come back to that later on?

Mr. Charlton : You do not want to proceed wuth the amendment now?
The Chairman : I thought we decided that we would deal with contentious 

matters at a later date.
Mr. Charlton : No. 4 (2) stands then?
The Chairman : Yes. Is that agreeable?
Agreed.
Section 5?
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you will refer to the appendix to the conference 

report I think you will find that there is no objection to any clauses down to 
No. 11, so that as I go through them and read the objections they will be objec
tions made by correspondents or from other groups, but not the conference. I 
should add as a matter of fact that there was no objection to clause 4 (2) at the 
conference either. They were withdrawn in the light of explanations given. 
Generally speaking, with respect to the clause dealing with definitions and 
registration of Indians, as I said, we will come to specific objections when we 
come to clause 11, but with respect to these sections dealing with the definitions 
of an Indian and the methods whereby the definitions are to be applied there 
are some general observations which have been made and I shall read those : 

“Indians of Fort Vermilion Indian agency, Alberta :
These Indians expressed the opinion that an illegitimate child of 

a probably white father, born to a woman said to be of non-Indian status, 
but who has been living the Indian mode of life and brought up as a 
Treaty Indian, should be registered in the band unless definite proof can 
be obtained to the contrary, either by the father acknowledging parent
hood, or through court action.
Okanagan Society for the Revival of Indian Arts and Crafts, Oliver, B.C.:

Any person who up to date has been living on a reserve and has been 
accepted by the Indians of that reserve should not now be denied Indian 
status. Any query as to status should be left to the Indians who should 
be able to decide who is or who is not a member of their bands.
Fort Alexander Catholic Association, Pine Falls, Manitoba:

Request that Indians who are in treaty remain in register regardless 
to proportion of blood.

Indians of The Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red 
Earth, Shoal Lake and Split Lake Bands, Manitoba :
Changes in these sections unanimously agreed to.
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Hurons of Lorette, Quebec :
Suggest definition of Indian be such that all male Indians remain 

as such unless they desire to change status—do not want any change in 
status through marriage.
President, North American Indian Brotherhood :

Suggest deletion of sections 8-12 inclusive of the bill—suggest that 
Indian bands should determine band membership.
Chief Andrew J. Bear, John Smith’s Reserve, Duck Lake Agency,

Saskatchewan:
Chief Bear disagrees with sections 5-17. Remaining sections are 

agree with stating ‘it has many features in favour of the Indians which 
arc not in the present Act.’ Chief defines an Indian as follows: A child 
of Indian treaty parents, a male person of Indian blood, who belongs to 
a regular band, and any child of such person.
Committee of Friends of the Indians, Edmonton, Alberta :

Committee of Friends of the Indians find that sections 5-17 of the 
bill wholly inadequate for just settlement and urge:

(a) that band membership should be the responsibility first of the 
chiefs and councillors and members of the band concerned. The 
Indians are the possessors of the land, moneys and reserve 
privileges, which the department is desirous of safeguarding. 
The treaties were entered into by the Indians and government 
representatives on equal footing. They were then considered 
capable of making decisions, and in the opinion of the com
mittee, the Indians themselves are well qualified to make deci
sions as to who shall or shall not be a member of their band and 
that the Indians should be encouraged to take the responsibility 
of making these decisions;

(b) That the Indians shall be assured that there shall be no tamper
ing with the band lists. That nothing shall be written into a new 
Act that shall in any way curtail the rights of Indian bands 
to decide, by majority vote of the electors of a band, on the 
membership of the band concerned, such vote to be accepted 
by the minister. Should no agreement be arrived at between 
the minister and the band, the matter should be taken to the 
Supreme Court.”

The Chairman: Shall we dispose of clauses 5 and 6?
5. An Indian Register shall be maintained in the Department, which shall 

consist of Band Lists and General Lists and in which shall be recorded the name 
of every person who is entitled to be registered as an Indian.

6. The name of every person who is a member of a band and is entitled to be 
registered shall be entered in the Band List for that band, and the name of 
every person who is not a member of a band and is entitled to be registered 
shall be entered in a General List.

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I add this in explanations of clauses 5 and 6, 
that the chief objection which was made and which is not reflected here because 
the objection has been made to bill 267, was that the minister should have the 
final say as to who would not go on a band list. Between bills 267 and 79 we 
altered that to appoint a registrar in the department who would make the 
decision and from that decision there would1 be an appeal, as I said yesterday, 
to the appropriate county judge. The only difference between that and the 
many representations we received was that they suggested that it should be
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the Supreme Court judge in most of the representations and we have made it 
the county court judge because in most cases he will be closer to the reserve 
concerned and will be less likely to be busy and will be able to make these 
decisions within a reasonably short time after the appeal is made. There is one 
further objection made by the Indian Association of Alberta. It was stated that 
this section would lead to a great many petty complaints by one Indian against 
the other and that there would be efforts made by Indians to remove other 
Indians from the present band list and that therefore in order to avoid that 
unpleasantness we should freeze the lists which are now in operation and say 
that everyone who is on the list, on the 1st of April, 1950, should automatically 
remain on not subject to appeal as provided for in the section. My answer 
to that was that we knew there were people on the list who should not be on 
and while we were not going to engage in any kind of witch hunt we should not 
close the door so that anybody who is net properly on the list today should be 
able to remain on simply because we are amending the Act to provide for a 
new list.

The Chairman: Any objections?
Carried.

Clause 6?
Mr. Harkness : In connection with clause 6—
The Chairman: Would you like to hear the minister first?
Mr. Harkness: I thought the minister had finished with all of 6.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes. But I will answer questions now.
Mr. Harkness: Who would be the person or persons to whom the last 

two lines would apply :
not a member of a band and is entitled to be registered shall be entered 
in a General List.

What Indians particularly would that apply to?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That wfill apply to persons who are known as Indians 

and who have not been organized into bands but who nevertheless are recognized 
by the department and we place them on a general list for the time being. They 
may or may not be ultimately formed into bands.

Mr. Harkness: In the case of Alberta what Indians out there would that 
apply to, if any?

Mr. D. M. MacKay (Director of Indian Affairs) : Some sections in the 
northern part of the province, Colonel Harkness, and also groups in the North
west Territories who have not been organized into bands. We have some in 
Quebec and some in British Columbia. The Cheslatta band, for instance, some 
years ago withdrew from the band and for many years just roved around on 
their own and had not been constituted into a band and were not until a few 
years ago. Those are the Indians whom this general list is expected to cover.

Mr. Noseworthy : Are those Indians living on reserves?
Mr. MacKay : Some are and some are not.
Mr. Noseworthy: But are they registered?
Mr. MacKay : Oh, yes, they are registered bands, some of them.
Mr. Harkness : This is essentially meant to apply to people in the more 

remote territories you tvould say?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, I think that is so. Three would probably be the odd 

Indian here and there throughout the country who drifted away from a former 
band and dissociated himself from them and took up residence not in a reserve 
necessarily but in close proximity to a reserve and would live among the Indians
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on a reserve and yet would not belong to any band—he would be registered under 
the general list.

Mr. Bryce: Would illegitimate children born on a reserve become auto
matically members of the band?

The Chairman : What is that question?
Mr. Bryce: Would illegitimate children born on the reserve automatically 

become members of the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We can leave that until we come to clause 11.
The Chairman : Clause 6?
Carried.
Clause 7 (1):
7. (1) The Registrar may at any time add to or delete from a Band List or 

a General List the name of any person who, in accordance with the provisions of 
this Act, is entitled or not entitled, as the case may be, to have his name included 
in that List.

(2) The Indian Register shall indicate the date on which each name was 
added thereto or deleted therefrom.

Mr. Bareness : In connection with clause 7 (1) is there any thing which 
restrains the registrar from deleting anybody from the band or is that entirely 
within his judgment?

Hon. Mr. Harris: His judgment would be exercised for instance on a 
complaint or information that came to our hands and action of that kind should 
be taken. We will, of course, lay down a minimum standard of evidence which 
he will have to observe and then, as I say, from his decision there is an appeal 
to the county court judge.

Mr. Bareness : That is what I was getting at, as to what regulations you 
had drawn up, if any that the registrar would be required to follow either in 
adding or deleting a name.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He is obliged to follow the definition of Indian which is 
contained in clause 11, but at the moment when we deal with cases of this kind 
we require all the information we can get as to the facts—affidavits and the like, 
certificates and expressions of opinion from the band council—all these go into 
the decision as to whether a particular person is entitled to band membership 
or not.

Mr. Applewhaite: Is there any provision for informing the person con
cerned before a decision is taken with regard to his status.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If there is no complaint made with respect to any person 
who is on the list he stays there but should there be a complaint against a 
particular Indian he is the most vital person concerned and he is the one who is 
notified, and precautions will be taken to see that this is done.

Mr. Applewhaite: Is that provided for by statute, regulations, or just by 
departmental practice?

Hon. Mr. Harris : If you will look at clause 9 it says under subclause (2) :
Where a protest is made to the registrar under this section he shall 

cause an investigation to be made into the matter and shall render a 
decision,—

We will provide by regulation that a notice be given personally to the 
person concerned.

Mr. Applewhaite: Would the minister definitely undertake that the regula
tions will state clearly that the person concerned shall be personally notified 
before any decision is taken as to his status.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: I will, subject only to the possibility that he cannot be 
found.

The Chairman: Clause 7 (1)?
Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, before you carry clause 7, we might as 

well put at the end of that “in his judgment” for his judgment in the final 
analysis is the standard, that is, subject to all the restrictions the minister 
mentioned.

The Chairman: Subject to appeal—so it is not in his judgment.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, the registrar acts in accordance with the provision 

of this Act as stated in the third line.
The Chairman: Are we through with subclause (1)?
Carried.
Subclause (2) ?
Carried.
Clause 8?
Carried.
The Chairman : Clause 9, subclause (1) ?
Carried.
Clause 9, subclause (2)
9. (2) Where a protest is made to the Registrar under this section he shall 

cause an investigation to be made into the matter and shall render a decision, 
and subject to a reference under subsection three, the decision of the Registrar 
is final and conclusive.

Mr. Bareness: On the last line of subclause (2)—“the decision of the 
registrar is final and conclusive.”

Clause (3) applies where the registrar’s decision may be taken before the 
county court judge. Is that precaution sufficient to protect the Indian himself?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, with the preceding words subject to a reference 
under subclause (3) the decision of the registrar is final. You protect his appeal 
first and then say that the decision is final unless the appeal is taken.

Mr. Blackmore: In the case of (2) does it say by whom an investigation 
shall be made.

Hon. Mr. Harris: 
Mr. Blackmore : 
Hon. Mr. Harris: 
Mr. Blackmore:

He—that is the registrar.
By whom?
By the registrar.
But it says here that the registrar shall cause an 

investigation to be made. What is the machinery for doing that? Who will 
he call on to do that? According to that wording he does not make it himself, 
he causes it to be made.

Hon. Mr. Harris : It will be the same kind we have today, under the same 
conditions. We have to decide from time to time now whether an Indian is 
entitled to membership in a particular band and the registrar will continue the 
present practice. We will improve it if it needs improvement, but that investi
gation will be conducted in the same manner as similar investigations are now 
conducted.

Mr. Blackmore: Would it take too long to tell us how that is done now 
by the officials?

Mr. MacKay : If the complaint comes here to Ottawa why then of course 
we have to refer it to the regional supervisor who takes action to have the local 
superintendent give the information that is necessary, and I should think in
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this particular case we would proceed along those lines and if further safeguards 
are required, as the minister suggested, they would be provided.

Mr. Blackmore: In the last analysis it will be referred to the Indian 
agents?

Mr. MacKay: Yes.
Mr. Blackmore: What safeguards are established to make sure that he 

will do just exactly the right thing?
Mr. MacKay : Of course, he will have to get the evidence from the Indian 

in support of his claim for membership in the band, for instance, such as a 
birth certificate or evidence that he has lived for so many years on the reserve, 
that he is of Indian blood. There would be a good many things to be enquired 
into by the local superintendent.

Mr. Blackmore: After the agent obtained the evidence he deemed neces
sary he would be the one who would make the final decision.

Mr. MacKay: He would send the information to Ottawa and the registrar 
here would make the decision on the basis of the information received from 
the field by the supervisor, and of course, there is a provision following for an 
appeal against the decision of the registrar.

Mr. Blackmore: I do not desire to cast any reflections on any of our 
agents but there are agents in whose hands I should hate to see a case rest 
completely.

Mr. MacKay: The responsibility for securing the information does not 
rest entirely on the shoulders of the agents. I should say the senior officer in 
the province should have to accept the responsibility.

The Chairman : It is understood from what the minister has said that in 
the regulations there would be provision for giving personal notice to the person 
in question. Is that satisfactory?

Mr. Blackmore: In a general way it is all right, if there are not some 
loopholes.

Mr. MacKay : May I continue for a moment? In difficult cases we send 
an investigator from Ottawa direct to the field, if we are not satisfied with the 
information supplied. That has been done, of course, and it could continue to 
be done.

Mr. Blackmore: It is understood that the agent conducting this investi
gation would work in conjunction with the chief of the band, I presume?

Mr. MacKay : Oh, yes, he would have to.
Mr. Bryce: But the senior officer of the province always depends on his 

agent, is that not right?
Mr. MacKay: That is right.
Mr. Bryce: And they are not all reliable.
Mr. MacKay : They are not all reliable.
Mr. Bryce : That is what I mean, they are all not reliable, some are not 

reliable.
Mr. MacKay : I think the man in charge of the province should know his 

agent pretty well and he will know how to assess the information secured from 
the agent.

Mr. Bryce: I doubt if that is the case sometimes.
Mr. MacKay: Well, I am not sure but I can say that in my experience of 

a good many years there are very few agents that cannot be trusted to supply 
the necessary information. There is the odd one who is inclined to be somewhat 
careless but I should think that by far and large they are not unlike any other 
group of employees—they are a cross section of the people, and some are better 
than others.
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Mr. Gibson : It is pretty rough to say that some are entirely not reliable. 
If that is so we should get rid of them.

Mr. Bryce: I hope the department is doing that because there are a lot 
of them that way.

Mr. MacKay : I would not like to agree to that.
Mr. Bryce: I am talking from experience.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Let us say that from time to time we find an unreliable 

agent and we take steps to straighten the affairs out.
Mr. Harkness: In the case of an Indian being added to the band, if the 

band does not want him have they any right to keep him from being added to 
their band? If so, where is that provided for?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is not provided for by statute. It is a regulation, it 
is a part of the practice. I do not think that any decision is ever made without 
obtaining the sense of the band council. That is not to say we may in every 
case observe their wishes but they are a party to these proceedings quite as much 
as the individual Indian.

Mr. Applewhaite : But you are not suggesting that man entitled to mem
bership in a band can be refused because he is unpopular in the band council?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, but that is a difficult decision we often have to make.
The Chairman : Clause 9, subclause (2) ?
Carried.
Clause 9, subclause (3) :
(3) Within three months from the date of a decision of the Registrar 

under this section
(a) the council of the band affected by the Registrar’s decision, or
(b) the person by or in respect of whom the protest was made,

may, by notice in writing, request the Registrar to refer the decision to a judge 
for review, and thereupon the Registrar shall refer the decision, together with all 
material considered by the Registrar in making his decision, to the judge of 
the county or district court of the county or district in which the band is situated 
or in which the person in respect of whom the protest was made resides, or such 
other county or district as the Minister may designate.

Mr. Valois: In connection with clause 9, subclause (3), to what court 
would these appeals be referred in the province of Quebec?

Hon. Mr. Harris : It would have to be the superior court unless we can 
make arrangements for some of the magistrates to do it. We will work that 
out too.

Mr. Valois: There is no need to specify that in this section, I suppose?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, we can provide for that by regulation too. It is 

the purpose to have the matter dealt with by the court closest to the reserve.
Mr. Harkness: I take it that there is no cost on the Indian who wants to 

have his case referred to the county court judge.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I beg your pardon?
Mr. Harkness: I take it from that that there is no cost to an Indian who 

wants to have his case brought up before a county court judge—is that correct?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I do not think that is correct. We do not propose to 

pay his expenses in this connection unless you put it in the statute.
The Chairman : It is true, I think, that any citizen of the country may go 

to the highest court in the land and act as his own solicitor. If he engages 
counsel, of course, counsel expects to be paid.

Mr. Harkness: I am not talking of engaging counsel, but as far as court 
costs are concerned—
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Hon. Mr. Harris : There will be some filing fees before the county court 
judge which will be nominal, there will be witness fees, and it will rest with 
the county court judge whether he assesses the cost against the department or 
the complainant or the Indian concerned.

Mr. Blackmore: I do not know whether this is worth considering but 
could we not have appointed throughout the country advocates of the Indians. 
Now, the ordinary Indian just has no money at all to present his case and he 
has no ability to present the case himself.

The Chairman: You are not talking about the Blood Indians now?
Mr. Blackmore: Oh, yes, and that is saying plenty about the others. A 

great many of them have not the experience, the prestige, the confidence to 
present his case before a court. I would say that the ordinary white man is 
at a serious disadvantage when he attempts to defend himself in court, so what 
chance has the Indian?

Hon. Mr. Harkness : We might have a discussion on that when we come 
to clause 64 which deals with expenditures.

Mr. Richard: Just in what way will a county court judge be able to fix 
costs on anybody?

Hon. Mr. Harris: In the first instance the person who takes the appeal 
from the registrar is the plaintiff.

Mr. Richard: And exactly what scale of fees would the- county court judge 
have to follow?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The ordinary county court schedule.
Mr. Richard: There is no provision for that.
Mr. Blackmore: The Indian is certainly not as well qualified to present 

his case as the ordinary white person would be.
The Chairman: I do not think we should assume he is not our equal.
Mr. Blackmore: If we do not make that assumption we should be over

looking the fact that Indians are suffering from generations of neglect in educa
tion and other matters that put them at a serious disadvantage today.

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I answer Mr. Richard? I think you will find that 
the costs are provided for in the Enquiries Act.

M.r. Richard : The thing is that the jurisdiction of the county court judge 
is statutory. There might not be any way of taxing the costs.

Mr. Harkness : The point I have in mind is that in northern Alberta in 
order to have their appeal heard the Indians in most cases would have to come 
a very considerable distance, and the practical difficulties in the way of doing 
that, I would think, would make the law practically inoperative. I am looking 
at it not from the theoretical point of view but from the practical point of 
view as to whether those Indians would be able to take any advantage of that 
clause.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We will pass the question. I understand that we will 
consider the question of costs and come back to it later.

The Chairman : Clause 9, subclause (3) stands.

Now, clause 9, (4).
Mr. Blackmore: Do I understand that clause 9 (3) is standing?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It will be better if you pass clause 9 (3) and allow 9 (4) 

to stand.
The Chairman: We are now on clause 10.
10. Where the name of a male person is included in, omitted from, added 

to or deleted from a Band List or a General List, the names of his wife and
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his minor children shall also be included, omitted, added or deleted, as the 
case may be.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There are two objections to clause 10. The Sarcee 
Indian band of Alberta rejected this clause entirely on the theory I gave you 
before that there should be no change in the band list. Secondly, from the 
Queen Victoria Treaty Protective Association came the suggestion that the 
wife and minor children of a person whose name is deleted should be considered 
in their own right.

In other words loss of band membership by an Indian should not thereby 
lead to loss of membership by the wife and children. Now, our answer to that 
is should the wife herself have any claims on membership her claim would, of 
course, be given consideration but if the father is not an Indian undoubtedly 
the children are not Indians and therefore we are obliged to remove them with 
the person who goes out.

Mr. Applewhaite : Are you really considering the qualifications of the 
wife? This section says that her name shall be included, omitted, added to, or 
deleted—

Hon. Mr. Harris : The only difficulty I foresee is this, that at the time of 
the marriage the woman is herself an Indian and she marries what she considers 
to be an Indian who at a later time turns out not to be an Indian. I do not 
suggest we would necessarily retain her membership but I think that is a con
sideration that should be taken into account at that time.

Mr. Blackmore: Is Clause 9, subclause (4) standing?
The Chairman: We are on clause 10.
Mr. Noseworthy: On clause 10, would there not be cases wdiere the wife 

would be deserted or separated from the husband who is not an Indian and 
who would herself be entitled to membership? Just what would her status be?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Her status would come under clause 11, the definition 
of Indian.

Mr. Noseworthy : She would not be affected by the removal of her hus
band from the band- list?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Not necessarily.
Mr. Bareness : In the case of a woman brought up in an Indian band 

who maries a man who is also considered a member of that band but subse
quently he is put out of Indian status because his grandfather, let us say, took 
script money or something or other, it seems to me that her position is a wrong 
one. She marries a man in good faith thinking he was an Indian and then 
suddenly he and she and the children are put out of the reserve, and as you 
know in a very large number of cases when they are put off the reserve they 
have an extraordinarily difficult time. They are not equipped to make their 
way in general society outside of their reserve and about the only thing they 
can do often is that the ■woman under those circumstances will go with her 
children to live on the reserve, living with her people. That is what she does 
do and it constitutes a burden on them. It would seem to me that in cases 
of that kind the woman and the children should be protected as far as their 
Indian status is concerned.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The practical problem is one of her having a home and 
maintenance and the practice is that when she goes back to the reserve—I do 
not say in every case—she is allowed to stay there ; but in most cases she does, 
in fact, find a home on the reserve but that of itself need not carry with it 
band membership. It is a matter of compassionate interest in the woman and 
her children but to say that she should then be able to resume her band member
ship after marrying a person she thought was an Indian, we do not agree with 
that.
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Mr. Habkness: I am not talking about that case but the case of a woman 
marrying a man who as far as she knows is an Indian and he subsequently is 
found not to be an Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is a matter for consideration in each case. As 
a matter of fact her actual status of living on a reserve is never interfered with 
unless there is good reason for it.

Mr. Harkness: Now, what I would like to point out is that a situation 
might arise where there just will not be any marriage, the children will be ille
gitimate, and then the women and children are protected at least. Some of these 
other provisions are the same way, which I think is a good way. The general 
situation with this section and some of the subsequent sections is that an Indian 
woman is much safer if she wants to retain her Indian status and make sure 
of having a home for herself as well as her children, she is much safer not to 
get married and it is far better to live with the man.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I think it is fair to say that your particular argument, 
proper, of course, as it is, applies only to a limited number of Indians in the 
province of Alberta. We do not run into such a problem elsewhere than in 
the northern part of your province.

Mr. Harkness: I should think you would in Saskatchewan and also in 
Alberta you would run into it.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have not yet.
Mr. Harkness: I should think it might be fairly general throughout the 

whole country. Before we leave that point it seems to me we should not have 
provisions in an Act which present the Indians, we will say, with making a choice 
that they are far better off to live with a man rather than to marry him.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think that is the actual result.
Mr. Harkness: I do not know but I think it is.
The Chairman : She does not marry him just because he is an Indian.
Mr. Harkness: Well, it is a matter of protecting their rights as Indians and 

particularly making sure of having a home for herself and her children.
The Chairman : He will still be able to protect her.
Mr. Harkness: How?
The Chairman : By working for her.
Mr. Applewhaite: Assuming a case under this clause 10 where an Indian 

woman, a bona fide Indian woman has been struck off the list because her 
husband was struck off, could she at a later date apply to be included in the 
list again?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, she could not. As I say in most cases these people 
would make their way without Indian status. There have been a lot of them 
do that.

Mr. Applewhaite: Could she under the Act have the right to apply?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, she would not.
The Chairman: Clause 10?
Carried.
Clause 11:
11. Subject to section twelve, a person is entitled to be registered if that 

person
(a) on the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteeen hundred and seventy-four, 

was, for the purposes of An Act providing for the organization of the 
Department of the Secretary of State of Canada, and for the manage
ment of Indian and Ordinance Lands, chapter forty-two of the statutes
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of 1868, as amended by section six of chapter six of the statutes of 1869, 
and section eight of chapter twenty-one of the statutes of 1874, con
sidered to be entitled to hold, use or enjoy the lands and other immov
able property belonging to or appropriated to the use of the various 
tribes, bands or bodies of Indians in Canada,

(b) is a member of a band
(i) for whose use and benefit, in common, lands have been set apart 

or since the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteeen hundred and 
seventy-four have been agreed by treaty to be set apart, or

(ii) That has been declared by the Governor in Council to be a band 
for the purposes of this Act,

(c) is a male person who is a direct descendant in the male line of a male 
person described in paragraph (a) or (b),

(d) is the legitimate child of
(i) a male person described in paragraph (a) or (b), or
(ii) a person described in paragraph (c),

(e) is the illegitimate child of a female person described in paragraph (a), 
(b) or (d), unless the Registrar is satisfied that the father of the child 
was not an Indian and the Registrar has declared that the child 
is not entitled to be registered, or

(f) is the wife or widow of a person who is entitled to be registered by virtue 
of paragraph (a), (b), (o), (d) or (e).

Hon. Mr. Harris: On clause 11 we had a protest from Bishop Ragg of 
Calgary, Alberta. He said that the Indians themselves should decide member
ship of the band. From the Public Affairs Institute of Vancouver, British 
Columbia, we received a suggestion that this definition is too vague, that it 
should be more rigid—this is rather an unusual condition in a statute—and more 
humanitarian. Those are the only objections except those registered at the con
ference which will be found on page 3 of the proceedings at the bottom.

Paragraph No. 16 reads :
It was suggested, with respect to section 11, that the present band 

lists be accepted as final as to those on those lists, and not subject to 
revision as provided in the Bill (section 9) and that the deletion and 
addition of names should apply only with respect to those who may 
hereinafter be added to the band lists.

It was also stated by one representative, with reference to subsection 
(e) of this section, that it was unfortunate that a illegitimate child of an 
Indian woman should be entitled to band membership.

That brings up the question some members mentioned a moment ago. 
There was quite general recognition by all the other members at the conference 
that illegitimate children of an Indian woman were entitled to band membership 
along with the mother and while he did not withdraw bis objection he was in 
a minority of one in that respect.

The Chairman : Subclause (a)?
Carried.
Subclause (b)7
Carried.
Subclause (c)l
Mr. Harkness: On subclause (c) what about a female person? Subclause 

(c) reads a person is entitled to be registered if that person is a male person 
who is a direct descendant in the male line of a male person described in para
graphs (a) or (b).
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Hon. Mr. Harris : She is subject, of course, to having married off and so on.
Mr. Harkness: Yes, but if she has not married off?
Hon. Mr. Harris: She comes under subclause (b) as a member of a band 

if she is a member.
Mr. Harkness: Why is the distinction made between male and female?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Would you read subclause (d)1 That is covered by 

subclause (d). We are trying to proceed chronologically. Subclause (c) covers 
the male descendants of the persons in (a) and (b), and (d) covers legitimate 
children of those who are in (a), (b), and (c). That will include your female.

The Chairman: Subclause (c)’l
Carried.
Mr. Murray: In this connection what is the age of consent recognized for 

marriage?
Mr. MacKay: The ordinary law of the province, I think, prevails mostly.
Mr. Murray: Œ understand that it is different in the northwest territories.
Mr. MacKay: I would have to get some information on that.
Mr. Murray: That is a very important matter. I understand that fifteen 

is the age of consent in the northwest territories.
Mr. MacKay: That would be recognized by the Indians themselves.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That would be in the ordinance.
Mr. MacKay: It would be under the northwest territories ordinances.
The Chairman: Is it not whatever the provincial law says?
Mr. Simmons: At fifteen, I understand, they have to have the consent of 

both parents while at eighteen they have to have the consent of one parent.
Mr. MacKay: I think the northwest territories marriage ordinance, if I 

recall correctly, follows very closely the law in the province of Alberta and 
the province of Saskatchewan.

Mr. Murray: I understand it is the age of fifteen, and I suggest that the 
Indians in that part of the country as in other parts of the country take the 
marriage contract very lightly.

Mr. MacKay: They would have to have the consent of parents at fifteen.
The Chairman: Equal status with white people.
Mr. Jutras: I take it that the Indians are all subject to the law of the 

province as regards their marriage at the present time?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Jutras: I know in Manitoba in this regard there is some difficulty 

because of the fact that a blood test is required in our province before marriage 
can be solemnized and from what I understand there are a great many marriages 
that cannot be performed because the parties cannot produce a blood test certifi
cate, and consequently a great many just live together without being actually 
married on that account. Do you know anything about that or have you tried 
to get around this administration difficulty?

Mr. MacKay: It has not arisen as far as I know.
Mr. Jutras: I would suggest that you look into this because apparently 

this is a real difficulty in Manitoba and it accounts, I would think, for a great 
many illegitimate children, whereas these marriages would be performed appar
ently if that requirement were removed. The difficulty is to take the blood 
tests. The Indians will not take them and consequently the ceremony cannot 
be performed and they keep on living together. My suggestion would be to have 
a blood test taken at the time of the treaty, once a year.

The Chairman: You mean fifty years ago?
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Mr. Jtjtras: No, once a year. They are inoculated for a great many 
things and a blood test could be taken at the same time and for the purposes 
of the reserve make that valid for a year, and the marriages could be legalized.
I am afraid that if we continue as now we will have a great many illegitimate 
children on the reserves in Manitoba.

Mr. Blackmore: That is dealt with later on in the Act. For the purposes 
of determining legitimacy, is a blanket marriage, that is, a marriage entered 
into according to tribal custom, considered a legal marriage?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That question came up at the conference and unfortun
ately at the time my officials were both out, but my preliminary examination 
allowed me to make an answer that there was a deadline made in the 1920’s and 
that previous to that time the marriage according to tribal customs had been 
recognized, but since that time it had not been recognized.

Mr. Applewhaite: Since that date whenever it was a marriage to be 
recognized under the Act it would -have to be performed by someone authorized 
in the province to perform the act.

Mr. T. R. L. MacInnes: (Secretary of Indian Affairs Branch) : I do not 
think that an Indian marriage was ever recognized as against a legal marriage 
under the provincial laws.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think Mr. Blackmore had in mind one marriage rather 
than competition between two forms of marriage.

Mr. Bareness: What is the definition of legitimacy as it is understood 
in this Act? I would take it from this- that a marriage according to an Indian 
custom which was entered into some time prior to 1926 or whatever the date 
was, that the children of that marriage were looked on as legitimate and any 
marriage entered into by tribal customs since that time is not a legitimate 
marriage. Is that correct?

Mr. W. Cory (Departmental Solicitor) : The last information from the 
Department of Justice was to the effect that with respect to the so-called blanket 
marriages, or marriages according to tribal customs, if the parties lived together 
as man and wife over a period of years that was to be considered as a valid 
marriage.

Mr. Blackmore: I did not get the full remarks of Mr. Cory.
The Chairman : Would you repeat that, Mr. Cory?
Mr. Cory: With respect to a blanket marriage, or a marriage by tribal 

custom, if it is quite clear that the parties have lived together as man and wife, 
and broght up their family, the view of the Department of Justice is that that 
marriage should be treated as a valid marriage.

Mr. Harkness : That still is the situation?
Mr. Cory: That is still the situation. On the other hand, if you have a 

marriage by tribal custom or blanket marriage and the parties live together for 
two or three years, and have children, then they separate and go through another 
form of tribal marriage, then the Department of Justice says that- if you have 
that that is not a valid marriage.

Mr. Bareness: Your definition of legitimacy is rather blasted then?
Mr. Blackmore: I was wondering, Mr. Chairman, if we could hear the 

words that Mr. MacInnes used.
Mr. MacInnes: We had occasion to refer this question to the Department 

of Justice in connection with the payment of separation allowances to Indian 
soldiers during the war and the opinion was along the line that Mr. Cory has 
explained, but I think it was also understood that this would not apply as 
against provincial laws and did not apply as to inheritance, legal inheritance 
by heirs.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Could we leave that and in the meantime we will get a 
written opinion as to the various forms of marriage that would be recognized and 
present it to the committee.

Mr. Harkness: I should think there should be something in the interpreta
tion section as to what legitimacy means as used in this Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: When you see the opinion we might consider whether 
it should be incorporated or not.

The Chairman : So clause 11 (d) stands.
Mr. Blackmore: I understand the minister expects to have a statement 

for us?
The Chairman: Yes, that applies to ‘clause 11 (d).
Mr. Harkness: Why is it that only a male person is described?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Now, there are only two cases which can arise. If the 

child is born of a white woman we are not going to make him an Indian because 
the father was an Indian. If he was born to an Indian woman illegitimately, 
he remains an Indian because he is an illegitimate child of an Indian woman.

Mr. Harkness : Yes, but you will have the case probably of a man who 
is of Indian blood but who does not appear on the band list. In other words, 
the woman is not living with an Indian who does belong to a band; he lives 
with that woman by marriage according to tribal custom or a common law 
wife, there are children born. In that case those children are all Indians?

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are if he was an Indian and there was a proper 
marriage.

Mr. Harkness: I am taking the case where it is not a proper marriage 
and from now on the marriage will have to be one that is solemnized according 
to the laws of the province in order to have it stand up. What then is going 
to happen to those children? What is more, it is a practical difficulty: where 
are those children going to go, and what is going to happen to them?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Perhaps we should let that one stand and consider it 
later.

Mr. Harkness: There is another point in connection with it besides that. 
In the case where the registrar is satisfied that the father of the child was not 
an Indian, he is satisfied the father of the child was a white man, then what 
happens to the child? Who is going to educate that child, look after it and so 
forth? The woman is an Indian who is on a reserve but the registrar has 
decided that the father was a white man and therefore the child is not an 
Indian.

Mr. MacKay: But the registrar would not decide that the father was white 
without having some admission of paternity. He would have to find some 
evidence and, of course, if he secures the necessary evidence that the child is 
white then the child is the responsiility not of the Indians but of the province 
or the municipality concerned. In the absence of evidence of paternity the 
child would, of course, take the status of the mother.

Mr. Harkness : Of course, the evidence of paternity which has been taken 
in some cases is pretty doubtful.

Mr. MacKay : Well, I cannot imagine a man giving evidence to the fact 
that he is the father of the child if he is not.

Mr. Harkness : You remember the MacDonald report? There were certain 
Indians that were put out of band membership on the evidence of two or three 
Indians that the father was a white man. Whether that evidence was correct 
or not, I do not know, but it was pretty slim evidence, particularly having 
regard to the lapse of time.
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Mr. MacKay: Yes, but today we have to have pretty clear cut evidence 
of paternity before the department will make a decision. In the majority of 
cases we are not able to establish paternity, in by far the majority of cases.

Mr. Harkness : However, in some cases you know you did take it that 
paternity was white on evidence of that kind.

Mr. MacKay: That was some years ago, during the time of the MacDonald 
report.

Mr. Murray: Could it not be determined by blood tests?
Mr. MacKay : I do not think so.
The Chairman : Subclause (e) of clause 11 is the one we are on now. That 

is standing for further information.

Subclause (/).
Mr. Applewhaite: Subclause (/) says that this woman is entitled to be 

registered if somebody else is entitled to be registered ; in the case of the widow, 
who is the widow of a person who was entitled to be registered. Would a person 
who is dead be entitled to be registered, I do not want to be funny, or should 
the Act read “is or if living—”?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We cleared with the Department of Justice.
The Chairman: Subclause (f)?
Carried.

Clause 12 (1):
12. (1) The following persons are not entitled to be registered, namely,
(a) a person who

(i) has received or has been allotted half-breed lands or money scrip,
(ii) is a descendant of a person described in subparagraph (i),
(iii) is enfranchised1, or
(iv) is a person born of a marriage entered into after the coming into 

force of this Act and has attained the age of twenty-one years, 
whose mother and whose father’s mother are not persons described 
in paragraph (a), (b) or (d) of section eleven,

unless, being a woman, that person is the wife or widow of a person described
in section eleven, and
(b) a woman who is married to a person who is not an Indian.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The objections to clause 12 are several in number. The 

Jesuit Indian Missionaries of Ontario at Fort St. Marie, Ontario, suggest that:
This should be reconsidered in view of difficulties and injustices 

which missionaries feel would be entailed. A man or woman brought 
up on an Indian reserve, irrespective of his or her blood-content, should 
be allowed to remain on the register. Missionaries suggest that to 
deprive such persons of any assistance or protection would cause hard
ship ‘even a cruelty equivalent to that inflicted upon the displaced 
persons of Europe’, and such persons will generally find it impossible to 
found their homes in organized non-Indian communities. Hence this 
section might easily impede the obtaining of the end for which the bill 
is intended, namely, the betterment of the country as a whole.

The Mobert Indian Reserve of Mobert, Ontario, was opposed to this 
section; the Fort William Mission Indian Reserve of Fort William, Ontario was 
also opposed to this section. The Golden Lake Band, of Ontario, and Bishop Ragg, 
of Calgary, Alberta, objected. All object to it for one reason, that is, they are 
just opposed to it. Cook’s Ferry Band, Nicola Indian Agency, of British
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Columbia suggest that Indians of one-quarter blood should be allowed to 
remain on the reserve—consider Indians of mixed blood very progressive. And 
at the conference we had the objection also from the Indian Association of 
Alberta.

Now, the purpose of clause 12 is not to register persons of one-quarter 
blood in the future, that is, after twenty-one years after the passing of this bill, 
and after a period for a marriage. In other words, it only applies to persons 
who are born of a marriage after this Act comes into effect. It is designed to 
see that persons of one-quarter blood are not Indians.

Mr. Gibson : This applies to children not yet born.
The Chairman : Is subsection (1) carried?
Carried.

Subsection (2)?
Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if I might ask one question. Did the majority 

of the Indians at the council favour section 12?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There was only one objection and that was made by 

the Indians of Alberta, through Mr. Laurie.
The Chairman : Mr. Laurie is white.
Hon. Mr. Harris : They came prepared to object thinking that it applied 

to one-quarter bloods now on the reserve. When they found it only applied to 
the future they did not object.

Mr. Applewhaite: Would you explain subsection (2), please?
Hon. Mr. Harris: When an Indian becomes enfranchised we have been 

in the practice of giving him a certificate to that effect. We thought that where 
a person had the former status of an Indian, and had apparently lived on a 
reserve, but it was found that he was not entitled so to do, he might want to 
have a certificate.

Mr. Applewhaite : But it says you are going to issue a certificate to an 
Indian to whom the Act ceases to apply. Most people covered under this are 
not Indians. If you come to the conclusion that I am not an Indian and you 
expel me from the register then you cannot issue me a certificate because this 
section says you may issue a certificate to an Indian.

These people are not Indians.
Hon. Mr. Harris : They cease to be Indians upon the determination of their

case.
Mr. Applewaite: They never were; you decided that in some cases.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The determination of that takes effect from the time of 

the determination. If you think we should change it to “a person” we will give 
consideration to it.

Mr. Applewhaite: I think so.
The Chairman: The suggestion is that “Indian” be changed to read “a 

person”. Shall (2) as amended carry?
Carried.
Mr. Harkness : We have not finished with clause 12.
The Chairman : We have but perhaps you have not.
Mr. Harkness: The last one we had was 12 (1) (a).
The Chairman : I called (2).
Mr. Harkness: As far as section (a) (iv) is concerned it would cut out any 

person from being an Indian whose family ancestors were not considered 
legitimate. It would not matter how much Indian blood they had. You say the

i
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purpose is to cut out one-quarter bloods in the future. As far as I can make 
out fa) (iv) would cut out any person even though he were entirely an Indian 
if his family ancestors were not considered legitimate. It says here:—“whose 
mother and whose father’s mother are not persons described in paragraph fa), 
fb) or fd) of section 11.”

fb) of course is an illegitimate child and (a) and fb) we do not need to go 
into. They are people who are recognized as Indians and there is no 
argument on that, but this clause means that any person, even though 
entirely of Indian blood, is cut out if his mother and grandmother were 
not considered legitimate.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We are going by persons who are Indians under the 
definition contained in the Act, and we do not try to find out how much so-called 
Indian blood there may be in a given Indian. We provide for band membership 
on the basis of legitimacy of marriage and where, as it says here, there are two 
successive mothers who are not of Indian status according to the Act, then the 
issue of that later marriage is undoubtedly one-quarter blood for our purposes.

Mr. Harkness: It may not.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We say yes.
Mr. Harkness : Well the point I am getting at is whilst your purpose in this 

is to prevent any quarter bloods or less in future from being regarded as Indians, 
actually under this particular subparagraph you can put out of Indian status 
people who are entirely of Indian blood.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We are putting out of status today people who think they 
are entirely Indian. We do not admit to the band lists certain persons although 
they may very well have fifteen-sixteenths of what you would call Indian 
blood—we do not admit them if they are not Indians according to the definition.

Mr. Harkness: But if the purpose as you stated is in future to cut out 
people of less than one-quarter Indian blood, why have you in the section of the 
Act cut out people who may be entirely of Indian blood solely on account of the 
fact that the person’s mother and grandmother are not considered legitimate— 
particularly as there is considerable ambiguity about “legitimacy”.

Mr. Applewhaite: It only refers to fa), fb) and (d).
Mr. Harkness: You say it does not include fd)?
Mr. Whiteside: It includes fd) but not (c)l
Mr. Harkness: That is right, and it does not include (e). In other words 

the fact is, as I see it, that if for any reason the mother and grandmother are 
to be considered illegitimate then the person is cut out.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If they are illegitimate persons who are not entitled to 
be members in the first instance then naturally you would not expect us at a 
later stage to put back into this Indian Act people whose parents themselves 
were not Indians.

Mr. Applewhaite: I think perhaps the minister could settle the question if 
he could answer why sub-paragraph (e) of clause 11 was not included in clause 
12(1) (iv)?

Hon. Mr. Harris : You mean that we should include fa), fb), fd) and fe)?
Mr. Applewhaite: I am not saying you should.
Mr. Harkness: If you include fe) you would get away from the question 

we have brought up.
Mr. Whiteside: We do not want to get away from it.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We will have a look at that; let it stand for the 

moment.
The Chairman: We will let subsection (iv) stand.
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Mr. Harkness : I think the whole section should stand because any change 
made in that will have an effect—-

The Chairman : Are you satisfied with (2) as amended?
Carried.
Clause 13 (1), admission to bands of persons on general list?
Carried.
13(2), transfer of band membership.
Carried.
Clause 14, woman marrying outside band ceases to be member.
Carried.

Clause 15.
15. (1) Subject to subsection two, an Indian who becomes enfranchised 

or who otherwise ceases to be a member of a band is entitled to receive from 
His Majesty

(a) One per capita share of the capital and revenue moneys held by His 
Majesty on behalf of the band, and

(b) an amount equal to the amount that in the opinion of the Minister he 
would have received during, the next succeeding twenty years under 
any treaty then in existence between the band and His Majesty if he 
had continued to be a member of the band.

(2) A person is not entitled to receive any amount under subsection one
(a) if his name was removed from the Indian register pursuant to a protest 

made under section nine, or
(b) if he is not entitled to be a member of a band by reason of the applica

tion of paragraph (e) of section eleven or subparagraph (iv) of para
graph (a) of ‘section twelve.

(3) Where by virtue of this section moneys are payable to a person who 
is under the age of twenty-one, the Minister may

(a) pay the moneys to the parent, guardian or other person having the 
custody of that person, or

(b) cause payment of the moneys to be withheld until that person reaches 
the age of twenty-one.

(4) Where the name of a person is removed from the Indian Register and 
he is not entitled to any payment under subsection one, the Minister may, if he 
considers it equitable to do so, authorize payment, out of moneys appropriated 
by Parliament, of such compensation as the Minister may determine for any 
permanent improvements made by that person on lands in a reserve.

Mr. Noseworthy: Just what is the status of the Indian who becomes 
enfranchised under the Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The act of enfranchisement deprives him of any right 
he had as a member of a band and, conversely, he acquires freedom from the 
restrictive provisions of the Indian Act.

Mr. Noseworthy: In other words no Indian can become a Canadian 
citizen and remain a member of a band?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Certainly he can; he was born a Canadian citizen.
Mr. Noseworthy: He is not entitled to full privileges of citizenship 

though?
Hon. Mr. Harris: What citizenship right does he lack at the moment?
Mr. Noseworthy: What is the significance of saying when he becomes 

enfranchised he is not any longer a member of the band?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Just that he is not any longer entitled to go to band 
meetings and vote on matters of the band. It is not the only distinction. He 
has certain property rights in the property of the band which he forgoes on 
enfranchisement. He has certain rights of participating in the proceedings and 
voting on anything that comes before the band. It is a little bit as if you were 
to remove yourself from the city of Toronto to a town in your own constituency. 
You would lose your rights to vote in Toronto but you would gain them 
elsewhere.

Mr. Noseworthy: In other words he forgoes most of his rights as an 
Indian—his right to live on any reserve. May he join another band?

Mr. Blue: He is paid off; he gets his share out of the band funds.
Mr. Noseworthy: But to all intents and purposes he ceases to be an 

Indian?
Hon. Mr. Harris : He ceases to be subject to the Indian Act and the Indian 

Act administration. If you will, he quits one club to join another one.
Mr. Noseworthy: He is out on his own.
Mr. Murray: He proceeds to a higher degree.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think there are any citizenship rights which 

he lacks today.
Mr. Noseworthy: Has an Indian the right to vote and still remain a 

member of the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: To vote in provincial and federal elections?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Not provincial—although yes, in some cases, 

vote in British Columbia.
Mr. Blackmore: If he becomes enfranchised he becomes subject 

form of taxation.

He can 

to every

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
The Chairman : Shall 15(1) carry?
Hon. Mr. Harris : May I present the objections. The Six Nations of the 

Grand River, Brantford, objected to this on the grounds that they say the legal 
right to grant or pay moneys to any Indian from band funds is objected to 
since funds were established for the benefits of their people. The people that 
apply for enfranchisement have not in any way contributed to the establishment 
of those funds and the council therefore request that their contention be placed 
before the law officers of the Crown for a ruling on the legality of such 
disbursements.

The band council of the Shubenacadie Indian reserve N.S. says that Indians 
should not be forced to enfranchisement—they are not sufficiently advanced.

The Committee of Friends of the Indians of Alberta recommend that pro
visions be made for a probationary period instead of the provisions of Section 
15, and say that the Indians would feel more secure if provisions were made 
for their return to the reserve within a probationary period of five or ten years 
without loss of their rights on the reserve.

Now then the objection to the first part of 15, the per capita grant, was also 
made by representatives of the Six Nations at the conference. However I pointed 
out to them that if they felt there was no power in the government of Canada 
to grant this per capita share of the per capita funds they could very easily stop 
it in the courts if they wished to. The representative was satisfied with the 
explanation.

Mr. Gibson : He gets no capital value of his share of the reserve. He just 
gets his share at the time he leaves; no further capital on his share of the land?

84304—31
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Hon. Mr. Harris : He gets no share of any disposition of the lands of the 
reserve made later for those who remain members of the band.

Mr. Gibson : Eventually the last man who is enfranchised might be a pretty 
well off man?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is quite true.
Mr. Jutras : What was that?
Mr. Gibson : The last man might be pretty well off?
Mr. Jutras: But what about when he leaves?
The Chairman : He would have it then.
Mr. Jutras: Well take one individual who goes out today. He just takes his 

per capita share. When the last one goes there is only his share left in the 
capital fund.

The Chairman : The reserve can be there, the same as it was in my constitu
ency. They divided—sold the reserve and divided the proceeds among the 
Indians there. It would go to the survivor.

Mr. Gibson : If he stayed there he would have a lot of shares.
The Chairman: Are we agreed on 15(2) ?
Carried.
Subclause (3) ?
Carried.
Subclause (4) ?
Mr. Harkness : Were you going to say anything about this number 4, Mr. 

Harris?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I have no objections to subclause 4, although I will 

make sure. No, no objections.
Mr. Harkness: There is no guarantee that a man who makes permanent 

improvements and then becomes enfranchised will get any return on those 
improvements?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well there is no permanent guarantee in the sense that we 
do not say here in the statute that he shall receive any fixed proportion of the 
value of his improvements. However, I do not think there is a case where he 
does not receive compensation if he is entitled to it.

Mr. Harkness: Well, it is entirely at the discretion of the officials of the 
department whether he receives compensation or not—under this subclause (4), 
is it not?

This section 4 would be a deterrent to anyone becoming enfranchised if he 
had made any permanent improvements.

Hon. Mr. Harris: This has nothing to do with enfranchisement.
Mr. Harkness : Why not? If he becomes enfranchised his name is removed 

from the register?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The enfranchisement clauses are 109, 110, 111, and they 

deal with the settlement of his claims upon enfranchisement. It is true upon 
enfranchisement his name will be removed from the register but this clause has 
to do with those persons who are removed by the operation of sections 5 to 15 
dealing with names which are struck off, after they are on, by reason of fraud 
or matters of that kind.

Mr. MacKay : It has to do with a man who, for instance takes up his resi
dence on an Indian reserve without having land allotted to him in the regular 
way, and subsequently is found to be of non-Indian status. During the period 
he has lived there has has made improvements, and this section is to provide 
compensation for him for the improvements that he has made.
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Mr. Gibson : Did you decide that parliament should appropriate that money 
out of the Consolidated Revenue Fund rather than taking it out of the band 
funds? After all, they get the benefit of those improvements. Did you decide 
it was better this way?

Mr. MacKay : There are a good many bands without any funds.
The Chairman : Shall subclause (4) carry?
Mr. Harkness: Well, it is entirely discretionary whether he receives any 

compensation or not and I think that was hardly fair unless he had the right 
to appeal and have it determined by a court.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He is a person who in the first instance has no rights.
Mr. Harkness: That is what you say now, but cases come up such as 

that in Alberta where several hundred people in northern Alberta considered 
themselves Indians for a very long time, and they were suddenly thrust out of 
Indian status. That is the type of person to whom this would apply.

Mr. MacKay : It is a question of whether those persons, Colonel Harkness, 
had made substantial improvements on the reserve.

Mr. Harkness : Whether it is questionable about those people or not, 
nevertheless cases can readily occur where men would have made considerable 
improvements, and it would seem to me that they should have the same right 
and not just be at the discretion, essentially, of the officials of the department. 
Naturally the minister is not going to know anything about these cases 
personally?

Mr. MacKay : Is it not your difficulty that you are dealing with a group 
of people who have been found not -to be entitled to do what they are doing? 
They will vary all the way from the chap who was warned before going that 
he would not be so entitled but nevertheless decided to take his chance, all 
the way down to the person who in all innocence put improvements on that 
land thinking he was entitled so to do. To take care of all of those groups 
I doubt if you could devise, by statute, a rule which would apply. There must 
be some discretion so as to make the compensation accordingly. Certainly I am 
quite sure that you would call the minister to account in the House if there 
was an injustice. I think this is as good a protection as you can get for the 
innocent, and you do not need any protection for the relatively guilty.

Mr. Harkness: You are dealing with persons who are not innocent but 
you are also dealing with persons who were innocent and put off the reserve 
in Alberta anyway. A judge was appointed as commissioner and in a very 
large number of cases made recommendations in favour of the Indians but 
those recommendations were never carried out and those people are still off 
the reserve. They have no recourse and under this they still have no recourse. 
In other words it is going to apply to people who have been evicted, but 
according to the judicial commissioner appointed these people should never 
have been put off the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Under this there is first to be a decision by the registrar 
and secondly by a county court judge. Supposing the person is not entitled 
to be on the reserve, are you then going, in every case, to give him compensation 
to the fullest extent of the claim that he would make?

Mr. Harkness: No, naturally, I would not give him the compensation to 
the degree that he might claim, but I would think that he should have some 
appeal.

Hon. Mr. Harris: From—
Mr. Harkness: From essentially the decision of the officials of the depart

ment.
Hon. Mr. Harris : As to the amount of the improvement ?
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Mr. Bareness : Yes, that is whether he should get any compensation or not 
on the amount of improvements.

Mr. Ashbourne: Does not this protect him and give him some rights?
Mr. MacKay: Of course you have the case of white people who deliberately 

go to reserves. They may have been encouraged by some of the Indians to take 
up residence on the reserve. They go there, and establish themselves. This 
applies particularly to some of the remote areas, and those people use Indian 
lands over a period of years. Suddenly, we are confronted with the fact that 
they are in trespass and have no right there and they must be removed. Are 
you going to compensate them?

Mr. Bareness : I would not compensate that individual but the fellow 
I am thinking of is the fellow who has considered himself an Indian from his 
birth. Then, he is suddenly told that he is not an Indian and he is put off the 
reserve. Be can be compensated or not compensated to quite an extent just 
depending on whether the agent likes him or does not like him. In other words 
I do not see any reason why he should not have an appeal to a county court 
judge in the same wray that an Indian has an appeal over whether he should 
be put off the band. At the same time he has an appeal over whether he should 
be put off he could enter his claim for his improvements. Is there any reason 
why he should not be able to appeal? If he is the type of case Major MacKay 
has mentioned, of a white man who has just moved on a reserve, naturally, 
the judge is going to throw his case out. Be would have no ground for com
pensation either. On the other hand, if he is a man who has lived on a reserve 
all his life and considers himself an Indian until he is pushed off, then he 
should have some appeal?

Mr. Noseworthy : If his appeal is not sustained in court what legal ground 
has he for claiming compensation?

Bon. Mr. Barris: I was going to say on what ground has he any right to 
his improvements if he is not a member of the band—except compassionate 
grounds.

Mr. Bareness : Be has been considered a member of the band and has been 
treated as an Indian for a number of years and then he is suddenly pushed out.

Bon. Mr. Barris : That is a matter of compassion, for decision after the 
decision is made as to his status.

Mr. Bareness: During the time he has been a member of the band he made 
improvements on the land and under this he may or may not be compensated 
for those improvements. Be may be compensated or compensated very little, 
but I see no reason why he should not have an appeal. For example, in ordinary 
law, if a white man goes and squats on a piece of land, as you know, if he is 
there for a number of years he establishes squatter’s rights and the land is 
ordinarily allotted to him.

Mr. Murray : In what province?
Mr. Bareness: In our province, Alberta. I think it is true in almost every 

other province.
Bon. Mr. Barris: If you tried to assert that you would have every band 

council in this country coming down to protest.
Mr. Bareness : I am not trying to assert that. I am saying that is the 

law as far as white persons are concerned.
Bon Mr. Barris: You are trying to import that into the law here?
Mr. Bareness: No, I am not. As I have said several times the person I am 

thinking of is the man who has been looked upon as an Indian and then is put 
out of Indian status.

Bon. Mr. Barris : The number of cases in which that will arise have been 
perhaps unusual in your province but the number of cases in which a person
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will cease to be an Indian when he has been for a long time considered an Indian 
will undoubtedly be very few compared to the total to be dealt with. If you are 
not prepared to leave it to ministerial discretion to make allowance for improve
ments then you might try to amend this by a definition which would cover the 
gentlemen you have in mind. However, we have considered this and we have 
concluded that for the rare number of cases you have in mind it would be better 
if the discretion was there to grant compensation on compassionate or other 
grounds and I think you could hold us to that.

Mr. Bareness: What objection would there be to adding there the right 
of appeal to a county court judge?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The objection would be you have not defined his rights.
Mr. Applewhaite : On the other side of the picture I would take it there 

is no way of charging him for the benefits that he has had for those years.
Mr. Murray: What improvements did you have in mind?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Buildings.
Mr. MacKay: Yes, and the land.
Hon. Mr. Harris: He has cultivated the land—
Mr. Murray : He has probably injured the land as well.
Mr. Bareness : In many cases the clearing of the land is expensive.
Mr. Valois: As a matter of fact in the province of Quebec if such an appeal 

were to be allowed, the Indian, or the person who is really entitled to the land, 
would not stand much chance to get any compensation for his improvements 
inasmuch as he could not show that he was there in good faith. As a matter of 
fact, we have a whole section of the civil code dealing with that problem, so as 
far as I am concerned I think the person falling in with that ease would be 
better off with the decision of the minister than with the decision of the court. 
We will be bound by the laws of the land from a practical point of view.

Mr. MacInnes: The point is that the provisions of your civil code do not 
apply to these Indian reserves.

Mr. Valois: I am not so sure about that.
Mr. Bareness: I think the minister will bear me out on that.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I am afraid I cannot because the status of Indian 

lands in the province of Quebec is rather unusual.
Mr. Bareness: Certainly in our province that would be the situation.
Mr. Noseworthy: Could you meet that difficulty by having some sort of a 

body organized to decide with the minister? That is not feasible, I suppose?
The Chairman : Subclause (4) of clause 15?
Carried.

■ Clause 16 (1), transfer of funds:
16. (1) Section fifteen does not apply to a person who ceases to be a mem

ber of one band by reason of his becoming a member of another band, but, sub
ject to subsection three, there shall be transferred to the credit of the latter band 
the amount to which that person would, but for this section, have been entitled 
under section fifteen.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We had one objection to clause 16 from the Black Feet 
Band.

The Chairman: Clause 16, subclause (1)?
Carried.
Subclause (2),—transferred member’s interest in lands and moneys?
Carried.
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Subclause (3) :
(3) Where a woman who is a member of one band becomes a member of 

another band by reason of marriage, and the per capita share of the capital 
and revenue moneys held by His Majesty on behalf of the first-mentioned band 
is greater than the per capita share of such moneys so held for the second-men
tioned band, there shall be transferred to the 'credit of the second-mentioned 
band an amount equal to the per capita share held for that band, and the 
remainder of the money to which the woman would, but for this section, have 
been entitled under section fifteen shall be paid to her in such manner and at 
such times as the Minister may determine.

Hon. Mr. Harris : The Black Feet Band objected to this that the money 
should not be transferred with the woman when she marries into another band. 
The question was discussed at the conference as well and the emphasis was all 
the other way, that she should have her money.

Mr. Gibson : She will get some cash out of it in certain instances?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
The Chairman : Subclause (3) ?
Carried.

Clause 17 (1) :
17. (1) The Minister may, whenever he considers it desirable,
(a) constitute new bands and establish Band Lists with respect thereto 

from existing Band Lists or General Lists, or both, and
(b) amalgamate bands that, by a vote of a majority of their electors, 

request to be amalgamated.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There was an objection to the original section but when 

we made a minor change in it and the amalgamation of bands is now provided 
for by the vote of a majority of their electors.

Mr. Applewhaite: Would you repeat that,please?
Hon. Mr. Harris : In clause 17 (1), (b), you will find we have the words 

“by a vote of a majority of their electors,” otherwise that band cannot be 
amalgamated.

Mr. Noseworthy: Has the band anything to say under clause 17 (1) (a)1
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no band under (a) until we constitute it a band.
Mr. Noseworthy: A new band from existing bands lists which must mean 

the breaking up of existing bands.
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, they are advised and their wishes will be observed. 

Of course, as far as possible it sometimes becomes advisable to divide them for 
administrative purposes and especially when they are split up in groups around 
the country. Sometimes they live quite a distance apart.

The Chairman: Clause 17 (1)?
Carried.
Clause 17 (2), division of reserves and funds?
Carried.
Clause 18 (1), reserves to be held for use and benefit of Indians:
18. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, reserves shall be held by His 

Majesty for the use and benefit of the respective bands for which they were set 
apart; and subject to this Act and to the terms of any treaty or surrender, the 
Governor in Council may determine whether any purpose for which lands in a 
reserve are used or are to be used is for the use and benefit of the band.

Mr. Harkness: Were there any objections to that?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : There were some general objections: Indians of The 
Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red Earth, Shoal Lake and 
Split Lake Bands, Manitoba:

Changes in these sections unanimously agreed to;
Indian War Veterans’ Association of Wikwemikong, Ontario:

Disapprove renting land to non-members unless individual so desires;
President, North American Indian Brotherhood:

Suggest that no Indian reserve or portion of a reserve shall be sold, 
alienated, leased, or otherwise disposed of without the consent by secret 
ballot of the majority of the male and female electors of the Indian 
owners for whose use and benefit in common the reserve was set apart— 

which is a general statement I think we can discuss in detail later.
Again, the Indian Association of Alberta:
Suggest the word “entrust” be substituted instead of “surrender.” That is all.
There is no objection to clause 18 as such, as it now stands.
Mr. Noseworthy: This just permits the department to take over Indian 

lands for the use of school buildings or hospitals? It does not permit the 
government to dispose of these lands to outside parties.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
The Chairman: Subclause (2), use of reserves for schools, etc?
Carried.
Mr. Harkness: No, no, in clause 18 (1) the Governor in Council may 

determine whether any purpose for which lands in a reserve are used or are 
to be used is for the use and benefit of the band. Has the band council or the 
band itself by means of a general vote not got anything to do with that?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps you might be a little more specific as to the 
kind of problem you have in mind.

Mr. Harkness: I was not thinking of any particular problem, but any use 
of the land in the reserve might be put to I would think should be primarily 
a matter for the determination of the people of that band itself.

Hon. Mr. Harris: You will notice the qualification in clause 18 where it 
says, “subject to the provisions of this Act,” and it goes on:

and subject to this Act and to the terms of any treaty or surrender, 
the Governor in Council may determine whether any purpose for which 
lands in a reserve are used or are to be used is for the use and benefit of 
the band.

Mr. Noseworthy: What is there in this Act to prevent the Governor in 
Council from taking any block of land in a reserve that it deems necessary for 
such purposes? Are there any restricting clauses in the Act itself?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, subclause (2) provides the purposes for which the 
Governor in Council may take the land and provides for the payment of com
pensation as well.

Mr. Noseworthy: In other words, there are no provisions in the Act that 
restrict the Governor in Council in any way if they decide that certain lands 
are required for any one of these purposes, they can take them without con
sultation or consent of the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They can but I think it would be an extremely unwise 
thing if they did.

Mr. Harkness: That was the very point I was getting at. It seems to me 
that the band itself or the band council—that it should be a matter of their 
consent.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : It should not be a matter of their consent, it should be 
a matter of consultation. If you have to build a hospital on a reserve and 
the band council refuses and continues to refuse to give what you consider the 
best location, there must come a time when the Governor in Council will exercise 
his judgment with regard to the welfare of the people there. That not only 
applies to the reserves but it also applies to us. The provincial and federal 
governments and municipalities can expropriate our lands. They may be 
subject to adverse public opinion when they do something unpopular, but 
nevertheless private land can be expropriated.

Mr. Harkness : In clause 18 this matter of the compensation to be paid 
to an Indian for lands that are taken and which were formerly in use by him, 
in such amount as may be agreed between the Indian and the minister, or 
failing agreement, as may be determined in such a manner as the minister may 
direct. It seems to me the Indian should have the right of appeal. It is one
sided. This, and the other one are both one-sided arrangements. If they come 
to an agreement well and good, and if they do not the Indian will have to take 
what 'he can get.

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is this difference. In this section, as you see, we 
admit the right of the Indian to compensation for the land taken from him, and 
we provide that where agreement cannot be reached, then the minister must 
direct some method of ascertaining the amount due him. That might take the 
form of an arbitration, or judicial proceedings, or any other form, but there 
is a right in the Indian here when there was not in the other case.

Mr. Noseworthy: If you carry through the analogy and you regard 
Indians as white people, where it becomes necessary by the provincial govern
ment to expropriate land, is the white person in that case left at the mercy of 
the lieutenant governor in council or is there not definite provision of the pro
cedure to be followed?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, there is an Arbitration Act in every province, I 
think, and in most cases it is resorted to unless the expropriating by-law or 
order in council may direct other proceedings. However, the number of expro
priations we have under the Indian Act are so few in number we are not going 
to pass a special Act for it.

Mr. Noseworthy : Is it possible to set up under the Act some procedure 
or regular formula by which a dispute of that form may be settled without 
leaving it entirely to the authority of the Governor in Council?

Hon, Mr. Harris : The authority of the Governor in Council is not with 
respect to compensation.

Mr. Applewhaite: I would not like to see a set procedure set out because 
the bands are isolated in some cases and in some cases an arrangement of that 
kind would be ideal and it would be hopelessly inadequate in another.

Mr. Noseworthy: Is not the amount of compensation in cases where 
an agreement cannot be reached to be determined exclusively by the Governor 
in Council?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is covered in the last three lines “or, failing 
agreement, as may be determined in such manner as the minister may direct.”

Mr. Noseworthy: The minister has the authority to direct how that 
amount shall be fixed?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. He may set up a board of arbitrators 
composed of real estate people in the immediate neighbourhood or he may 
appoint a local county court judge, or take other similar steps.

The Chairman: He sets up the machinery but does not make the 
decision.
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Mr. MacInnes: Or on the other hand, he may direct the agents to assess 
the value of the land.

Mr. MacKay : He can do that but it is a very very rare case when it would 
be done.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We would hear about it in the House of Commons if 
we did.

Mr. Noseworthy: The criticism that I have here of this Act, that I have 
seen, is that it does not give the Indians sufficient opportunity to become familiar 
with the working of our democratic system as it exists at the municipal level 
and I think we should try wherever it is feasible to pass some responsibility 
back to the band or to the people living on the reserve if it is possible. I do not 
see why the Indians should not be entitled to some definite formula that would 
be valid so that a matter of this kind could not just be turned over by the 
minister or the Governor in Council to the agent to settle, as might very well 
happen.

Hon. Mr. Harris: This is a new provision in this bill that is not in the old 
Act, that is giving advantage to the Indian, and we have provided that the 
minister may direct a particular procedure in any case for the determination 
of that question.

Now, if in the experience we gain we find that this is not appropriate, that 
it is better to order the Indian from the Great Slave Lake area to go down 
with a trainload of witnesses to Edmonton, we might come to do that, but it 
might be a prohibitive cost. But I suggest you will through experience 
gained in the administration of this Act be able to decide what is best in any 
particular case rather than write in a formula now which you would have to 
depart from.

Mr. Harkness : Would you think of putting in after “failing agreement,” 
the agreement may be determined by an outside body in such manner as the 
minister may direct. In other wrords, what I am trying to get away from 
is from a thing that the Indians have been subjected to for many years, that 
the Indian is not going to be left to have things decided by the officials of the 
department.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I think that that state of mind is grossly exag
gerated. I might add my experience at the conference was that "while there 
were the usual number of complaints about particular Indian agents, w'hen 
I asked them deliberately did they want their agents at their council meetings, 
there was a chorus of disapproval at the minister for thinking they did not, and 
I suspect there are not so many agents in this country who, in the final analysis, 
are in such bad standing in the community that they could not be depended 
upon to do the right thing in nearly every case.

As I say, there was no objection at the conference to this particular 
procedure. I do think, first of all, that we will not use this section perhaps more 
than two or three times while you and I are in the House of Commons and the 
experience we gain from it will allow us to determine the best course in the 
future.

Mr. Harkness: To come back to my question, what objection would you 
have to putting in some such words as that after “determined”?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I take it that what you are trying to do is to eliminate 
from the body which would determine this question anyone connected with the 
Department of Indian Affairs. Is that the objection?

Mr. Harknesss Well, more or less, yes.
Mr. Applewhaite : I might say I would not like that. I know several 

reserves in my part of the country are in isolated Indian villages and points
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where the only people who are capable of seeing that the Indians get a square 
deal are the Indian agents and Indian school teachers and people who get up 
there and know the value of things in those places.

Mr. Simmons: I feel, as Mr. Applewhaite does; I think that the people 
most in sympathy with the Indians are the teachers, the agents, missionaries 
and so forth who are looking after the welfare of the Indians. By leaving this 
clause as it is I believe it will be beneficial to the Indians in general.

Mr. Harkness : Of course, following this argument, the conclusion we 
would come to is that we should not pass any legislation at all, just leave it to 
the agents of the department—that is, following that line of argument.

Hon. Mr. Harris : No. You are mistaking the few rare cases that would 
come under clause 18 and the great mass of people we must legislate for.

Mr. MacKay : This is to provide mainly for schools and hospitals and 
other services that the department is extending to Indians, and one can, for 
instance, imagine a school required in a very remote area and the Indian owner 
of the property that is most suitable for the construction of the school opposes 
the taking of the area for that purpose.

Well, now, you suggest that we might send some outsiders in there ; well, 
an outsider might not be as familiar with conditions or the value of the property 
as the local superintendent or others. In valuing Indian lands we frequently 
call in the local provincial government agent and engineers because, of course, 
they are called upon frequently to value provincial lands and are in close 
proximity to the Indian reserves.

Mr. Bareness : Basically though I think there is, as a general proposition, 
what you might call a paternalistic attitude which is going to be continued, but 
if the Indian is going to be put on the same basis as the white man, if his 
property is disturbed then he should have the same rights of appeal and so forth.

Mr. Applewhaite: I agree with that but you have some isolated villages 
whose state of development is that of our settlements of 300 years ago and if 
paternalism were necessary for the easterner in the early days it is necessary 
for the Indians now. I would not want to turn them loose.

Mr. Murray : I think the building up of law costs on these trivial decisions 
would not be very fair to the Indians.

Mr. Noseworthy: On this particular point, granted that the department 
has the right to expropriate the land and they fail to reach an agreement with 
the Indians, the minister has said the minister may appoint a board of 
arbitrators, so what is the objection to putting that into the Act so that in any 
case where there is failure to reach an agreement that an independent body, not 
necessarily somebody 1,000 miles away from the reserve, but an independent 
body of people be appointed who know that situation, to determine what should 
be the value of that expropriated property.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I think Major MacKay has given the explanation 
that there are many reserves in Canada where in fact the only person who has 
any idea of the value of the land would be someone connected with the Indians, 
whether he is a school teacher, an Indian agent, or an occasional visiting official 
of the provincial government who would have the necessary knowledge, and if 
we were to be put in the position of having to stipulate that none of these 
persons or one of them, should not be a board to deal with these things you 
might spend the whole cost of the property transporting the people to the scene 
to value the land in many cases.

Mr. Noseworthy: You think in many cases there are no local people 
adjacent or near the reserve or on the reserve?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is the extreme position. If there is someone avail
able of what we might call a neutral standpoint ’03/ all means their advice would 
be obtained as to valuation.



INDIAN ACT 63

The Chairman : Mr. Applewhaite, I think brought it out very clearly: in his 
district there are remote areas where you would not expect valuators to come 
from Vancouver to give an opinion as to the value of a piece of land.

Mr. Applewhaite: Even the distance from the closest white village might 
be 120 miles, and there is no contact except through a missionary or an Indian 
agent.

Mr. Blackmore: It seems to me that all things being considered the min
ister’s position is the right one.

The Chairman: Clause 18 (2) ?
Carried.
Clause 19:
19. The Minister may
(a) authorize surveys of reserves and the preparation of plans and reports 

with respect thereto,
(b) divide the whole or any portion of a reserve into lots or other sub

divisions, and
(c) determine the location and direct the construction of roads in a reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There is an objection to clause 19. It is set forth in 

paragraph 19 on the conference proceedings and it reads:
Section 19, dealing with surveys of sub-divisions of reserves, was 

considered to be very beneficial by some representatives because they felt 
that it was only through these surveys that an individual owner could 
definitely establish his claims to land on a reserve. Suggestions were 
made that in some areas these surveys should be expedited.

However, two other representatives were opposed to this section on 
the basis that it might lead to allotment. It was indicated that there 
was no objection to the external surveys of reserves but there was objec
tion to surveys for sub-divisions. For instance, it was pointed out that 
the Indians in Southern Alberta were not opposed to surveys of reserves, 
but that the Indians of Central and Northern Alberta definitely were, and 
that because of this opposition no surveys should be made without the 
consent of a Band Council

The Chairman: Does that not mean that if the farms cannot be surveyed 
you cannot fence them off?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is the point. In southern Alberta the Indians are 
gradually becoming used to and in fact requestiong allotment of land and for 
that purpose they must have surveys and that is why they are favourable to 
surveys being made. When the idea is generally acceptable in northern Alberta 
as to allotment of land no doubt they too will be asking for surveys.

Mr. Applewhaite : At whose expense are these surveys to be made?
Mr. MacKay: Departmental appropriations.
Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if the minister would explain to us why (b) would 

be justified there? It looks a little bit severe—divide the whole or any portion 
of a reserve into lots or other subdivisions. I notice no stipulation is made to the 
effect that the Indians would have any voice in the matter. I wonder if that 
sort of wording is necessary.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We are perhaps confusing what we do in surveying with 
what we do by allotment. We do not disturb the Indian in the possession of any 
land he is entitled to but when we survey the land we do mark on it lots and 
subdivisions of lots so as to determine from that his actual occupation, but 
someone reading that might get the idea that having completed the survey we 
would take his land and move him over to some other place because there was 
some vacant land there.
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Mr. Gibson: You are only getting information?
Mr. Noseworthy: In other words, this would only be a protection?
The Chairman: It would be of great assistance in surveying for roads, 

would it not?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Bareness: Is any consideration given to this proposition that these 

surveys would only be made with the consent of the band council?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We approach the band councils and hope to obtain their 

assistance in the carrying out of the survey but we would not want them to 
be in a position to stop the work at a time when we had the opportunity to 
do it. We have to fit in the surveying with the work done by the Department 
of Mines and Technical Surveys. They will say to us, we will be able to 
provide you with so many survey parties this year in a certain area, and we 
take advantage of that. If the band council opposes the survey when in fact 
there is not going to be any disturbance to the band council except the physical 
disturbance_of a survey party, we feel we should go ahead with the work at 
the time the party is available. As I said, in every case we do our best to get 
the consent of the band council.

Mr. Bareness : The basic point there, I think, is it not that some Indians 
are very much wed to the fact that all reserves held by the band is common 
land and if they are surveyed into plots that this is breaking down that idea. 
I would think the band as a whole does hold that idea strongly that they 
might be forced, as you might say, into another system.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The forcing of another system goes with the allotment, 
not with the survey.

Mr. Murray : Mr. Chairman, it is necessary to survey these reserves where 
there are villages to lay them out properly, if you are going to bring the 
Indian up to the level of other people. Now, in regard to water services it is 
necessary to have a proper survey and an allotment of water. We have that 
in our district where they now want the water conveyed from certain creeks 
to townsites. Well, you have the survey made or you go ahead in a haphazard 
manner laying pipes here and there across the country and in order to avoid 
that it is necessary to have a survey made.

Mr. Blacemore: Mr. Chairman, the Alberta Indian Association finds cause 
for objection in clause 19, but I must confess I do not exactly see on what 
justifiable basis they do object. To me, it seems that the matter of roads in 
our age of automotive transportation is so important that it adds considerably 
to our way of living.

The Chairman : Clause 19?
Carried.
Clause 20?
Mr. Bareness : It is past 1.00 o’clock.
The Chairman: Tomorrow we will meet at 4.00 p.m. in this room No. 268. 

We will also meet at 11.00 o’clock on Thursday morning, April 19.
The committee adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Wednesday, April 18, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, an Act respecting 
Indians, met at 4.00 p.m. this day. The Chainnan, Mr. Don F. Brown, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue, 
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
House of Commons, 
April 18, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 4.00 p.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman : Will you come to order, gentlemen? There will be no 
meeting tomorrow. There will be a meeting on Friday afternoon, if that is 
agreeable.

Mr. Bareness : Why not Friday morning?
The Chairman : The reason, I understand, is that the minister has a cabinet 

appointment.
Mr. Bareness : Why do we have these meetings in the afternoons rather 

than in the morning? I thought when we passed this motion asking for leave 
to sit while the House was sitting that it was generally understood that we 
would meet in the mornings unless Mr. Harris had to attend a council meeting; 
that that privilege was obtained so it would be available at a later date in order 
to get our work completed, but the way it looks now it would appear that we are 
going to run into more afternoon meetings than morning meetings. Personally, 
I do not see that that is necessary at this time.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Under normal circumstances we only have a long cabinet 
meeting once a week, on Wednesday, but occasionally it becomes necessary for 
us to have one on Friday morning. That is why the meeting is called this 
afternoon at 4 o’clock and for Friday at 4 o’clock. With the exception of these 
days I am always available in the mornings.

Mr. B areness : I certainly think wre should have our meeting Friday 
morning rather than Friday afternoon. What about tomorrow morning?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I will be in Toronto tomorrow morning.
Mr. Bareness: I do not think we should sit in the afternoons any more 

than we absolutely have to.
The Chairman : Is it agreed then that we shall meet Friday afternoon 

at 4 o’clock?
Agreed.
Mr. Bryce: I hope we will meet mornings as much as possible, because it is 

more convenient for most of us to attend in the morning.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The only occasion on which meetings in the afternoon 

would be necessary, so far as I am concerned, is on days when we have a long 
cabinet session.

I
Mr. Bareness: This afternoon is an example. There are some rather inter
esting things going on in the House.

The Chairman: Well then, gentlemen, if it is agreeable we will meet on 
Friday afternoon and on Monday morning at 11 o’clock. Is that agreed? 

Agreed.
The Chairman: We had reached section 20, possession of lands in reserves. 

20. (1) No Indian is lawfully in possession of land in a reserve 
unless, with the approval of the Minister, possession of the land has been 
allotted to him by the council of the band.

67
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(2) The Minister may issue to an Indian who is lawfully in possession 
of land in a reserve a certificate, to be called a Certificate of Possession, 
as evidence of his right to possession of the land described therein.

(3) For the purposes of this Act, any person who, at the commence
ment of this Act, holds a valid and subsisting location ticket issued under 
The Indian Act, 1880, or any statute relating to the same subject matter, 
shall be deemed to be lawfully in possession of the land to which the loca
tion ticket relates and to hold a Certificate of Possession with respect 
thereto.

(4) Where possession of land in a reserve has been allotted to an 
Indian by the council of the band, the Minister may, in his discretion, 
withhold his approval and may authorize the Indian to occupy the land

. temporarily and may prescribe the conditions as to use and settlement 
that are to be fulfilled by the Indian before the Minister approves of 
the allotment,

(5) Where the Minister withholds approval pursuant to subsection 
four, he shall issue a Certificate of Occupation to the Indian, and the 
Certificate entitles the Indian, or those claiming possession by devise or 
descent, to occupy the land in respect of which it is issued for a period of 
two years from the date thereof.

(6) The Minister may extend the term of a Certificate of Occupation 
for a further period not exceeding two years, and may, at the expiration 
of any period during which a Certificate of Occupation is in force
(a) approve the allotment by the council of the band and issue a 

Certificate of Possession if in his opinion the conditions as to use and 
settlement have been fulfilled, or

(b) refuse approval of the allotment by the council of the band and 
declare the land in respect of which the Certificate of Occupation was 
issued to be available for re-allotment by the council of the band.

Shall subsection 1 carry?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There are a number of points there. The band council 

of the Abenakis of St. Francis, Pierreville, Quebec, are opposed to it altogether— 
I beg your pardon, that is with reference to subsection 4. But that brings up 
this very point, with regard to subsection 4 that the Kinnosayos and the Cree 
bands in Alberta feel that the band alone should decide ownership of land. And 
the Oka Band Council, Quebec, with regard to subsection 2, suggest that it 
should read: “The minister shall issue . . They consider that an Indian 
lawfully in possession of land has a right to obtain a certificate of possession. 
Then, the Indian Association of Alberta rejects subsections 4, 5 and 6. The 
bands of southern Vancouver Island suggest that plans of land allotted be made 
available to band members. And then, at the conference, we had a further dis^- 
cussion of this—and this relates also to four later paragraphs—21, 25 and 22— 
they are similar. That is with respect to surveys. And similar opposition was 
expressed by representatives on section 20(2), dealing with the certificate of 
possession, the reason being that the allotment system was not suitable in 
Alberta. Subsection 4 of this section, dealing with temporary possession, was 
objected to by one of the representatives on the basis of temporary possession, 
and the feeling of uncertainty that once the land had been allotted to the 
member by the band council it should be a permanent allotment and not subject 
to a disability imposed by the minister.

But now, generally speaking, this follows the present Act with respect to 
the allotment of land. It states (1) “No Indian is lawfully in possession of land 
in a reserve unless, with the approval of the minister, possession of the land 
has been allotted to him by the council of the band” and also that this has
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received- the approval of the minister. There is a provision that where the 
minister deems it undesirable to grant a certificate of possession he may grant 
an interim certificate to be known as a certificate of occupation and make 
certain conditions which if met would qualify the Indian to obtain a permanent 
certificate of possession. The purpose is obvious. The land may be allotted 
to a member of the council who has perhaps been unfortunate in his effort to 
locate; and if it is not embarrassing to local conditions to let him have it on a 
temporary basis, subject to his conforming to certain reasonable conditions, 
(i.e.) that he cultivate the land.

The Chairman : Subsection 1—possession of lands in reserves—shall the 
subsection carry?

Carried.
Mr. Hatfield: Mr. Chairman, what is the procedure by which this land is 

paid for? I have a case in my own constituency where the provincial hydro are 
building a dam there and infringing on the rights to land on the Indian reserve. 
What protection has the Indian band against encroachments by organizations 
such as the Hydro Commission going in there and taking over these lands with 
the resultant loss of land to the Indian?

Hon. Mr. H.arris: Well, Mr. Hatfield, that is a matter which perhaps you 
might better discuss a little later on when we reach section 58, which would be 
the one which deals with that matter.

The Chairman : Shall 1 carry?
Carried.
Subsection (2), certificate of possession.
Mr. Applewhaite : Have there been any certificates granted to the Indians 

of British Columbia?
Mr. MacKay: No. There have been certificates issued, they are already in 

force in the Queen Charlotte Islands and in other parts of the province, under 
this Act previously. Certificates have been issued under certain conditions.

Mr. Applewhaite: Following the passage of this Act is it the intention of 
the department to start the issue of certificates to cover all cases involved?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We shall continue the present practice of issuing certi
ficates there, but on a temporary basis.

Mr. Applewhaite : You are not contemplating any extension of the practice?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We require the assent of the band council to the allotment 

first. The decision has to be made by the band council.
Mr. Hatfield : What about veterans houses being built on reserves under 

the Veterans’ Land Act?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indian has to have the land allotted to him by the 

band council. We have to see that the allotment is made. We are, you might 
say, the final registry office.

Mr. Hatfield : Is that a central recording office?
Hon. Mr. Harris : A little more than that; it is a land titles office to be 

exact, and we examine all titles.
Mr. Welbourn: Is that allotment permanent; does he retain that land 

forever?
Hon. Mr. Harris: He can devise it.
Mr. Bryce: When we were down there some time ago you will recall that 

Escasoni had been set up at Shubenacadie; and when we were there there were 
veterans’ houses there.
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Mr. MacKay : Well, of course, Mr. Bryce, that was due to the organization 
of the new reserve and amalgamation of various groups in Nova Scotia and 
Prince Edward Island, and this area was chosen as a new site for the reserve 
and the allotment had been made. I cannot tell you more about it at the moment.

Mr. Bryce: Take the case of a veteran who builds a house on the reserve, 
does he receive an allotment?

Mr. MacKay: Yes, he would have to be allotted land in that particular 
area.

Mr. Bryce: And, if he wasn’t?
Mr. MacKay : He would have to have it bef ore he could get possession of 

the house. It would have to be allotted to him.
Mr. Bareness: One of the difficulties we ran into down there was the 

number of veterans who had been refused land and who wanted to build houses 
under the Veterans Land Act on the Indian reserve, and they could not build the 
houses because they were not allotted or could not be allotted land on the reserve. 
I think that was the chief difficulty there, and the one to which Mr. Bryce was 
referring.

Mr. MacKay : I think that is due largely to the fact that it was just a new 
organization.

Mr. Bareness: Has that difficulty been overcome?
Mr. MacKay : We have reason to think that it has been largely overcome 

at Escasoni and Shubenacadie.
Mr. Hatfield: I was referring more particularly to certain areas, certain 

reserves in the St. John river valley. I don’t remember their exact names. What 
happened there?

Mr. MacKay : Well, Mr. Hatfield, I think at first the idea appealed to, them, 
getting to a new location where they had a new field, but after they got there 
they missed their old associations and wanted to go back to them, and I believe 
most of them are now back. The original idea was to move them all to this new- 
reserve when it was established.

Mr. Hatfield : Was that not the intention of the board or the director of 
Indian Affairs, to have other reserves or the Tobique reserve moved dow-n to 
Kingsclear?

Mr. MacKay : No, as a matter of fact, wre left that pretty well to the Indians 
themselves. There w-as not anything in the wav of compulsion. We said to 
them: we will provide this accommodation for you. If you wish to move to 
Kingsclear we are in a position to provide you with school and medical services 
that perhaps are not available where you are now- residing.

Mr. Hatfield : I know you built very good houses at Kingsclear, but the 
Indians could secure more work at dromocto than they could at Kingsclear.

Mr. MacKay: I could quite understand the attitude of the Indians after 
their sojourn at Kingsclear.

Mr. Applewhaite: Under subclause (2), is a survey necessary before such 
a certificate of possession could be issued?

Hon. Mr. Harris: In nearly every case it is. In the older settlements it 
may be possible to make some legal description wdiich would be reasonably 
accurate but it is desirable to have a survey.

Mr. Simmons: Are these titles registered in the Lands and Titles office?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, if you will look at clause 21, that covers the registry 

office and we will discuss that there.
Mr. Noseworthy: What is the usual size of these allotments?

I
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Hon. Mr. Harris: They vary from an acre up to several hundred acres, I 
suppose. It depends on the reserve, on the number of people on it, the action the 
council wants to take, the man’s capability to deal with the land he is applying 
for.

Mr. Noseworthy: Are there still reserves on which there are considerable 
tracts of land not yet allotted?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: Would that apply to all the reserves?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, there are some reserves that are completely allotted 

but they are the exceptions.
Mr. Charlton: Just what right does the location ticket or the new certifi

cate, called the certificate of possession, give the Indian holder?
Mr. MacKay: The location ticket really is Indian evidence of ownership, it 

is almost equivalent to title. Once the land is allotted and the allotment 
approved by the minister, this location ticket is issued in the same manner as a 
title to land would be. The Indian owner has a copy of it, the copy of the location 
ticket is in the agency office, and one is held here in the branch.

Mr. Charlton: Could the minister give me any reason why an Indian 
holding a location ticket would not have permission to sell his farm to another 
Indian if he so desired?

Hon. Mr. Harris: My first impression is if he could not sell the farm to 
another Indian I am surprised, because that is one of the purposes of the 
certificate of possession ; but if there is a particular case you have in mind we 
would look into it and see if there is a reason.

Mr. Charlton: What reason could there be?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I cannot imagine any unless he did not have a proper 

allotment of the piece of land he was trying to sell to that other Indian. Of 
course, as the director points out lie might have money owing on the land and 
so on.

Mr. Charlton: Yes, that is true.
M-r. Bareness: In connection with the objection on the part of some bands 

in Alberta to issuing of the certificates of possession, do I understand from what 
you said a few minutes ago that you only issue them if the band council first 
allots the piece of land to an Indian, that in a case of that kind where the band 
does not want these certificates of possession that procedure would not- be 
followed in the case of that band?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, that is provided for in subsection (1).
Mr. Charlton: He is essentially in the hands of the majority of the band.
Hon. Mr. Harris: In the hands of the band council.
Mr. Charlton: Well, the majority elects the band council.
The Chairman: Subclause (2)?
Carried.
Subcliause (3), location tickets issued under previous legislation.
Mr. Charlton: Is a complete record kept of all these location tickets so 

that in the case of a loss of a location ticket through fire, a duplicate could 
be issued?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, I should add that under clause 2,1 we are now taking 
steps to improve our land registry system and make it even more foolproof 
and fireproof.

The Chairman: Subclause (3)?
Carried.
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Subclause (4), temporary possession.
Mr. Applewhaite: I would like to ask who is the representative that objected 

to subclause (4) ?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Andrew Pauli said that when the band council allots 

land there is no good purpose in the minister refusing the allotments and imposing 
conditions, that under those circumstances he thought the band council would 
act, and having in mind the desires of the band, that if it were their wish to 
allot the land to an Indian the minister should not have any say about it.

The Chairman: Subclause (4) ?
Carried.
Subclause (5).
Mr. Applewhaite : I have read this subsection several times and I am 

satisfied in my own mind that I am right, that it says that the minister shall 
as far as that first two-year period is concerned accept the decision of the band 
council. Is it the intention of the draftsmen of the Act to have that done? 
There is no discretion left whatever?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is the intention. The minister’s action is limited 
to two things, either accepting the original allotment or accepting it on a limited 
basis, because he cannot reject it.

Mr. Applewhaite: That is what I wanted to know. Thank you.
The Chairman : Subclause (5)?
Carried.
Subclause (6) ?
Carried.
Clause 21, register.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I have already made remarks on this as to what 

wre hope to do in the way of improving our land registry system and we would do 
it under this section and there is no comment on this from any Indian.

Carried.

The Chairman: Clause 22, improvements on lands subsequently included 
in a reserve.

Carried.
Clause 23, compensation for improvements :

23. An Indian who is lawfully removed from lands in a reserve upon 
which lie has made permanent improvements may, if the Minister so 
directs, be paid compensation in respect thereof in an amount to be 
determined by the Minister, either from the person who goes into posses
sion or from the funds of the band, at the discretion of the Minister.

Mr. Charlton : Could that clause be explained, Mr. Chairman?
Hon. Mr. Harris: This is one further step to that which wre discussed yes

terday with Colonel Harkness. This covers an Indian who is lawfully on the 
reserve in the first instance but for some reason occupies land which as it turns 
out, he wTas not lawfully entitled to occupy and has put improvements on it, so 
that—if I may pursue the argument a little—he has more right to compensation 
for the improvements than a white man who had no rights at all, but that is a 
matter of opinion. It happens, not often, but it does happen—even in non-Indian 
communities—where a person is allotted land and if there is not too much 
accuracy in the description of the land he may build his house on his neighbour’s 
land, and this is the section that provides compensation under those conditions.
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Mr. Harkness: The point is, though, that if the minister directs he be paid 
compensation, but otherwise the discretion is entirely in the hands of the minister. 
More or less it is a matter of compassion; he may direct that he be paid some 
compensation.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The alternative to this, you must understand, is that the 
Indian will appeal to the agent and through him to the minister for action on 
his behalf, and I cannot conceive of an occasion in which the minister would not 
take some action under these conditions, either granting compensation payable by 
the person who gets the benefit of the error or otherwise ; but the alternative 
is to permit the Indian to sue in court against the trespasser and collect money 
in the normal way. In this particular instance where the error would depend 
entirely upon proof that we have in the land registry office, it would seem that 
the minister should initiate the proceedings on behalf of the person who is 
entitled to compensation or alternatively on behalf of the person who claims 
possession of the land. That is the intention of the section.

Mr. Harkness : What happens in the case of a man who is put off a 
particular piece of land, where he has his house, and so forth, that he has built 
on it. There are no band funds and nobody goes into possession of it. He is out 
of luck, is he? »

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, it is rather unlikely that the case would arise unless 
someone were claiming the land, but then, having claimed, it is likely he would 
have to pay a reasonable compensation to get it. Now, as everyone knows if 
(a) the Indian, (b) the band council, and (c) the band fund have no money 
the money would usually be paid from the Consolidated Revenue Fund.

Mr. Harkness: But there is no provision here for the consolidated fund 
paying.

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, this is a case of someone else obtaining a benefit out 
of an action which is taken with respect to the Indian.

Mr. Harkness: Yes, but you might very readily have the cases of persons, 
as stated here, lawfully moved ; that is, they were men who were considered 
Indians and now it was decided they are not Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, this has nothing to do with that. This is the case of 
an Indian who is a member of a band, and who has made a mistake and has 
erected his buildings on the wrong land. This has nothing to do with yesterday’s 
case, and since a mistake might have been made by the band council that is why 
we thought t-hat compensation for the error might be paid from the band fund.

Mr. Harkness: I do not see anything there that applies to people such as I 
have mentioned who would be affected by this particular section.

Hon. Mr. Harris : This covers an Indian who has been lawfully removed 
from land on a reserve on which he made permanent improvements, or the condi
tions we considered1 yesterday were different.

Mr. Harkness: We had some discussion yesterday over the word “Indian”.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, but you will have to agree that this is an Indian who 

is still entitled to be an Indian and to stay on that particular reserve.
Mr. Blackmore: Of course, the Indian would direct his case to the other 

Indian?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The claim would come from the Indian whose land 

received the improvements. He would write in and say: “John Smith has his barn 
on my farm and we would like to have you look into it”.

Mr. Blackmore: It is pretty well known among the Indians what would be 
the way of procedure.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Chairman : Clause 23?
Carried.
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Clause 24.
24. An Indian who is lawfully in possession of lands in a reserve may 

transfer to the band1 or to another member of the band the right to poses- 
sion of the land, but no transfer or agreement for the transfer of the right 
to possession of land's in a reserve is effective until it is approved by the 
Minister.

Mr. Applewhaite: Clause 24 is something of a re-write of clause 23 of the 
old Act in which there was a definite statement that these lands were not subject 
to legal seizure. Why thé change?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We have it later on in another section. This is an assertion 
of the right in answer to Mr. Charlton’s question, that an Indian, having been 
granted legal possession of land, may in fact dispose of it.

The Chairman: Section 24?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The reason for this provision is that the minister may 

restrict the right of sale. But once again since the minister is responsible for 
land registration he must see to it that the transfer is carried out in proper form.

The Chairman: Section 24?
Carried.
Section 25, Transfer where Indian ceases to reside on reserve.

25. (1) An Indian who ceases to be entitled to reside on a reserve 
may, within six months or such further period as the Minister may direct, 
transfer to the band’ or another member of the band the right to possession 
of any lands in the reserve of which he was lawfully in possession.

(2) Where an Indian does not dispose of his right of possession in 
accordance with subsection one, the right to possession of the land reverts 
to the band, subject to the payment to the Indian who was lawfully in 
possession of the land, from the funds of the band, of such compensation 
for permanent improvements as the Minister may determine.

Subsection (1)?
Mr. Welbourn : Can an Indian transfer to a white man or to a non-Indian 

the right to occupy his land?
Hon. Mr. Harris : He may lease it under certain conditions which are dealt 

with by a later section ; but he cannot sell it.
We have a representation on section 25 from the Native Brotherhood of 

British Columbia. They suggest that this section be deleted and the following 
substituted in order that individual membership in a band may be protected :

(1) An Indian who ceases to reside on a reserve may at his option 
transfer to the band or to any member of the band the right to possession 
of any lands in the reserve of which he was lawfully in possession.

(2) Where an Indian during his lifetime does not dispose of his right 
of possession in accordance with subsection 11), the right to possession 
of the land shall revert to his heirs, if they are members of the band, or if 
there are no such heirs, then the right of possession shall revert to the 
band, subject to the payment to the heirs of the deceased Indian from 
the funds of the band, of such compensation for permanent improvements 
as the minister may determine.

The Chairman: Subsection (1).
Mr. Applewhaite: I wonder if the minister would express his opinion on 

that subsection, particularly on that provision which provides for payment to 
the heirs who presumably have been enfranchised, and so forth.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : I received this recommendation just as I came in 
and I have not had much time to look at it. It seems to me it is precisely what 
we have done. We agreed on subsection (1), I take it.

The Chairman: Subsection (1)?
Carried.
Now subsection (2) ?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The only thing I see here is that it provides for transfer, 

and that the lands can revert to his heirs ; and under our section he can transfer 
to his heirs if he wants to.

Mr. Noseworthy : What section provides that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : He can dispose of it to his heirs under subsection (1) by

sale.
Mr. Applewhaite: But if he dies intestate, it reverts to the band, does it not?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, no. We are coming to that later on.
Mr. Applewhaite: If he does not dispose of it, it goes to his heirs?
Hon. Mr. Harris : You are thinking of it at his death?
Mr. Applewhaite: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is related to his death. That is provided for later on, 

in the intestacy section.
Mr. Applewhaite: Would you bring that up again?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, I will.
Mr. Noseworthy: In this particular section where the phrase occurs “as 

the minister may determine”, I suppose in actual practice it would be the Indian 
agent who would determine it?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I wish it were so. The present practice under the Indian 
Act is much the same as we have provided for here in subsection (3). And by 
that provision the director is responsible for the action of the department. I 
have no doubt whatever that he reads all the documents before the minister’s 
authority is exercised, and sometimes the minister reads them too.

Mr. Noseworthy: This compensation could be agreed upon by the Indian 
and the agent.

Mr. MacKay: Yes, and if it is not agreed upon, we call in a third or fourth 
party, frequently a real estate agent who is in the vicinity and who can value 
the property. Sometimes we call in a provincial government agent or one of his 
employees, or someone who is in a position to give an independent valuation. 
That information is then submitted through the regional supervisor in the 
province.

Mr. Noseworthy : What happens in the case of those reserves which are 
particularly remote—the ones you referred to yesterday—where it would be 
impossible to get independent people without bringing them for long distances?

Mr. MacKay: The regional! supervisor with the Indian agent endeavours to 
secure an agreement with the Indians. And if he cannot reach an agreement, 
then the whole matter is referred to the department and we direct the regional 
supervisor to do what he can to secure an outside valuation.

Mr. Bryce: The agent would not by-pass the supervisor in the province, 
would he?

Mr. MacKay : We have had cases where they have by-passed them.
Mr. Bryce: Is not that practice frowned upon in the department?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, it is.
Carried.
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The Chairman : Section 26?
26. Whenever a Certificate of Possession or Occupation was, in the 

opinion of the Minister, issued to or in the name of the wrong person, 
through mistake, or contains any clerical error or misnomer, or wrong 
description of any material fact therein, the Minister may cancel the 
Certificate and issue a corrected Certificate in lieu thereof.

Mr. Charlton : Concerning section 26, if an Indian did not specifically 
dispose of his land, or if he should die intestate, would that land automatically 
revert to the band?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No. Would you mind leaving that until we come to the 
estate section? This has to do with living Indians who for some reason or 
other cease to be entitled to live on a reserve; for example, an Indian woman 
marries and goes to live with another band ; she has to move to the other band 
with her husband ; or an Indian transfers to another band. That is what section 
25 is intended to cover.

Section 26, Correction of certificates.
Hon. Mr. Harris : There were three objections and all were on the same 

basis, so the wording was changed.
Carried.
The Chairman: Section 27, Cancellation of certificates.
Carried.
Section 28, Grants, etc., of reserve lands void.

28. (1) Subject to subsection two, a deed, lease, contract, instrument, 
document or agreement of any kind whether written or oral, by which a 
band or a member of a band purports to permit a person other than a 
member of that band to occupy or use a reserve or to reside or otherwise 
exercise any rights on a reserve is void.

(2) The Minister may by permit in writing authorize any person 
for a period not exceeding one year to occupy or use a reserve or to reside 
or otherwise exercise rights on a reserve.

Mr. Hatfield : Has the minister any information with respect to the 
problem which has arisen between the New Brunswick Hydro Commission and 
the Tobique band, about the building of a dam?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I should think there would be. I should think they 
would not be permitted to enter upon the reserve without their application 
having first been cleared.

Mr. Hatfield : As far as I can learn, the Chief has been called down to 
Fredericton to talk the matter over. They are doing work on the reserve, yet 
there have been no damages assessed.

Mr. MacKay: Is the dam being built?
Mr. Hatfield : Yes. One end of it is on the reserve and the other end is 

on private property. The owners of the private property have received very 
large damages, but the Indian reserve band has received no remuneration, unless 
something has been carried on in your department. The Indian Chief would 
like to know what is going on on that reserve. They are going ahead with 
work on it as if damages had been assessed. I think they should have some 
arrangement before they allow the Hydro Commission to proceed any further. 
I think there should be some arrangement made about damages.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We shall look into it and let you know.
The Chairman : Could this matter not be discussed under the estimates? 

Section 28, subsection (1)?
Carried.



INDIAN ACT 77

Hon. Mr. Harris: There were a number of objections relative to section 28 
from the Blackfoot band council, Alberta, who said that permission should not be 
granted without the consent of the band council. The Sarcee Indian band, 
Alberta, went further and they said that the consent of a majority of electors 
of the band should be first obtained. The Indian Association of Alberta 
“rejected it unanimously as a violation of existing treaties.” And the Queen 
Victoria Treaty Protective Association suggested deleting it entirely.

At the conference there was no objection taken to the section because those 
who had objected to it in the first instance after discussion thought that it would 
be all right. They felt that the purpose of it was that protection would be 
granted for the kind of thing which Mr. Hatfield mentioned, and that it would 
be in the interests of the Indians. So they agreed to subsection (2) giving the 
minister permission to grant permits for a year at a time for this type of thing, 
thereby earning revenue for the band council.

Mr. Hatfield : Would the damage money go into the possession of the 
band fund?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The money would go to the band fund.
Mr. Charlton: What about the individual land holder in that case?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It says that if the individual land owner is affected, he 

would come under the previous section, concerning expropriation of land.
Mr. Charlton : Mr. Hatfield has asked about a band being reimbursed 

for any damage.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That would apply to common lands. But there could 

conceivably be damage to the band itself.
Mr. Hatfield: Who has the right to sell or lease land on the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is a later section about that. When an individual 

Indian has an allotment of land, he may lease it under some conditions with 
the consent of the minister, and under other conditions with the consent of the 
band council.

Mr. Hatfield : What is that again, please?
Hon. Mr. Harris : If an Indian has land allotted to him, he can sell it, 

under some conditions with the consent of the band council, and under other 
conditions with the consent of the minister.

Mr. Hatfield : Well, what about land which is held by the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That comes under section 56.
Mr. Blackmore: Why does subsection (2) of section 8 not specify that the 

consent of the band is required?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The council of many Indian bands cannot be found 

for several months of the year. For example, in some cases in your own prov
ince they go down to the United States to work during certain seasons; and in 
other parts they go fishing for quite extended periods of time. Now, if there 
should be a request for action, at that time it would obviously be in the interest 
of the band for the minister to be able to give the permission, and that permis
sion could not be renewed. The purpose is that the band council, when it is 
available, may consider whether or not permission should be renewed for 
another year.

Mr. Blackmore: Would there be any chance for the minister, at the end 
of the year, to issue another permit for another year and to go on that way almost 
in perpetuity without obtaining the consent of the band?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no provision for renewal under subsection (2).
Mr. Blackmore: It is just for one year?
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Mr. Applewhaite: That section to some extent is a repetition of the old 
section 34 in the original Act. In the old section 34 you included after the word 
“reside” “or hunt”. Why has it been dropped?

Hon. Mr. Harris: There was a protest from Indians who felt that the one 
thing which perhaps most people wanted to do on a reserve was to hunt tem
porarily. So it was felt that we should meet their wishes.

Mr. Applewhaite: You are satisfied then in not including the word “hunt” 
in the section. The right to give that authority no longer exists.

Hon. Mr. Harris : The band councils, of course, intervened and ask us 
to grant a permit, because they make a revenue from this activity.

The Chairman : Shall subsection 1 carry?
Mr. IIarkness : The purpose of this is essentially, as I understand it, so 

that you can permit public works to be constructed—or something along that 
line.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Bareness : Under the section, as I see it, you would be perfectly in 

order to give a neighbouring rancher the right to run his cattle on the reserve 
and use it in that way—and that is a matter that is a fairly hot question par
ticularly on the Sarcee reserve. There are a lot of people who are constantly 
attempting to run cattle on the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I doubt if leasing land for cattle grazing is within the 
interpretation of the expression “exercising any right”. That is a user of land. 
The rights here are something less than that—rights of way, occupation by con
struction gangs for roads, hydro lines, and so on; things that are of a temporary 
nature.

Mr. Bareness: But this use of the words “use a reserve” would enable 
anyone of whom you approved to run cattle on the reserve?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I can assure you I am not likely to do that.
Mr. Bareness: I am not saying you are, but I am just wondering if some

thing should perhaps not be put in there—“for the purpose of constructing 
public works—”

Hon. Mr. Harris : We thought of that and we discussed it at the conference. 
We found it difficult to define public works. In addition to public works there 
are a number of other things; there is the question of right of way for logging 
camps through a reserve. The Indians do not object to that particularly but 
it would be only for the period when they were taking logs out under that 
direct right. There are a number of easements of that kind and we felt that 
we could not describe it so accurately that we would be right and not omit any
thing we should have included. The grazing of cattle comes under agricultural 
pursuits later on, but I should think that reading the sections together you 
would conclude that we have provided for the lease of land there and we have 
not provided for it in this section.

Mr. Blacemore : Suppose the minister 'granted permission for the con
struction of a reservoir that would affect an Indian reservation? Suppose he 
granted it for one year, he would not be permitted to grant it for more than 
one year?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The time limit is provided so that the minister will 
find the band council and get their consent to that activity in the meantime.

Mr. Blacemore: In other words he would not feel free at all, or feel 
entitled to grant the permit for the construction of a reservoir on a reservation 
because he would still have to get the consent of a band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If it is a long term project of that kind, the chances are 
the minister would not grant the permit. He would go to quite extreme measures 
to get in touch with the council first.
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Mr. Black more : I am a little bit worried about the actual wording of 
the subsection. Perhaps it is impossible to define it more accurately, but it 
seems to me there is a good deal of leeway that might result in abuses in some 
way or other.

Hon. Mr. Harris : It is more restricted here than in the old Act.
Mr. Hatfield: I do not see anything in this Act whereby the minister 

cannot do what he likes. He need not consult the band. I do not see any
thing under this where he need consult the band at all.

Hon. Mr. Harris: At the end of the year whoever has been granted per
mission becomes a trespasser on the reserve, because he no longer has permission 
to be there. At that point the band would come into it.

Mr. Hatfield : But it does not say in section 28 that the minister has to 
consult the band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, but if the minister grants permission to Mr. Hatfield 
to run his trucks over a reserve in New Brunswick, in order to take out a potato 
crop, he would only grant that permit for a particular season, knowing that Mr. 
Hatfield would be wanting to do that again perhaps the following season. The 
minister must then get consent of the band.

Mr. Hatfield: Where does it say that you have to get the consent of the 
band? What section covers that? It is not covered in this section.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If you just go down to section 30 you will see where a 
person who trespasses is guilty of an offence. You become a trespasser if you 
have not got a permit from the minister.

Mr. Nosewortfiy : What is to prevent the minister giving a new permit?
Mr. Hatfield: Where does it say the minister has to consult the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris : For what purpose?.
Mr. Hatfield: For any purpose.
The Chairman : We are talking about subsection (2) of section 28.
Mr. Hatfield: He can still give a permit.
Hon. Mr. Harris: As I say, if you will wait, sections 55 and 56 have to 

do with this.
The Chairman : Mr. Noseworthy?
Mr. Noseworthy: My question is this: the minister is at liberty to grant 

a new certificate at the end of the first year, is he not, without consulting the 
band?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is entirely unlikely that would be done. It is con
ceivable, but the purpose here is a temporary decision to grant uses or privileges 
on the reserve which cannot normally be granted without the consent of the 
Indians.

Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if the object of the minister 
would be just as easily obtainable if some words were put into that subsection 
after the word “may”.

The Chairman : Which subsection?
Mr. Blackmore : Subsection 2 of section 28. “The minister may ‘with 

the subsequent consent of the band council’ by permit in writing authorize any 
persons—”

The Chairman: It cannot be subject to consent, you are giving a permit.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have been given the responsibility for granting the 

permit when we grant it, and it is not intended that the band council should 
at a later time have the right to approve or disapprove of the action of 
the minister, because it has been done for a temporary purpose.

84378—2
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The reason for limiting it was at the request of the Indians—that there 
should be only a very limited emergency power in the minister, and that the 
authority would extend under those circumstances only for one year.

As I say, and as Mr. Hatfield has pointed out, there are provisions for the 
use of land with the consent of the band1 council. This is to cover the case where 
the band council is not available at that particular time.

Mr. Blackmore: As I read the subsection it looks to me as though the 
minister, if he so desired or so chose, could grant permission for one year, and 
then at the end of that year, strictly in accordance with the wording of the sub
section, he could grant permission for another year; because there is no statement 
in subsection (2) to the effect that at the end of the first year he would have to 
obtain permission before granting a permit for a further year.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, that may be true if you read it that way, but the 
power which you would exercise at that time would be no more arbitrary than the 
decision to grant the permit in the first place.

Mr. Blackmore: If you chose to exercise that arbitrary power the first, 
second, third and fourth year, there is nothing in the Act to prevent the minister 
from so doing, so far as I can see.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If you would consider it desirable and in the interests of 
the Indian to insert a clause to the effect that any person who has been granted 
a permit for one year shall not obtain a permit in future—

Mr. Blackmore: Without permission of the band. There might be permis
sion by the minister for the first year and then have it definitely stated that in 
order to obtain the permit another year there would have to be consent of the 
band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We can consider that and perhaps leave the subsection 
stand now.

Mr. Applewhaite : Is it not a fact that if permission were granted for a year 
and then if it were granted at the end of that year for another year, the second 
granting would be in contravention of the Act, because the Act says: “not 
exceeding one year”.

The Chairman: This is further permission.
Mr. Charlton : Each permit would be just for one year.
Mr. Applewhaite: I do not think so.
Mr. Hatfield : I think there should be something in there to protect the 

rights of the band. I know of a reserve in my constituency where years ago, 
not under this director, but years ago the political friends of both governments 
went in and cut lumber on that reserve until they cleaned the lumber off it. 
There should be some protection for the Indian band or the Indian reserve. The 
government let their political friends go in and cut lumber on the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That has not been done for a good many years.
The Chairman: We stopped that.
Mr. Hatfield : It has not been done since I have been in parliament but I 

have known it to happen. When I first came up here in 1940 there was a man in 
there lumbering and why he was allowed I do not know. The Indian chief came 
to me about it and I found out that the man was in there and had been for years 
before that. Both governments, or both parties had allowed that to be done. 
They had allowed their friends to go in there and they sold off the reserve until 
there was practically nothing left on the reserve. There is not enough wood for 
the Indians on the reserve. It has been all trimmed off by friends of different 
governments. I do not say that is true of the present government, but it was 
years ago.
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Mr. Harkness : Well, considering the purpose for which this clause is in 
here—which is essentially for road easements, public works and so forth—I would 
think your suggestion of a little while ago might be a wise one; that the thing 
might stand and have further consideration given to how it might be amended. 
Further consideration might be given to what you have thought of by putting in 
words along the line of “for the purpose of public works, road easements”. The 
purpose of the subclause would be quite definite and the Indians or any particular 
band would be protected from things such as Mr. Hatfield has been talking 
about, or from people’s cattle being turned in to graze on the reserve whether 
the Indians wanted it or not.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We have never had complaints along that line, at least in 
my time. As I said before we were conscious of all these arguments—we made 
them to each other—and we have tried to devise a wording which would be all- 
inclusive to give the minister powers to do these things which he should do for 
the benefit of the Indian band—because that is what he is supposed to be doing. 
However, we found that it was difficult, if not impossible to draft this all-inclusive 
wording.

Mr. Blackmore : I do think it would be better to let it stand and let the 
minister give a little more thought to making the provision more specific.

Mr. Harkness : I have no objection whatever to the minister having the 
power taken under this particular clause to give road easements or something 
along that line, but I do think, as has been indicated by the conversation this 
afternoon, that there should be some protection as far as other uses to which 
Indian lands might be put or given out under this clause.

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is a vast improvement over the old Act. We struck out 
the word “hunting”, and we have limited the powers of the minister to one year, 
whereas under the old Act it was unlimited.

Mr. Noseworthy: The purpose for which such permit is granted is stated 
or specified in the permit?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: The Act, as stated here, gives permission to use the 

reserve or exercise rights on the reserve, but I presume that would be specified 
in the permit?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes—“that the John Smith Lumber Company may have 
a logging road for this season—”

Mr. Gibson : I know of one case near Port Alberni in which you took 
possession for the purpose of giving the Department of Transport permission 
to put up a fog alarm. The Indians would not give it themselves and the minister 
had to step in and do it in the public interest.

The Chairman : Shall section 28 (1) carry?
Carried.
Section 28 (2) will stand.
Agreed.
Section 29.

29. Reserve lands are not subject to seizure under legal process.
Mr. Applewhaite: I wonder if the minister would just confirm or dispel 

my fears in this connection. Reading the old Act over very sloppily I came to 
the conclusion that reserve lands were lands in the possession of a band. Now 
I gather it also applies to lands in possession of an Indian under a certificate 
of possession, or something of that sort. It is not very clear, as there is no 
definition of the expression “reserve lands” in the definition section. I may be
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making a mountain out of a molehill but you are going to have terrible compli
cations if you find that we put on the statute books an Act which makes 
Indian private holdings on the reserve subject to legal process. By taking it 
out of the section of the old Act, and by putting it in by itself in the new form, 
you may possibly be inviting some lawyer to make a case of it. Now is the 
time to consider it.

Mr. Hatfield: We have no good lawyers now.
The '.Chairman : Order, order.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I grant you there is no specific definition of the words 

“reserve lands” but there is a definition of the word “reserve”.
Mr. Applewhaite : Yes, there is.
Hon. Mr. Harris: You would add to the definitions. “Reserve” means “a 

tract of land, the legal title to which is vested in His Majesty, that has been 
set apart by His Majesty for the use and benefit.of a band.”

“Reserve land” would be land situate on that reserve.
Mr. Applewhaite: Yes, something along that line. I am not working for 

any particular wording but at the end of section 29 there should be something 
to the effect— “whether in the control of the band or the individual Indian.”

Hon. Mr. Harris : We had better let that section stand.
Mr. Noseworthy: Does section 29 replace section 23 under the old Act or 

are all of the provisions of 23 and 109 wiped out?
Hon. Mr. Harris: They will be; the old Act will be repealed when this Act 

is passed.
The Chairman : Shall section 29 carry?
Carried.
Section 30—Trespass on reserves—penalty for trespass.

30. A person who trespasses on a reserve is guilty of an offence and 
is liable on summary conviction to a fine not exceeding fifty dollars or to 
imprisonment for a term not exceeding one month or to both fine and 
imprisonment.

Mr. Murray: Do you consider that penalty is adequate? Most of the 
trouble on reserves comes from persons who do not belong. To my mind you 
should make that penalty as stiff as possible, and make it clear that they are 
not wanted. I do not think that a fine of $50 is anywhere nearly large enough.

Mr. Gibson : No, it is only the profit on three bottles of whiskey.
Mr. Murray: I think a prison term should be included there. I think it 

would do a good deal.
Mr. Hatfield: What rights have a provincial government to issue fishing 

licences and permits for people to fish streams running through these reserves?
Hon. Mr. Harris : A provincial government granting rights on streams?
Mr. Hatfield: Yes, the streams in the reserves are reserved for the Indians.
Hon. Mr. Harris : When did that happen?
Mr. Hatfield: I am told that it has happened in lots of places.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have the same problem in respect to game and fishing 

licences throughout the dominion.
Mr. Gibson : That is a very small fine.
Mr. Murray: Yes, and most of it is done by people running in and making 

money, going in and marauding women, selling liquor to the Indians, and inter
fering where they have no right to interfere. I think we should do all we can 
to keep outside people away from these reserves.
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Mr. Gibson: Yes, we should have a stiffer penalty—a stiffer penalty and 
everything else.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think the matter of these penalties was considered by 
that committee and their recommendation was that they should be increased. 
I think Justice considered that this was in line with the normal trespass that one 
would face on non Indian property. But, if you feel it should be increased—

Mr. Murray : I have an example in our district on the Indian mine road. 
There are certain values in the gravel there. Why should the white men go in 
and interfere? The white man has no right to do that.

Mr. Black: The same is true with regard to Kimberley.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is a case of mere trespassing.
Mr. Gibson: With the present inflation it is pretty attractive.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Shall we carry section 30 then, subject to further consider

ing this?
Mr. Gibson: Yes.
The Chairman: Carried. Section 31, subsection 1—information by attorney 

general—subsection 1.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The president of the North American Brotherhood 

objected to the section saying that the section in the present Act was better and 
he wanted that retained.

Mr. Hatfield: What was his objection?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That was in the statement, the original statement to which 

I referred some time ago.
Mr. Blackmore: What was the objection? I was just wondering if the 

minister would repeat what he said, I want to see it on the record.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The president of the North American Indian Brotherhood 

objected to this section on the ground that we should leave in the old section, the- 
section in the other Act. He stated his reasons for that in a letter, and then 
when he came to the conference he did not raise the point at all, and this section: 
was agreed to by the council.

The Chairman : Shall subsection 1 of 31 carry?
Carried.
Subsection 2—information deemed action or suit by Crown.
Carried.
Subsection 3—existing remedies preserved.
Mr. NoseworThy : What are some of the existing remedies referred to in 

that section?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, that is just reserving in, leaving in, the rights of 

the Indian; to protect him as from the date of the passing of this Act which 
replaces the old Act. The Indian has the same rights with respect to the Crown 
as are enjoyed by you, or myself, or any other person ; for instance, he has the 
right to sue for damages and so on.

The Chairman : Carried. Section 32, the sale or barter of produce ; sub
section 1.

32. (1) A transaction of any kind whereby a band or a member 
thereof purports to sell, barter, exchange, give or otherwise dispose of cattle 
or other animals, grain or hay, whether wild or cultivated, or root crops 
or plants or their products from a reserve in Manitoba, Saskatchewan, 
Alberta, the Northwest Territories or the Yukon Territory, to a person 
other than a member of that band, is void unless the superintendent 
approves the transaction in writing.

84378—3



84 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

(2) The Minister may at any time by order exempt a band and the 
members thereof or any member thereof from the operation of this 
section, and may revoke any such order.

Mr. Hatfield: Why is this applied to the reserves in Manitoba, 
Saskatchewan and Alberta, the Northwest territories and the Yukon Territory?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That only applies to those because that is all it ever 
has applied to. In the Indian Act as of today there has been this prohibition 
against Indians in these territories disposing of their crop or produce without 
a permit. The permit system has never applied to Indians on other reserves. 
And the improvement we have made in that section is in the addition of sub
section 2, whereby we give the minister power to exempt any band or member 
from the operation of that section. In other words, the minister may now, if 
this is passed, grant an exemption to a band in these provinces so the members 
may sell their grain, cattle and produce and the like, without having to get a 
permit so to do.

Mr. Murray : In British Columbia we have a number of co-operatives and 
many Indians are members of certain co-operatives, for instance, in selling fish.

Hon. Mr. Harris: This does not apply to them.
Mr. Murray: I think they should be encouraged to join co-operatives, 

quite apart from the Indian council.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, this is just to enable the individual Indian to sell 

his own produce.
Mr. Simmons: I do not know why we should have this in there with respect 

to some of that area because cattle and grain are not raised there.
Mr. Hatfield : That applies to the Indians in the West, why does it not 

apply to the reserves in eastern Canada?
Hon. Mr. Harris : This was a restriction placed upon the Indians in the 

Northwest a very long time ago because in some cases it was found that proper 
prudence was not being practised by the Indians in their dealings, with the 
result that this permit system was introduced to make sure that their money 
was saved to some extent.

Mr. Hatfield : I think it will be a very great necessity in eastern Canada.
Hon. Mr. Harris : It is not a question of necessity, it is more a question 

of improvidence, perhaps.
Mr. Hatfield : Well then, what is to stop four or five Indians going to a 

pulp buyer and making a deal with him and going on to a large reserve and 
cutting 10 or 15 cords of pulp wood? They could go in and nobody would know 
anything about it and make an arrangement with the pulp buyer for instance 
to sell him this pulp wood. For instance, a band of Indians, let us say four or 
five Indians, might get together, and there would be nothing to prevent them 
from cutting pulp and bringing it out and piling it on the main road where the 
pulp buyer could arrange to pick it up. What is to stop that sort of thing?

Hon. Mr. Harris: You are speaking of pulp buyers going to Indians on 
the reserve and buying pulp from them, but cut from their own lots?

Mr. Hatfield : No, no.
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no objection, of course to Indians cutting pulp 

from their own land, so I do not see how this would apply to New Brunswick.
Mr. Bareness : I would suggest that it would be a good idea to encourage 

the Indians to join the wheat pools or the co-operative associations.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, they are doing that, but this was originally 

intended to afford some control over the Indian taking his grain and selling it 
without regard to its value, and more particularly without regard to his own 
obligations.
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Mr. Noseworthy: And so they would not be chiselled on price.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, so they would not be chiselled on the price; and, 

also, perhaps not paying their legitimate debts or obligations.
The Chairman: I think it applies to a large extent to pure-bred cattle.
Mr. Hatfield: Why does it not apply in New Brunswick?
The Chairman : Just a moment, if you don’t mind. I think that applies to 

a 'large extent to pure-bred cattle which have been purchased probably by the 
Indians as a band and this asset is dissipated by individual Indians selling the 
cattle entrusted to them.

Mr. Hatfield: I do not see why it only applies to certain provinces.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It would be unfortunate, I think, if you tried to extend it; 

because this clause, and the old clause whereby a permit was required by the 
Indian dealer, has been the subject of a great deal of consideration during the 
last twelve months, probably more so than any other section in the bill. I think 
it was stated in the House of Commons as well that it is the kind of legislation of 
which it might be said that an arbitrary government was trying to impose it on 
the Indians.

Mr. Blackmore: I think there should be some provision in the Act against 
abuses. It has been reported to me that there are cases where Indian agents 
have told the Indians that they would have to sell their commodities to them at 
the prices they fixed and which were below what they could get on the open 
market.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, Mr. Blackmore, we have a section in the Act which 
makes it an offence for any member of the department to trade with an Indian.

Mr. Blackmore: Might I just explain, Mr. Harris. This fodder is purchased 
by the agent for feeding the Indian cattle on the reserve, and it has come to my 
notice that there are cases where the Indian is forced to sell his hay, for instance, 
at a price which is much below that which he could get for it if he sold it else
where ; and, as I said this hay was being brought to feed Indian cattle on the 
reserve.^

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Blackmore, I think we might discuss that on the 
related section which comes later on in the Act. I realize, as you say, that this 
man is not trying to make a personal profit out of it. But I think it would be more 
appropriate to discuss it on the clause which comes later, and to which I have just 
referred. It is well over to the end.

Mr. Gibson : What position would the Indian be in if he was one of four or 
five Indians who went in and cut pulp wood off the timber on the reserve—to turn 
back to Mr. Hatfield’s example for a moment—would he not be dissipating the 
assets of the band by doing that? Where does the general band get any revenue 
from that?

Hon. Mr. Harris : You are talking about logs cut by the Indians on their 
own land. I think an Indian would have a right to do that.

Mr. Gibson : No, that is not what I mean.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indian would have a right to cut pulp wood, or timber 

off his own land.
Mr. Gibson : Yes, I appreciate that; but what about the cases where they 

cut it off the land which belongs to the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Oh, you mean if they cut it off land that belongs to the 

band?
Mr. Gibson : Yes, that is what I mean.
Hon. Mr. Harris : They would have a right to take timber out.
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Mr. Gibson: The band council has the right to assess stumpage charges 
against the personal operator?

Mr. MacKay: Permits are issued setting out conditions under which the 
Indians are permitted—

Mr. Gibson: —to log their own timber?
Mr. Hatfield: What can be done in the case of a person outside the reserve 

who is contracting with Indians for the supply of baskets, the price at which they 
are contracted for being below the market price for these baskets, where the 
Indians take some money during the summer and for that money they agree to 
sell the baskets at a price away below the market price? Is there anything to 
guard against that?

Mr. MacKay : Yes, Mr. Hatfield, a transaction of that kind is illegal. The 
lease of Indian lands must be approved by the minister and usually an applica
tion to lease the land comes from an Indian or a group of Indians to the local 
agent and it is referred to the band council and the council either approves or 
disapproves of the lease to this party. If they approve then it is sent on to the 
department and processed in the usual channels and eventually approved by the 
minister.

Mr. Hatfield : This is not land I am talking about, it is baskets manufac
tured on the reserves.

Mr. MacKay: O'h, I understood you to say, Mr. Hatfield, that people went 
on the reserves and used the land for pasture. I see, it is in connection with the 
selling of baskets made by the Indians. Well, of course, an Indian is a free agent 
the same as the rest of us; he can make any deal he likes with respect to his 
products. We have no control over that. We would like to encourage him to 
take advice in regard to the sale of his products from the agent.

Mr. Hatfield : In that case should not the agent interfere and say these 
baskets are worth more money? The Indians sell the baskets for the reason 
that they want the money then, and the baskets are made during the summer 
but are not delivered until the fall.

Mr. Murray : This section does not deal with baskets, it is dealing with 
potatoes, hay, grain, agricultural produce.

Hon. Mr. Harris: You would have to insert a statutory authority in the 
Act which is not here now so that the agent could interfere in the trading between 
an Indian and a non-Indian. That would be so contrary to the present trend 
if you want to pursue it—

Mr. Hatfield : I think the agents should take some interest in what the I 
Indians do on a reserve. They know they are selling baskets too cheap in 
order to get money to take them through the summer. Those baskets are not 
saleable in the summer months, they are saleable only in the fall months for 
picking potatoes.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Do you suggest that we take over the sale of the baskets 
for these people?

Mr. Hatfield: Yes.
Mr. Wood: Mr. Chairman, I have in mind some Indians who raise grain i 

and alfalfa quite extensively. Has it been necessary up to now to have the - 
approval of the superintendent for the sale of that alfalfa?

Mr. MacKay: Yes.
Mr. Wood: This is not changed then?
Mr. MacKay : It will.
Mr. Wood: Make it more difficult?
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Mr. MacKay: The minister, of course, will have the power to exempt an 
individual or a group of Indians from the operation of the section requiring a 
permit.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The Indian may not need a permit now.
Mr. Wood: These fellows I have in mind are quite successful farmers and 

I would not like to see any obstacle put in their way.
Mr. Murray : I was going to say regarding these baskets, that in British 

Columbia they make baskets also, and very beautiful baskets, in fact, they are 
works of art. They are sold to American tourists and others and they are never 
sold cheaply. It just shows the variety of products manufactured by the 
Indians across the country.

Mr. Harkness: As -the minister has said, this section is one that has caused 
a great deal of complaint on the part of Indians in western Canada. It was put 
into effect to begin with in the early days when the Indians had no sense of 
the value of money and for their own protection, to prevent them dealing off 
all their herds of cattle for a few bottles of whisky and a few beads. Now, this 
thing has continued right through from that time. In the meantime a large 
number of Indians are successful farmers and are able to handle their own 
affairs. The purpose of subclause (2) is so the minister may grant to these 
people who are able to handle their own affairs the right to do so, and it is a 
forward step and one that is all to the good.

The question I was going to ask about this is what policy is going to be 
followed now in connection with this matter? Is the grant of these permits to 
individuals or bands as a whole to handle their own affairs going to be quite 
widely practised, or how do you propose to handle the power which subclause 
(2) gives you?

Hon. Mr. Harris : It stands to reason we will have to be informed as to 
the capabilities of a band generally or an individual Indian and I have no doubt 
that the agent himself may be as well informed as anyone, or the person who 
normally deals with that Indian or band in the white neighbourhood near there; 
but it is the intention to grant the permits and to actively seek out persons to 
whom permits should be granted. We are not going to sit back and wait for 
people to complain that they have not been granted a permit. We will actively 
embark upon a policy of granting them.

Mr. Harkness : Well, then, your policy will really be to circularize the 
Indian agents, I presume, and ask them to recommend the people who, in their 
opinion, should have permits, and then permits will be issued to them? On the 
other hand, if a man has not received a permit as a result of that, is there any 
provision for him appealing or taking it up with the superintendent or yourself 
in order to get that permit?

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is no provision necessary for that; if he sits down 
and writes me we will read his letter and investigate his case.

Mr. Harkness: Will that information be sent out to the Indians?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I think this section is pretty well known on most of the 

reserves in western Canada but we will make it known everywhere.
Mr. Bryce: What I want to get at is this: In this section, the minister may 

at any time give exemptions to one Indian or half a dozen Indians to sell their 
grain, but are they still under the supervision or jurisdiction of the agent when
ever you give them that exemption, or are they free agents as Major MacKay 
said a few minutes ago?

Hon. Mr. Harris : They are free agents for the purpose of subclause (1), that 
is the sale or barter of produce, of cattle or other animals, grain or hay.

Mr. Bryce : And they do not need to consult their Indian agents?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : No.
Mr. Simmons: In line 3, the words “dispose of cattle or other animals”— 

would animals there mean fur-bearing animals too? The reason I want to know 
this is that the Indians in certain times of the year trap live animals and sell 
them to the various fur farms and I was just wondering if these would be included 
in the other animals and if so, would such a deal have to be approved by the 
superintendent?

Mr. MacKay : I do not think that fur-bearing animals would be included in 
this at all ; it is just to remove the restriction that exists at present with respect 
to production on farms.

Mr. Applewhaite: You could say, wild or cultivated. Does that apply?
Mr. Jutras: It has not been the practice in the past to restrict the sale of 

fur-bearing animals. I do not think permits are needed.
The Chairman: Clause 32, (1)?
Carried.
Section 32, subsection (2) ?
Carried.
Section 33—Offence.

33. Every person who enters into a transaction that is void under 
subsection one of section thirty-two is guilty of an offence.

Mr. Bareness : There is no penalty provided here, Mr. Chairman.
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is a general clause later on which provides for 

penalties where one is not specifically provided.
The Chairman: Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Excuse me one moment. There was a discussion at the 

conference with respect to Section 32 which I think ought to be incorporated in 
the record. It will be found at the bottom of page 4, paragraph 23. It is merely 
an expression of opinion for and against it by certain Indians. There was one 
who felt that the permit system should be abolished. On the other hand, another 
felt that it should be retained as protection to the Indian.

Mr. Simmons: Would it be in order to delete the words “Northwest Terri
tories and Yukon Territory” there?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We can look at that. I was under the impression it was 
a continuation exactly of the old Act as it was.

The Chairman: I should think you would want it included.
Mr. Harkness : Have you no hay up there?
The Chairman : Section 34, subsection (1)—Band to maintain roads, 

bridges, etc. f [
Roads and Bridges

34. (1) A band shall ensure that the roads, bridges, ditches and 
fences within the reserve occupied by that band are maintained in 
accordance with instructions issued from time to time by the super
intendent.

(2) Where, in the opinion of the Minister, a band has not carried 
out the instructions of the superintendent given under subsection one, 
the Minister may cause the instructions to be carried out at the expense 
of the band or any member thereof and may recover the cost thereof 
from any amounts that are held by His Majesty and are payable to the 
band or such member.
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Mr. Murray : That does not mean fencing in all these reserves, does it? 
Now that you are surveying them and putting a new value on them, will you 
not have to put fences around them?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The Fort Alexander Catholic Association of Pine Falls, 
Manitoba, thought this was a good section under which to request all-weather 
roads to be maintained by the government. The Indians of The Pas agreed to 
this section. The Band Council of the Abenakis of St. Francis, Pierreville, 
Quebec, was opposed to it. The Blackfoot Band Council in, Alberta opposed 
the first section without the consent of council ; and they objected to subsection 
(1) on the grounds that the consent of the band council should be required ; 
and as to subsection (2), they rejected it entirely. The Oka Band Council 
thought that these provisions should1 be deleted because the roads in Oka are 
maintained by the municipality and operation of the provision would cause 
friction.

It does happen to be the case that municipalities do operate roads there, 
so we would not want to try to insist on the Indians operating them. So the 
objection vdoes not apply.

Mr. Harkness: In connection with that, you mentioned the Blackfoot 
objection to clause (1) particularly. I can well understand that, because there 
is a road about 15 miles long which cuts right through their reserve. That road 
is used primarily by white people, and it does not seem reasonable that the 
reserve should have to maintain that road at their own expense. I do not know 
whether or not they do, but I would take it that if the Blackfoot Band Council 
objected to it, that possibly that is the situation.

There is a considerable number of other reserves in Alberta at least through 
which roads are cut, roads which are really for the convenience of white people. 
And it certainly is not a reasonable proposition that band funds should be 
called upon to maintain those roads.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Is this a provincial road?
Mr. Harkness : I do not know what kind of road it is. I have been over 

it two or three times, but I do not know who maintains it.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Wherever there is a road which is a municipal road and 

it is on a reserve, a special arrangement is made with the provincial government. 
This applies to reserve roads in normal use which are on Indian reserves.

Mr. Harkness: I do not know that Indians in Alberta have objected to 
this clause on the ground that they are being forced to maintain out of band 
funds roads which are primarily for the use of white people, and which make 
it more convenient for white people to pass through the reserve instead of going 
around it.

Hon. Mr. Harris : You cannot establish a road through a reserve without a 
surrender in the first instance by the band. I know that there have been many 
arguments about this. Every band that sends in a resolution along that line 
would have you believe that they did not use the road themselves at all and 
that it was only non-Indians used the road in going around the reserve.

Where a provincial highway goes through an Indian reserve, you first have 
to obtain a permit from the band. But this applies to a road in common use 
on the reserve.

It would be a strange#sit nation, I should think, if the people in a community 
would not be responsible for the maintenance of their roads.

Mr. Harkness: Roads which are primarily for their own use, well and 
good. But what I am talking about is roads which run through the Blackfoot 
reserve. It may be that the provincial government maintains that road but 
I do not know. There is another one at Hobbema where the same situation 
prevails and I have heard the same sort of complaints about it.

/
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Mr. Blackmore: Does not the department -build roads sometimes for their 
own special use?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, we build roads and we take care of the maintenance 
of them sometimes.

Mr. Blackmore: I think Mr. Harkness’ objection applies with a great deal 
of force in Alberta. There is a first class highway running right across the 
reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is no change in the subclause.
Mr. Harkness: There have been complaints coming in for many years over 

this, or a similar provision in the old Act.
Mr. Jutras: Is it not a fact that in a case like that, where white people use 

a road through a reserve, that the Indians are in a position either to block them 
off, or to make a deal such as you and I or anybody else would make with the 
municipality concerned, so that they would pay for a share of the road?

Mr. Applewhaite: They would be trespassers if the road was in a reserve 
and in the possession of the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They would be trespassers if the road had not been 
declared a public road, and to do that you would require to have a surrender in 
the first instance.

Mr. Blackmore: Then in that case this stipulation would not apply.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. If it is a public road it has already been 

surrendered, and this would not apply.
Mr. Noseworthy: Are not provincial highways, county roads and township 

roads running through Indian reserves maintained by the province, the county, 
or the township concerned?

Mr. Welbourn: If it is declared to be a public road, then the Indians would 
not be liable for its maintenance. Is not that right?

Hon. Mr. Harris: There are instances where agreements have been made 
whereby some portion of the cost would be taken care of under certain 
circumstances.

Mr. Blackmore: I do not see any protection under the present wording in 
the case of a public road. It just says: where the road is within a reserve.

Mr. Applewhaite: Well, if it is a public road, it cannot be within a reserve 
within the meaning of the Act. For example, if it is a public road, you can 
transport liquor over it. But if you transport liquor in a reserve, you will 
commit an offence. However, you are not committing any offence if you trans
port liquor over a provincial highway in most provinces. Therefore if it has 
been gazetted as a provincial road, then it ceases to be on a reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is true, because it has been surrendered by the band 
in the first instance.

The Chairman: Section 34.
Mr. Harkness: Apart from Mr. Applewhaite’s argument, as the minister 

knows and as Major MacKay knows, this has been a matter of complaint for 
some years in Alberta; and whether it is legally a public road or whether it is 
not, the Indians have in many cases been obliged ta use their band funds to 
maintain the roads which they, at least, consider were chiefly for the convenience 
and use of white people and not for themselves.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are part of the community. You do not think of 
charging people coming into Calgary, for instance, for travelling on your roads. 
And it may well be, as Mr. Jutras suggests, that the white man has no right to 
go on the reserve and drive on the road. But on the other hand the remedy lies
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in the hands of the Indians themselves who may declare the non-Indian to be 
a trespasser, or may accord him the usual privileges that we enjoy in every 
municipality.

Mr. Hatfield: I know of a case where a municipality expropriated the land 
of an Indian reserve without the consent of the Director of Indian Affairs.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That would come under section 35. We can discuss it 
under that section. ,

The Chairman: Section 34, subsection (1).
Carried.
Mr. Blackmore : Could not something more specific be put in there to give 

protection to the Indians where the road is being used at least equally by Indians 
and white men?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Why should there be? No other group of people try to 
assess the cost, except perhaps through a gasoline tax, for the use of roads in any 
part of Canada.

Mr. Blackmore: I do not know if the minister and I are looking at the 
same thing.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If I should drive into Lethbridge, your people would 
not try to impose a tax on me for merely using your road.

Mr. Blackmore: If the road is a county, a municipal, or a provincial road, 
surely the Indians should not be called upon to contribute to keeping it up.

Mr. Harkness : Well, I think they have been so called upon in some cases.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We would be glad to look into any case that you might 

suggest to us.
Mr. Wood: In my constituency we have a reserve with a highway running 

through the middle of it. The band gave the title of the land to the provincial 
government to build the road right through there. Now, that road will be used 
more by the Indians on the reserve than it will be used by the few settlers who 
live beyond the reserve. As far as I know the provincial government is building 
the road with a little assistance from the department, and it is going to main
tain that road.

Mr. MacKay: The assistance coming from the department will be by way 
of an appropriation, but not from band funds.

Mr. Wood : That is right. And they had to get the consent of the band 
council before they could proceed with work on the highway at all.

Mr. Harkness: The Indians in Alberta maintain that the roads should 
be kept up by the province. That is all that they ask for.

Mr. Wood : There is no argument about it in the case of Manitoba.
The Chairman : Section 34, subsection (1).
Carried.
Section 35, Local authorities may take lands with consent of G. in C.

Lands Taken for Public Purposes

35. (1) Where by an Act of the Parliament of Canada or a provin
cial legislature His Majesty in right of a province, a municipal or local 
authority or a corporation is empowerd to take or to use lands or any 
interest therein without the consent of the owner, the power may, with 
the consent of the Governor in Council and subject to any terms that may 
be prescribed by the Governor in Council, be exercised in relation to lands 
in a reserve or any interest therein.
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(2) Unless the Governor in Council otherwise directs, all matters 
relating to compulsory taking or using of lands in a reserve under sub
section one shall be governed by the statute by which the powers are 
conferred.

(3) Whenever the Governor in Council has consented to the exercise 
by a province, authority or corporation of the powers referred to in 
subsection one, the Governor in Council may, in lieu of the province, 
authority or corporation taking or using the lands without the consent 
of the owner, authorize a transfer or grant of such lands to the province, 
authority or corporation, subject to any terms that may be prescribed by 
the Governor in Council.

(4) Any amount that is agreed upon or awarded in respect of the 
compulsory taking or using of land under this section or that is paid for 
a transfer or grant of land pursuant to this section shall be paid to the 
Receiver General of Canada for the use and benefit of the band or for 
the use and benefit of any Indian who is entitled to compensation or 
payment as a result of the exercise of the powers referred to in subsection 
one.

Hon. Mr. Harris : There were a number of objections to this section in the 
form of correspondence. There were none offered at the conference. There was 
some discussion about it but in the end there was no objection, Originally 
representations came from the Indians of The Pas, but the changes were unanim
ously agreed to. The Chief and Councillors of the Penticton' Indian Reserve in 
British Columbia suggested that no lands should be taken without the consent 
of the Indians. The Blackfoot Band Council of Alberta objected; the Sarcee 
Indian Band objected; the Cree and Ohipewyan Band, Athabaska agency 
objected; the Oka Band Council wanted a change in the wording and recom
mended adding the words “whole subject to legal prior notification of the band 
who shall have the power to make lawful representation before the decision is 
given.”

The Indian Association of Alberta approved in principle, with the protest 
that any such expropriation is a violation of treaty and should be exercised only 
when there has been a proclamation of grave national emergency.

The president of the North American Indian Brotherhood objected. The 
Bands of Southern Vancouver Island suggested striking out the word “where” 
and inserting “only when a grave national emergency has been proclaimed.”

The Blackfoot Band Council of Alberta objected to the word “surrender” 
and wanted to use the words “in trust.”

The Union of Ontario Indians suggested that the consent of the band 
council should be necessary.

Now, the basis for this section is in the old Act and it continues the 
authority of the parliament of Canada, a provincial legislature, a municipal or 
legal authority or corporation, which by its authority has power to expropriate 
land. It may continue to have that right subject to the consent of the Governor 
in Council, subject to such terms as may be prescribed. This is a continuation 
of the previous discussion on the temporary use of land on the reserve. This is 
permanent expropriation of land on the reserve for public utilities and matters 
of that kind.

As I say the conference did not object to it. They understood that Indian 
reserve lands should be subject to the same form of expropriation that other 
lands in Canada have by the body having that purpose.

Mr. Applewhaite: May I ask one question? Is Indian land under that 
section, or any other section, in any weaker position against expropriation than 
the same lands would be if owmed by white men?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: It is in a stronger position because the authority of all 
those corporations may, on non-Indian lands, be exercised under the particular 
statute, but here even if they have the authority they still must get the consent 
of the Governor in Council to exercise it.

Mr. Hatfield: Who protects the Indians’ rights?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The Governor in Council.
The Chairman: Shall 35(1) carry?
Carried.
Shall 35(2) carry?
Carried.
Shall 35(3) carry?
Carried.
Shall 35(4) carry?
Mr. Hatfield: These payments under this Act go to the band fund, do they?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Chairman : Shall 35(4) carry?
Carried.
Section 36.

36. Where lands have been set apart for the use and benefit of a band 
and legal title thereto is not vested in His Majesty, this Act applies as 
though the lands were a reserve within the meaning of this Act.

Mr. Harkness: What reserves are there of that kind?
Mr. MacKay : There are very few indeed. There is one in the county of 

Westmorland and in New Brunswick. I think the title was held by His Majesty 
for years. It was set aside for Indians but the title was held by His Majesty. 
The Indians still have the right to live there. There are a few of such reserves 
in Canada. In those cases the land xvas set aside by some class of organization 
for the use of the Indians and the title was held in the organization.

The Chairman : Shall the section carry?
Carried.

* Section 37.
37. Except where this Act otherwise provides, lands in a reserve shall 

not be sold, alienated, leased or otherwise disposed of until they have been 
surrendered to His Majesty by the band for whose use and benefit in 
common the reserve was set apart.

Mr. Harkness: Does the wording “except where this Act otherwise pro
vides”, when read along with section 4(2) mean actually that section 37 can in 
almost any case mean nothing?

Hon. Mr. Harris : You do not read that with section 4(2) ; you read that 
with section 35, the immediately preceding expropriation clause, and 110(2), 
lands under enfranchisement.

Mr. Harkness : This has nothing to do with enfranchisement. It says 
“except where this Act otherwise provides, lands in a reserve shall not be sold, 
alienated, leased or otherwise disposed of—” and I would read that with 
section 4(2).

Hon. Mr. Harris : Section 4(2) has nothing to do with the sale, alienation, 
or leasing of lands—

Mr. Harkness: Yes, under section 4(2) the minister or the Governor in 
Council may declare the land not to be reserve land.
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Hon. Mr, Harris: That would be a new interpretation of 4(2).
Mr. Hatfield: You are on section 37 are you?
The Chairman: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield : Does the minister sell the land if the band surrenders it to 

His Majesty, without making any investigation?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, no, the provisions as to surrender come later. This is 

a general statement that no land shall be sold except by surrender to the Crown. 
The means whereby the land is later sold by the Crown comes along later. This 
says that the band council cannot sell their land without selling it to the Crown 
for sale to the public.

Mr. Applewhaite: Is it not a fact that the lands in these Indian reserves 
are not registered or recorded in the provincial land registry offices and such 
registration is dependent upon a grant by the Crown ; and therefore to sell it 
you have got to go through that procedure?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The actual title to the land is now in the Crown. It was 
provided in the beginning that Indians could not dispose of land for the reasons 
given this afternoon in connection with other matters, and the Crown would 
only be free to sell the land for the Indians, and there is therefore restriction 
placed upon that, and the Crown can only sell it after the Indians surrender it.

Mr. Blackmore: That means the Crown as represented by the Dominion 
of Canada.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Right.
Mr. Bareness: The words “except where this Act otherwise provides” you • 

take to mean section 35 and section 110(2). To what does 110(2) refer?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That under certain conditions an Indian on becoming 

enfranchised may take his land with him.
Mr. Bareness : What would you think of the suggestion that instead of 

having “except where this Act otherwise provides” to have “except as provided 
by sections 35 and 110”?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We can refer that to Justice and see what they say 
about it.

Mr. Bareness : I think that would remove a considerable amount of fear 
which exists in the minds of some Indians that “except where this Act otherwise 
provides” will be read along with section 4(2) and they may lose their land.

Mr. Blacemore: I think so too.
Mr. Bareness: I think it would be much better as far as the Indians are 

concerned if the change was made.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No one has made that representation so I will have to 

give consideration to it.
The Chairman : 37 will stand.

Section 38.
Shall section 38(1) carry?
Carried.
Shall section 38(2) carry?
Carried.
Section 39?

39. (1) A surrender is void unless
(а) it is made to His Majesty,
(б) it is assented to by a majority of the electors of the band at

(i) a general meeting of the band called by the council of the 
band, or
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(ii) a special meeting of the band called by the Minister for the 
purpose of considering a proposed surrender, and 

(c) it is accepted by the Governor in Council.
(2) Where a majority of the electors of a band did not vote at a 

meeting called pursuant to subsection one of this section or pursuant to 
section fifty-one of the Indian Act, chapter ninety-eight of the Revised 
Statutes of Canada, 1927, the Minister may, if the proposed surrender 
was assented to by a majority of the electors who did vote, call another 
meeting by giving thirty days’ notice thereof.

(3) Where a meeting is called pursuant to subsection two and the 
proposed surrender is assented to at the meeting by a majority of the 
members voting, the surrender shall be deemed, for the purpose of this 
section, to have been assented to by a majority of the electors of the band.

(4) The Minister may, at the request of the council of the band or 
whenever he considers it advisable, order that a vote at any meeting 
under this section shall be by secret ballot.

(5) Every meeting under this section shall be held in the presence 
of the superintendent or some other officer of the Department designated 
by the Minister.

Section 39 (1) ?
Mr. Gibson: Has there been any objection to that clause?
Hon. Mr. Harris: There were two or three letters which said no decision 

should ibe reached unless a majority of the electors are present, but we have 
provided that.

The Chairman : Subclause (1)?
Carried.
Subclause (2) ?
Carried.

4

Subclause (3) ?
Carried.
Subclause (4) ?
Carried.
Subclause (5) ?
Mr. Harkness: In connection with all of these sections the situation comes 

down to this does it not? If you have got a band which refuses, we will say, to 
come to a meeting to vote on this question, and there are some bands I understand 
which take that attitude, it means that as long as you get anybody there— 
even though it may be five people out of 500—if three vote in favour of it you 
can still sell the land?

Hon. Mr. Harris: On a second vote.
Mr. Gibson : It says “may”, does that mean “shall”?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Not necessarily, but I should1 not think any minister 

would use the power under those conditions.
Mr. Harkness : I think some of the Six Nations Indians have at times 

refused to attend meetings for certain purposes. I believe some other bands 
have too, and I think there should be some protection for them even if they take 
that attitude which is contrary to the attitude we think they should take.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Are you serious about that?
Mr. Harkness: I am.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Are you not building up a state of mind for the Indian of 

which no one at this table approves?
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The Chairman : The majority rule.
Mr. Harkness: But if you have an extreme case such as I mentioned you 

have not got a majority; you have a tiny minority.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The remedy lies in the hands of the Indian who is called 

upon twice to vote before that condition would arise.
Mr. Harkness: Nevertheless you have that attitude on the part of the band, 

for various reasons. In some cases the reason is that the government of Canada 
has no right to be holding votes in this connection at all—they do not recognize 
our jurisdiction.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Nothing in the Indian Act is going to give any counten
ance to that opinion.

Mr. Harkness: I still say that if you have that opinion, nevertheless, I do 
not think you should take a vote of a very tiny minority and use that as author
ity, for instance, to alienate the lands of the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: As I said before I do not think any minister would do 
that under the conditions you have mentioned.

Mr. Blackmore: I did not hear what the minister said.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I said that I did not think, under the conditions Colonel 

Harkness mentioned, that any minister would continue with the sale.
Mr. Blackmore: There is one matter in connection with it that I think 

ought to be given quite a lot of consideration. There are some Indian bands so 
situated that it is exceedingly difficult for them to get together. In my con
stituency Indians in one reserve have to travel a hundred miles to get to a meet
ing. I think the minister can readily see that there will be real difficulty there 
if we apply the exact letter of this law as the clause has stipulated?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think every effort is made to obtain the votes of all 
Indians and I would, I think, recommend to the appropriate authorities the 
dismissal of any officer or other official who called for a vote at a time when the 
band might be dispersed.

Mr. Blackmore: Well the Indians actually live all over a very long reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: But I imagine your constituency will be just as long as 

the Blood Reserve and appropriate action is taken to get all the votes there.
Mr. Blackmore: That would be fine if appropriate action were taken but 

the Indians, great numbers of them, would have no means of assembling.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not suppose there is a hall large enough to get them 

all assembled and to a certain extent they must be dispersed.
Mr. Harkness: I move we adjourn.
The Chairman: There are still a couple of sections here.
Mr. Hatfield: What investigation does the minister make in these cases? 

Suppose there is a large block of land goes up for sale on some reserve, what 
investigation does the minister make before he agrees to permit the band itself 
to vote and sell it ? I have known of cases where votes are purchased—

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, there is usually a lot of preliminary correspondence 
and discussion and the department does not submit for approval of the band 
council an offer which is ridiculous. Certainly on some offers it might be difficult 
to determine the value of the land that is being surrendered. One might hold an 
opinion that the land was worth $1,000 when it is worth $600. However, if you 
had an offer of only $200 it is hardly likely that the department would expect 
the band to consider it. However, when there is a reasonable offer the offer is 
presented to the band council. If the band council passes upon it they then 
order a vote and decide whether the offer is accepted.
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Mr. Hatfield: In a case of a vote on selling a block of land we have seen 
land sold for $1,000 when it was worth $100,000.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think that has been in recent years.
Mr. Hatfield: I know of it happening.
Hon. Mr. Harris: In recent years?
Mr. Hatfield : Not recent, no.
Hon. Mr. Harris : If you will give me the reference I will look it up and see 

who was at fault at that time.
Mr. Murray : Which political party?
The Chairman : Shall we pass section 39? There are sections 40 and 41 

here too.
Mr. Blackmore: Have we passed section 39?
The Chairman : We are down to subclause 5, anyway.
Mr. Blackmore: I move that we stop.
The Chairman: There are just two more before we get to the next page. 

Can we not pass those?
Mr. Hatfield: I would like to know what investigation is made before the 

land is sold?
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you are thinking of something in the past, if it is a 

complaint against administration we can deal with it at any time.
Mr. Hatfield: It is pretty easy to influence some bands of Indians to sell 

property. They may get something on the side and vote to sell it.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have rigid provision here for protection in the taking 

of a vote and ascertaining the opinion.
Mr. Hatfield: That is what I want to know. What investigation do you 

make?
Mr. MacKay: The Indians themselves, Mr. Hatfield, set out the conditions 

in the surrender, the conditions under which the land is to be sold. For instance, 
we had a case in Vancouver. We hoped to get the surrender through or that 
surrender would be given, and the offer was quite good—an offer of about $60,000. 
However, when the Indians found out what it was they rejected it and would 
not surrender. When they do surrender, the conditions they want imposed are 
placed right in the surrender. Usually it is stated that they will not accept 
less than a certain amount.

Mr. Hatfield : That goes back to the Indians again, but I want to know what 
investigation the minister makes?

Hon. Mr. Harris : To cite one example, a more recent one, several indepen
dent real estate brokers were asked to give an opinion of a valuation just the 
same as a trustee selling land for an estate is expected to get opinions about 
the land. However, remember that it is not the minister’s land, it is the Indians’ 
land. They have the right to sell.

Mr. Gibson : Is it usual that you plead for or against the matter?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We take an impartial view but if we see what we think 

is a ridiculous price we do not let the deal go forward.
Mr. Gibson : And what if you think it is a good deal?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We would say so.
Mr. Hatfield: What do you do to make sure that it is a good deal or a 

bad deal?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We get a real estate valuation.
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The Chairman : Shall Section 39 carry?
Carried.
Section 40, certification of surrender.
Carried.
Mr. Hatfield: The House adjourned some time ago, Mr. Chairman. 
The Chairman: Section 41, effect of surrender.
Carried.
Thank you very kindly, gentlemen. It is now 6 o’clock.
The committee adjourned to meet again on Friday next, April 20, 1951, at 

4 o’clock p.m.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Friday, April 20, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 4 p.m. this day.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, BJackmore, Boucher, 
Bryce, Charlton, Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras, MacLean (Cape Breton 
North and Victoria), Murray {Cariboo), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, Indian 
Affairs Branch.

In the absence of Mr. Brown, the Chairman, and on motion of Mr. Apple
whaite, seconded by Mr. Gibson:

Resolved,—That Mr. Jutras act as Chairman for this meeting.
A brief from the Six Nations Confederacy of the Grand River Country was 

tabled and copies distributed to the members of the Committee.
The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 

Indians.
Clauses 42 to 65 inclusive, were adopted.
At 6 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Monday, April 23, at

11 a.m.
E. W. INNES,

Clerk of the Committee.

»
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House of Commons,
April 20, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 4 p.m. The acting chairman, Mr. R. N. Jutras, presided.

The Clerk: Our chairman is unavoidably absent this afternoon. Could 
we have an acting chairman elected for this meeting?

Mr. Applewhaite: I move that, in the absence of the chairman, Mr. Jutras 
be requested to take the chair.

Mr. Gibson : I second that.
Agreed.
The Acting Chairman : Gentlemen, I believe we have a quorum. May I 

first thank you for the honour and may I assure you at the same time that I 
will discharge the responsibilities that go with the office in the most equitable 
manner.

We have here a circular letter which was handed to the chairman to be 
distributed to the members of the committee, submitted, I believe, on behalf 
of the Six Nations Confederacy.

At the time we adjourned on Wednesday I believe we were on section 42, 
“powers of minister with respect to property of deceased Indians.” Page 14 of
bill 79.

42. Unless otherwise provided in this Act, all jurisdiction and 
authority in relation to matters and causes testamentary, with respect 
to deceased Indians, is vested exclusively in the Minister, and shall be 
exercised subject to and in accordance with regulations of the Governor 
in Council.

Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indian Brotherhood of British Columbia wrote that 
they accepted these sections dealing with the descent of property in lieu of 
provincial regulations. They suggested) that as soon as it can be expediently 
done control of the welfare of the Indians of British Columbia should be trans
ferred to the government of the province.

The Indians of The Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red 
Earth, Shoal Lake and Split Lake Bands, Manitoba, unanimously agreed to 
the section.

The Indian Association of Alberta with respect to sections' 43 and 44, wrote 
that it:

should be amended to read ‘superintendent and council of the band’ for 
‘minister’. Believe that powers vested in the minister should be invari
ably vested in the superintendent and the band council. Suggest sections 
47, 48, 49 and 50 of the bill be deleted and for them substituted the 
present sections of the Indian Act.

Mr. Blackmore: May I ask the minister if this opinion was given recently 
or was it expressed at the time of the council?

101
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Hon. Mr. Harris : I am coming to that. I am reading what took place 
on Bill 267, and since it was publishèd the Blackfoot Band Council of Alberta :

Suggests present Indian Act with a board to travel from agency to 
agency to settle estates.

The bands of Southern Vancouver Island, Sonchees, Esquimalt, et cetera:
Suggest that power vested in minister should be vested in the band 

council, acting with the advice and consent of the Indian superintendent, 
in order to avoid dissipation of assets through prolonged legal formalities.

The Oka Band Council of Quebec on subsection (1):
Do not object to the minister having exclusive powers in matters of 

testamentary descent, but believe that before a decision is made by 
the minister an advisory committee comprising the Indian superintendent, 
chief, and oldest serving councillor should submit a report giving all the 
facts.

The sections were discussed then at the conference and there were no objections 
taken to the sections. There was some discussion on what they meant here 
and there but the conference accepted these sections unanimously. There were 
other representations generally that the minister should not handle estates, 
that they all should be handled through the provincial surrogate courts and 
if you will refer to section 44 you will see that the minister may direct that 
estates be so handled. To those who wrote in enquiring why we handled 
Indian estates for Indians I enquired whether they would feel that all Indian 
estates should be handled through the surrogate courts or would they limit it 
to estates of a certain high level value or to Indian bands which were close 
to a surrogate court, and then the difference of opinion became evident. They 
recognized that it was not a problem you could solve by making one rule and 
that perhaps this was the best system. So far as the future is concerned I 
did think that the Indian should get used to having his estate work done in 
the nearest court office in the more settled communities as part of our desire 
not to be managing his affairs when he could be managing them himself, but 
that would have to be carefully studied before we started decentralizing the 
work.

Mr. Biackmore : May I ask the minister whether or not, when the minister 
has been settling these cases, the work has been done just as part of the regular 
departmental work with no costs in connection with estate work being borne 
by the individual Indian?

Hon. Mr. Harris : To my knowledge no Indian has paid for any part of 
the services.

Mr. Blackmore: That would be an important consideration as far as the 
Indian was concerned ; it would help him to save more of his inheritance.

Hon. Mr. Harris : It would be; but against that you must assess the 
possibility that at the moment he knows almost nothing about handling estates 
and will not learn how to do it unless he is given the opportunity. The fact is 
that whilst as a public service it was desirable to do this still you are subject 
to criticism for interfering in their affairs despite the fact they may want you to.

The Acting Chairman : Shall section 42 carry?
Carried.
Section 43, subclause (o) :

43. Without restricting the generality of section forty-two, the 
Minister may
(a) appoint executors of wills and administrators of estates of deceased

Indians, remove them and appoint others in their stead,
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Mr. Applewhaite: I have two questions on section 43. Why in sub
section (a) is the word “executors” used? I think when a civil court appoints 
an official to carry out the terms of a will it does not appoint an executor, they 
use the expression “administrator” and an executor is regarded as a person 
named by the deceased. Is there a reason for using the word “executor” 
there?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, there is. I do not think you quite understand what 
a surrogate court does. It does, in fact, appoint an executor.

Mr. Applewhaite: In British Columbia they do not, they appoint an 
administrator with the will annexed.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is a misinterpretation on your part. May I suggest 
that the term “administrator” with will annexed is a grant of probate to a 
person not named in the will. Perhaps A has died, appointing B as executor 
but B is already dead, then a grant of administration with will annexed is 
made to C but if B were living it would be a grant to B and that would be 
the appointment of the executor by the court.

Mr. Applewhaite : Then it is your intention when you use the word 
“executor” to confirm the executor who has been named by a deceased Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Applewhaite: Where you are appointing an administrator is it con

templated that he would always be an Indian or that the administrator might be 
an official of the department?

Hon. Mr. Harris: At the moment a very large number of them consist of 
the local agent at the request of the Indians but as part of our policy we do 
want Indians to become accustomed to do this business and we would appoint 
an Indian from the neighbourhood.

The Acting Chairman :
Section 43, (a) ?
Carried.
Subsection (b) ?
Carried.
Subsection (c) ?
Carried.
Subsection (d) ?
Carried.
Subsection (e) ?
Carried.
Section 44, subsection (1), courts may exercise jurisdiction with consent 

of minister.
Carried.
Section 44, (2) minister may refer a matter to the court?
Carried.
Subsection (3), orders relating to lands?
Carried.
Section 45 (1), Indians may make wills?
Carried.
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Section 45 (2), form of will:
45. (2) The Minister may accept as a will any written instrument 

signed by an Indian in which he indicatesi his wishes or intention with 
respect to the disposition of his property upon his death.

Mr. Applewhaite: I wonder if there should not be a word of explanation 
on that?

Hon. Mr. Harris : In most provinces there are certain formalities required 
in connection with a will. Usually they require that two witnesses be present 
at the signing and affix their signatures in the presence of each other and in 
the presence of the testator, but in this case we do not provide for that much 
formality, we provide that the minister may accept the will with little or no 
ceremony provided1 it can be shown that it was the expressed intention of the 
testator.

Mr. Applewhaite : There are no set rules then for determining its validity?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, we have regulations as to what we hope will be 

observed on the part of a testator but the tendency is in Indian estates not 
to have wills well executed as in other society.

The Acting Chairman : Shall section 45 (2) carry?
Carried.
Shall section 45 (3) carry, probate:

45. (3) No will executed by an Indian shall be of any legal force or 
effect as a disposition of property until the Minister has approved the 
will or a court has granted probate thereof pursuant to this Act.

Mr. Bareness : What is the meaning of this section 45 (3) particularly 
these words “disposition of property until the minister has approved the will or 
a court has granted probate thereof pursuant to this Act.”?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Which section are you reading from?
Mr. Bareness : Section 45 (3).
Hon. Mr. Harris: We are back to our registry system again. I think it 

can be stated this way, that in most provincial jurisdictions an executor in 
possession of what on the face of it appears to be a valid will often proceeds to 
administer the estate or part of it before he actually takes out probate, and, of 
course, he has that authority because his authority derives from his appoint
ment, as Mr. Applewhaite has said, by the deceased. Nevertheless, in due 
course he must obtain probate in almost every case I can think of and becomes 
accountable for his handling of the estate. We have provided here that that 
is not to be the case with respect to Indian wills because we do want to have an 
early approval of the will with respect to real estate particularly.

You will understand from subsection (3) of section 44, and from section 21, 
as I recall it, that we are the registry office for lands, and it would be better if 
all the formalities of the appointment of an executor, approval of the will, could 
be gone through before any steps should be taken to deal with the property of 
the Indian and particularly the lands on the reserve.

Mr. Bareness : You want to ensure that the assets of the estates are not 
dissipated by the executor named by the Indian before you either approve of it 
or it has been approved by a court.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Ashbourne: Does the minister think that it would not be safeguarding 

the rights of the Indians to have a witness to a will?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not want to convey a false impression. I do say in 

many cases wills by Indians do not have the formalities that would be necessary
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on your will or mine but that for that reason we do not necessarily refuse probate 
of a will just because it has not those formalities, if we are convinced that it was 
in fact executed by that Indian.

Mr. Ashbourne: Would you have a record of the Indian’s signature or 
something like that to be sure that this was the man’s will?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes, we 'would not accept anybody’s word for it, but 
it often happens that there is evidence that can be shown that he said that he 
was going to make a will to so and so, and one is found like that. There are any 
number of circumstances that could arise in which there would be an injustice 
done if you did not observe the will.

The Acting Chairman : Section 45, (3) ?
Carried.
Section 46, (1), (a), minister may declare will void:

46. (1) The Minister may declare the will of an Indian to be void 
in whole or in part if he is satisfied that

(a) the will was executed under duress or undue influence,

Mr. Bareness : In connection with this whole clause would the minister tell 
us what differences there are with regard to those provisions from ordinary laws 
as they prevail in the provinces on the subject of wills, let us say, for example, in 
the province of Ontario. There is one which is quite apparently different, it is 
that concerning the disposal of land contrary to the interest of the band, but 
apart from that what differences' are there, if any?

Hon. Mr. Harris: These are the ordinary provisions that in all our provin
cial jurisdictions would give rise to what we would call “breaking a will” and 
they give the minister jurisdiction equivalent to that of a provincial court for 
the purpose of deciding on the validity of a will under the normal rules of law\

Mr. Bareness: They are essentially the same, it does not put the Indian in 
any different position compared with the white man.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
Mr. Gibson : It is a different judge.
The Acting Chairman: Section 46, (1), (b) ?
Carried.
Section 46, (1) (c) ?
Carried.

^Section 46, fl), (d) ?
'Carried.
Section 46, (1), (e) ?
Carried.
Section 46, (1), (/), where will declared void :

46. (1) The Minister may declare the will of an Indian to be void in 
whole or in part if he is satisfied that

(/) the terms of the will are against the public interest.
Mr. Simmons: Would the minister explain subsection (/) ? What does it 

mean?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I wonder if I could take you down to the law library and 

point out several volumes containing cases in which a will was void because it 
was contrary to public interest.

The Acting Chairman: Shall 46 (1) (/) carry?
Carried.
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Section 46, subsection (2), Where will declared void.
Carried.

Section 47, subsection (1), Appeal to Exchequer Court.
Appeals

47. (1) A decision of the Minister made in the exercise of the juris
diction or authority conferred upon him by section forty-two, forty-three 
or forty-six may, within two months from the date thereof, be appealed 
by any person affected thereby to the Exchequer Court of Canada, if the 
amount in controversy in the appeal exceeds five hundred dollars or if the 
Minister consents to an appeal.

(2) The judges of the Exchequer Court may make rules respecting 
the practice and procedure governing appeals under this section.

Hon. Mr. Harris: As the explanatory note indicates, this is a new provision 
in order to provide for appeal against any decision made by the minister under 
the circumstances which are set out.

Mr. Applewhaite: If the amount is over $500, the minister does not have 
to consent.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
The Acting Chairman : Does section 47 subsection (1) carry?
Carried.
Subsection (2), Rules.
Carried.
Distribution of Property on Intestacy.
Section 48, subsection.(l), Widow’s share where net value less than $2,000.

48. (1) Where the net value of the estate of an intestate does not, 
in the opinion of the Minister, exceed in value two thousand dollars, the 
estate shall go to the widow.

(2) Where the net value of the estate of an intestate, in the opinion 
of the Minister, is two thousand dollars or more, two thousand dollars 
shall go to the widow, and the remainder shall go as follows, namely,
(а) if the intestate left no issue, the remainder shall go to the widow,
(б) if the intestate left one child, one-half of the remainder shall go to 

the widow,
(c) if the intestate left more than one child, one-third of the remainder 

shall go to the widow,
and where a child has died leaving issue and such issue is alive at the date 
of the intestate’s death, the widow shall take the same share of the estate 
as if the child had been living at that date.

(3) Notwithstanding subsections one and two,
(a) where in any particular case the Minister is satisfied that any child

ren of the deceased will not be adequately provided for, he may direct 
that all or any part of the estate that would otherwise go to the widow 
shall go to the children, and

(b) the Minister may direct that the widow shall have the right, during 
her widowhood, to occupy any lands on a reserve that were occupied 
by her deceased husband at the time of his death.
(4) Where an intestate dies leaving issue his estate shall be distri

buted, subject to the rights of the widow, if any, per stirpes among such 
issue.

(5) where an intestate dies leaving no widow or issue his estate shall 
go to his father and mother in equal shares if both are living, but if either 
of them is dead the estate shall go to the survivor.
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(6) Where an intestate dies leaving no widow or issue or father or 
mother his estate shall go to his brothers and sisters in equal shares, and 
if any brother and sister is dead the children of the deceased brother or 
sister shall take the share their parent would have taken if living, but 
where the only persons entitled are children of deceased brothers and 
sisters, they shall take per capita.

(7) Where an intestate dies leaving no widow, issue, father, mother, 
brother or sister, and no children of any deceased brother or sister, his 
estate shall go to his next-of-kin.

(8) Where the estate goes to the next-of-kin it shall be distributed 
equally among the next-of-kin of equal degree of consanguinity to the 
intestate and those who legally represent them, but in no case shall repre
sentation be admitted after brothers’ and sisters’ children, and any interest 
in land in a reserve shall vest in His Majesty for the benefit of the band 
if the nearest of kin of the intestate is more remote than a brother or 
sister.

(9) For the purposes of this section, degrees of kindred shall be 
computed by counting upward from the intestate to the nearest common 
ancestor and then downward to the relative, and the kindred of the half- 
blood shall inherit equally with those of the whole-blood in the same 
degree.

(10) Descendants and relatives of the intestate begotten before his 
death but born thereafter shall inherit as if they had been born in the 
lifetime of the intestate and had survived him.

(11) All such estate as is not disposed of by will shall be distributed 
as if the testator had died intestate and had left no other estate.

(12) No widow is entitled to dower in the land of her deceased 
husband dying intestate, and no husband is entitled to an estate by 
curtesy in the land of his deceased wife so dying, and there is no com
munity of real or personal property situated on a reserve.

(13) Illegitimate children and their issue shall inherit from the 
mother as if the children were legitimate, and shall inherit as if the 
children were legitimate, through the mother, if dead, any real or personal 
property that she would have taken, if living, by gift, devise or descent 
from any other person.

(14) Where an intestate, being an illegitimate child, dies leaving no 
widow or issue, his estate shall go to his. mother, if living, but if the 
mother is dead his estate shall go to the other children of the same mother 
in equal shares, and where any child is dead, the children of the deceased 
child shall take the share their parent would have taken if living; but 
where the only persons entitled are children of deceased children of the 
mother, they shall take per capita.

(15) This section applies in respect of an intestate woman as it 
applies in respect of an intestate male, and for the the purposes of this 
section the word “widow” includes “widower”.

(16) In this section “child” includes a legally adopted child.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I have only one comment to make. No, I mean that I 
have two comments. First, as the explanatory note says:

This section is founded on the uniform Intestate Succession Act pre
pared by the commissioners on uniformity of legislation in Canada, and 
replaces section 26.
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The use of the word “founded” indicates that it does not follow precisely 
the report. The main difference lies in subsection (2) where we have provided 
that

(2) where the net value of the estate of an intestate, in the opinion 
of the minister is two thousand dollars or more, two thousand dollars shall 
go to the widow, and the remainder shall go as follows, namely, . . .

There was some discussion at the conference and some opposition was 
expressed. There was an expression of opinion contrary to this. They said that 
few Indian estates exceeded $2,000, and that it was unfair to give to the widow 
the estate where there were children concerned who should be protected. But 
when I pointed out to the conference the provisions of subsection 3-A which 
provided that the minister might protect the interests of children if he felt that 
they would not be otherwise protected, then under those conditions the conference 
accepted this section.

The Acting Chairman: Section 48, subsection 1.
Carried.
Subsection (2), Widow’s share where estate $2,000 or more.
Carried.
Subsection (2) (a).
Carried.
Subsection (2) (6).
Carried.
Subsection (2) (c).
Carried.
Mr. Ashbourne : What is the practice, Mr. Chairman? Is it the practice 

that the mother should become the guardian of the child?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We have a clause on guardianship.

provided for. 
Carried.
Subsection
Carried.

(3)

Subsection
Carried.

(4),

Subsection
Carried.

(5),

Subsection
sisters.

Carried.

(6),

Subsection
Carried.

(7),

Subsection
Carried.

(8),

Subsection
Carried.

(9),

Subsection
Carried.

(10)
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Subsection (11), Estate not disposed of by will. 
Carried.
Subsection (12), No .dower or estate by curtesy.
Mr. Harkness: Mr. Chairman, why is there no community of personal 

property on reserves? I can see why there should not be any community with 
respect to real property, but why should there not be any in connection with 
personal property?

Hon. Mr. Harris: With the exception of the province of Quebec, if I remem
ber correctly, there is no law of community property with respect to personal 
goods in Canada. But I am not an authority, and if there is a law, then I speak 
subject to correction.

Mr. Harkness: I think there is in our province, Mr. Chairman.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Is there?
Mr. Harkness: I think there is community of household effects and so 

forth, but I am not certain of it. However, I think that is the case.
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you would like to look into it, it would be all right.
Mr. Harkness : I do not think it is an important point. I just wondered 

why the first one was in there. Apparently the reason is that this community of 
property is only provided so far as Quebec is concerned.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is my recollection.
The Acting Chairman : Subsection (12), No dower or estate by curtesy.
Carried.
Subsection (13), Illegitimate children.
Carried.
Subsection (14), Intestate being an illegitimate child.
Carried.
Subsection (15), ‘widow’ includes ‘widower’.
Carried.
Subsection (16), Child. 
Carried.
Section 49, Devisee of lands not entitled to possession until possession 

approved.
49. A person who claims to be entitled to possession or occupation of 

lands in a reserve by devise or descent shall be deemed not to be in lawful 
possession or occupation of that land until the possession is approved by 
the Minister.

Mr. Blackmore: What is the purpose of that section, Mr. Chairman?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The same purpose that we had under section 21, that 

where an Indian devises land to his heir, the heir is not lawfully in possession 
until the will has been probated, and the transfer recorded in the registry office. 

Mr. Blackmore: To avoid dispossession?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
The Acting Chairman : Shall section 49 carry?
Carried.
Section 50.

50. (1) A person who is not entitled to reside on a reserve does not 
by devise or descent acquire a right to possession or occupation of land 
in that reserve.
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(2) Where a right to possession or occupation of land in a reserve 
passes by devise or descent to a person who is not entitled to reside on a 
reserve, that right shall be offered for sale by the superintendent to the 
highest bidder among persons who are entitled to reside on the reserve and 
the proceeds of the sale shall be paid to the devisee or descendant, as the 
case may be.

(3) Where no tender is received within six months or such further 
period as the Minister may direct after the date when the right to pos
session or occupation is offered for sale under subsection two, the right 
shall revert to the band free from any claim on the part of the devisee or 
descendant, subject to the payment, at the discretion of the Minister, to 
the devisee or descendant, from the funds of the band, of such compen
sation for permanent improvements as the Minister may determine.

(4) The purchaser of a right to possession or occupation of land 
under subsection two shall be deemed not to be in lawful possession or 
occupation of the land until the possession is approved by the Minister.

Subsection ( 1 ), Devisee not entitled unless- resident on reserve.
Mr. Applewhaite: I would say that this section is all right, but that the 

marginal note is wrong.
Hon. Mr. Habris: The marginal note reads “Devisee not entitled to pos

session unless resident on the reserve.”
Mr. Applewhaite: He is entitled to be resident on the reserve, though he 

may not be a resident. So I think the section is all right but the marginal note 
is a little misleading.

The Acting Chairman : Shall subsection (1) carry?
Carried.
Subsection (2), Sale by superintendent.
Carried.
Subsection (3), Unsold lands revert to band.
Carried.
Subsection (4), Purchaser not entitled to possession until possession 

approved.
Carried.
Mentally Incompetent Indians. .
Section 51.
Subsection (1), Powers of Minister generally.
Carried.
Subsection (2) (a), particular powers.
Carried.
Subsection (2) (b).
Carried.
Subsection (2) (c), Property off reserve.
Carried.
Subsection 51 (3) 2 carried.
Guardianship.
Section 52.

Guardianship

52. The Minister may administer or provide for the administration 
of any property to which infant children of Indians are entitled, and may 
appoint guardians for such purpose.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: This section is not quite as it is in 267, and it has given 
rise to a good deal of confusion. This section has to do with the appointment of 
guardians for the preservation and administration of the infant’s share of the 
estate. It has nothing to do with the appointment of guardians of .the body.

If anyone seeks to be appointed as a guardian of an Indian infant, the 
decision has to be made by the provincial authorities who have the usual pro
cesses for the appointment under those conditions. This only relates to the 
minister’s appointing someone to interest himself on behalf of the Indiaii infant 
in his rights to an estate, in a way which is similar to the official guardians who 
are appointed by provincial governments to look after the rights of non-Indian 
infants.

Mr. Blackmore: Could the minister give us some idea of the technique to 
be followed in a case of an Indian infant? I mean the technique by which control 
of the infant is taken over by the province? I would imagine that Indian infants 
are not registered as regularly as non-Indian infants are.

Hon. Mr. Harris: As a rule the question of guardianship does not become a 
matter for court proceedings. There is usually an aunt or an uncle who is will
ing to look after the child. But if it should become a matter of dispute, it is 
handled by the province in the provincial courts, and probably through the 
Children’s Aid Society or something of that nature.

Mr. Blackmore: But if the Indian infant’s relatives saw fit to give per
mission to the provincial authorities to take over the child, that would be 
sufficient, would it not?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Bareness : What ordinarily happens is that some relative will take 

over the child, and there is no resort to the province or anything.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Bareness : And nobody interferes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Blackmore: Under the decision the control of the child becomes trans

mitted from the individual to the province?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I was not suggesting that it would be.
Mr. Blackmore: But just in case that it was?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The minister does not intervene in any way. However, 

if a dispute arose between, let us say, two uncles of the Indian child as to the 
custody of that child, we would seek to have a decision made by the provincial 
authorities under their normal procedure for determining who should have the 
custody of that child.

Mr. Blackmore: But in case of a dispute would the matter come into the 
hands of the minister, with the understanding that he would work with the 
provincial authorities?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The minister would only see that the matter was decided 
in the manner I have indicated. I have no jurisdiction here.

Mr. Bareness : The provincial Child Welfare authorities could step in in 
any case if they wished to do so?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I did not mean to convey that impression.
Mr. Bareness: Then the only case in which they could step in would be 

if they were requested to do so?
Hon. Mr. Harris : If the dispute came before a provincial court, my recol

lection is that most provincial magistrates dealing with matters of that kind 
would obtain information from the Children’s Aid Society as to what they 
should do in respect to that child.
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Mr. Harkness : But suppose the provincial authority thought that the uncle 
of a child was not the proper person to look after it, they would' still have the 
right to come and take the child away?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think it would depend on the judge as to who should 
have the custody.

Mr. Harkness: They would have to refer the matter to the court if they 
wanted to do that?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Blackmore: But that would have to be with the consent of the 

minister, would it not?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No. The minister has no decision to make. He would 

naturally do what he could with the assistance of the agent to see that the 
proper thing was done with respect to the custody of the child.

Mr. Blackmore: So the minister or the agent would have the ultimate juris
diction over the child?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have jurisdiction over the child in respect to his band 
membership but not with respect to his custody.

Mr. Murray: You have it with respect to his property, though?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Blackmore : Why should the minister and the agent not assume juris

diction naturally over the custody of the Indian child just as well until such 
time as there is a formal surrender to the provincial authorities?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The agent, of course, would take every step that he 
could to assist the child during the unfortunate period following the death of 
the parents. I have no doubt that the advice of the agent would be asked for 
in almost every case, and that he would probably make suitable arrangements 
for the child. But when there is any dispute, we have no jurisdiction to see 
that a child shall be looked after by any Indian.

Mr. Applewhaite: Upon the death of one parent the survivor auto
matically becomes the guardian of the infant child.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is the practice and, any court that I have had any 
experience with would uphold the right of the remaining parent—unless that 
parent is mentally incompetent or under some other disability.

Mr. Applewhaite: Is there anything different in the status of an Indian to 
that of anyone else in so far as their competence to appoint a guardian by will?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No.
Mr. Charlton: What would happen if this child was adopted by someone 

off the reserve, would the child be still under the Indian Act?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Upon legal adoption, by the procedure before a county 

court judge in Ontario, and I presume a similar officer elsewhere, the person 
would cease to become an Indian and become a child of the parent.

Mr. Applewhaite: With your consent or without your consent?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We would naturally be consulted.
Mr. Charlton : In that case?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Charlton : That would be automatic enfranchisement of the child 

would it not?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Quite.
Mr. Charlton : Would that child have no right to go back when it was of

age?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: The director has corrected me and he says that the child 
is not enfranchised by adoption. Perhaps the director had better explain.

Mr. MacKay: Indian children are, of course, adopted as a rule under the 
laws of the particular province in which the Indian resides and my understanding 
of it is that the child remains an Indian, even under adoption off the reserve, 
until he or she becomes enfranchised.

Mr. Charlton: Until it becomes enfranchised—
Mr. MacKay: Or in other words takes on white status.
Mr. Charlton : At the age of 21?
Mr. MacKay: No, the age of 21 has not anything to do with it—unless of 

course, being a female, it marries a white person and then it automatically 
assumes non-Indian status.

Mr. Charlton: Can an Indian child become enfranchised under the age of 
21 without the parents’ consent thereto?

Mr. MacKay: No.
Mr. Charlton: Why would it be then that an Indian child adopted off the 

reserve would become enfranchised?
Mr. MacKay: I am not saying that.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. MacKay is correcting me, indicating that my answer 

was wrong. He says that an Indian child that is adopted by a non-Indian does 
not become enfranchised by adoption.

Mr. Blackmore: Until what age?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It remains an Indian until it becomes enfranchised, unless 

being a female it marries a white person.
Mr. Harkness: It may go back to the reserve all its life?
Mr. MacKay: Yes.
Mr. Harkness : It can go back to the reserve any time it wants?
The Acting Chairman : Shall section 52 carry?
Carried.

Section 53?
53. (1) The Minister or a person appointed by him for the purpose 

may manage, sell, lease or otherwise dispose of surrendered lands in 
accordance with this Act and the terms of the surrender.

(2) Where the original purchaser of surrendered lands is dead and 
the heir, assignee or devisee of the original purchaser applies for a grant 
of the lands, the Minister may, upon receipt of proof in such manner as 
he directs and requires in support of any claim for the grant and upon 
being satisfied that the claim has been equitably and justly established, 
allow the claim and authorize a grant to issue accordingly.

(3) No person who is appointed to manage, sell, lease or otherwise 
dispose of surrendered lands or who is an officer or servant of His Majesty 
employed in ' the Department may, except with the approval of the 
Governor in Council, acquire directly or indirectly any interest in 
surrendered lands.

Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if the minister would care to comment on the 
acceptability to the Indians of section 53?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I will see if there are any objections here. The Indian 
Association of Alberta suggested deleting the words “except with the approval 
of the Governor in Council” in subsection (3). That is the only comment we 
have.

84538—2
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These are the existing sections which in effect give the minister and persons 
appointed by him statutory authority to proceed to manage, sell, lease, or other
wise dispose of lands which have already been surrendered for that purpose— 
under section 39, I think it is of the Act, which we discussed the other day.

Mr. Blackmore : What reason did they give? Can the minister tell us what 
reason they gave for desiring the deletion of those words?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I did not catch the question.
Mr. Blackmore: I was wondering what reason the Indians gave for desiring 

the deletion of those words?
Hon. Mr. Harris : They did not give any reason—well, the argument was 

that it was possible that someone in the department, to interest themselves in the 
sale of lands which have been surrendered by an Indian.

Mr. Blackmore: Well, do the words in there not guard against that? I 
would imagine those very words would.

» Hon. Mr. Harris: No, if you eliminate the words “except with the consent 
of the Governor in Council” it is a statutory prohibition against any person who 
has had anything to do with the sale to be a purchaser.

Mr. Murray : Do you not think it would be well to delete those words?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have considered it and the principle is sound that no 

person who has had anything to do with this should be a purchaser to the detri
ment of the Indian. We are, however, in this awkward position. In the provincial 
courts, as you know even an executor can purchase estate property if he con
vinces the surrogate court judge that the offer he has made is a fair offer. That 
is usually done by filing affidavits of valuators, and so on. If the surrogate court- 
judge is convinced that no other more favourable offer will be received, he can, 
and in a good many cases does, order a sale to the trustee of his trust property.

Now we have this practice when land is surrendered for sale or lease. We 
not only instruct the local agents but any other person we think would be inter
ested that it is up for sale. We employ real estate agents to sell it. It may well 
be that we send out instructions to several agents, for example, and they all make 
efforts to sell. One may come along and say: “Had you not had me on the mail
ing list I would have been interested in the purchase of that property. However, 
I received a letter instructing me to sell and I would like to buy. I am prepared 
to tender in competition with anyone else. I am prepared to make an offer which 
I can show is reasonable, and you can take any steps you want to make up your 
own mind whether it is reasonable or not.”

So, under those conditions, if we did not have the right to sell to that person 
no matter how remotely he may be connected with the management of the land 
we may be debarred from making an advantageous sale.

Now, we have put in here a safeguard that this shall not be done without 
the consent of the Governor in Council. That procedure is comparable to the 
procedure of a trustee or executor appearing before a surrogate judge, and under 
the same circumstances proving to him that he might have an opportunity to 
purchase.

Mr. Hatfield : Is it the policy of the department to sell lands to people off 
the reserve? ■

Hon. Mr. Harris : This is surrendered land which has been voted to be sold 
by the band.

Mr. Hatfield : I know, but sold to an outsider?
Hon. Mr. Harris: By all means; they usually pay more.
Mr. Hatfield : Why should the department sell lands from the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We do not sell land except as agent for the Indian band 

which has already decided to sell the land.
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Mr. Hatfield: Oh, yes, but it is easy to get their consent to sell the land.
Hon. Mr. Harris: In New Brunswick?
Mr. Hatfield : In any part of Canada.
Mr. Murray: This is where land is being sold to employees of the depart

ment?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, no.
Mr. Murray : The side note indicates that.
The Acting Chairman : Perhaps we had better carry subsections 1 and 2. 

This is really all on subsection 3.
Shall 53 (1) carry?
Carried.
Shall 53 (2) carry?
Carried.
Now, Mr. Hatfield, 53 (3).
Mr. Hatfield : It is easy enough to go in with some money and get a band 

to say that they will sell off the reserve—a piece of lumber land or something; 
but I do not think the reserves should be sold at all.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well you cannot legislate here and say that an Indian 
cannot sell his land. You would be depriving him of almost the only right he 
would insist on outside of being alive.

Mr. Hatfield : I am not talking about land that has been given to him on the 
reserve, a parcel of land, but we should protect the Indian from selling their lands 
and selling them at a low price. There has been a lot of land sold off reserves at 
ridiculous prices. It is valuable property today.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Let us be practical and realistic. What do you suggest? 
That we stop selling lands at the request of the Indians?

Mr. Hatfield: I think you would have to have a good reason to sell land 
from any reserve. I think the reserves should be kept intact for the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: What would you substitute in that case for the income 
the Indian now receives or the money he now receives from the sale of land?

Mr. Hatfield: He should not be allowed to sell land. The land should be 
part of the reserves and always kept for the Indians. I have one reserve in my 
constituency where practically everything has been sold. Square miles of tracts 
of lumber lots have been sold off to lumbermen. They have gone in there, 
cleaned out that land, and the reserve has been practically all sold. There is no 
land that is any good on the reserve. This land where they cut lumber should 
be reforested.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Let us not get into that at the moment. Let us confine 
ourselves to the land.

Mr. Hatfield: I know, but I do not believe the land should be sold. The 
reserves have been built up for Indians; why not keep them that way—unless 
the Indians die off and they do not have need of it.

Hon. Mr. Harris : An Indian is a man like you or I. If he gets a good offer 
for land he is not using or if he would rather have the money for that land, how 
can you prevent him from selling it?

Mr. Hatfield: I know a piece of land which was sold some years ago for 
500. It is worth $1 million today.

Mr. Applewhaite: It would not have been worth $1 million if it had 
remained on the reserve.

Mr. Wood: Do you know what year that was?
Mr. Hatfield: A good many years ago.
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Mr. Wood: I have in mind a sale back in 1912 and which was put through 
in my constituency. It was a little bit shady and I just wonder if this changes 
the Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, no.
Mr. Wood: It is the same?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield: The minister might act in good faith but someone might get 

a few Indians together to vote to sell a piece of land. It might be valuable land. 
I think there should be some more protection. This minister before us now might 
be all right, but he might not be the Minister of Indian Affairs and this would 
not come under him forever.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Let us keep the personal factor out of it. Ministers come 
and go very quickly. You can only do what we are doing now. You can only 
have protection built up—

Mr. Hatfield: When these reserves were set up for the Indians was it the 
idea to sell them whenever they wanted, in pieces? Or do away with them?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, but it became obvious early in Indian administration 
that the Indian’s welfare was the first consideration and that if a reserve had land 
which was not in use by the Indians, or which was not productive, or which was 
perhaps not as attractive as the money value of the land would be, that they 
should be given the opportunity of disposing of it.

Mr. Murray: There is—
Hon. Mr. Harris : Excuse me, a moment. If it were not for sales of land 

made off reserves there are many bands in this country which would not be in 
relatively secure position they now enjoy. We have $20 million in the bank here 
which is drawing interest and is available for their benefits which has been built 
up by the sale of land which they thought they would rather sell than keep.

Mr. Hatfield: Is that trading money, or outside funds?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is money that has been obtained from the sale of 

land to date, and the money goes to the benefit of the Indians. I agree that 
there may well have been errors made in the sale of land in the past, but such 
errors should not condemn the general policy which has been to the advantage 
of the Indian.

Mr. Hatfield: I think it should be general policy.
Mr. Murray: I recall the sale in Victoria in connection with the Songhie 

Indian reserve which is right in the heart of the city of Victoria, and a tre
mendous profit was made on the re-sale of that land. And there was another 
deal in connection with the Kitsalino reserve in Vancouver which turned out to 
be a very scandalous matter and resulted in the overthrow of the govern
ment when the fact got out. I should like to see a change in the wording here 
so as to exclude the possibility of anyone jumping in and making an excessive 
profit at the expense of the Indians, as was done in the cases to which-1 refer. 
A lot of these deals with Indians about lands are put through on the basis of 
friendship and things of that kind. Take the Squamish Indians, for instance; 
they have a lot of land which is of very great value because it is right in 
north Vancouver; also at Kitsalino, the land of that band is right in the heart 
of Vancouver, and it was worth quite a few millions of dollars to them when 
they did sell it.

Mr. Mackay: That transaction was one which was carried out between 
the provincial government and the dominion government, in the case of the 
Kitsalino Indian reserve. The government of Canada refused to recognize the 
terms of sale as made by the provincial government of that day with the 
Indians, with the result that the land remained in the possession of the Indians
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until a few years ago when they surrendered it, but in surrendering it they 
stipulated, it" was suggested to them, that in .the surrender value should1 be 
included a price which they should put on the land, and in this surrender value 
they included the sum of $600,000 with respect to the area which was formerly 
a part of the Kitsalino Indian reserve. Now, this $600,000 was over and above 
the amount fixed by the local appraisers of the land, and the department agreed 
to accept the surrender on that basis; and the $600,000 is the amount that 
the department will eventually secure for these Indians as a result of that 
surrender. The Indians today are not in the hurry to surrender their land. 
Just a short time ago the very tribe to which you referred, the Squamish 
Indians, came to Ottawa in a connection with a surrender of land on their 
reserve. We did not encourage them. They wanted a considerably larger 
figure for the property than the parties interested in the land were willing to 
offer. But they approach the Indians themselves in this matter, the depart
ment does not do the purchasing.

Mr. Hatfield: But the department agrees to it. I think there should be a 
fair investigation whenever there is to 'be "any land sold on any of these reserves. 
I think a commission should be set up to investigate all land it is proposed to 
sell on these reserves to set a value on it so the department here would know. 
The department, the director of Indian Affairs, the minister, could not possibly 
travel the land and investigate all these cases, but I think some protection 
must be given the Indians in a matter of this kind, rather than allow someone 
just to go in there and get them to agree to a sale.

Mr. Gibson : Did you ever try doing that yourself?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is the answer, you try to do it.
Mr. Hatfield: I know it has been done in the past.
Mr. Blackmore: In a general way I think this goes to the basis of the 

matter, and that it is sound. In this Act we already have provision to protect 
the Indian from improvidently disposing of his goods, as has been the case in 
times past ; and had it not been for this provision the Indian would have been 
impoverished further through improperly disposing of his property, property 
on the reserve which belongs to the band, and there are occasions where transac
tions of this kind are made on a large scale. The band in many cases is not 
capable of forseeing the ultimate value of these properties. I do believe that 
we should lay down as a principle of policy that the lands are reserved for 
the benefit of the Indians and continue to be more or less sacred to the Indians 
until such time as the Indians have all disappeared from the reserve by absorp
tion into the body politic. Otherwise, I think we will have a situation in 150 
years, for example, similar to that which we now have on our hands in some 
places, an extremely difficult situation, because of things of this kind. I 
don’t suppose this is the proper place to discuss that. I think the minister 
agrees with the principle involved, safeguarding to the Indians the right to 
their land. I know that it has been the cause of considerable concern to 
determine at just what stage an Indian should be permitted to surrender his 
land. I find myself a little worried for fear this principle, which I consider 
to be a quite valuable one, might tend to be disregarded, because of the money 
which was being offered for the surrender of land on reserves. I would say 
that we should lay that down as a principle. Whoever had the responsibility of 
putting a value on the land could not possibly put a value on it which would 
apply for all future time. If the government have arrived at the time when 
they think it is necessary to build up a fund for the benefit of the Indians I 
think they should find some other means whereby it can be done rather than 
by impoverishing the tribe.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: I agree in principle that every care should be exercised 
in the surrender of Indian land. But I think you will agree with me that there 
are cases where we have to face the immediate prospect that perhaps the members 
of that band do not require the acreage. As to all deals which come before us, 
I think that one can agree that the tendency would be to load on such sales with 
scepticism as to their value. But having said all that, and having taken all the 
precautions to determine the value of the land in the light of the best expert 
opinion you can get; on the basis of the information that you would try to get 
if you yourself were dealing with your own land; there must be times when it 
would be in the interest of the band itself to make such sales. For example, I 
have in mind two bands, one in your own province, which has been, I think, much 
better off from the sale of land on one occasion. It might have been that their 
position during the past 20 or 25 years, since the sale, would have been much 
worse without the sale. It would not have been the answer to say that they 
would have been better off had they not been able to sell their land. Public 
opinion would consider the worth of the land and would say: let them sell the 
land. I have another band in mind where the numbers are small now and there 
does not seem to be any possibility that they will grow very much. They have 
quite a lot of valuable land and they have been offered sums which to me are 
astronomical, and which if invested under ordinary circumstances would make 
every man, woman and child of that band independent for life.

Mr. Hatfield: There must be an oil well out there.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Pardon me?
Mr. Hatfield : Is there an oil well?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, there is no oil well on the land. And under those 

conditions, to put it on a very low basis perhaps, first of all, we should not be 
required to spend departmental money on administering their affairs and look
ing after their welfare when they could have that money in the bank; and neither 
for that matter should they be a charge on the government; and, on top of that, 
should something happen that for some reason or other that land in the future 
should not have the value it has today we would be charged with neglect of our 
responsibility to the Indians at that time. The criticism would have been ; you 
should have sold that land. And it would be no answer to say: you didn’t 
allow us to do it.

Mr. Hatfield: The answer to that is in ’68 and ’69. You will find that some 
members of parliament objected to paying the Hudson Bay Company a million 
and a half dollars for what is now the northern half of Quebec, the northern half 
of Ontario and the three Prairie provinces. In those days they thought it was 
just throwing the money away to pay a million and a half dollars for all that 
land. I know that members from Nova Scotia and New Brunswick took a small 
amount for their interest in the land, and out of that the three prairie provinces 
were set up. As a matter of fact, they almost gave the land away, although at 
that time they said it was of no value. If you add to that land which was given 
to Quebec and Ontario all that northern country just consider what that land is 
worth today to those provinces ; and, take the three prairie provinces, one oil 
well I suppose, in Alberta or Saskatchewan, is today worth at least a million and 
a half.

Mr. Harkness : More than that.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think you seriously want to put yourself in a 

position of amending the Indian Act in such a way.
Mr. Hatfield: But I do suggest that you should put in some reservation.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Think of what we might be doing if we were to accept 

your argument; we would be postponing the benefits from the sale of land for 
perhaps several generations; and then some member might come along at that
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time and say: “Well, was that a wise move? Four or five generations of 
Indians have suffered a lower standard of living”, and their criticism would be 
as to the value of the land, that it should have been sold.

Mr. Applewhaite: I do not think I quite agree with this proposition. I find 
myself more in agreement with Mr. Blackmore. In the case of the surrender of 
land, does that have to be approved by the band?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, by a majority vote of the band.
Mr. Applewhaite: So that gives the Indian band some measure of control 

over their lands. I presume the department has supervision where Indian 
reserves are set up. I am not talking of control. I am talking of cases that we 
know of, reserves that have been set up where residents may have the responsi
bility of having their own homes. All over the country these Indian reserve 
lands are becoming more valuable and they are no longer available to the Indian 
for the purposes for which they were originally set up. They have a cash value 
to the Indians, they are worth so much cash, and the department doubtless may 
have something else which would replace the reserve they are going to lose. 
Where they remain on the reserve it has a decreasing value for the purposes for 
which it was intended, and they should have some compensation ; and it is not 
an argument to say that if these reserves are sold by the Indians for what is a 
fair price now that that will be a fair price 50 years from now when probably it 
might then be worth hundreds of dollars a square foot; because as long as it 
remains an Indian reserve its value will not go up, the value goes up after it 
ceases to be an Indian reserve, after it is built upon and after it is developed. 
For that reason I think it is necessary to see that the Indian land is sold at a 
fair value, particularly when that property ceases to be of value when it is held 
as a reserve. I think they would have a fair value if they continue to use the 
land for farms, if it were farming land and retained it for that purpose, but take 
in the case of a city like Regina, it might be worth very much more to them if it 
were sold.

Mr. Hatfield: What about retaining the land and selling the results of it?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We do that.
Mr. Hatfield: Year by year.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We do that.
Mr. Hatfield : Would they not get more value that way for it than they 

would by selling it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Sometimes they would and sometimes they would not, 

and we use our best judgment to decide which is which.
Mr. Hatfield : In some cases it may be all right, in other cases I think a 

commission should be appointed to cover the territory and to look into the value 
of lands before they are sold.

The Acting Chairman : Shall section 53, (3) carry?
Carried.
Section 54, assignments?
Carried.
Section 55, (1), surrendered lands register:

55. tl) There shall be kept in the Department a register, to be known 
as the Surrendered Lands Register, in which shall be entered particulars 
in connection with any lease or other disposition of surrendered lands by 
the Minister or any assignment thereof.

(2) A conditional assignment shall not be registered.
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment on section 55, if he feels so 

disposed?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : We had a recommendation from the Indian Association 
of Alberta with respect to subsection (2), which reads that we should strike out 
the word “not”. In other words, that subsection (2) should read “A conditional 
assignment shall be registered”.

Now, this has to do first with surrendered lands, lands that have already 
been turned over to the crown for sale by the Indian, and this provides that we 
shall have a register of those lands, and where A purchases land from the depart
ment under an agreement whereby he pays 10 per cent or 20 per cent down and 
the rest is spread over a number of years, we would record that agreement and 
we would permit him to assign that to another purchaser B, but we would not 
record that if in the arrangement between A and B certain conditions were 
inserted which would require us in fact to act as an umpire later on to decide 
whether those conditions have been carried out and ultimately to grant or refuse 
the letters patent to B. That is, if A purchases land for $1,000 and assigns it 
to B for $1,500 provided that B would do certain work on the land in the mean
time, we do not want to be put in the position of acting as a policeman between 
A and B to enforce any part of their contract.

Mr. Blackmore: That condition would be the result of the recommendation 
of the Alberta Indians?

Hon. Mr. Harris : It would be the result of their recommendation that if an 
arrangement like that was made we would have to intervene then to see that it 
was carried out before the contract was completed. We do not feel that we 
should be obliged to do that.

The Acting Chairman: Section 55, (1)?
Carried.
Section 55, (2) ?
Carried.
Section 55, (3) ?
Carried.
Section 55 , (4), effect of registration :

55. (4) An assignment registered under this section is valid against 
an unregistered assignment or an assignment subsequently registered.

Mr. Harkness: Just one point in connection with those sections, does this 
mean that land that has been surrendered and is then sold—to a white person in 
nearly all cases—is not registered under the provincial land titles office, the only 
register of it would be in your department?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Harkness: Is there any provision for changing that register?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Pending the grant of letters patent; when letters patent 

are granted, of course.
Mr. Harkness: Registry would then go to the provincial land titles office?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is on our registry in the meantime, recording the sales.
Mr. Harkness: In other words, as soon as the land is fully paid for, the 

land goes to the province.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Murray : Does that (b) take in the question of oil rights on the 

property?
The Acting Chairman: What do you mean, (5)?
Mr. Murray : Under (4).
The Acting Chairman : There is no (b) under (4).
Mr. Murray : I am referring to section 58.
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The Acting Chairman : We are on section 55 now. Shall Section 55 (4) 
carry? Carried.

Section 56, certificate of registration rendered?
Carried.
Section 57, regulations.

57. The Governor in 'Council may make regulations
(o) authorizing the Minister to grant licences to cut timber on sur

rendered lands, or, with the consent of the council of the band, on 
reserve lands.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment on that section?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Section 57. The Blackfoot Band of Alberta say if lands 

have not been sold under surrender agreement, then licences should not be 
granted without the consent of the band. They overlook the fact that this was 
land which had been surrendered. The Sarcee Indian Band of Alberta said 
we should have the consent of the majority of the electors of the band. Once 
again they are not realizing that these are surrendered lands. The president of 
the North American Indian Brotherhood wanted the penalty here increased to 
$1,000 or three years instead of $100 or three months. The Indian Association 
of Alberta made a recommendation with respect to the old section, amending 
it to read:

The Governor in Council may with the consent of a majority of- 
the electors of the band.

It is inserted, as you will see, in subsection (o) which reads:
authorizing the minister to grant licences to cut timber on surrendered 
lands, or, with the consent of the council of the band, on reserve lands,

Mr. Blackmore : That little phrase, “with the consent of the council of 
the band” gave them the idea, I suppose, that you were dealing with land that 
had not been surrendered.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
The Acting Chairman : Shall section 57 (a) carry?
Section 57, (b) ?
Carried.
Section 57, (c) ?
Carried.
Section 57, (d) ?
Carried.
Section 57, (e) ?
Carried.
Shall section 58, (1), uncultivated or unused lands, carry :

58. (1) Where land in a reserve is uncultivated or unused or remains 
uncultivated or unused for a period of two years, the Minister may, with 
the consent of the council of the band,
(a) improve or cultivate such land and employ persons therefor, authorize 

and direct the expenditure of so much of the capital funds of the band 
as he considers necessary for such improvement or cultivation includ
ing the purchase of such stock, machinery or material or for the 
employment of such labour as the Minister considers necessary,

Mr. Hatfield: Who improves and cultivates this land?
Mr. Applewhaite: I think you have some representations on that?

84538—3 I
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Hon. Mr. Harris : When we do the work we have farm instructors and 
the like.

Mr. Hatfield: Do you have farm instructors go on the reserves to teach 
the Indians how to cultivate land? Do you furnish them with any machinery?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We certainly do.
Mr. Hatfield: Well, you do not do it in New Brunswick.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It may be that they grow potatoes down there without 

too much trouble.
Mr. Hatfield : I know of reserves where a lot of young men came out of 

school—they have a very good school on their reserve—and after they came out 
of school last summer there was a lot of unemployment and many Indians were 
lying around there when they should have been growing their own vegetables 
to supply that reserve, but they did not have a garden, there was no one to 
instruct them. We tried to get some one in there; the priest in charge there 
tried to get some one to come in to instruct these boys. I took it up with the 
superintendent here and he promised to do something but there was nothing 
done about it. There was good land there; all that was wanted was some one 
to come and instruct the Indians and furnish them with a small tractor and they 
could have grown all their own vegetables.

Hon. Mr. Harris: As I said before, Mr. Hatfield, this is not an inquisition 
into the running of the department,.this is an attempt to legislate..

Mr. Hatfield: I know, I am just enquiring.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We will answer all these questions in time but we can 

assure you in the meantime that we do spend a lot of money on that type of 
work.

Mr. Applewhaite : Was there anything in the conference or that came out 
of the conference that we should know about on this?

Hon. Mr. Harris: To begin with, section 58 has been recast very consider
ably from the similar section in bill 267, and there was a great deal of discussion 
about this section at the conference ending with agreement with it in every 
respect except for one delegate who did not wish to be regarded as opposed to 
it but who said something like this, that the agricultural instructors do things 
arbitrarily and do not pay too much attention to the band council. He admitted 
they worked on the farms, but the purpose here is to see that land which could 
be improved or which has been improved but has not been cultivated is put to 
better economic use.

Mr. Gibson: You are going to provide the initiative with the consent of the 
band council?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield : Are the agricultural instructors Indians or white men?
Mr. MacKay: They are nearly all white men.
Mr. Hatfield: Why not send some of these bright Indian lads through 

agricultural college and have them act as instructors?
Mr. MacKay : We do that. Where the student shows aptitude we are pre

pared to send him to an agricultural college, and in some cases this is being done 
at the present time. I do not think we have any farm instructors in the mari
times at the present time. The reserves in Nova Scotia, as you recall, were 
re-organized a few years ago and we extended the acreage by purchases at 
Kingsclear, and they are doing quite a bit there in the way of agriculture.

Mr. Hatfield : The maritimes are in the same position with reference to 
Indians as with everyone else down there, they do not pay much attention to 
them.



INDIAN ACT 123

Mr. Murray: May I ask if anything is being done, like what is being done 
on the Fraser river, in the Lillooet, for the extension of irrigation work in con
nection with this farm improvement program?

Mr. MacKay: In British Columbia we have a special vote providing for 
irrigation. Something in the neighbourhood of $20,000 or $30,000 is spent yearly 
on irrigation works and the extension of irrigation in that province, and that 
includes the area of Lillooet.

Mr. Murray: Yes, I bear that very good work is being done in and around 
Fountain Ranch and that the Indians there make as much as $400 an acre grow
ing tomatoes and selling them to the canning plants ; but there are many water 
sources there that could be harnessed for the Indians.

Mr. MacKay : Of course, water in British Columbia is under control of 
the province and a great deal of it is already recorded, and I think it would be 
difficult to get any additional water in the Lillooet area?

Mr. Murray: I am afraid that in some cases private individuals are using 
water that rightfully belongs to the Indian. For instance, there is a corporation 
growing hops for the beer industry in British Columbia which uses large supplies 
of water out of a creek which primarily was the property of the Indians.

Mr. MacKay : The province of British Columbia has a water Act and there 
is provision in the Act against using irrigation water that has not been recorded 
in the name of the individual.

Mr. Blackmore: It is fit that we give the Indian department a considerable 
amount of commendation for the work that has been done under the general 
policy which is envisaged in this section. There are just one or two comments 
I think I will make. As we go into the future it would be wiser to leave it for 
the department to make provision by spending money in addition to the money 
in the band funds where the expenditure of that money would greatly improve 
the capacity of the reserves to support the Indians, and the next thing is that 
it would be a wise thing, I believe, to safeguard very carefully the resources on 
the reserve. For example, in my area, an extensive project of breaking up the 
land and bringing it under crop has been engaged in. That is all to the good, 
and the work is being done very well and watched over carefully; but there is 
this ; we have to look to the future because it may be that the virgin value of the 
soil will be taken out by what we call in the west land mining and so leave the 
soil in a measure impoverished as compared with what it was when we began.

Now, some measure should be adopted to see to it that through fertilization 
or wise use of crop rotation, including the planting of such crops as alfalfa or 
sweet clover the fertility of the soil is maintained and that there is no drifting 
such as has occurred in that area, all of which could easily destroy the value of 
the reserve. That is the great need. And a most exacting vigilance should be 
exercised with respect to wheat. Now, on this same reserve there are parcels of 
land which through a certain amount of careless management for which the 
department was not to blame have become infested with weeds—quite seriously. 
There are some weeds in that area which are exceedingly difficult to eradicate; in 
fact, with modern methods and understanding it seems impossible to eradicate 
them. Care should be exercised in this respect.

And in this connection, having said these things, I wish to commend the 
department highly for this kind of work. I think it fits in well with what Mr. 
Hatfield referred to a while ago that where it is possible to reafforest land on a 
reserve, it should be done. I believe that a wide scale policy of reafforestation 
should be entered into so that the Indians in the years to come may have a 
patrimony to enjoy.

Mr. Applewhaite: Do you consider the section to be wide enough to include 
woods operations?

84538—34
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Hon. Mr. Harris: No. This has to do largely with agricultural pursuits. In 
that connection I want to assure Mr. Blackmore that where we lease the land 
we do everything necessary in the way of safeguards that we can think of with 
respect to the rotation of crops and matters of that kind. Both in connection 
with leased land and in connection with our own operation of land, we try to get 
the occupants of the land to study and apply the rules of good husbandry as 
they are practised in that community.

Mr. Blackmore: I wish to commend the department on the steps which have 
been taken in the last few years.

The Acting Chairman : Section 58 (b).
58. (1) Where land in a reserve is uncultivated or unused or remains 

uncultivated or unused for a period of two years, the Minister may, with 
the consent of the council of the band,
(o) improve or cultivate such land and employ persons therefor, authorize 

and direct the expenditure of so much of the capital funds of the band 
as he considers necessary for such improvement or cultivation includ
ing the purchase of such stock, machinery or material or for the 
employment of such labour as the Minister considers necessary.

(b) where the land is in the lawful possession of any individual, grant a 
lease of such land for agricultural or grazing purposes or for any 
purpose that is for the benefit of the person in possession, and

(c) where the land is not in the lawful possession of any individual, grant 
for the benefit of the band a lease of such land for agricultural or 
grazing purposes.
(2) Out of the proceeds derived from the improvement or cultivation 

of lands pursuant to paragraph (b) of subsection one, a reasonable rent 
shall be paid to the individual in lawful possession of the lands or any 
part thereof, and the remainder of the proceeds shall be placed to the 
credit of the band, but if improvements are made on the lands occupied 
by an individual, the Minister may deduct the value of such improve
ments from the rent payable to such individual under this subsection.

(3) The Minister may lease for the benefit of any Indian upon his 
application for that purpose, the land of which he is lawfully in possession 
without the land being surrendered.

(4) Notwithstanding anything in this Act, the Minister may, without 
a surrender
(a) dispose of wild grass or dead or fallen timber,
(£>) with the consent of the council of the band, dispose of sand, gravel, 

clay and other non-metallic substances upon or under lands in a 
reserve, or, where such consent cannot be obtained without undue 
difficulty or delay, may issue temporary permits for the taking of 
sand, gravel, clay and other non-metallic substances upon or under 
lands in a reserve, renewable only with the consent of the council of 
the band,

and the proceeds of such transactions shall be credited to band funds or shall be 
divided between the band and the individual Indians in lawful possession of the 
lands in such shares as the Minister may determine.

Mr. Harkness: In cases where there are not band funds which could be used 
for the purchase of livestock, equipment, tractors and so forth, is there any pro
vision for the purchase of these things by the department on a loan basis, or 
anything of that kind?

Hon. Mr. Harris: If you will leave that until we come to a later section, we 
will discuss it at that time.
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Mr. Harkness: I think there should be some provision in the bill to look 
after that sort of thing because, even where band funds are exhausted, there has 
been, as you are probably aware, perhaps a disinclination on the part of the 
department to authorize the purchase of machinery, quite often on the ground 
that the Indians would not look after that machinery and that it would go to 
ruin in the course of a year or so. As a result of that disinclination to purchase 
machinery quite often agricultural developments which could have taken place 
have not taken place. Of course, I think there is no doubt that Indians do need 
a considerable amount of training in the use and operation of machinery and so 
forth. But I think we should be prepared to extend a certain amount of help 
to them with the ultimate objective, with the final objective of getting these 
people to a point where they can support themselves agriculturally.

Mr. Murray : The district I referred to in the last ten years has shown 
tremendous improvement among the Indians in regard to the cultivation of land, 
the handling of livestock and in the handling of power machinery of one kind or 
another. Formerly the Indians were very discouraged and they felt that they 
were more or less neglected. But today they have good outfits, good cars, and 
they are taking a keen interest in various agricultural activities. I understand 
they have a co-operative of their own under way down there, and I understand 
that a credit union has been formed among them. If this wrork can be carried 
on, I think it will be a fine example to the rest of the Indians in Canada. I am 
sure of that.

Mr. Hatfield : When is this work going to be extended to the Maritime 
Provinces? I think you are getting everything out west.

Mr. Blackmore: Let me urge that the policy be adopted in the Maritimes 
with the utmost expediency.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I might say that there has been a comparable sum of 
money employed in the Maritimes to that which has been spent in other sections 
of Canada.

Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, in many cases there are waters on a reserve 
such as streams, lakes, and ponds. And it seems to me that the department would 
be thoroughly wise in making provision for hatching and stocking or re-stocking 
these various waters because Indians, above all, love to fish.

Mr. Gibson: Who does not?
The Chairman : Who does not love to fish?
Mr. Blackmore: In many cases I am lead to believe that if hatcheries were 

set up for the purpose, in accordance with the most approved principles, fish could 
be put into those streams without too heavy an expense, merely to the benefit 
of the Indians.

The Acting Chairman : Section 58 subsection fl) ?
Carried.
Subsection (1) (a).
Carried.
Subsection • (1) (b).
Carried.
Subsection (1) (c).
Carried.
Subsection (2), Distribution of proceeds.
Carried.
Subsection (3), Lease at request of occupant.
Carried.
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Subsection (4) (a), Disposition of grass, timber, non-metallic substances, 
etc.

Mr. Gibson: Why is no safeguard requested from the band in (a)? Is it 
because of the time element?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. The dispersal feature in the summer months enters 
into it there.

Mr. Gibson: Under (6), could there not be some temporary permit, let us 
say, for a six month period?

Mr. Harkness: In connection with subsection (3), I take it that a piece 
of land can be leased to a non-Indian and that apparently it can be done with
out the consent of the band?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Harkness: Would not the result be that you might have a white man 

introduced to an Indian reserve possibly against the majority of the band’s 
wishes? The band might think it an undesirable thing and it might lead to a 
great deal of difficulty.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There was a discussion about that at the conference, and 
while it would be fair to say that most of the discussion started off with the 
thought which you expressed, namely that a non-Indian should not be admitted 
to the reserve for any kind of occupancy, yet when they saw the reverse of it, 
namely that this land belonged to the Indian and that if he should be restricted 
in his use of it, he would not be getting the right in property that an ordinary 
person enjoys, then the conference concluded that they would rather insist on the 
right of the individual Indian than to assert the other position, that they did not 
want a non-Indian there.

As a matter of fact on practically every reserve represented at the confer
ence there were instances of Indians who had leased, or wished to lease their 
lands to non-Indians. And it was the feeling of the conference I think, with one 
exception—that an Indian should be free to do that without any restraint by his 
band council.

The Acting Chairman:
Now, subsection (4) (a).
Carried.
Subsection (4) (b).
Carried.
Section 59, Adjustment of contracts.

59. The Minister may, with the consent of the council of a band
(a) reduce or adjust the amount payable to His Majesty in respect of a 

sale, lease or other disposition of surrendered lands or a lease or other 
disposition of lands in a reserve or the rate of interest payable thereon, 
and

(b) reduce or adjust the amount payable to the band by an Indian in 
respect of a loan made to the Indian from band funds.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister kindly comment on that, please.
Hon. Mr. Harris: This section permits the minister to alter the terms of a 

contract for the sale of surrendered land, let us say, to reduce the price, if it 
should be necessary to do so, to obtain final payment, to alter the rate of interest 
after default or any of the normal things. Which a mortgage company might 
have to be adjusted, or matters dealt with having to do with trying to collect 
money.
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The Acting Chairman: Subsection (a).
Carried.
Subsection (b).
Carried.
Section 60.

60. (1) The Governor in Council may at the request of a band grant 
to the band the right to exercise such control and management over lands 
in the reserve occupied by that band as the Governor in Council considers 
desirable.

(2) The Governor in Council may at any time withdraw from a band, 
a right conferred upon the band under subsection one.

Subsection (1) “G. in C. may grant to band control over lands.”
Mr. Harkness: What is the purpose of this section, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. T. R. L. MacInnes (Secretary of the Indian Affairs Branch) : The 

purpose of this section is to provide that where a band of Indians are sufficiently 
advanced and sufficiently organized they can take over the management of the 
reserve and the land in the reserve with virtually the same powers and authorities 
as are exercised by a rural municipality.

That is the general principle, but there are involved in it a number of com
plications, having regard to the municipal laws of the provinces, the question of 
this subject being within the jurisdiction of the provinces under the British 
North America Act, and the question of how land which is on an Indian reserve 
under the jurisdiction of the Dominion government could be set up in such a 
manner that the Indian council would act in a way similar to the reeve and 
town council, or to aldermen duly organized under provincial law in muni
cipalities.

There is quite a bit of detail to be worked out, and I might say that the 
subject is being studied at the present time.

One has to bear in mind that when a band gets these powers, it would be 
able to purchase and take up gifts and bequests or otherwise own, hold, operate 
or dispose of property be it real or personal, including the power to purchase the 
interest of individual owners, to make loans for public projects, that is, to secure 
revenue by loans, giving the electors or members of the community the means of 
taxation and generally to carry on, in effect, as a municipality.

That is looking a long way ahead. But that is, as I understand it, the 
eventual goal of section 60.

The section is similar to section 58 with regard to revenue and funds. I 
think that Mr. Harkness will recall a discussion in the former joint committee 
of the Senate and the House of Commons looking forward to this objective. And 
this is an effort to embody in this legislation that objective as far as possible, 
having regard to the constitutional authority of the Dominion parliament. It 
is an attempt to carry out what the joint committee had in mind on this subject.

Mr. Harkness: It is generally an enabling clause, you might say, under 
which the Indian band council could be given more or less the powers of a 
municipal council?

Mr. MacInnes: Yes!
Mr. Charlton : Would they have the power to make by-laws?
Hon. Mr. Harris: There is a latter clause which deals with the power to 

make by-laws.
Mr. Murray : Do you have a credit union in mind there too? It is a very 

beneficent system in British Columbia, the credit union.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Anything at all which will help.
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Mr. Murray : I think a special effort should be made to establish it.
Mr. Hatfield: Would it not have to come under provincial law?
Mr. MacInnes : The problem is how it would come under provincial and 

municipal laws and at the same time remain on the Indian reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There was some correspondence with respect to this 

section. The Indians of the Pas agreed to it. The president of the Homemakers’ 
Club of Caughnawaga, Quebec, said that she thought this might cause trouble, 
but she did not give a reason.

The Sarcee Indian band thought that the request of the band should be 
obtained by two-thirds vote rather than by a straight majority.

The Indian Association of Alberta wanted to amend subsection (2) by 
inserting therein the following words :

“the Governor in Council may at any time under reasonable 
grounds, at the request of the majority of the electors of a band, . . .” 

and so on.
Mr. Hatfield: I think that a two-thirds vote is a good idea.
The Acting Chairman: Shall section 60 subsection (1) carry ?
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister have any objection to including a 

two-thirds vote?
Hon. Mr. Harris : To do so would be a departure from all the other prin

ciples we follow, namely, having a majority vote.
Mr. Blackmore: It seems to me that a two-thirds vote would be sound.
Hon. Mr. Harris: What we do not want to do, and what I think that would 

be doing would be this: surely we want the Indians to become adventurous rather 
than timid. So, if you say a two-thirds vote of the band would be required to 
take a forward step, you would in effect be restricting a chap who wants to 
do a job by requiring him to get a two-thirds vote of the people with him.

Mr. Hatfield: But it would keep him out of trouble.
Mr. Blackmore: I recognize the virtue of what the minister has said. But 

you will recall that in many of our procedures we require a two-thirds vote. 
It is easy for people to be led away, or stampeded so to speak, with propaganda 
and to take action before they have had time to consider.

Mr. Applewhaite: Just thinking out loud, is there any valid reason why 
they should be unable to surrender their land on a majority vote while the power 
to manage land requires two-thirds?

Mr. Blackmore: That is why in my mind I think it should have been a two- 
thirds majority in order to surrender. It is only just a sound precaution in my 
opinion. In respect of that suggestion by the Alberta Indian Association for 
clause (2), has the minister any serious objection to putting that amendment in?

The Acting Chairman : Well shall we carry the first subsection?
Mr. Blackmore: I would like to see a two-thirds majority there and I really 

would like to see a two-thirds majority all the way through the Act, because 
the Indians, making all allowances and judging from our experience with them, 
are just a little more inclined to be emotional than are whites.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Don’t you want that emotional leaning on the side of 
governing their own affairs?

Mr. Blackmore: It is the emotionality of the Indian which causes him to 
accept hardship from people with whom he is dealing. It is lack of experience 
that enables emotion to carry him.

Mr. Applewhaite: That in the long run ensures that the wishes of the 
minority shall be effective.
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Mr. Charlton: Would there not be the same difficulty on taking away 
rights. Then probably there should be a two-thirds vote, but in any rights 
when you are giving freedoms surely we should not add an extra stipulation.

The Acting Chairman : Since this is a consideration which we have dealt 
with in most of the sections should you not carry this now? We have carried 
sections that did allow a majority vote all the way through. If you decide to do 
something different at the end you can go back and cover the whole Act. It 
would be a general consideration I would think, rather than on this particular 
clause. Others have been carried and we might as well be consistent.

Mr. Blackmore : This observation probably should be made. It is much 
more difficult for Indians generally, because of their lack of education, to get an 
accurate picture of what is proposed to them than it would be for a white man. 
That would give another reason why we should exercise care.

The Acting Chairman : Well shall wTe carry section 60(1)?
Carried.
Section 60(2) ?
Carried.
Section 61?

61. (1) Indian moneys shall be expended only for the benefit of the 
Indians or bands for whose use and benefit in common the moneys are 
received or held, and subject to this Act and to the terms of any treaty 
or surrender, the Governor in Council may determine whether any purpose 
for which Indian moneys are used or are to be used is for the use and 
benefit of the band.

(2) Interest upon Indian moneys held in the Consolidated Revenue 
Fund shall be allowed at a rate to be fixed from time to time by the 
Governor in Council.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment?
Hon. Mr. Harris: There are several representations here with respect to 

sections 61 to 68.
Mr. Hatfield : What is the interest now paid on this money?
Hon. Mr. Harris : If you will come to the following sections we will discuss 

it.
The Indians of Fort Vermilion say that there should be more local direct 

control over their funds. The Indians of The Pas agreed with these sections. 
There are no other observations on 61(1).

With respect to 61 (2) the Blackfoot and Sarcee bands state that we should 
amend it to read 5 per cent. The president of the North American Brotherhood 
and Indian Association of Alberta made similar representations. These repre
sentations were discussed at the conference and they all stated they would like 
to have the 5 per cent written into the statute.

Mr. Gibson : So would I.
Hon. Mr. Harris : It was explained to them that it was not the intention of 

the government to write in any sum. I would not misrepresent their opinion 
and I think they would still like to see that written in.

Mr. Hatfield: What is the present rate?
Hon. Mr. Harris : 5 per cent.
Mr. Harkness : Do they get that 5 per cent as a result of any statutory or 

treaty agreement?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, it began at 5 per cent and there is an argument on 

record by the former superintendent general to show that despite the ups and
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downs of the interest rate there should be some generosity in mind with respect 
to the needs of the Indian. That was the basis at one time I gather, when the 
discussion arose—whether it was in the investigating committee I am not sure 
now, but it was suggested that the rate might be continued.

Mr. Hatfield: Is the same interest paid on band funds as on treaty money?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Treaty money is payable annually out of the consolidated 

revenue fund. The 5 per cent is interest on the $20 million trust funds I spoke 
of a moment ago.

Mr. Bareness: I think the point here is that quite a large number of Indians 
have been under the impression, whether correct or not, that this 5 per cent was 
a more or less guaranteed-rate.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There was no suggestion at the conference that they 
understood it was guaranteed. They said it had obtained for a good many years 
and it should be continued.

Mr. Bryce: Every Indian band fund gets 5 per cent?
Hon. Mr. Harris: All moneys that come into the consolidated revenue fund 

in trust for Indians earn 5 per cent.
Mr. Bareness : I think in view of the fact that these moneys which have 

been secured a long time ago—such as by the Blackfoot Indians through the sale 
of half their reserve back about 1900—that money at least should continue on the 
5 per cent rate whether some lower rate is set for moneys secured from this date 
on or not. It seemed to me that was somewhat of a reasonable position because 
when they made the sales they were pretty well given to understand, I think, 
that the money would be put in the funds and would draw 5 per cent interest, 
giving them so much money on which to live. In other words, whilst there may 
have been no definite guarantee in connection with the thing in so far as the 
Indians were concerned that was their understanding of the deal. It would seem 
to me there is somewhat of a moral obligation to continue the 5 per cent payment 
on moneys which were secured by sales in the past while this was in operation. 
That would not apply to any moneys put in there from now on perhaps.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There have been many occasions in the past when the 
rate was lower than 5 per cent. You would not want to offset against the 
particular sale you mention the occasions when the money came in when the 
current rate was less than 5 per cent.

Mr. Bareness: I am not talking about the current rate, but the rate on the 
basis of which the sales were made.

Hon. Mr. Harris : What if a sale was made when the rate was 3 per cent?
Mr. Bareness: No, the sale was not made on the basis of the current rate 

of interest, it was made on the basis that they were going to receive 5 per cent 
on the money.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Where any understanding of that kind was reached it 
would be borne in mind.

Mr. Blacemore: I believe the department would be wise in aiming to keep 
up that 5 per cent rate.

Mr. Bryce: Do you not think it was a Scotsman who made the deal for them?
Mr. Blacemore: If a Scotsman did it it is all to their credit.
The Acting Chairman : Shall 61 (1) carry?
Carried.
Section 61 (21 ?
Carried.
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Section 62.
62. All Indian moneys derived from the sale of surrendered lands or 

the sale of capital assets of a band shall be deemed to be capital moneys 
of the band and all Indian moneys other than capital moneys shall be 
deemed to be revenue moneys of the band.

Mr. Gibson: Is matured timber considered to be capital?
Mr. MacKay: Timber of all kinds—anything that is sold; of commercial 

value.
Mr. Harkness: All oil would be capital, or moneys secured from the sale 

of oil rights would be capital?
Mr. MacKay: No, leases and permits are put into the revenue division of the 

account. I imagine though if an oil well is brought in the production would be 
considered as capital.

Mr. Harkness: The 12^ per cent royalty would be considered as revenue? 
Mr. MacKay : No, as capital.
Mr. Harkness: I should think it would be capital; that is why I brought 

the question up.
Mr. MacKay : I was thinking of the leases of the lands under permit. The 

returns from that would be revenue.
Mr. Murray: What is the revenue now received from oil?
Hon. Mr. Harris : About $Jr million last year.
Mr. Murray : Is that from natural gas?
Hon. Mr. Harris: All kinds.
Mr. Murray: On the royalty basis of 12| per cent?
Mr. MacKay: It is mainly from lease fees and permit fees. There is only 

one producing oil well on an Indian reserve.
Mr. Murray: How much do the Indians receive on that?
Mr. MacKay : 12^ per cent.
Mr. Murray: Where is it?
Mr. MacKay: In Alberta on the Stony-Sarcee—
Mr. Murray: Are there any reserves in British Columbia which are being 

explored or drilled for oil?
Mr. MacKay : There are some under lease, some in the upper Fraser Valley, 

and some I believe in the northern sections of the Caribou.
Mr. Murray : Some in the Quesnel area?
Mr. MacKay: Yes.
Mr. Murray : They have reached oil there—
Mr. Blackmore : Is there any difference between the $20 million and the 

band funds which are held on the individual reserves or does this $20 million 
include the band funds?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The $20 million is the money we have here in trust funds. 
Mr. Blackmore: That is capital?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, it is revenue as well.
Mr. Blackmore: Does it include band funds of the various reserves?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It includes the band funds as we know them.
Mr. Wood: Is each band fund in the $20 million earmarked for that band? 
Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. MacKay: There are 600 separate or special accounts.
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The Acting Chairman: Shall section 62 carry?
Carried.
Section 63?

63. Notwithstanding The Consolidated Revenue and Audit Act, 1931, 
where moneys to which an Indian is entitled are paid to a superintendent 
under any lease or agreement made under this Act, the superintendent may 
pay the moneys to the Indian.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indian Association of Alberta, and the Sarcee Indians 

are opposed to this, which was one amendment made to the present Act that 
everybody wanted. I do not know what happened to the association that they 
took opposition but they indicated their opposition to 63 lies in part to their 
opposition to the allotment of land and I have not been able to follow the 
connection between the two.

Mr. Blackmore: The minister believes this clause is important?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It was subject to more complaints than almost anything 

except the one I indicated the other day to Mr. Hatfield. There were long delays 
and the money collected by the local agent on behalf of the Indians had to be 
remitted to the consolidated revenue fund, and then there had to be an order in 
council passed here to get it out of the consolidated revenue fund and back to 
the Indians. It was something that in many cases took months. They thought 
we should short circuit the procedure and allow the superintendent to pay the 
Indian on the spot.

Mr. Gibson : That was the recommendation of the committee was it not? 
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Acting Chairman: Shall section 63 carry?
Carried.
Section 64?

64. With the consent of the council of a band, the Minister may 
authorize and direct the expenditure of capital moneys of the band
(a) to distribute per capita to the members of the band an amount not 

exceeding fifty per cent of the capital moneys of the band derived 
from the sale of surrendered lands,

(b) to construct and maintain roads, bridges, ditches and water courses 
on the reserves or on surrendered lands,

(c) to construct and maintain outer boundary fences on reserves,
(d) to purchase land for use by the band as a reserve or as an addition to 

a reserve,
(e) to purchase for the band the interest of a member of the band in 

lands on a reserve,
(/) to purchase livestock and farm implements, farm equipment, or 

machinery for the band,
(g) to construct and maintain on or in connection with a reserve such 

permanent improvements or works as in the opinion of the Minister 
will be of permanent value to the band or will constitute a capital 
investment.

(h) to make to members of the band, for the purpose of promoting the 
welfare of the band, loans not exceeding one-half of the total value of
(i) the chattels owned by the borrower, and
(ii) the land with respect to which he holds or is eligible to receive a 

Certificate of Possession,
and may charge interest and take security therefor,
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(i) to meet expenses necessarily incidental to the management of lands 
on a reserve, surrendered lands and any band property, and 

(;) for any other purpose that in the opinion of the Minister is for the 
benefit of the band.

Mr. Simmons: Under this section 64 does this entitle the minister to use 
capital funds of a wealthy band for medical care?

I
 Hon. Mr. Harris : To spend money for medical care? Well, we have a

provision later—

Mr. Simmons: That is under “interest”, the next one?
Hon. Mr. Harris: You will find there are sections dealing with medical 

matters towards the end.
Mr. Hatfield: Are you allowed to spend money without the authorization 

of the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, you will find section 64 contains the words, “with the 

consent of the council band”.
Mr. Gibson : Do they have to initiate it, or does the minister initiate the 

idea?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We both initiate it.
Mr. Gibson : Oh, I see, it is a matter of mutuality?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield : I understood there was $10,000 taken out of band funds of 

one of our Indian reserves in New Brunswick and used as an expenditure for 
water works without the consent of the band; is that so?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The minister had more authority to spend the Indians 
money under the old Act than he will have if you passed this section. This 
section gives more power to the band council.

Mr. Hatfield: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Let me, however, point out that on page 5, section 25 

of the report of the conference there is a comment on this section:
With respect to section 64 fa) dealing with the expenditure of capital 

moneys with consent of the Band Council, two representatives were 
opposed to this section if it were possible for successive per capita dis
tributions to be made. They were of the opinion that only the per capita 
amount set out in a surrender should be paid to the members of the band 
and that the remaining amount should remain as capital funds forever. 
Other representatives, however, favoured subsequent capital distribution.

Mr. Hatfield : In other words, a majority has to be in favour?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Acting Chairman : Shall (a) carry?
Carried.
Section (6) ?
Carried.
Mr. Simmons: Suppose a band wanted to build a hospital on their reserve, 

■ would this section apply to them?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is taken care of by the Department of National 

Health and Welfare.
Mr. Simmons: I see, thank you.
The Acting Chairman : Shall subsection (b) carry?
Carried.
Subsection (c) ?
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Mr. Murray : That would be a very costly procedure.
Mr. Gibson : It can only be done with the consent of the band.
Mr. Murray: It will mean the building of hundreds and hundreds of miles 

of boundary fences.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It does not say you must do it.
Mr. Murray: Oh, there is the provision though that you may do it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
The Acting Chairman : Subsection (c) ?
Carried.
Subsection (d) ?
Carried.
Subsection (e) ?
Carried.
Subsection (/)?
Carried.
Subsection (g) ?
Carried.
Subsection {h) ?
Carried.
Subsection (i) ?
Carried.
Subsection (;)?
Carried.
Section 65: expenditure of capital.

65. The Minister may pay from capital moneys
(a) compensation to an Indian in an amount that is determined in accord

ance with this Act to be payable to him in respect of land com
pulsorily taken from him for band purposes, and

(b) expenses incurred to prevent or suppress grass or forest fires or to 
protect the property of Indians in cases of emergency.

Mr. Blackmore: Before we leave section 64; I think it would be wise on 
the part of the department to look forward to the time when money should be 
appropriated to supplement the money obtained from band funds probably on a 
dollar for dollar basis.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We do that often.
The Acting Chairman: Section 65, capital expenditure—shall subsection 

(o) carry?
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister discuss this briefly?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I have no comments on this particularly, other than to 

say that there was some discussion in respect to compensation.
Mr. Blackmore: The conference approved of it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Gibson : Are you leaving it subject to the provision which applies to 

white people; I mean, Indians can be impressed to fight fires?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, they can be impressed into service for the purpose of 

fighting fire the same as the white man can be under the provincial forestry 
Act. They have been drafted on occasion for the purpose of fighting fires.
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Mr. Murray: Well, Mr. Chairman, it is sometimes different with the Indian 
than it is with the white man ; there are often occasions when the Indian sets the 
fire purposely in order to make green pasture for his cattle.

The Acting Chairman : A lot of white people do that too.
Mr. Simmons: I think someone has said that the Indians are great con

servationists.
The Acting Chairman : Shall 65 (a) carry ? .
Carried.
Subsection (b) ?
Carried.
Mr. Ashbourne: Generally speaking is there any fire protection equipment 

provided in these areas—any equipment with which to fight fires.
Mr. MacKay: We have an understanding with respect to all fires on Indian 

reserves—fires which originate there—that the Indians will fight them. This 
is one of the cases where there is a charge for the fire fighting service and then 
there is an apportionment of the cost involved with respect to this protection. 
It would be a very expensive thing for the Department of Indian Affairs to main
tain fire fighting service on all the reserves all over Canada, and we take 
advantage of the offer of the provinces to undertake the matter of fire control 
under which the local fire fighting service is available to the Indians, and that we 
then apportion the amount of cost involved.

The Acting Chairman : Shall subsection (b) carry?
Carried.
Section 66:

66. (1) With the consent of the council of a band, the Minister may 
authorize and direct the expenditure of revenue moneys for any purpose 
that in his opinion will promote the general progress and welfare of the 
band or any member of the band.

(2) The Minister may make expenditures out of the revenue moneys 
of the band to assist sick, disabled, aged or destitute Indians of the band 
and to provide for the burial of deceased indigent members of the band.

(3) The Governor in Council may authorize the expenditure of 
revenue moneys of the band for all or any of the following purposes, 
namely,
(a) for the destruction of noxious weeds and the prevention of the spread

ing or prevalence of insects, pests or diseases that may destroy or 
injure vegetation on Indian reserves,

(b) to prevent, mitigate and control the spread of diseases on reserves, 
whether or not the diseases are infectious or communicable,

(c) to provide for the inspection of premised on reserves and the destruc
tion, alteration or renovation thereof,

(d) to prevent overcrowding of premises on reserves used as dwellings,
(e) to provide for sanitary conditions in private premises on reserves as 

well as in public places on reserves, and
(/) for the construction and maintenance of boundary fences.

Mr. Blackmore: Will the minister comment on this?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 66 was in quite different form than in bill 267. 

We removed the old subsection (2) which met with a great deal of opposition. 
Then, with regard to subsection (3) in the old Act, which is now subsection (2), 
there was one objection to that by the Queen Victoria Treaty Protective Associa-
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tion, that they should not be under obligation to maintain their sick, disabled, 
aged or destitute; and then, 'at the conference, this came up for discussion; and 
you will see on page 5, paragraph 26, it says:

Section 66 (2) providing for the expenditure of money without 
consent for the sick, disabled, etc., was generally approved but some 
representatives were of the opinion that the expenditure of band funds 
for this purpose was not proper but should be made from public moneys, 

and, paragraph 27 :
Similarly, with respect to section 66 (3) (b) regarding the expenditure 

of band funds for the prevention and control of diseases on reserves, one 
representative stated that band funds should not be used for this purpose 
on the grounds that the Department of National Health and Welfare were 
providing health services to Indians at the present time.

The opinion was just as I have stated, a minority opinion of one or two in 
each case.

Mr. Gibson: Are charges on this account made against the band funds? Do 
they come out of the revenue from their funds?

Mr. MacKay: That depends on the extent of the fund; if the band has a 
considerable fund a portion of a charge of this kind is- met out of the revenue 
from such funds.

Mr. Gibson: Is that an arbitrary decision by the Department of Indian 
Affairs?

Mr. MacKay: Well, if, as I said before, the band has not much in the way 
of funds it is not charged but paid by the department, but in cases where the 
bands have funds it is the view of the department that a proportion of the charge 
should be met from such band funds.

Mr. Gibson: Well, then, if one band had more money, or more revenue than 
others, would that not mean that they would have a higher standard of living?

Mr. MacKay: No, there is a basic, a minimum set.
Mr. Gibson: I am just wondering. Health and welfare benefits under normal 

conditions would be provided to white people by the provincial government, you 
see—when you are speaking of sanitation and that type of thing.

Mr. MacKay: Yes. In the matter of the use of money for the band it is 
usual for us to secure the revenue from the council of the band.

Mr. Blackmore: I see it is nearly six o’clock, Mr. Chairman? I have a 
number of questions I would like to ask about this part of the bill but I am 
afraid it would not be possible for me to complete them before six o’clock. I 
suggest that you call it six o’clock.

The Acting Chairman : If that is agreeable, all right.
(Discussion as to sittings followed)
The Acting Chairman : We will meet again on Monday next, at 11 o’clock

a.m.
The committee adjourned to meet again Monday, April 23, 1951, at 11 

o’clock a.m.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Monday, April 23, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 11 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Boucher, 
Brown, (Essex West), Bryce, Charlton, Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras, Little, 
MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, 
Richard (Gloucester), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigration ; 
Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director, Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, and Mr. H. M. 
Jones, Superintendent of Welfare Service, Indian Affairs Branch.

A number of letters were read and referred to the Clerk of the Committee 
for acknowledgment.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians :

Clauses 66 to 69 inclusive, were adopted;
Clause 70, sub-clause (1) was adopted and sub-clause (2) allowed to stand;
Clauses 71 to 76 inclusive were adopted;
Clause 72; sub-clauses (1), (3) and (4) were adopted and sub-clause (2) 

was allowed to stand;
Clause 78 was allowed to stand ;
Clauses 71 to 76 inclusive, were adopted;
Clause 86; sub-clause (1) was adopted and sub-clause (2) allowed to stand ;
Clause 87 was adopted.

At 1 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Tuesday, April 24, 
at 11 a.m.

E. W. INNES,
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House of Commons, 
April 23, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 11.00 a.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman: Gentlemen, let us come to order. It may be that you have 
received some communications in connection with the work of the committee.

I have before me a letter from the Co-ordinating Committee of the Canadian 
Youth Groups, Hart House, University of Toronto, in connection with the Act 
now presented. If it is your wish, Ï shall turn this over to the clerk for 
acknowledgment.

It may be that you have other communications that you would like to 
have turned over as well.

I have another one from the Indian Association of Alberta, dealing with 
various sections of the Act which is now before us. Some of the sections referred 
to have been dealt with. Others can be considered as we reach the clauses. The 
clerk will acknowledge them.

I have also a communication here from Harvey J. Bell of North Battleford, 
Sask. It was received on April 10, 1950. The committee was not organized at 
that time. Probably it will be acknowledged later by the committee.

I have a letter here addressed to Mr. J. W. Noseworthy, M.P., from James 
Montour and Simon K. Simon, dated April 9, 1951.

I have a letter from the Association for Civil Liberties of Toronto which 
is dated April 10, 1951, referring to the Act. We will consider it at a later date.

Are there any other communications? If not, we shall get down to section 66.
66. (1) With the consent of the council of a band, the Minister may 

authorize and direct the expenditure of revenue moneys for any purpose 
that in his opinion will promote the general progress and welfare of the 
band or any member of the band.

(2) The Minister may make expenditures out of the revenue moneys 
of the band to assist sick, disabled, aged or destitute Indians of the band 
and to provide for the burial of deceased indigent members of the band1.

(3) The Governor in Council may authorize the expenditure of 
revenue moneys of the band for all or any of the following purposes, 
namely,
(a) for the destruction of noxious weeds and the prevention of the spread

ing or prevalence of insects, pests or diseases that may destroy or 
injure vegetation on Indian reserves,

(5) to prevent, mitigate and control the spread of diseases on reserves, 
whether or not the diseases are infectious or communicable.

(c) to provide for the inspection of premises on reserves and the destruc
tion, alteration or renovation thereof,

(d) to prevent overcrowding of premises on reserves used as dwellings,
(e) to provide for sanitary conditions in private premises on reserves as 

well as in public places on reserves, and
(/) for the construction and maintenance of boundary fences.

Subsection (1), Expenditure of revenue moneys with consent of band.
Carried.
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Subsection (2), Minister may direct expendiutre.
Mr. Harkness : On that subsection (2), Mr. Chairman, I understand that 

the Alberta Indians made some representations, did they not, to the effect 
that the expenditures under that subsection should come from public funds except 
where there was enough money in the revenue funds of the band to allow them 
to pay, in addition to the $25 a month presently being paid, a sum which was 
equal to the amount paid by the province or municipality in the matter of 
relief, to bring the Indians up to somewhere near the scale of the old age pension 
which is presently paid?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Their representation is contained in a letter which just 
came to me in the mails by way of a copy of a letter which was addressed 
to the Chairman.

The Chairman : The letter was dated April 20, 1951.
.. . Clause 66 (2) : there should be two changes here. It should be 

amended to read, “with the consent of the council of the band,” and 
secondly, the word “aged” should be removed since care for the aged 
and destitute is a governmental responsibility.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I commented on it the other day.
The Chairman: Subsection (2)?
Mr. Harkness : It all comes down to the matter of old age pensions, does 

it not?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I think they feel that since the government is now paying 

a reasonable rate of allowance there should be no charge on the band funds for 
the maintenance of the aged. But we cannot agree wdth that. There is a 
responsibility in the band to take care of their aged, destitute, and sick people 
along with governmental assistance as well.

Mr. Murray : Well, how do you square that with family allowances?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We do pay them family allowances.
Mr. Murray : Out of Indian funds?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, out of the consolidated revenue. Indian children 

receive family allowances on precisely the same basis as do non-Indians.
Mr. Murray: Don’t you think that the old age pension could be applied 

similarly?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We do. We give them $25 a month.
Mr. Charlton: It is still not the equivalent of what is paid right across 

Canada.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think you can prove that by any statistics that 

you could present here. It is equivalent to what the government pays by way 
of Indian allowances. Of course, it is true that the provinces do not con
tribute. But you and I are not concerned about that.

Mr. Bryce: This $25 which is being paid to the Indians, does it come out 
of the band fund?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No.
Mr. Bryce: Then it comes out of the consolidated revenue fund?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It comes out of the estimates of this department.
Mr. Bryce: Have you any statistics to show how many are getting the $25?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes. If you feel that you want to go into the whole 

question now, we can do that.
Mr. Bryce: Oh, I do not want it now. But you can tell us later how many 

are getting the $25 or $15 and so on.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I thought I would deal with that when the estimates were 

dealt with in the House.
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Mr. Bryce : But that is a long time away.
Mr. Richard: You say that family allowances and old age pensions are 

being paid out of the general revenue?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Bareness : But I still say that the Indians are not on the same basis 

as the rest of the population so far as old age pensions are concerned.
Hon. Mr. Harris : You mean that the provinces do not contribute?
Mr. Bareness : Yes, but apart from whether provinces contribute, I say 

they are not on the same basis. When we are making this new Act, why should 
not the aged Indians be placed on the same basis, quite apart from the pro
vincial contributions, as white people throughout Canada? Then, when and if 
there are band funds sufficient to equal the provincial contribution, payments 
could be made out of band funds.

Hon. Mr. Harris: In what respect do you think that the aged Indian is 
not in as favoured a position as the non-Indian?

Mr. Bareness : He gets $25 a month.
Hon. Mr. Harris: And he also gets free medical care.
Mr. Bareness : But he is entitled to that medical care anyway.
Hon. Mr. Harris : But you do not get it, Mr. Harkness.
Mr. Bareness : The ordinary white person gets at the present time $40 a 

month and $50 in case of necessity.
Hon. Mr. Harris: He only gets $30 from the federal government.
Mr. Applewhaite: Were any payments contemplated under this subsection, 

they would not be in lieu of the $25, they would be in addition to it or in 
cases where $25 is not paid.

Mr. Bryce : But he is entitled to medical attention, whether or not he be 
an old age pensioner. He has it by right as a treaty Indian. So you are not 
giving him anything extra when you add that on to his old age pension.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I did not get what you said. I am sorry.
Mr. Bryce : You give medical attention to the Indian. He does not need 

to be 70 years of age to get that medical attention. He has it now. Supposing 
he is only 25 years of age. If he is a treaty Indian, he gets it. So when it 
comes to the Indians and the old age pension, whatever he gets, be it $25, or 
$20 and so on, when you say that he gets medical attention which is something 
that we do not get—we have $40—the Indian is entitled to it anyway. So you 
are not giving him anything at all extra.

Hon. Mr. Harris: WTell, that is a matter of argument. First of all, as you 
know, not more than one-half of the Indians in Canada are under treaty. Then, 
with respect to those who are, it is not agreed generally that all the medical 
treatment and care that we give the Indian is pursuant to treaty. I do not 
think anybody has argued that seriously.

It is true that under certain treaties the Indians are entitled to certain medi
cal care, but I never heard anyone seriously contend that they are entitled to 
the medical care which they are getting now as a consequence of a treaty.

Mr. Bryce: I think that the Hon. Paul Martin will assure you that they 
are doing it for the Indians by right.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I suggest that you go and talk to him, then.
Mr. Murray: Do you not think that Indians over 70 years of age should 

be given the old age pension the same as non-Indians?
Hon. Mr. Harris : How can you do that without an agreement with the 

provinces?
Mr. Murray: Well, though he is an Indian he is a citizen just as you are.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Will you please answer my question.
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Mr. Murray : You cannot make provisions along a certain line and pay 
family allowances.

i Mr. Harkness: You can give him the same payment that you make to a 
white person. Then if the band funds are sufficient to make a payment over 
and above the original contribution, they can do so. But if they cannot do so, 
then the Indian is at least better off than under the present situation.

All you are saying is that they are provided with free medical attention and 
that therefore $25 is equivalent to the amount. You might just as well say that 
because Indians receive free medical treatment therefore they should not have the 
same children’s allowances that wdiite people receive. But nobody has ever put 
forward that argument. There is no question that Indian children are paid the 
same family allowances as white children. Therefore I say that Indians should 
receive the same old age pension as white people.

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is this difference though. When I announced the 
increase from $8 to $25 per month, I said in my announcement that that was 
taking into account the medical care which we thought was equivalent to the 
$30 payment made by this government towards aged allowances.

Mr. Gibson: An Indian always has his home. That is one of the big 
problems in connection with old age pensioners today, the problem of providing 
a roof over their heads.

Mr. Bryce : But a lot of Indians I have seen never had a home.
Mr. Gibson : Well, a home?
Mr. Bryce: Well, a roof. Do you call that a home?
Mr. Murray: They move about a good deal in our part of the province.
The Chairman : Subsection (2)
Mr. Charlton : Is this medical care extended to all Indians?
Hon. Mr. Harris : To all Indians.
The Chairman : Subsection (2)
Carried.
Subsection (3) “Expenditure of revenue moneys with authority of G. in C.”
Mr. Harkness: Mr. Chairman, I would refer now to section 64 where the 

consent of the council of the band was required in connection with a lot of other 
things. In this case it says the Governor in Council. Why is not the consent 
of the band provided for here the same as in section 64?

Hon. Mr. Harris: In section 64 we are dealing with capital moneys, and 
in section 66 we are dealing with revenue moneys. Then, in section 66 subsec
tion (1) there is general authority given to the minister to expend money with 
the consent of the council for certain purposes. In subsection (2) the minister 
may expend money for certain—I would suggest—quite obvious responsibilities 
of the band without the consent of the band. Then in subsection (3) there are 
other forms of expenditure which it is felt should be undertaken in the interests 
of the band. But because of their nature, wre felt that the Governor in Council 
should accept responsibility for these expenditures rather than the band council 
or the minister.

Mr. Applewhaite: I would like to see that subsection left in. The band 
might not be willing for the expenditure to be made. It might be something which 
was absolutely essential but there might not be any more money.

Mr. Harkness: Exactly. The same thing applies to some municipalities in 
connection with the matter of the controlling noxious weeds and so forth.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is true.
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Mr. Harkness : If we are going to attempt to treat Indians as far as possible 
like white men, we should train them to look after their own interests. I think 
you should not except these things from control of the band council.

Mr. Applewhaite : I think Mr. Harkness has proved his case. If you do 
not take the weeds from your property, then the government will do it for you 
and charge the expense up to that property.

The Chairman : That is right.
Mr. Murray : I would like to see the money placed in the hands of the 

Indians instead of in the hands of the traders. I know that in many places 
scrip is given certain groups to take to the store to purchase certain supplies.

The Chairman: But has that got anything to do with this section, Mr. 
Murray?

Mr. Murray : Well probably I am under the wrong section.
The Chairman: Let us deal with this section. Subsection (3).
Carried.
Section 67
Subsection (1) “Maintenance of dependents.”
Carried.
Subsection (2) “Maintenance of illegitimate child.”
Carried.
Subsection (3) “Illegitimate children.”
Carried.
Section 68
68. (1) The Governor in Council may by order permit a band to control, 

manage and expend in whole or in part its revenue moneys and may amend 
or revoke any such order.

(2) The Governor in Council may make regulations to give effect to sub
section one and may declare therein the extent to which this Act and The 
Consolidated Revenue and Audit Act, 1981, shall not apply to a band to which 
an order made under subsection one applies.

Subsection (1) “Management of revenue moneys by band.”
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister kindly make a statement about this.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There were no comments from anyone on this section. 

But at the conference there was a comment. They felt that the Governor in 
Council should, wherever possible, turn over the management of revenue moneys 
to the band council. This section will do that and it will give authority. There
fore it will not be necessary for the minister and the Governor in Council to 
exercise some of the authority which is referred to in section 66.

Subsection (2) “Regulations.”
Carried.
Section 69. “Loans to Indians.”
69. (1) The Minister of Finance may from time to time advance to 

the Minister out of the Consolidated Revenue Fund such sums of money as 
the Minister may require to enable him

(a) to make loans to bands, groups of Indians or individual Indians for 
the purchase of farm implements, machinery, livestock, motor vehicles, 
fishing equipment, seed grain, fencing materials, materials to be used 
in native handicrafts, any other equipment, and gasoline and other 
petroleum products, or for the making of repairs or the payment of 
wages, or
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(£>) to expend or to lend money for the carrying out of co-operative 
projects on behalf of Indians.

(2) The Governor in Council may make regulations to give effect to 
subsection one.

(3) Expenditures that are made under subsection one shall be accounted 
* for in the same manner as public moneys.

(4) _ The Minister shall pay to the. Minister of Finance all moneys that 
he receives from bands, groups of Indians or individual Indians by way of 
repayment of loans made under subsection one.

(5) The total amount of outstanding advances to the Minister under this 
section shall not at any one time exceed three hundred and fifty thousand dollars.

(6) The Minister shall within fifteen days after the termination of each 
fiscal year or, if Parliament is not then in session, within fifteen days after the 
commencement of the next ensuing session thereof, lay before Parliament a 
report setting out the total number and amount of loans made under subsection 
one during that year.

Mr. Blacemore: Would the minister please make some comment here?
Hon. Hr. Harris: Originally the section had a more restricted list of 

projects for which loans could be made. This section extended that and provided 
for the same kind of proceedings, in accordance with the regulations made by 
the Minister of Finance and that the revolving fund should not exceed $350,000.

The Chairman: Subsection (1).
Carried.
Mr. Bareness : To what extent has this section been made use of?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is about $100,000 outstanding and we have given 

instructions to the agents to bear this section in mind, that this fund is intended 
to be used for the benefit of the Indians, and that where proper it should be 
made use of for both band and individual purposes.

Mr. Bareness : I do not think it was made use of as much as it could have 
been. I was hoping that your instructions would result in considerably more 
use being made of it.

The Chairman : Shall subsection (1) carry?
Carried,
Mr. Applewhaite: I understand that the Auditor General when he gave 

evidence before the Public Accounts committee said there was a provision 
whereby the minister could not advance more than $100,000 in any one year. 
Is that regulation made pursuant to subsection (2), or is there statutory 
authority for it?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is made under the regulation.
Mr. Wood: With respect to the loans you speak of, are they actually loans 

or grants?
Hon. Mr. Harris: They are loans.
Mr. Wood: You do get something back from them?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. Blacemore: I wonder if the minister could tell us to what extent he 

has had any expenditure in regard to this matter. Has he lost money ?
The Chairman : Is not that rather a matter for the estimates?
Mr. Blacemore: Well, I thought that since we were at this point, we might 

hear about it now.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : I would not want to go into the details. I would not 
say that the loans have not to a great extent been repaid. The recent loans 
have not been very large so that is why we have said to the agents : “Make use 
of those funds.”

Mr. Murray : How is your livestock investment coming along? Has it 
turned out well?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think anyone could go wrong in livestock at 
the present time.

Mr. Murray: I think it is very important that they should be provided with 
a good grade of stock. I understand that many of them have been getting 
pure bred bulls.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
The Chairman: Subsection (1).
Carried.
Subsection (2) “Regulations.”
Carried.
Subsection (3) “Accounting.”
Carried.
Subsection (4) “Repayment.” 
Carried.
Subsection (5) “Limitation.” 
Carried.
Mr. Charlton: What is the total amount in any one year which has been 

taken?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I would have to get that for you.
The Chairman : Subsection (6), Report to parliament.
Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if the meaning of subsection (5) would be that 

the minister, in order to exceed $350,000, would have to come to parliament 
for an amendment to the Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, he would.
Mr. Blackmore: It impressed me with being a very small amount of money 

when you consider the tremendous number of possibilities. I think the minister 
would be justified in asking for a much greater authority than that.

Hon. Air. Harris : When we have had time to look at the administrative 
features of it, if we find anything needs amendment, I shall bring it forward.

The Chairman : Subsection (6).
Carried.
Section 70, farms.

70. (1) The Minister may operate farms on reserves and may 
employ such persons as he considers necessary to instruct Indians in 
farming and may purchase and distribute without charge, pure seed to 
Indian farmers.

(2) The Alinister may apply any profits that result from the opera
tion of farms on reserves to extend farming operations on the reserves or 
to make loans to Indians to enable them to engage in farming or other 
agricultural operations or he may apply such profits in any way that 
he considers to be desirable to promote the progress and development 
of Indians.
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Subsection (1), minister may operate farms.
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister make a comment about that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : As I indicated the other day, there was one delegate, 

Mr. Tootoosis, who objected to this ; that if the band did not want a farm 
instructor and did not want farming operation on their reserve, they need not 
have it. Otherwise there was no comment.

Mr. Applewhaite: At whose expense?
Hon. Mr. Harris: At the expense of the consolidated revenue fund.
Mr. Whiteside: Were not representations made for Prairie Farm 

Assistance?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. Representations were made that the Prairie Farm 

Assistance Act should be extended to the Indians on a reserve. But up to this 
moment there has been no progress made in determining whether or not that 
would be advantageous to the Indians or whether it could be done. That is 
one of the problems wfyich was drawn to our attention last year and which 
we shall try to solve when we get through with this bill.

Mr. Blackmore: Did Mr. Tootoosis indicate any example on which he 
based his opinion? Did he mention the establishment of a farm in the reserve 
in Saskatchewan?

Mr. MacKay: There are departmental farms in Saskatchewan and, as a 
matter of fact, in some of the other provinces. But they have not always been 
successful from the point of view of operations. Some Indians are dependent 
too largely on the band for assistance. But we do continue this type of 
assistance where the circumstances indicate that it should be extended.

Mr. Blackmore: The impression I gather from the wording of section 70 
is that the government would operate these farms, and that it is just an experi
mental type of farming; consequently the Indians would have hardly any 
responsibility in connection with them. Is that not correct?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right. We do operate them, but we employ 
Indians, of course.

Mr. Blackmore : Then they would be under the direct supervision of 
governmental officials?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Blackmore: I am interested in knowing why they should not succeed 

in Saskatchewan.
Mr. MacKay: I did not say that they did not succeed in Saskatchewan. 

But I do recall a case in Kamloops, B.C., where the reserve farm was not 
really successful.

Mr. Blackmore: What was it that caused Mr. Tootoosis, who is an out
standing Indian, to object to them?
• Hon. Mr. Harris : He did not say. I think he was concerned with the right 
of the Indian to repel anyone coming on the reserve without his consent.

Mr. Blackmore: His general impression would be that it should only be 
done by and with the consent of the band council?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Murray : Regarding Prairie Farm Assistance, I think there is a very 

good example of it to be found at the Little Wood River in the Pemberton 
district.

Mr. MacKay: But that project has not been completed and I could not say 
at the moment to what extent the Indians will continue. I do not think anyone 
will go there until the work has been completely established.
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Mr. Murray : I think it is a fact that the PFRA is lowering the level of the 
river and reclaiming many thousands of acres of land, and automatically reclaim
ing that land for the Indians.

Mr. MacKay : That is the purpose of the project.
The Chairman: Section 70, subsection (1).
Carried.
Subsection (2), application of profits.
Mr. Charlton : Is there any restriction to the size of the farm operation on 

the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is none in section 70. If you have in mind that 

we might use the whole of the reserve to the exclusion of the Indians—I can 
assure you that we do not.

Mr. Blackmore: Could we have for the record how many such farms have 
been opened by the government in Saskatchewan?

Mr. MacKay : We will get that information for you.
The Chairman: Subsection (2).
Mr. Harkness: Does that mean that the profits which accrue from these 

farms will go into a fund and remain at the disposal of the minister?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The profits accruing will go into the consolidated revenue 

fund. The profits may be used for other purposes to the advantage of the 
Indians, such as loans to Indians, or to extend farming operations or in any 
other way that the minister considers desirable to promote farming.

Mr. Harkness : No, the minister does not use these profits for this purpose, 
they go into the consolidated revenue fund.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Agreed.
Mr. Harkness: I do not think that is right, they should go into the band 

funds. I do not see any reason why they should go into the consolidated revenue 
fund rather than into the band fund.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The consolidated revenue fund has to maintain the opera
tion of the farms, of course, and the only thing that the band contributes is their 
land, which admittedly is of value. But we do, I am told, use any profit as indi
cated in subsection (2), and any profit has always redounded to the benefit of 
that particular reserve in the manner'indicated in there.

Mr. Harkness: That may have been the practice but, nevertheless, you see, 
the funds can be placed in the consolidated revenue fund and thereby would be 
of no benefit to the Indians at all. If the same lands were leased to a white man 
the Indian would at least get something out of it, a share of the crop or some
thing, for the use of the land. It certainly seems to me that any profits in a 
case like this should go into the band fund rather than into the consolidated 
revenue fund. You say the profits have been used for the benefit of the Indians 
up to date. Why not provide that these funds shall be earmarked for that 
purpose?

Hon. Mr. Harris: You would not want to go quite that far. You might 
provide that moneys might be appropriated on the basis of share crop or rental, 
but I do not think you would want to go so far as to say that the band funds 
themselves would be the sole beneficiary. You would want to retain these • 
other additional means of spending the profits, would you not?

Mr. Applewhaite: Is the purpose of this educational or to make a profit?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is largely educational.
Mr. Hatfield: I wonder if the minister could tell us whether there are many 

of these farms?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, Mr. Hatfield, as you know, I have been trying to 
avoid getting into nay estimates as much as I could.

Mr. Hatfield : You take in the maritime provinces, there is a case right in 
my own constituency on a reserve there where they have one of these farms.

Mr. Harkness: I have no objection to this provision, that the minister may 
apply any profits to extend farm operations and so forth. I think that is per
fectly all right. I think there should be something added there to give the 
minister more authority, if he does not want to make provision that these profits 
shall be placed in the band funds.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Possibly we could let this subsection stand and discuss it 
further later on.

The Chairman : Section 71, treaty money.
Carried.
Section 72, regulations ; subsection (1).
Carried.
The Chairman: Subsection (2) ?
Carried.
Mr. Blackmore : Mr. Chairman, what section are we on now1?
The Chairman : We are on section 72, subsection (2) of the regulations.
Subsection (3), orders and regulations.

(3) The Governor in Council may make orders and regulations to 
« carry out the purposes and provisions of this Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Excuse me, before we pass on from section 72, I must 
apologize for not having brought to your attention the fact that the Indian 
Association of Alberta took objection to any taxation of dogs.

Mr. Harkness : One further word in connection with this section 72. It 
seems to me that the band council should have more say in connection with 
this matter, '

Hon. Mr. Harris : If the band council draw's up regulations as provided, 
the Governor in Council will not need to do so.

The Chairman: Carried. Section 73, elections of chiefs and band councils.
73. (1) Whenever he deems it advisable for the good government 

of a band, the Governor in Council may declare by order that after a day 
to be named therein the council of the band, consisting of a chief and 
councillors, shall be selected by elections to be held in accordance with 
this Act.

(2) The council of a band in respect of which an order has been 
made under subsection one shall consist of one chief, and one councill for 
every one hundred members of the band, but the number of councillors 
shall not be less than two nor more than twelve and no band shall have 
more than one chief.

(3) The Governor in Council may, for the purposes of giving effect 
to subsection one, make orders or regulations to provide
(a) that the chief of a band shall be elected by

(i) a majority of the votes of the electors of the band, or
(ii) a majority of the votes of the elected councillors of the band from 

among themselves, but the chief so elected shall remain a 
councillor,
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(b) that the councillors of a band shall be elected by
(i) a majority of the votes of the electors of the band, or
(ii) a majority of the votes of the electors of the band in the electoral 

section in which the candidates resides and that he proposes to 
represent on the council of the band.

(c) that a reserve shall for voting purposes be divided into not more than 
six electoral sections containing as nearly as may be an equal number 
of Indians eligible to vote, and

(d) for the manner in which the electoral sections established under 
paragraph (c) shall be distinguished or identified.
(4) Where the Minister is satisfied that a majority of the electors 

of a band do not desire to have the reserve divided into electoral sections 
and reports to the Governor in Council accordingly, the Governor in 
Council may order that the reserve shall for voting purposes consist of 
one electoral section.

Subsection (1)? \
Mr. Hatfield: Where do you have any sheep?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is nothing in here about sheep.
Mr. Jutras: What do you mean by that “the Governor in Council may”? 
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right. We are providing that the Governor in 

Council may. That is in the present Act.
Mr. Gibson : It does not work very frequently at any rate.
Hon. Mr. Harris : It does not.
Mr. Harkness : Could we not take that clause and reword it in this way, 

that the band council may make regulations in connection with this; but with 
the provision that if the band council does not so provide that the Governor in 
Council may do so.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If you will turn to section 80, I think you will find that 
this authority is invested in the band council ; if they want to do so they can 
do so under section 80.

The Chairman : Section 73, elections of chiefs and band councils; sub
section (1).

Mr. Blackmore: I was just wondering how you were going to deal with 
this section. Are you going to take it (a), (6), (c), and so on?

The Chairman : No, I propose to take them by subsections, (1), (2), (3) 
and (4).

Hon. Mr. Harris : A number of representations have been made with 
respect to section 73 which I would like to read.

Mr. Harkness : As I understand it, these regulations provided by section 
72, can be made, under section 80, by the band council.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, I think we can take that up when we come to that 
section. I think they are all there.

Mr. Harkness: I would not like to have this passed and find that that is 
not the case.

Hon. Mr. Harris: All right.
The Chairman: Stand.
Mr. Blackmore: Oh, I see, if the bands do not act on their own you can 

do all these things under the Governor in Council.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Blackmore: Now we are on the second section of section 72; or is it 

section 73?
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The Chairman : What was that last?
Mr. Blackmore: I was just wondering where we are.
The Chairman : We are on section 73, subsection (1).
Hon. Mr. Harris: There have been a number of representations made with 

respect to section 73 and I think they are all combined in the report of this 
discussion at the conference. There were a number of them which came up for 
consideration before the conference, but if we will look at section 30 of the 
summary on page 6 of the conference, it reads :—

The composition of the Band Council as outlined in section 73 (2) was 
discussed at length, and several of the representatives objected to the 
minimum number of councillors (2) as being too small. The British 
Columbia representatives, for instance, pointed out that there were many 
bands in that area where the councillors may work away from the reserve, 
and therefore it would be difficult to obtain a quorum at a meeting under 
this section. It was suggested that the minimum of 2 might be raised to 4.

Then, there were a number of representations mentioned in section 32 of 
the report :

The question of absentee councillors (section 77 (2) {b) (ii) was 
discussed at some length and it was felt that the provision that the office of 
the chief or councillor becomes vacant when a chief or councillor has been 
absent from council meetings for three consecutive months was not prac
tical with respect to those bands who do not hold monthly meetings. It 
was felt that it would be better if the section were to read “three con
secutive meetings” rather than “months”. Consideration will be given 
to those special areas where Band Councils do not meet monthly.

Mr. Bryce : Have you had representation from some of the bands that they 
want to continue the hereditary system of appointing their chiefs?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We have, from Gordon’s, Poor Man’s, and a number of 
others; saying that the Indians desire to choose their own chiefs and not leave it 
to the Indian superintendent ; also, that they be allowed to hold an election every 
three years, with the right to re-elect a good chief. I take that to mean that they 
do not- want to follow the Indian Act and they think they should be allowed to 
hold their elections every three years. Those were the only representations.

Mr. Hatfield: When do they hold their elections now?
Hon. Mr. Harris: You mean, at the moment?
Mr. MacKay : Some, every three years, some every year.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Then, from the Kinnosayosayosan Cree bands, Alberta— 

this is with reference to subsection (3) (o) and (b)—they think that bands should 
decide which of two methods of electing chiefs shall be used, and that the reserves 
shall be divided into electoral sections. The Sarcee Indian band, in Alberta, 
suggest one councillor for every one hundred members of the band. The Indian 
Association of Alberta suggest that the word “may”, after the words “Governor in 
Council” in line two, be changed to read “must”. That is in subsection 4; and in 
subsection 3 they suggest amending that subsection to read “that the chief of 
the band shall, with the consent of the electors of the band, be elected by”, and 
in subsection 4 they suggest striking out line 37—striking out the word “may” 
and substituting the word “shall”; that is in line 10 on page 27; “the Governor 
in Council shall” instead of “may”.

Mr. Blackmore: Does the minister find it acceptable to make the changes 
as suggested?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Some of these changes are now in section 73, but the main 
ones have to do with increasing the number of councillors. We have considered 
that and we do not see that any particular advantage could be obtained. A
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representative from British Columbia did point out that there are times fre
quently when councillors are away for a long period of time on their own busi
ness ; and I think I made the obvious retort, that the band probably would not 
re-elect them under those conditions, that they did not have to elect councillors 
who would absent themselves in other places on their own business. I am quite 
prepared to amend the section which reads, “three consecutive months”, to read, 
“three consecutive meetings”.

The Chairman : What if they have only one meeting a year?
Hon. Mr. Harris : In a case of that kind, we would have to modify it by 

regulation making provisions to except them from the provisions of subsection 4 
on the grounds that they were a band which only held one meeting a year; and 
certainly it is not the intention to disqualify a councillor who attends that one 
meeting. As far as the recommendation of the Indian association with regard 
to the changing of the word “may” to “shall” is concerned, that again is a matter 
of draftsmanship.

Mr. Noseworthy: In a case of a council comprised of a chief and two 
councillors, a quorum would be the chief and one councillor?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Right. ■
Mr. Noseworthy: That means then that the chief and one councillor 

could carry on the business of the council?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Bareness: And the reason for putting that in was so as to provide 

or enable the band to continue the hereditary system of selecting the chief if 
they so desire?

Hon. Mr. Harris : What section is that?
Mr. Bareness: Subsection (1).
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Bareness: Are there any of those bands still active?
Mr. MacInnes: Yes. There are a number of bands under the indefinite 

system at the present time. At the present time there are in round figures 400 
bands under the indefinite system, or the survival system; there are 185 under 
the three year term ; and 9 under the one year term. Generally speaking the 
elective system applies from Ontario inclusive east, and the indefinite system 
applies from Manitoba inclusive, west. The elective system has only been 
applied to a limited extent in the West because of divergent views on the 
subject among the Indians themselves.

Mr. Bareness : Is the purpose now to put everybody on the elective 
system, or do you intend to allow those bands that wish to do so to continue 
to carry on the hereditary system?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The purpose is to extend the elective system, but only 
where it is desirable, having in mind the experience in the past.

Mr. Bareness : I think that is satisfactory.
The Chairman : Section 73, subsection (1).
Carried.
Subsection (2), composition of council.
Mr. Bareness : At the end of this particular subsection I see these words, 

“and no band shall have more than one chief.” I was just wondering how that 
would apply in the case of the Stoneys, where they have always had three 
bands, they have had three bands in connection with the Stoneys from time 
immemorial and each band had a chief, although they are all on the one reserve. 
I was wondering if it was the purpose of the department to consider the Stoneys 
as one band, or to continue to recognize them as three separate bands.

84762—2
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Mr. MacKay : This means that under the elective system they will only 
have one chief, whereas there could be a number of chiefs under the hereditary 
system. Under this they would be considered as councillors and would not be 
regarded as chiefs.

Mr. Harkness: The effect of that would be that they would have just 
one band on the reserve, the separate identity of the three bands would 
disappear.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I did not hear what you were saying.
Mr. Harkness : I was referring to the Stoneys, and the effect that this 

subsection would have on them, where they would continue as three separate 
bands—

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are now.
Mr. Harkness : In other words, you propose to let them continue more or 

less on the division which they now have?
Mr. MacInnis: The usual practice is to let them follow their wishes, as to 

whether they wish to remain in three separate bands as at present, or to combine 
into one band under the elective system.

Mr. Harkness: That is fine.
Mr. Noseworthy: Would the department object to an amendment in sub

section 4 to provide for 4 elective councillors instead of 2?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, there is no need of having additional councils unless 

the work is heavy. We think two would be adequate for the small numbers 
represented.

The Chairman: Shall subsection 2 carry?
Carried.
Subsection 3, regulations.
Mr. Applewhaite: With regard to this subsection, number 3, regulations;

I presume that these regulations are general in nature and in application and 
would not be directly applicable to any individual bands. Is that right?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, but generally it is true with respect to the regulations 
relating to the holding of elections—they are dealt with more fully under section 
75, under which the Governor in Council may make orders and regulations with 
respect to band elections, and so on. This particular subsection 3 has to do 
with orders and regulations which provide for the choice of a chief, either by the 
ward system or band vote. They would apply to any bands which adopted that 
particular procedure.

Mr. Applewhaite: Then I am correct in my assumption that when these 
regulations are promulgated under this subsection they will be of general 
application—there may be alternatives in the regulations—but generally they 
will apply to everyone? One set of regulations will apply to all?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Once the regulations are made they will govern the 
alternative methods of choosing a chief, but they will be under the one system 
or the other, and the regulations which will apply would depend on the 
circumstances.

Mr. Applewhaite: Well then, we will put it this way: It is not the intention ■ 
to promulgate regulations which will apply to one given band only?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
The Chairman: Subsection 3.
Carried.
Subsection 4.
Carried.
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Section 74—eligibility:
74. (1) No person other than an elector who resides in a section may 

be nominated for the office of councillor to represent that section on the 
council of the band.

(2) No person may be a candidate for election as chief or councillor 
unless his nomination is moved and seconded by persons who are them
selves eligible to be nominated.

Mr. Applewhaite: There is one question I have there ; would the minister 
tell us whether there is any difference made under the elective system as between 
a male and a female member of the band?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no difference whatever, anybody over twenty- 
one is now entitled to vote, providing such voter is ordinarily a resident on the 
reserve ; and, under those circumstances, they are entitled to qualify for office. 
May I observe that there was one objection to the holding of elections in any 
form, and that was from the president of the Homemakers Club, Caughnawaga, 
Quebec, who suggested choosing chiefs arid councillors according to tribal 
custom. She asserted the position, which I think I explained the other day, that 
we could not hold elections, that they have the right to deal with matters of 
that kind in accordance with their established customs.

The Chairman : Section 75, subsection (1).
Carried.
Subsection 2.
Carried.
Section 76, subsection 1.
Carried.
Subsection 2.
Carried.
Section 77, tenure of office: subsection 1.

77. (1) Subject to this section, chiefs and councillors shall hold 
office for two years.

(2) The office of chief or councillor becomes vacant when
(a) the person who holds that office

(i) is convicted of an indictable offence,
(ii) dies or resigns his office, or
(iii) is or becomes ineligible to hold office by virtue of this Act, or

(b) the Minister declares that in his opinion the person who holds 
that office
(i) is unfit to continue in office by reason of his having been 

convicted of an offence,
(ii) has been absent from meetings of the council for three con

secutive months without being authorized to do so, or
(iii) was guilty, in connection with an election, of corrupt practice, 

accepting a bribe, dishonesty or malfeasance.
(3) The Minister may declare a person who ceases to hold office by 

virtue of subparagraph (iii) of paragraph (b) of subsection two to be 
ineligible to be a candidate for chief or councillor for a period not exceed
ing six years.

(4) Where the office of chief or councillor becomes vacant more than 
three months before the date when another election would ordinarily be 
held, a special election may be held in accordance with this Act to fill 
the vacancy.

Carried.
84762—24
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Subsection 2.
Mr. Harkness: In connection with that, Mr. Harris, you said a few 

minutes ago that there was a change there which had been requested and which 
you wanted to make. Is that right?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Hatfield: What does ordinary residence mean?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Just exactly what it means in your own case, a person 

goes on the voters list in your district if he is ordinarily a resident for a certain 
period of time.

Mr. Hatfield: I know, but what is your period of time?
The Chairman: What clause are you talking about, Mr. Hatfield?
Mr. Hatfield: On this clause 76, eligibility of voters. I thought we were 

supposed to be on that one now.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have no difficulty with that. If an Indian is ordinarily 

a resident on the reserve he is qualified for office, if he leaves there, he is not.
The Chairman: We are now on subsection 2 of section 77.
Mr. Harkness : Is the minister prepared to make this change in the wording 

as proposed, from “month”; to change that to “meeting”?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, I can so move; or, perhaps someone else better do it.
The Chairman : What section are you talking about?
Hon. Mr. Harris: (ii) in (b).
Mr. Harkness : Yes, the change in the word months—there on page 28.
The Chairman : Yes, “has been absent from meetings of the council for 

three consecutive months without being authorized to do so, or”.
Mr. Harkness : I move that the word “months” be changed to the word 

“meetings”.
The Chairman : Is that agreeable?
Mr. Gibson : Had you better not put that “regular meetings”? You see, a 

special meeting of the band can be had at any time and this does not apply to 
them.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think we had better let that stand. I think you will 
agree with it when you consider it further.

The Chairman : Stand.
Subsection 3.
Carried.
Subsection 4.
Carried.
Mr. Charlton: What section are we dealing with now, Mr. Chairman ?
The Chairman : What is that, Mr. Charlton?
Mr. Charlton : I asked, what are we dealing with now?
The Chairman: Section 78; and we will take them by subsections, (a), 

(b), and (c).
78. The Minister may set aside the election of a chief or a councillor 

on the report of the superintendent that he is satisfied that 
fa) there was corrupt practice in connection with the election,
(b) there was a violation of this Act that might have affected the result 

of the election, or
(c) a person nominated to be a candidate in the election was ineligible to 

be a candidate.
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Mr. Charlton: Are you going to take the word “superintendent” out of 
there?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The report of the superintendent will be the basis upon 
which the minister will direct an investigation if he is satisfied that there has 
been corrupt practice in connection with an election or that there has been a 
violation of the Act which might affect the result of the election, and so on.

Mr. Harkness: There is just a point there, you have these words, “that he 
is satisfied that” ; does that apply to the superintendent?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, that applies to the minister.
The Chairman: Yes, the minister, if he is satisfied with the report of the 

superintendent.
Mr. Harkness : No, the report of the superintendent that he is satisfied.
The Chairman : No, it reads that the minister may set aside an election 

on the report of the superintendent if he is satisfied that there had been corrupt 
practices.

Mr. Harkness: I think the man to be satisfied is the minister.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, that is what it says.
Mr. Harkness : No, it does not say that.
Mr. Hatfield: It may mean that the power is with the superintendent.
Mr. Applewhaite: No, it is not; it is the minister.
Mr. Noseworthy: I think the wording might be improved.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Let it stand.
Mr. Harkness: I think it is very ambiguous. I would certainly re-write it.
The Chairman : Section 78 stands.
Hon. Mr. Harris: May I just point this out, first of all, that if the super

intendent is satisfied that there has been corrupt practice or a violation of the 
terms of the Act, then the superintendent having so reported to the minister, 
the minister may set aside the election.

Carried.
The Chairman : Is it going to be carried or stand?
The Members: Let it stand.
The Chairman : Somebody has suggested that it be carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you have no objection to my interpretation of it— 

whenever I as minister receive the report of the superintendent that in his 
opinion there have been corrupt practices ; and, if I am satisfied with the facts 
contained in such a report, then I, as minister, have the right to set aside such 
election.

Mr. Blackmore: Doesn’t the whole thing turn on the wording there, “that 
he is satisfied that?”

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, I am not arguing about the word “that”. I am 
satisfied that it refers to the minister rather than to the superintendent. What 
I am arguing is that you must first have the report of the superintendent that he 
was satisfied that there were certain corrupt practices.

Mr. Blackmore: I think there is no objection to the general principle 
involved, but I do suggest that there is objection to the wording.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I suggest that there should not be; I suggest there 
should be no objection to it because—

The Chairman : Who sets aside the election?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The minister sets aside the election. He may do so in 

his discretion, as you say; but he can only do so if he has in his hands a
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report from a superintendent that the superintendent was satisfied as to certain 
improprieties.

Mr. Blackmore : That could be put more accurately in the wording, I think, 
Mr. Chairman.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We had better let it stand so we can consider it further ; 
I think you will find that it does say that.

Mr. Bryce : I think that is all right, but the Indian may not be satisfied.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Of course, the minister is not going to accept the report 

of his superintendent without investigation, as I said in the first instance.
Mr. Bryce: I know that the superintendent may say it is all right in 

making his report, but how about the Indian? How is the Indian to get in 
touch with the minister providing the superintendent does not report it.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Before we took any action on the report of the super
intendent in a matter of this kind we would, of course, make a full investigation. 
And in a case where a superintendent does not make a report and an Indian 
is not satisfied—

The Chairman : How about the point Mr. Bryce has raised?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Under those conditions perhaps we could agree to re-draft 

it to meet the point raised by Mr. Bryce: If some Indian had a complaint that 
there were corrupt practices and that those corrupt practices had not been 
reported by the superintendent. You have in mind, Mr. Bryce, a case where 
the superintendent makes a report, and the minister makes his decision on the 
basis of that report, on the basis of the report from the superintendent and all 
the facts?

Mr. Bryce: No, I am thinking of the case where the superintendent 
received a complaint but does not report it to the department. If an Indian 
wants to make a complaint in a situation of that kind, what is the procedure?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indian can approach me at any time he likes by 
correspondence or by any other method, and if he reports to me that there have 
been certain improprieties in connection with an election I, as minister, would 
order an investigation to be made. But this section provides that I will not set 
aside an election unless the superintendent investigates it and certifies that he 
was satisfied that there were shortcomings.

Mr. Bryce: That will be satisfactory to him, but I was wondering what 
about the Indians?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I said he has access to the minister at any time.
Mr. Bryce: And he could write direct to you?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Wood: Do you make a further investigation before you arrive at a 

decision?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We will begin an investigation directly a report has been 

received.
Mr. Charlton: Supposing you had a report from an Indian that some of 

these improper practices had been going on on the part of some Indians and the 
superintendent had not made a report about it to you, would the Indian have 
an opportunity of reporting to you?

Hon. Mr. Harris : All it takes is a signed letter, addressed to me, without 
a stamp on it.

Mr. Wood: How would you go about an enquiry on the reserve in a case of 
that kind, would you go to the superintendent?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We would go to the supervisor who would submit it to 
the agent and make the investigation himself.
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Mr. Applewhaite: As a matter of fact, in actual practice, if a complaint 
involved a charge of partiality on the part of the agent you would still carry 
out the investigation?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. We will let it stand. I think we understand now 
what we want to do. As it stands now the responsibility rests solely with the 
minister.

Mr. Blackmore: I do not think the present wording does that.
Mr. Richard: Under this section, Mr. Minister, if you had a complaint from 

an Indian and you felt satisfied that an election had not been properly carried 
out would you have the authority to set it aside?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I would not, unless the superintendent had reported.
Mr. Richard : That was the point.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I thought we were agreed on that. I said that I could 

not set aside an election unless the superintendent had reported to me that he 
was satisfied that there had been corrupt practice or a violation of the Act.

Mr. Richard: You might find the report of the superintendent different from 
that which you might receive from an Indian, but unless you had a report from 
the superintendent that he was satisfied as to the fact of irregularity you would 
have no authority to set such an election aside?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No.
Mr. Blackmore: I think that what the minister has said is exactly right.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We will let it stand, then.
The Chairman : Section 79, Regulations respecting band and council 

meetings.
Carried.
Section 80, By-laws.

80. The council of a band may make by-laws not inconsistent with
this Act or with any regulation made by the Governor in Council or the
Minister, for any or all of the following purposes, namely,
(a) to provide for the health of residents on the reserve and to prevent the 

spreading of contagious and infectious diseases,
(b) the regulation of traffic,
(c) the observance of law and order,
(d) the protection of disorderly conduct and nuisances,
(e) the protection against and prevention of trespass by cattle and other 

domestic animals, the establishment of pounds, the appointment of 
pound-keepers, the regulation of their duties and the provision for fees 
and charges for their services,

(f) the construction and maintenance of water courses, roads, bridges, 
ditches, fences and other local works,

(g) the dividing the reserve or a portion thereof into zones and the pro
hibition of the construction or maintenance of any class of buildings 
or the carrying on of any class of business, trade or calling in any 
such zone,

(h) the regulation of the construction, repair and use of buildings, whether 
owned by the band or by individual members of the band,

(i) the survey and allotment of reserve lands among the members of the 
band and the establishment of a register of Certificates of Possession 
and Certificates of Occupation relating to allotments and the setting 
apart of reserve lands for common use, if authority therefor has been 
granted under section sixty,

(j) the destruction and control of noxious weeds,
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(k) the regulation of beekeeping and poultry raising,
(l) the construction and regulation of the use of public wells, cisterns, 

reservoirs and other water supplies,
(m) the control and prohibition of public games, sports, races, athletic 

contests and other amusements,
(n) the regulation of the conduct and activities of hawkers, peddlers or 

others who enter the reserve to buy, sell or otherwise deal in wares or 
merchandise,

(o) the preservation, protection and management of furbearing animals, 
fish and other game on the reserve,

(p) the removal and punishment of persons trespassing upon the reserve or 
frequenting the reserve for prescribed purposes,

(q) with respect to any matter arising out of or ancillary to the exercise 
of powers under this section, and

(r) the imposition on summary conviction of a fine not exceeding one hun
dred dollars or imprisonment for a term not exceeding thirty days or 
both fine and imprisonment for violation of a by-law made under this 
section.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Does Mr. Harkness want- to check this against section 70?
Mr. Harkness: Section 72, is it not?
The Chairman: I would not say they are all the same. I do not think so.
Mr. Blackmore : Would the minister comment on it first before we ask him 

any questions?
Hon. Mr. Harris: This would be the clause whereby the council of an 

advanced band might pass by-laws much the same as a smaller corporation in 
any of our municipal organizations in Canada. Needless to say we would like 
to give this power to band councils as soon as convenient.

Mr. Whiteside: Is there any place where it gives the number of council 
necessary for consent, or is it to be a straight majority?

Hon. Mr. Harris: What is that again, please?
Mr. Whiteside: The number of the council needed to give consent?
Hon. Mr. Harris: To pass these by-laws?
Mr. Whiteside: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The council of a band will operate by a majority of the 

members present. I think that is provided for in the opening subsection. Yes, 
subsection (3) of clause 2 reads as follows:

(a) a powpr conferred upon a band shall be deemed not to be exercised 
unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority of the electors 
of the band, and

(fc>) a power conferred upon the council of a band shall be deemed not 
to be exercised unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority 
of the councillors of the band present at a meeting of the council duly 
convened.

Mr. Applew'haite: Is there any power under this such as I think you very 
often find1 in many similar regulations giving the band authority to make rules 
for its own procedure?

Hon. Mr. Harris: You mean such as a municipal council?
Mr. Applewhaite: Yes, for the conduct of its own meetings and so forth?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I think the answer to your question must be “no”; I mean 

the question whether there is any provision for the band council to lay down its 
own procedure.
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Mr. Blackmore : It looks to me as if section 80 is a very sound one. I wonder 
whether or not there is a provision under which a hand council, if it decides to 
make an improvement, could seek financial assistance from the government, such 
as from the consolidated revenue fund, in connection with such a thing as, let us 
say, the construction and regulation of wells, reservoirs, and other water supplies?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We shall be taking care of that under the revolving fund. 
And if the amount was quite a substantial one and the revolving fund was not 
adequate for that purpose, we could give consideration to other forms of assist
ance. But the question has not arisen in practice.

The Chairman: The Indian Association of Alberta feels that there is a 
general conflict between the division of authority as between section 66 sub
section (3) and section 80 which is now being dealt with.

Hon. Mr. Harris: And if you will look at subsection (2) of section 81 at 
the top of page 30 of the bill, you will see that

(2) A by-law made under section eighty shall come into force forty 
days after it is made unless it is disallowed by the minister within that 
period, but the minister may declare the by-law to be in force at any 
time before the expiration of that period.

Now, the words of section 80 are:
The council of a band may make by-laws not inconsistent with this 

Act or • with any regulation made by the Governor in Council or the 
minister, for any or all of the following purposes, namely,...

Mr. Harkness: The provisions of section 80 are, generally speaking, the 
same as the provisions of section 72. The point would come up, I think, as to 
who was going to make the regulations in the first place.

Is the band council going to do it? And if they are not satisfactory, cannot 
the minister exercise a power under section 72 to improve them or make what 
he considers satisfactory? Or is the minister going to make regulations in con
nection with the things which are listed in section 72, and the band council 
then will only have power to make regulations in regard to those things which 
are not specifically mentioned in section 72?

Hon. Mr. Harris: If the minister felt that certain regulations were required, 
the procedure would be to consult the band council, if they had authority to 
pass that regulation or by-law under section 80. But if they do not feel so 
inclined, it would still be in the judgment of the minister, having heard 
representations and objections, as to whether or not that particular by-law or 
regulation would in fact be for the benefit of the band. And if he still felt so 
inclined, I think he would still recommend the regulation under section 72.

Mr. Blackmore: I think the minister’s expression of the principle is com
pletely sound. But is he satisfied with the law implementing that principle 
so that it would be understood that that is the procedure to be followed, let 
us say, by a minister six years from now? If we do not get these things into the 
law, then it may be that a later minister will look at these things and act 
differently.

Hon. Mr. Harris: What I have stated in effect is this: That the minister 
or the Governor in Council will act as an appeal against a decision of the band 
council. We do not want to state it so broadly as that. In fact we do want 
to give the Indians every opportunity to legislate as we think they should. But 
we would still have to provide for this authority in either the minister or the 
Governor in Council, whether or not we gave it conditionally to the band 
council.

Mr. Blackmore: I agree with the minister.
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The Chairman : Section 80.
Mr. Noseworthy: Is there any chance that these regulations may be made 

by the minister and merely approved or disapproved by the band council, 
and that the band council is merely to be a rubber stamp?

Mr. Harkness : Under section 72 the band council has nothing to do with it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Harkness : They have no authority whatever.
The Chairman : They would be given that authority in 80.
Mr. Applewhaite: I am willing that section 80 should be carried, provided 

it is understood that the minister may, if he sees fit, bring in an additional 
clause. If the minister and the department do not consider that a procedure 
clause is necessary, it is all right with me. But I would like to leave with them 
the power to bring it in.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We will give consideration to it. I do not see why a 
band council should not lay down its own procedure, provided they expedite the 
business of the band.

The Chairman : Does section 80 carry?
Carried.
Mr. Nose worthy: That last subsection (r) gives the band only the right 

to impose a fine. It constitutes the band council into a court of law?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No. It constitutes them as a municipal corporation. They 

may impose a penalty, but the court would have to assess that penalty.
Mr. Nose worthy: “The imposition on summary convictions of a fine not 

exceeding one hundred dollars or imprisonment ...”
Mr. Harkness : It can make a by-law in connection with it.
The Chairman : Let us pass section 72.
Mr. Harkness: Going back to section 72 where subsection (3) states :

The Governor in Council may make orders and regulations to carry 
out the purposes and provisions of this Act.

What does that apply to?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is a general provision.
Mr. Harkness: A general provision under which you can make orders and 

regulations of any kind applying to any by-law?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Harkness : On that point, does not that put you in a position where you 

may really negate any of these powers which you grant to a band council and 
so on, so to speak, by the exercise of your power under this subsection (3) ?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Under subsection (3) the Governor in Council may make 
regulations for the purposes of the Act to permit for the carrying on of what 
is stated in the Act, but not to negate what is done under the Act.

Mr. Blackmore: But does not this particular subsection give to the 
Governor in Council the necessary and final decision in all matters mentioned?

The Chairman: Subsection (2 and subsection (3).
Carried.
Section 81 :

81. (1) A copy of every by-law made under the authority of section 
eighty shall be forwarded by mail by the chief or a member of the council 
of the band to the Minister within four days after it is made.

(2) A by-law made under section eighty shall come into force forty 
days after it is made unless it is disallowed by the Minister within that
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period, but the Minister may declare the by-law to be in force at any time 
before the expiration of that period.

Mr. Charlton: The first subsection of section 72 says that “The Governor 
in Council may make regulations ...”

And this is repeated in subsection (3). Is that necessary?
Hon. Mr. Harris : We have set out certain specific regulations in section 72 

subsection (1) and in subsection (3). We have the general power.
Mr. Charlton: There is the power there to do almost anything, not just 

what is set out in section 72, but almost anything in the Act.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. We feel that we should have the power to 

make regulations concerning everything in the Act, provided it is necessary to 
do so.

Mr. Charlton: “Necessary”? Is it not stated so in every section of the
Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No. There are many, sections which do not vest any 
power in the Governor in Council.

Mr. Applewhaite: Subsection (3) only applies to the provisions of the Act. 
You have section (7). You might want to lay down a set of regulations for other 
things provided for in the Act. I do not think the powers go beyond the pro
visions of the Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. It is not practical to administer an Act 
of this size or content without the power to make regulations. So we have gone 
about it in two ways. We have in subsection (1) of section 72 stipulated certain 
types of regulations which we probably will make. But we must have the 
general right to make general regulations as we may require them from time 
to time.

Mr. Charlton : And this is the only place in the Act where that power is 
given.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right. This.is a general clause and the wording 
is the normal wording that you would find in a long Act of this kind.

The Chairman: Section 72?
Carried.
Mr. Charlton: No, it is not carried yet.
The Chairman : What is your objection?
Mr. Charlton : I think there is too much power for the minister or the 

Governor in Council. He can set aside any by-law or anything that the band 
council does.

Hon. Mr. Harris: It states that we may make regulations for the carrying 
out of the provisions of this Act.

Mr. Applewhaite: It says that in connection with the things you have 
power to do, you can make regulations and procedures to do them.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
The Chairman : Section 72?
Carried.
We are coming to Section 81, subsection (1).
Mr. Gibson : Mr. Chairman, I see in Section 81, subsection (2)—
The Chairman : Shall we deal with subsection (1) first?
Mr. Gibson : The band must forward regulations within four days. I know 

that some bands will not do it within that time. Yet it says in subsection (2) of
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section 81 that a by-law will come into force 40 days after it is made. So I 
would suggest that it be amended to read: “40 days after it is submitted to the 
minister.”

The Chairman: It says:
A copy of every by-law made under the authority of Section 80 shall 

be forwarded by mail by the Chief or a member of the council of the band 
to the minister within four days after it is made.

Mr. Gibson : I know that some of these councils will not send it within four 
days yet it may come into force and the minister may never even have heard of 
it.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Subsection (2) is exactly the way you want it. It comes 
into effect 40 days after it is made unless it is disallowed. But I cannot disallow 
it if I have not heard about it.

Mr. Gibson : In some cases you may not even have an opportunity to hear 
about it. I think it should read: “40 days after it is submitted to the minister.”

Hon. Mr. Harris: If we give power to the band to make these by-laws, I 
think we should go on the assumption that the by-laws will be within their 
powers rather than that they will not, and that the balance should be in favour 
of the by-law rather than against it. Therefore we provided that within 40 days 
after it is passed it will come into force unless I intervene.

Mr. Gibson : But you must have an opportunity to intervene.
Hon. Mr. Harris: But you would be placing a restriction upon it. I think 

anything mailed in Canada would get here within 36 days.
Mr. Harkness : If they do not let him know about it, the by-law is not 

operative.
Mr. Gibson : But it is. That is the tragedy of it.
Mr. Harkness: I would say that if it is not made as a regulation, then it 

would not.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I see your point of view.
The Chairman : Section 81, subsection (2).
Carried.
Section 82.
82. (1) Without prejudice to the powers conferred by section eighty, where 

the Governor in Council declares that a band has reached an advanced stage of 
development, the council of the band may, subject to the approval of the Minister, 
make by-law's for any or all of the following purposes, namely,

(o) the raising of money by
(i) the assessment and taxation of interests in land in the reserve of 

persons lawfully in possession thereof, and
(ii) the licencing of businesses, callings, trades and occupations,

(b) the appropriation and expenditure of moneys of the band to defray 
band expenses,

(c) the appointment of officials to conduct the business of the council, pre
scribing their duties and providing for their remuneration out of any 
motieys raised pursuant to paragraph (a),

(d) the payment of remuneration, in such amount as may be approved by 
the Minister, to chiefs and councillors, out of any moneys raised pur
suant to paragraph (a),

(e) the imposition of a penalty for non-payment of taxes imposed pursuant 
to this section, recoverable on summary conviction, not exceeding the 
amount of the tax or the amount remaining unpaid, and
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(/) with respect to any matter arising out of or ancillary to the exercise of 
powers under this section.

(2) No expenditures shall be made out of moneys raised pursuant to para
graph (a) of subsection one except under the authority of a by-law of the council 
of the band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The Sarcee Indian Band of Alberta thought that the con
sent should be required of two-thirds majority of electors of the band before 
the band council could impose these assessments. The Indian Association of 
Alberta suggested amending the section to read:

Where the Governor in Council, with the consent of the electors of 
the band, declares that a band has reached an advanced stage of develop
ment. . .

And the President of the Homemakers Club of Caughnawaga, Quebec, 
objected to taxation on the reserve. But none of these points were raised at the 
conference.

The Chairman : Section 82, subsection (1).
Carried.
Mr. Harkness: It says under paragraph [b) :

(b) the appropriation and expenditure of moneys of the band to 
defray band expenses.

Would that include both capital and revenue funds?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Applewhaite: What is the meaning of paragraph 54 on page 12 of the 

conference report?
Hon. Mr. Harris : At the top of page 12 of the conference report it reads :

With respect to section 82 dealing with money by-laws, some of the 
representatives were apprenhensive that the Governor in Council might 
have some power to force Indians to pass money by-laws to tax Indians. 
The conference was assured that once this section had been applied to a 
band action under it was by the band council.

These sections deal with the discussion. But I have only been reading where 
there was absolute opposition.

Mr. Applewhaite: I think the last two explain the section.
The Chairman : Is that section 82?
Mr. Bareness: Paragraphs (c) and (d) of section 82 refer back to the 

right to expend money raised under paragraph (a). Section 82, subsection (2) 
reads :

(2) No expenditures shall be made out of moneys raised pursuant to 
paragraph (a) of subsection (1) except under the authority of a by-law 
of the council of the band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. We had representations at the conference. 
I think that council chiefs should be paid a larger sum of money by way of 
remuneration for the discharge of their duties, and I pointed out that that should 
be provided for.

Mr. Harkness: I think they should. Some of these chiefs have to spend a 
great deal of their time on band business and it seems to me they should be 
entitled to more remuneration than they have been getting.

But I do not think they should be able to employ the capital fund of the 
band for that purpose.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have given consideration to increasing their allowance.
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Mr. Harkness : I do not think they ought to be permitted to use the revenue 
fund of the band for that purpose. But I am thinking more of bands, let us say, 
in Alberta which are getting extra money for leases for oil and gas. It does not 
seem reasonable to me that they should be forced to impose separate taxes, if 
they have a lot of money in the revenue fund coming in from oil leases and so on.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, but it is a sound principle that the remuneration of 
persons discharging public business should come from the funds raised from the 
public, generally speaking.

Mr. Harkness : I quite agree with that. I think the capital funds should be 
left out of it, altogether. But with respect to the revenue funds which I men
tioned, that amount may be very considerable, and it might be unnecessary to 
impose taxes.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Under section 66 subsection (1) that can be done by the 
minister with the consent of the council of the band.

The Chairman : Section 82, subsection (1).
Carried.
Mr. Charlton: Would it not be possible under section 72 subsection (3), if 

the council of the band did not agree, to impose or make these regulations?
Hon. Mr. Harris: You have got me involved there. Would you repeat your 

question again, please.
Mr. Charlton: In subsection (3) of section 72 the council of the band may 

make orders or regulations under the provisions of this Act; and section 82 is one 
of the purposes and provisions of this Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Charlton : But supposing you should say to a band council that they 

should pass a by-law to tax land on a reserve, and supposing they did not wish 
to do it, could you not, under section 72 subsection (3) bring it into being without 
the consent of the band council?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think that the Governor in Council could make 
an order taxing Indians on their own reservation.

Mr. Applewhaite: But one of the provisions of section 82 is to enable the 
Indians at a certain stage of development to tax themselves. Therefore, by 
regulation as minister, you could not make regulations to tax the Indians because 
that is not the purpose of the provisions of the Act. It is to enable the Indians 
to tax themselves.

The Chairman : Section 82 subsection (1)?
Carried.
Section 82 subsection (2). “Restriction on expenditures.”
Carried.
Section 83, “Recovery of taxes.”
Carried.
Section 84, “Governor in Council may revoke authority to make money 

by-laws.”
Carried.
Section 85, “Evidence.”
Carried.
The Chairman : Section 86, taxation.

86. (1) Notwithstanding any other Act of the Parliament of 
Canada or any Act of the legislature of a province, but subject to sub-
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section two of this section and to section eighty-two, the following prop
erty is exempt from taxation, namely,

(o) the interest of an Indian or a band in reserve or surrendered 
lands, and

(b) the personal property of an Indian or band situated on a reserve, 
and no Indian or band is subject to taxation in respect of the ownership, 
occupation, possession or use of any property mentioned in paragraph (a) 
(b) or is otherwise subject to taxation in respect of any such property ; 
and no succession duty, inheritance tax or estate duty is payable on the 
death of any Indian in respect of any such property or the succession 
thereto if the property passes to an Indian.

(2) Subsection one does not apply to or in respect of the personal 
property of an Indian who has executed a waiver under the provisons 
of paragraph (/) of subsection two of section fourteen of The Dominion 
Elections Act, 1938.

Mr. Gibson : Did you receive any representations in connection with this 
section on taxation?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Hatfield: What about this recommendation in paragraph 10, page 2, 

of the summary reported at the conference?
Hon. Mr. Harris: You mean, the one referring to section 86?
Mr. Hatfield: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris : We have these representations : Chief William Jocko 

Tagagwenene, Wahnapitae Indian reserve, Manitoulin Island, Ontario, has 
this to say: Indians of this band wish to have this section removed. They 
are satisfied with the sections of the present Act dealing with taxation. 
The Fort Alexander Catholic Association, Pine Falls, Manitoba, say: 
sections of Act now in force to remain. The Band Council, Shubenacadie 
Indian Reserve, Nova Scotia, say: exemption of all taxes for Indians on 
or off the reserves. The Band Council, Abenakis of St. Francis, Pierre- 
ville, Quebec, are opposed to this section altogether. The Oka Band 
Council, Quebec, suggest, in regard to subsection 1 (b), that we add the words 
“or at a chartered bank located in Canada.” They consider that money deposited 
at a chartered bank should be deemed to be personal property situated on the 
reserve. And with regard to subsection 1, they suggest that it should be changed 
to read “and no Indian—otherwise subject to taxation in respect of any such 
property ; whether it is for income tax purposes, or otherwise.” The Blackfoot 
Bank Council, of Alberta suggested no changes in taxation should be made. 
The President of the North American Indian Brotherhood suggests adding sec
tions 102, 103, and 106 of the present Indian Act. The Queen Victoria Treaty 
Protective Association suggest clarification with respect to exemption from 
taxation on personal property, and suggest that Indians be exempted from pay
ing radio, hunting, and trapping licences. Then, at the conference this was dis
cussed at considerable length as reported in section 1 and which reads:

With respect to section 86, all of the representatives "were of the 
opinion that this section did not go far enough in providing tax exemption 
for Indians, and they were opposed to subsection 2 because it relates to a 
waiver of exemption under the Dominion Elections Act. They recom
mend that voting privileges should not be conditional upon signing a 
waiver. It was also asserted that under Article 13 of the Terms of Union 
between Canada and the Province of British Columbia the Indians of 
British Columbia were not liable to be so taxed. It was suggested that 
some consideration should be given to amending the Dominion Elections 
Act in order to do away with the waiver.
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Mr. Harkness : Would you put a provision in this section 86 that the pro
duce the Indian grows on land on the reserve should not be subject to income 
tax?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is not subject to income tax now.
Mr. Harkness: And it will not be under this section?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
Mr. Hatfield: What about what grows on land outside the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That will be subject to income tax.
Mr. Hatfield: And of all the other taxes as well?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. Hatfield: What are these exemptions on the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris: In what way do you mean?
Mr. Hatfield: Well, take an automobile on the reserve, is he exempt from 

obtaining a licence for it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I have heard it argued that if the automobile is on the 

reserve and it is not taken off the reserve he does not have to buy a licence from 
the provincial government but we will leave that to the provincial government.

Mr. Hatfield: Does he have to pay the gasoline tax?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Of course he does, or he won’t get any, unless he happens 

to have a well on the reserve.
The Chairman: He cannot get gasoline tax-free on the reserve unless it is 

manufactured on a particular reserve.
Mr. Hatfield: Does he not have to pay a tax if he buys gasoline on the 

reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris: How are you going to get gasoline on the reserve without 

paying the tax on it?
Mr. Hatfield: What is the idea?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, you see, you have to buy your gasoline from a 

retailer and he cannot get it without paying the tax.
The Chairman: Yes, and he has to buy that gasoline off the reserve.
Mr. Applewhaite: It would appear that a large proportion of the tax 

exemption is really of little value to him.
Mr. Murray: As I understand it, he only pays taxes on what he buys off 

the reserve, or on what he grows or earns off the reserve.
Mr. Wood: I understand that if an Indian has a crop worth $10,000 on the 

reserve he does not have to pay income tax on it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Wood: But in the case of crop he grows off the reserve, he would have 

to pay tax on that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Wood: And, as I understand it, he is not allowed to vote unless he pays 

taxes?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Provided he does not otherwise hold the right to vote, as 

a great many Indians do now.
Mr. Harkness: It would not affect his right to vote by virtue of having 

served in the armed forces?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
Mr. Murray: What is the situation with regard to the 2 per cent tax?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : The 2 per cent tax about which you are speaking, as I 
understand it, applies in certain of the provinces to goods and supplies which are 
purchased off the reserve. If he purchases any such goods or supplies I presume 
he will have to pay that tax also.

Mr. Hatfield: What about the sales tax, is he exempt from the sales tax?
The Chairman: Only in the case where the goods are produced and used on 

the reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: You are talking about the federal sales tax. That is 

applied far back from the retailer, it is collected at the source, so to speak.
Mr. Hatfield: Could he get a rebate on that if he had a store on the 

reserve?
The Chairman: No, he has to buy his goods off the reserve.
Mr. Hatfield : I know that, but hospitals buy their goods and they get a 

rebate on their sales tax.
Mr. Wood: This freedom from taxation is rather a myth.
The Chairman : I don’t think so. Some of the members will recall an Indian 

who. had a factory on one of the reserves which many of us visited, a factory 
which probably makes for him $50,000 a year, and he pays no income tax and no 
sales tax when the goods are consumed on the reserve.

Mr. Gibson : We can’t do anything about that, that is Indian law—
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is not a matter of the amount, it is a question of the 

principle involved.
Mr. Gibson : I would like to move, Mr. Chairman, that this section be struck 

out completely.
Mr. Applewhaite: I should like to suggest that when we are dealing with 

the Dominion Elections Act that that is a matter which might be considered, 
particularly the application of this subsection 2. But we are not dealing with 
the Elections Act, and we are not going into its merits at this time.

Mr. Hatfield: If they are outside the reserve they have to pay taxes.
The Chairman : Do I understand that section 86, subsection 1 is carried?
Carried.
Section 86, subsection 2. What is your pleasure on that?
Mr. Gibson : I move an amendment that it be deleted.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Could this be held over so that we could deal with all 

these amendments at one time?
The Chairman: Stands.
Section 87, legal rights :

87. Subject to the terms of any treaty and any other Act of the 
Parliament of Canada, all laws of general application from time to time 
in force in any province are applicable to and in respect of Indians in the 
province, except to the extent that such laws are inconsistent with this 
Act or any order, rule, regulation or by-law made thereunder, and except 
to the extent that' such laws make provision for any matter for which 
provision is made by or under this Act.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister care to comment on that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have objections to this one from the Blackfoot Band 

Council, Alberta. I may say that I read their objection and I am not at all 
clear as to what it means. They say the council considers that this section, 
despite guarantee of treaty rights, could be very dangerous in regard to hunting 
and fishing, and should be more definite as to provincial powers. The Sarcee

84762—3
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Indian Band, of Alberta, are opposed to it; and the Indian Association of Alberta 
say, “Approved, providing hunting and fishing for food purposes not interfered 
with.”

Well, as you see from the section we have every form of gratification in there. 
We start out by saying it is subject to the terms of any treaty and any other Act 
of parliament.

87. Subject to the terms of any treaty and any other Act of the 
Parliament of Canada, all laws of general application from time to time 
in force in any province are applicable to and in respect of Indians in the 
province, except to the extent that such laws are inconsistent with this 
Act or any order, rule, regulation or by-law made thereunder, and except 
to the extent that such laws make provision for any matter for which 
provision is made by or under this Act.

Mr. Hatfield : It does not affect any treaty rights?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, it does not affect their treaty rights at all.
Mr. Bareness : But it actually does affect hunting and fishing licences 

granted to individuals and there are occasions in which the rights granted to 
Indians under treaty are open to question. I take it from what you have 'said 
that there is no doubt with respect to hunting and fishing rights, that they 
cannot be taken away under provincial law. It seems to me that a study should 
be made of this whole question. Possibly the only practical settlement which 
could be made would be by way of commutation of this right in some way.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We are in this difficult position, that we have been told by 
the courts that these treaties have not been abrogated.

Mr. Bareness: That is my point, but they have not all been abrogated, 
some of them are still in effect, but actually in many cases laws passed by the 
province are directly contrary to the rights guaranteed by treaty. I do not think 
there is any doubt about that in a large number of cases.

Hon. Mr. Harris: In our most recent case, that in Edson, Alberta, the court 
upheld the treaty against the provincial law.

Mr. Bareness : What has been the practical effect of that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, what happened in that case was this, that an Indian 

was charged with an infraction under the provincial law and at trial the court 
upheld his rights under the treaty. That essentially was the case at Edson. 
Whether the Indians took certain action which may or may not have been 
deliberate for the purpose of defying the provincial law, I am not in a position 
to say; but, at any rate, on the face of it, it appeared to be in defiance of the 
provincial law; and the magistrate upheld their rights in accordance with the 
provision of the treaty.

Mr. Bareness: There are a number of instances where the rights of the 
Indian under a treaty have been curtailed and particularly their hunting and fish
ing rights are not recognized by provincial game officers in every case. The big 
handicap with regard to the Indian in such cases is that very often he is not in a 
position to defend himself before the court, with the result that very often he 
goes to jail or pays a fine, or something along that line. The fact is his treaty 
rights are ignored, at least by the provincial enforcement officers ; and I have 
very grave doubts, myself, if the decision in the Indian’s favour by the magis
trate in the case to which you have referred will be taken by provincial game 
officers as a guide to their future conduct.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think the position is quite that. In the first 
place, so far as it is possible, we try to see that the Indian knows his rierhts. 
He is the one who knows most about the conditions of the treaty and the rights 
which belong to him under it, and we encourage him to take great care of those



INDIAN ACT 169

rights. In the Edson case, these Indians fell into the hands of the law and the 
department provided them with counsel ; and the outcome of that case was that 
the court held that the provincial law did not supersede the treaty right. I do 
not think we could go further than that, but I, think the Indian should be 
encouraged to maintain his rights to hunt and fish.

Mr. Blackmore : I am of the opinion that the decision of the court in the 
Edson case was well taken. I was just wondering what the situation is down 
here in the province of Quebec.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I might say that we are not having the number of cases 
in Quebec that we have had in Alberta, but I recognize it is a very large subject, 
and it is one which is taking a good deal of our time from the standpoint of our 
own conservation branch and of our legal branch, both of whom are trying to 
work out a basis for all these rights ; and between these two branches we are 
continually dealing with the provincial government; and these rights should be 
upheld, and where necessary modified to the advantage of the Indians.

Mr. Murray: Has there been a change proposed this year in regard to the 
taking of salmon?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is nothing in this Act which deals with the right to 
take salmon.

Mr. Hatfield : You mentioned that there were different treaties in Alberta 
to what there were in the province of Quebec; what is the difference?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I did not say that they were different. There are differ
ences in the types of control we have with respect to hunting and fishing.

Mr. Hatfield : That would be the same in all the provinces?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
Mr. Hatfield: Well, how were the treaties arrived at which now apply in 

the province of Alberta?
Hon. Mr. Harris: They were arranged by commissioners appointed to act 

for the crown in the right of Canada to negotiate with the Indians for a settle
ment of their rights in the prairies and all that western country.

Mr. Hatfield: In each case?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There was only one treaty prior to confederation.
Mr. Hatfield : No, no, now—there was the Boston treaty and the Penobscot 

treaty and some others.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I was talking about hunting, fishing and things of that 

kind. If you will let me have the reference I will look it up for you.
Mr. Hatfield: Have you a copy of that treaty, the Penobscot treaty?
Mr. MacInnes: We can look that up for you. May I say this, that there 

was a treaty negotiated by a military governor known as the Penobscot treaty, 
and there was one at Halifax, and the Boston treaty.

Mr. Hatfield : Yes, it is the Penobscot treaty to which I have reference.
Mr. MacInnes : The treaty was drawn up by the British military com

mander sometime in 1700—I forget the exact date but we can get that for you— 
it was sometime in the 18th century; and it did make certain provision regarding 
hunting. But this treaty, according to the record that we have, was never 
approved by the British government in London ; and it was decided in the court 
in the case of Rex vs. Syllyboy in Nova Scotia—that would be around 20 years 
ago or more—and the finding in that case was that it did not have the force 
and effect of a treaty, and that it could not supersede provincial law. In that 
case the department provided the Indians with counsel, although in that case 
they lost.
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Mr. Hatfield: Have you copies of the Penobscot, Halifax or the Boston 
treaties?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, or we can get them for you.
Mr. MacInnes: We can'get those for you. They are not in on the treaties 

that we list in the book of treaties and surrenders, but they are available.
Mr. Hatfield : I was told on another occasion that they were lost and that 

you had no record of them.
Mr. MacInnes: I think there is a record of them, I think they can be found.
Mr. Hatfield: May I have a copy of them?
Mr. MacInnes : Well, they are in the archives. We will look them up for

you.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Now you understand why I made the answer I did. They 

were held not to affect the game rights of the Indian.
Mr. Hatfield : What I wanted to know was if the Indians are protected by 

them.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The answer is that the court held that these .treaties did 

not protect them, and that is why I made the answer I did.
Mr. Hatfield : Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We will be going into that later.
Mr. Hatfield : The Indians understood that those rights were theirs for all 

time.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I can assure the committee that no Indian is being 

injured or will suffer through lack of assistance from the department in estab
lishing and maintaining his treaty rights.

Mr. Hatfield : Everyone says those treaties have been lost and that is why 
the Indians cannot get their rights under those treaties.

Mr. Blackmore: I am very much interested in Mr. Hatfield’s very inter
esting and pointed remarks. The reason I asked about Quebec is this, that I 
understand that they are not allowed to fish even on rivers flowing through their 
own reserves.

Mr. Hatfield: May I say this, Mr. Chairman, that the United States 
recognizes those treaties; they allow the Indians to pass freely over the border 
from one country to another and to go over there and sell their baskets and 
things of that kind.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I thought we were dealing with hunting and fishing.
Mr. Hatfield: Well, the treaty probably deals with other things also.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Let me put it this "way. We have, as I have said, on 

many occasions been looking into this matter. But in the case of the maritime 
provinces the treaties are well known by name and description, and they are 
available. They have been before the courts, as Mr. MacInnes said, and the 
courts have held that they do not confer any special hunting and fishing 
privileges on the Indians, the same as undoubtedly are conferred in the case of 
the west. I can assure you that we are trying to provide the best protection we 
can for the Indians and their rights.

Mr. Harkness: From the practical point of view- if the right of the Indian 
with regard to hunting and fishing cannot be maintained, and it is quite apparent 
in many cases that such is now the case, there should be some monetary com
pensation in the form of a grant to take the place of this right which is no longer 
maintained for them.

Mr. Blackmore: I agree with the principle just enunciated by Mr. Harkness, 
Mr. Chairman. May I make this suggestion. I think we might just as well 
get this matter clear now. I do not see any reason why we cannot agree to
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let the Indian have a certain amount to compensate him for the loss of these 
rights and privileges he has always understood were his. I think we should do 
something to make up to him for his loss. It seems to me it would be a simple 
matter, where the Indian has always enjoyed these things in abundance, to 
arrange some compensation for him for their loss.

Mr. Hatfield : At least, there should be a law to allow them to hunt and 
fish on their reserve.

Mr. MacInnes: In most cases the Indian is not subject to the game laws, 
particularly as they relate to hunting and fishing on their own reserves under 
provincial laws. The courts have upheld that position on many occasions, but 
there have also been other judgments to the opposite effect. Circumstances vary 
with respect to the several provinces and also with respect to the treaties in 
effect relating to Indians in the different provinces, and as to the effect of the 
legislation passed by the province. Generally speaking; on the reserves the 
Indians are free to hunt and fish. Fishing is a different matter because of the 
fact that fishing is governed by regulations passed under the Dominion Fisheries 
Act, and we have provincial regulations passed under the authority of the 
Dominion Fisheries Act. It has been held that as this is a federal law regulations 
under it apply to reserves.

Mr. Hatfield : And it applies to treaties too, I suppose. Let me say this, 
Mr. Chairman; I would like to see the Indians all over Canada in the same 
position. I do not like to see the Indians in one part of the country treated any 
differently from the Indians in any other part. They should all be treated the 
same.

The Chairman : Section 87, shall the section carry?
Carried.
Section 88.

88. (1) Subject to this Act, the real and personal property of an 
Indian or a band situated on a reserve is not subject to charge, pledge, 
mortgage, attachment, levy, seizure, distress or execution in favour or 
at the instance of any person other than an Indian.

(2) A person who stills to a band or a member of a- band a chattel 
under an agreement whereby the right of property or right of possession 
theerto remains wholly or in part in the seller, may exercise his rights 
under the agreement notwithstanding that the chattel is situated on a 
reserve.

Mr. Blackmore: Were there any comments with regard to this section 88?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, there is no comment on section 88, except the condi

tion to which I referred earlier today, where the Indian will not be subject to 
having his goods taken except in cases where he has given a conditional sale 
agreement, or something of that kind.

Mr. Gibson : I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if this is of any real value? Cer
tainly, they have protection under this, but I think it might in cases work to a 
real disadvantage in the case of a progressive Indian established on a reserve. 
I was just wondering here if it would be possible to give the Indian the right to 
waive this particular section in his own interest.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 4, subsection 2, might be used for that purpose.
Mr. Blackmore: It appears to me that in this section it rather puts the 

Indian at a disadvantage in many respects when he is prohibite'd, or protected 
if you like, with respect to many things which the ordinary person can do with 
respect to his property.
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Mr. Murray: I think this is an excellent place again to refer to the credit 
unions. I think provision should be made in this Act for the adoption of a system 
of credit unions on the reserves.

Mr. Blackmore: I will appreciate it if Mr. Murray will explain to us just 
how credit unions would be an advantage.

Mr. Murray : I would be very happy to do that.
Mr. Bareness : With regard to subsection 1 of this section, does that refer 

to the Indian, to the band, or to both?
Mr. Blackmore: I do not see how we can carry this out.
The Chairman : Are there any more objections to it?
Mr. Blackmore: Yes, there are several objections.
The Chairman: What are the objections? We have proceeded to carry 

section 87. We shall start with section 88 at the next session.
Now, as far as future sessions are concerned, is it the wish of the committee 

that we meet at 11:00 a.m. tomorrow morning? What about evening sessions?
Mr. Blackmore: I object to evening sessions, Mr. Chairman, unless we have 

them on a Wednesday night. I think the less we have to be away from sessions 
of the House, the better it is.

The Chairman : Would you be agreeable to Sunday night?
Mr. Blackmore: No. I would not be in favour of Sunday night. But I 

would be in favour of Saturday night.
Mr. Hatfield: Sunday night would suit me.
The Chairman : We shall adjourn now until tomorrow at 11:00 a.m. in this 

same room.
At 1:00 p.m. the committee adjourned until tomorrow, Tuesday, April 24, 

1951, at 11:00 a.m.

I
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Tuesday, April 24, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, an Act respecting 
Indians, met at 11 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, presided.

Members 'present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Boucher, 
Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauehon, Charlton, Hatfield, Jutras, Little, Mac- 
Lean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, 
Richard (Gloucester), Simmons, Valois, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, Indian 
Affairs Branch.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, an Act respecting 
Indians.

Clauses 88, 89 and 90 were adopted ;
Clause 91, allowed to stand;
Clause 92; paragraph (a) was adopted and paragraph (b) allowed to stand;
Clauses 93 to 109 inclusive, were adopted ;
Clauses 110, 111 and 112 were allowed to stand;
Clauses 113 to 124 inclusive, were adopted.
At 1 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 9 p.m. this day.

EVENING SITTING

The Committee resumed at 9 p.m. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, 
presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Boucher, 
Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauehon, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Gibson, 
Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), 
Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shel- 
burne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigration ; 
Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, Indian 
Affairs Branch.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, an Act respecting 
Indians.

Clause 110 was adopted ;
Clause 111, sub-clauses (1), (3) and (4) were adopted.
On sub-clause (2) of Clause 111, Mr. Charlton moved in amendment, that 

the words “fifty per cent” in line 26 be struck out and the words “two-thirds” 
substituted therefor:

The amendment was negatived on the following division:
Yeas: Messrs. Blackmore, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Harkness, Hatfield, 

Nose worthy—(7).
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Nays: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Bryce, Gibson, Little, MacLean 
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Simmons, Welbourn, 
Whiteside, Wood—(11).

Sub-clause (2) of Clause 111 was then adopted, on division.
Clause 112, sub-clause (1) was adopted on the following division:
Yeas:—Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean 

(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Simmons, Welbourn, 
Whiteside, Wood—(11).

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore, Bryce, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Harkness, 
Hatfield, Noseworthy—(8).

At 10.20 p.m. o’clock, the members of the Committee were called to the 
House for a division.

The Committee resumed at 10.40 p.m. o’clock.
Clause 112, sub-clause (2) was adopted on the following division:
Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Boucher, Bryce, Cauchon, Gibson, Little, 

MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Richard 
(Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood 
—(14).

Nays : Messrs. Blackmore, Charlton, Fulton, Harkness, Hatfield, Noseworthy
-(6).

Subject to the understanding that this sub-clause be referred to the Depart
ment of Justice for re-wording, sub-clause (3) of clause 112 was adopted on the 
following division:

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Boucher, Bryce, Cauchon, Gibson, Little, 
MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Richard 
(Gloucester), Smith ( Queens-Shelbourne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood 
-(14).

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore,Charlton, Fulton, Harkness, Hatfield, Noseworthy 
-(6).

Clause 112, sub-clause (4) was adopted on the following division:
Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Boucher, Bryce, Cauchon, 

Fulton, Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and 
Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith 
(Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood—(20).

Nays: Mr. Charlton—(1).
At 11.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chair.

E. W. INNES, 
Clerk of the Committee.



MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House of Commons,
April 24, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day at 
11:00 a.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman: Could we proceed, gentlemen? If there is no correspondence 
to be put before the committee we will hear the minister.

Section 88, subsection (1) was introduced at our last meeting. I believe we 
were on property on reserve not subject to alienation.

Mr. Applewhaite: Mr. Chairman, I think when we left, Mr. Harkness 
had brought up this question whether the word “Indian” at the end of the sub
section might read “of the same band”. The point, I think, we were worried 
about was whether the operation of the section would enable an Indian of a 
different band to acquire rights within the reserve of the first band.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, the position is this, that any Indian may purchase 
goods from any other Indian, but, as you have in mind, he could not purchase 
and acquire land of a reserve that he is not entitled to live on himself.

Mr. Applewhaite: You are not afraid that there would be an improper 
use of that section?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have controlled that under the other section where 
we can refuse approval.

The Chairman : Shall subsection (1) carry?
Carried.
Subsection (2).
Mr. Murray : On subsection (2), you are exposing the Indians to all the 

evils of the credit system and then when he becomes enmeshed in it people may 
enter the reserve to remove whatever he may have.

Hon. Mr. Harris: This section is the same as we have in the Act at the 
present time, which permits the holder of a conditional sale agreement on a 
motor car, for instance, to seize the motor car if the payments have not been 
kept up.

Mr. Murray: It would extend also to sewing machines.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh, yes.
Mr. Murray: The Indian may pay for nearly all of it and owe a small 

balance and still be subject to seizure. I think the people ought to sell to them 
at their own risk.

Hon. Mr. Harris : This is a partial answer to the complaint which was 
made on the other side of the case yesterday, that the very fact that we have 
subsection (1) prevents the Indian from progressing because it does reflect on 
his credit and restricts his opportunity of doing business.

Mr. Wood : I have had a little experience with the law that you could not 
sell Indians anything with a part of the purchase price to be paid on balance. 
I know of Indians who wished to buy farm machinery, mowers, rakes, and so 
forth, and because they had to pay all cash the lien against the machine was 
no good. We were unable to sell them on credit. I think this is an excellent 
clause and we should adopt it.

1
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The Chairman : Subsection (2) ?
Carried.
Section 89, property deemed to be situated on reserve.
Subsection (1)?
Carried.
Subsection (2), restriction on transfer.
Carried.
Subsection (3), destruction of property.
Carried.
Section 90, certain property on a reserve may not be acquired.
Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister say if there has been any comment 

on that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, there was no comment on section 90 at any time. 
The Chairman: Subsection (1)?
Carried.
Subsection (2), articles manufactured for sale.
Carried.
Subsection (3), removal, destruction, etc.
Carried.
Subsection (4), penalty.
Carried.
Section 91, departmental employees, etc., prohibited from trading without 

a licence.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Would you allow this section to stand? We have an 

amendment with respect to it.
Mr. Charlton: Mr. Chairman, shall section 91 stand?
The Chairman: Yes.
Section 92, removal of material from reserve :

92. A person who, without the written permission of the Minister 
or his duly authorized representative,
(a) removes from a reserve

(i) minerals, stone, sand, gravel, clay or soil, or
(ii) trees, saplings, shrubs, underbrush, timber, cordwood or hay, or

(b) has in his possession anything removed from a reserve contrary 
to this section,

is guilty of an offence and is liable on summary conviction to a fine not 
exceeding five hundred dollars or to imprisonment for a term not exceeding 
three months or to both fine and imprisonment.

Hon. Mr. Harris : There was a recommendation from the North American 
Indian Brotherhood that we add petroleum and oil to this clause but we 
think we have it covered without using the words, and in any event the 
policing of the reserve will prevent any trespass which would result in the 
obtaining of oil, I would think.

Mr. Applewhaite: In subsection (b), is the word “knowingly” implied? 
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I would not want to say what a magistrate would 

hold. I think the use of the words “contrary to this section”, would indicate 
a knowing state of mind.

Mr. Applewhaite: Well, if it is not implied it should be inserted.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, if you want it to stand we will look at it.
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The Chairman : Subsection (b) will.stand.
Section 93, sale of intoxicants :

93. A person who directly or indirectly by himself or by any other
person on his behalf knowingly
(a) sells, barters, supplies or gives an intoxicant to

(i) any person on a reserve, or
(ii) an Indian outside a reserve,

(b) opens or keep or causes to be opened or kept on a reserve a dwelling 
house, building, tent or place in which intoxicants are sold, supplied, 
or given to any person, or

(c) makes or manufactures intoxicants on a reserve, is guilty of an 
offence and is liable on summary conviction to a fine of not less 
than fifty dollars and not more than three hundred dollars or to 
imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more 
than six months, with or without hard labour, or to both fine and 
imprisonment.

Mr. Simmons: I should like to suggest that sections 93 to 98 fall far 
short of what is required to meet the existing situation in the Yukon territory 
and the Mackenzie river district of the Northwest Territories, and the obser
vations I wish to make are based on many years of experience as a magistrate 
in the north in close association with the Indian people. It is my view that 
the Indians of Canada should be treated in the same way as Canadian citizens 
of white extraction, in so far as the liquor laws are concerned. How can you 
expect them to act as full grown men and women and as citizens if you do not 
deal with them as such.

It is patent to "anyone who has resided in the north country that the 
present law (Indian Act) wfith respect to the consumption of liquor by Indians 
is impossible of effective enforcement. I have observed for many years that 
liquor is obtainable by Indians without difficulty and this statement is most 
certainly not intended as any reflection on the splendid work of the Royal 
Canadian Mounted Police because with many times the available force it 
would still be impossible for them to lessen, to any important extent, the supply 
of liquor to Indians.

The present restrictions give the widest opportunity to the bootlegger to ply 
his trade and, needless to say, he is taking the fullest possible advantage of it. 
The existing conditions will not be improved by any halfway measure such as 
is proposed by section 95, but only by extending to the Indians the same 
rights as others with respect to the consumption of liquor. I am convinced that 
the extension of these rights to the Indian people would result in a more sane 
and orderly use of intoxicants by them and considerably less lawlessness. The 
present liquor prohibition against the Indians is no more successful than was 
the liquor prohibition against the general population some years ago. It has 
succeeded in discriminating against a section of our people and making law
breakers of some of them for actions which are not considered to be crimes when 
performed by the majority of the population. The Indians are naturally a proud 
people. Let us appeal to their pride and give them an opportunity of having 
something to be proud about. Let us treat them as adults and, with the proper 
education and guidance, I am confident that within a short time they will be 
giving the rest of the population an example in moderation and sobriety. I 
would like to see a greater proportion of the liquor profits spent on publicity on 
teaching the people both Indian and white the evils of excessive drinking and 
on the benefits of moderation and sobriety. I am sure you will agree with me 
that the present laws which treat Indians as children or outlaws, or inferior 
citizens, is humiliating to them. The best kind of sobriety which our citizens 
can display is voluntary and based on persuasion, personal conviction and self
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discipline. I think we should be concerned with the fact that the restrictive 
liquor legislation harms the Indians in that it differentiates between them and 
society as a whole. Such discrimination exposes the Indians to degrading influ
ences. Again, may I repeat that the liquor laws be made to apply equally to 
the Indians and white people. It is my intention to ask for an amendment to 
this section if this section is to stand. I intend to move that the relative sections 
of the present bill be amended to provide that the Indians in the Yukon territory 
and Mackenzie river district of the Northwest Territories be given the same rights 
and privileges and be placed on the same footing as white people in regard to the 
consumption of liquor.

Mr. Hatfield: Why do you not make your amendment to apply across 
Canada? Do you not think the Indians should have the same rights in eastern 
Canada as they have in Western Canada?

Mr. Simmons: I am only speaking for my constituency; other members here 
have the same privilege.

Mr. Murray : I think, Mr. Chairman, that here is an excellent opportunity 
to make an experiment. The Northwest Territories and the Yukon might very 
easily point the way for this change. It will be difficult to do so in one of the 
provinces because of the provincial laws, but an experiment could be carried out 
in the north and if it worked out well there it could easily be adopted in the 
provinces. As a matter of fact in Alaska the Indian is treated with equality in 
respect to liquor and that is right across the Yukon border-line. So we have a 
pretty good example there where it has been tried and has been found to be a 
success. I will be very glad to support Mr. Simmons in his amendment.

Mr. Applewhaite : Speaking generally, I am in agreement with the proposi
tion that Mr. Simmons has brought forward. I have read with interest the repre
sentations as summarized that the Indians have made, and, rightly or wrongly, I 
feel that the ultimate solution of the liquor question is to make it wide open.

Now, I am not discussing whether or not there should be drink ; I am discuss
ing the position of the Indian. It is legal for whites to drink. I feel that if 
we did make it legal for Indians for six months or a year or thereabouts, adminis
tration would be extremely difficult; there would perhaps be a certain amount of 
tragedy and some crime; but I believe that situation is going to face us sooner 
or later anyhow, and that after the adjustment period is over the final situation 
will be much better than it is now. I was going to mention what Mr. Murray has 
mentioned about the Indians of Alaska; I know quite well the situation in the 
Alaskan Panhandle, where the Indians are in exactly the same position as the 
whites and where, if anything, on the average, the Indians are, more sober and 
more temperate than the whites. The situation, as I find it, is a most unfortunate 
one in that by the operation of these prohibitions we encourage the bootlegger 
to go in and persuade the Indian to drink, and he is not even being sold the 
second grade liquor which is sold by the province of British Columbia, he is 
being sold poison manufactured by bootleggers whose business it is to work 
up a thirst amongst the Indians to provide himself a market, and I think 
that is an unfortunate situation. I would like to say further that I do not 
pretend to know all about it. I assume that the department has given this 
matter very close thought and has taken into consideration the situation right 
across Canada, and that the minister and his departmental officials are convinced 
that it has got to be done piecemeal as provided by section 79. That being 
so, I will support it, but I would ask that serious consideration be given to the 
other situations, for as long as we continue this differentiation we are liable to 
be contributing, whether we want to or not, to the very condition we are trying 
to avoid.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Before I make answer to Mr. Simmons and Mr. Apple- 
whaite perhaps I should read the comments on these sections from the Indians 
and from the conference.

Mr. Boucher: Before the minister proceeds I wish to say that I would object 
very much to Mr. Simmons’ amendment if it applied to Saskatchewan. I do 
not think it would be in the interests of the Indians of that province if that 
amendment were put into effect at the present time.

The Chairman: The minister.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The Indians of the Gordon’s, Poor Man’s, Day Star, 

Muskowequan, Fishing Lakes Indian Reserves—Punnichy Agency, and Muscow- 
petung Indian Reserve, Qu’Appelle Indian Agency, Saskatchewan:

Indians do not want present liquor sections changed.
Indians of the Fort Norman Indian Agency, N.W.T.:

These sections would give the Indians permission to enter any beer 
parlour or cocktail lounge on proclamation by the Governor in Council 
in each province. As there are no beer parlours or cocktail lounges 
operating in the Northwest Territories, the Indians request that liquor be 
allowed for sale to them in packages under permit the same as those of 
non-Indian status.

Indians of the Fort Vermilion Indian Agency, Alberta :
Indians consider the liquor provisions of bill 267 just and fair, but 

disagree generally with the fines. They consider that a gaol sentence 
should be imposed instead of having to pay a fine.

Chief William Jock Tagagiwenene, Wahnapitae Indian Reserve, Manitoulin 
Island, Ontario:

This band believes that the proposed amendment offers the Indians 
no advantage, and wishes to retain the liquor sections of the present Act.

Okanagan Society for the Revival of Indian Arts and Crafts, Oliver, B.C.:
Any band wishful of having the liquor laws amended should have the 

same rights as others and be subject to the same laws and restrictions. 
The society suggests that it might be possible to grant drinking privileges 
for a probationary period of three years, with the understanding that if 
such privileges are abused, such a reserve might lose its rights. At the 
end of the three-year period a hearing should be held before an impartial 
official, such as a county court judge, who would then decide on the 
evidence whether the privileges should be continued.

Fort Alexander Catholic Association, Pine Falls, Manitoba:
Full liquor privileges should be given to the Indians, or none at all. 

Cree and Chipewyan Bands, Fort Chipewyan Area:
Consider Indians should be allowed to obtain intoxicants by liquor 

permit instead of having to consume liquor in a licensed premise in town. 
Consider that consumption of liquor in the home would likely lead to 
less trouble.

Six Nations of the Grand River, and Mississaugas of the Credit, Ontario:
Consider that the provisions in the bill will lead to greater evil than 

under existing conditions and suggest that Indians be governed by the 
laws and regulations in each province and should have the same rights 
and privileges of buying and consuming as the ordinary resident of the 
province in which the band is situated.
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Superintendent H. Lariviere, Quebec:
Considers that liquor should not be allowed in any way to primitive 

Indians as it would lead to considerable trouble.
Superintendent L. C. Hunter, Fort Norman Indian Agency, N.W.T.:

States that Indians of the area have asked that liquor be allowed for 
sale to them in packages under permit the same as to other members of 
the community.

Father Lauzon, Saanichton, B.C.:
Suggests that intoxicant sections be replaced by the Liquor Act of 

British Columbia as present Act is inoperative and obsolete.
Indians of the Walpole Island Reserve, Ontario :

Suggests that Indians be permitted to buy and consume intoxicants in 
accordance with provincial laws.

Public Affairs Institute, Y.M.C.A. Vancouver, B.C.:
Suggest that provincial laws should apply to Indians in the same 

manner as to other citizens.
Cook’s Ferry Band, Nicola Indian Agency, B.C.:

Suggest that Indians be allowed to consume intoxicants on the same 
conditions as other citizens.

Lower Kootenay Indian Reserve, Creston, B.C.:
Full liquor privileges should be accorded the Indians. Indians are 

going to have liquor in any event, and in order to stop the Indians from 
dealing with bootleggers and paying double the price, they should be 
allowed to have it legally.

Indians of The Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red Earth,
and Shoal Lake Bands, Manitoba:

Changes in these sections unanimously agreed to.
Indians of the Split Lake Band, Manitoba:

Wish tô retain sections now in force.
Band Council, Shubenacadie Indian Agency, N.S. :

Indians should be subject to the provincial liquor laws in the same 
manner as other persons.

Band Council, Abenakis of St. Francis, Pierreville, Quebec:
Opposed to this section.

Indian War Veterans’ Association of Wikwemikong, Ontario:
Believe Indians should have the right to consume intoxicants the 

same as other citizens.
Chief Shot on Both Sides, Blood Reserve, Alberta:

Does not want Indians to have liquor, present provisions of Act to 
stand.

I should add that this was his formal presentation last year and he has
repeated it on many occasions since; I will have other things to say about
that in a moment.
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Blackfoot Band Council and Sarcee Indian Band, Alberta:
Opposed to any changes in the intoxicant provisions of the present 

Act—do not want liquor.
Chief, Bigstone Band, Alberta :

Believes Indians should be permitted to consume intoxicants like other 
Canadian citizens.

Pat Cappo, representing the Indians of the Touchwood Agency (Gordon’s, Poor
Man’s, Day Star, Muskowequan and Fishing Lake Bands, also the Indians of
Muscowpetung Reserve, Qu’Appelle Indian Agency, Saskatchewan) :

Opposed to liquor.
Committee of Friends of the Indians, Edmonton, Alberta:

The provisions of the bill provides an unworkable compromise 
between complete prohibition and the laws governing the consumption of 
liquor as applied by the provinces. One way out which might meet the 
will of the Indians on the reserves would be a provision in the bill to 
enable reserves to hold local option votes if they so desire.

We might as well deal with all the liquor sections at the same time.
Constance Lake Band, Ontario:

Should be extended to include reserves. Believe intoxicant provisions 
should be deleted and Indians given full rights under provincial liquor 
laws.

Mrs. B. Gabriel, Oka Indian Reserve, Quebec:
Fear granting right to consume liquor will have detrimental effect on 

Indians.

Indian Bands, Kootenay Agency, B.C.:
Younger Indians disappointed that bill could not go further, majority 

accepting change as a step in the right direction, with a few of the older 
members voicing complete disapproval.

Indian Association of Alberta:
Rejected unanimously—considered to be a violation of the treaties.

President, North American Indian Brotherhood:
Suggest when proclamation made the minister shall designate the 

name of the Indian tribes to whom it shall apply (reserves within or 
adjacent to any town, city, village or organized district), but shall not be 
applied to Indians residing in unorganized districts except when they may 
be within such definite districts, and the provincial laws shall prevail on 
or off an Indian reserve. Suggest that no licence for sale of any intoxicant 
be allowed on any Indian reserve.

Chief and Councillors, Fort Vermilion, Alberta:
Agree with proposed change provided there are more frequent and 

surprise police patrols to reserves.
Queen Victoria Treaty Protective Association (Representatives from the Little
Island Lake, Pelican Lake, Loon Lake, Thunderchild, Little Pine, Onion Lake.
Poundmaker, Sweet Grass, Saulteaux, and Moosonin Reserves) :

Suggest deleting this provision.
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Canadian Legion, Branch 23, North Bay:
Indian veterans should be accorded the same privileges with respect 

to consumption of intoxicants as other citizens.
British Columbia Hotels Association :

Convention endorsed brief of North American Indian Brotherhood 
that all Indians be subject to provincial liquor laws with the proviso 
that no intoxicants be sold on an Indian reserve.

Bands of Southern Vancouver Island—Songhees, Esquimalt, etc.:
Suggest that the laws regarding intoxicants be the same with respect 

to Indians as other members of the community.
Now, I come back to the brief of the Indian Association of Alberta and to 

the discussion at the conference. It was pointed out that the treaty No. 6 has 
in it a clause which reads as follows:

Her Majesty further agrees with Her said Indians that within the 
boundary of Indian reserves—

Note these words.
-—until otherwise determined by Her Government of the Dominion of 
Canada, no intoxicating liquor shall be allowed to be introduced or sold, 
and all laws now in force, or hereafter to be enacted, to preserve Her 
Indian subjects inhabiting the reserves or living elsewhere within Her 
Northwest Territories from the evil influence of the use of intoxicating 
liquors, shall be strictly enforced.

This is from Volume 2 of page 37. Indian Treaties and Surrenders.
Mr. Murray : But the date?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Of the treaty—February 13, 1877.
At the conference, as the summary indicates on page 3, there were a 

number of opinions expressed and I think we ought to read these into the 
record commencing wdth section No. 13:
13. Regarding these sections, there were three views expressed,—(1) 

that the provisions dealing with intoxicants contained in the present 
Act be continued ; that is, complete prohibition ; (2) that provincial 
liquor laws be made applicable to Indians; (3) a compromise measure, 
such as is contemplated by section 95, which would allow thé Indians 
to consume intoxicants in public places in accordance with the laws 
of the provinces, but which would not permit them to be in possession 
of package goods nor to take liquor on a Reserve.

14. There was a wide range of opinion with respect to these sections. 
Many of the representatives favored provincial liquor laws, while others 
were strongly opposed to any change in the Act. It was said that the 
present liquor provisions could not and should not be changed with 
respect to those Indians under Treaty 6 in Alberta and in other parts of 
the province not covered by this Treaty. Some of the representatives 
stated that- if the provincial laws could not be made applicable to the 
Indians, they would be prepared to accept the provisions made in 
Bill 79. It is apparent, therefore, that with so many different views 
expressed, the Conference did not reach any general agreement on this 
subject.

Now, to answer Mr. Applewhaite and Mr. Simmons : the first obvious answer 
to Mr. Simmons is that section 4, subsection (2) could be used tô exempt the 
territory of Yukon and Mackenzie from the operation of these sections, as it 
could be used to exempt from the operation of these sections any reserve or 
district as the occasion may require. While I would not want to comment on
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the wisdom of using liquor profits for education, it should be borne in mind that 
we do not get any share of these liquor profits and therefore could not use that 
method of spending it for the benefit of the Indian. Now, these sections are, as 
everyone knows a distinct compromise from the position of extreme prohibition 
which is represented almost exclusively, I think, by the Indian himself, and the 
position stated by Mr. Applewhaite. It is evident that there have been un
fortunate and very regrettable instances of crime on Indian reserves in which 
there can be no doubt that the cause was liquor, and that has prompted these 
sections and has prompted the continuing opposition to any form of drinking 
for the Indians. I say that I conclude that that opinion is held by the Indians 
as well as non-Indians. Nevertheless, the argument that one could have a 
period of settling down after opening the doors might be very well founded. 
The experience of the Indian who has gone into the armed services and then 
found himself after the war unable to drink in public places is a matter of a 
good deal of concern and the obvious compromise has been reached of giving 
the Indian an opportunity to show that he can handle his liquor and yet the 
opportunity not to be so great that there could be a lot of difficulties which could 
not be righted by the passing of time, and this compromise which simply permits 
an Indian in any given province to drink in public places, if the lieutenant 
governor in council so requests, and the Governor in Council so desires, seems 
to us to be the obvious one to take at the moment, without deciding one way or 
another whether complete prohibition is the best or whether the provincial liquor 
law is the best. As I say, there is opposition from the Indians in the west even 
to this extent of letting down of the barriers. On the other hand there is the 
opinion expressed by Mr. Simmons. We think that the experimental stage can 
be reached in this methqcf without opening the door so far that there really 
might be disastrous results if the experiment was not successful. You have to 
bear in mind, of course, the interest of the provincial government in these things. 
We police the reserves, that is, the Royal Canadian Mounted Police are respon
sible for law and order on the reserves, but if the Indian is permitted to drink 
off the reserve the business of jailing him if he offends the laws, and prosecuting 
him will be a matter for the provinces to undertake and so we think they should 
be consulted in the matter and have the right to ask that this law be applied 
in their province or otherwise as in their wisdom they deem best. Admitted that 
this is a compromise, admitted it is an experiment, we think it is wiser to follow 
this course than to maintain complete prohibition we have. On the other hand, 
with one stroke should we adopt the suggestion Mr. Simmons has made? Now, 
if the experiment is successful, and it appears in some districts and in some 
cases the Indians have shown that they are not any more subject to difficulties 
in drinking than others, there would be no doubt that the tendency would be to 
extend to them all the privileges of the non-Indian, but I do suggest that caution 
and wisdom should dictate a steady and rather slow progress, having in mind 
the- experience rather than the taking of an experiment just to turn out wrong.

Mr. Applewhaite : I would like to ask two questions in that connection. 
May I make it clear that I am not necessarily opposing the minister, I am trying 
to satisfy myself. If these sections went through as they are now, in a province 
where an Indian could legally go into a cocktail lounge or beer parlour, would 
it still be a crime if I had him to dinner at my house and gave him a drink 
before dinner?

Mr. Simmons: It should not be so on general principles anyway.
Mr. Applewhaite : Of course. I am assuming that I have a drink—
Hon. Mr. Harris: Under section 93 you would be guilty of an offence of 

having supplied an Indian with liquor.
Mr. Applewhaite: But I could take him down to the beer parlour and buy 

him a drink? That would be all right?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
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Mr. Applewhaite : The other thing I wanted to bring up is I assume if 
these sections go through the department would have no control over their 
operation. Now what I am afraid of more than the Indian in this connection 
is the white. I am wondering, speaking frankly, about this situation. The 
cocktail lounge which the minister patronizes, if he does, and the one I might 
patronize, may not be too happy to open its doors and encourage Indian trade. 
There might be a tendency by people whose sole interest is making money to 
have a not too high class type of place which might become a dive catering to 
Indian traffic. We would then not have the Indian drinking xvdth us and getting 
from us the benefits or disadvantages of our situation—we would still have a 
most unfortunate situation. Is there any -way of protecting against that situation 
which could be quite unpleasant?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Of course Ave have not consulted with any provincial 
government about that and Avould not until it is legislation, but it seems to me 
that in any given province there will be I suppose—I am not familiar with the 
subject of cocktail lounges really—places where the Indians might not just go 
because of the atmosphere and so on, and they would prefer to go elsewhere. 
That would be particularly a matter of regulation by the provincial authorities 
as to the standard of their cocktail lounges. I do not think that they can regulate 
that an Indian should go to this one or should not go to that one.

Mr. Applewhaite: Except quite informally and in a consultatnre way the 
department would have no control?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, we would not.
Mr. Simmons: I cannot see where any halfway measure as proposed by 

section 95 can solve the problem. In the Yukon and Northwest Territories the 
beer parlours and cocktail lounges are limited. Altogether I do not suppose 
there Avould be more than seven, possibly, divided over the territory. If those 
Indians knew they could get liquor there some of them would come for miles 
and they would neglect their families, neglect their trapping and so on, and I do 
not see that will really work as the section now stands.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I am quite prepared to adopt Mr. Murray’s suggestion 
that the Yukon and Mackenzie territories might be a proper place to try out 
the more advanced form of liquor legislation that you have suggested. Never
theless, and I say it with all respect, you feel that your system might solve this 
problem but there are others absolutely certain it will not. That is why we 
have tried to be cautious and find a compromise method \\ffiich perhaps can 
show us which one would Avork.

Mr. Simmons: It would be a good place to try it out.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I am quite prepared to give special consideration.
Mr. Simmons: You have the authority under section 4(2).
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
The Chairman: How many Indians are there in the Northwest Territories?
Mr. MacKay: 3,586.
Mr. Wood: Do I understand Indian boys Avho have served overseas and who 

are back in Canada now cannot enter beer parlours and the like?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Wood: They do.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I do not knew that—
Mr. Wood : They are well behaved, and while I am on the subject, do you 

not think the liquor laws create an inferiority complex among Indians. I think 
it creates that inferiority complex towards the rest of us Canadians and I think 
that is caused by the present liquor laws. I know and I have seen lots of young 
Indian boys, who have served overseas, in our beer parlours and they are just 
about the best behaved boys we have.

■
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Hon. Mr. Harris: I think I can say with frankness that is not generally the 
case. We talked very frankly at the conference about it. The Indians them
selves made their arguments on the basis of human dignity, that they were 
discriminated against, but there was equally violent opposition by Indians to any 
form—even this.

Mr. Wood: This Act is trying to bring them up as near as possible to our 
level?

Hon. Mr. Harris : To give them a chance, and to give them an additional 
step which would show they can come through.

Mr. Applewhaite: Has the department considered anything in the nature 
of a local option plan?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We have considered local option because it was one of 
the matters I knew the conference would want to discuss, and it is almost 
impossible to administer. If you had a reserve remote from other reserves and 
if the Indians on that reserve showed they were capable of purchasing their 
liquor and taking it to the reserve without others being affected, the situation 
could be worked out, but there are not many in that particular category.

The Chairman : Shall we get back to the sections. Shall section 93 carry?
Carried.
Section 94?

94. An Indian who
(a) has intoxicants in his possession,
(b) is intoxicated, or
(c) makes or manufactures intoxicants
off a reserve, is guilty of an offence and is liable on summary conviction 

to a fine of not less than ten dollars and not more than fifty dollars 
or to imprisonment for a term not exceeding three months or to 
both fine and imprisonment.

Mr. Murray: One of the points which is not brought out is the fact that 
Indians manufacture a lot of this liquor themselves. They take molasses, for 
instance, and heat it up and make it into a brew and then distil it in an ordinary 
kettle. They take wheat and other things and make their own brews up in that 
part of the country and they fill the hospitals with people who have gone blind 
and so on from drinking it.

The Chairman : They add shoe polish too.
Mr. Murray : It is very bad for the health of the Indians.
The Chairman : Shall section 94 carry?
Mr. Applewhaite: Why is the word “off” in the second line on page 34? 

“Off a reserve” is that because the position on a reserve is taken care of some
where else?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I beg your pardon?
Mr. Applewhaite: The words “off a reserve” on page 34?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Applewhaite: Why is there that differentiation?
Mr. MacKay: Section 96 covers “on a reserve”.
Mr. Jutras: Do you mean that “person” includes “Indian”?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Chairman : 94 refers to “off a reserve” and 96 is “on a reserve.”
Shall 94 carry?
Carried.
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Section 95?
95. (1) No offence is committed against subparagraph (ii) of para

graph (a) of section ninety-three or paragraph (a) of section ninety-four 
if intoxicants are sold to an Indian for consumption in a public place in 
accordance with a law of the province where the sale, takes place authoriz
ing the sale of intoxicants to a person for consumption in a public place.

(2) This section shall not come into force in any province until a 
proclamation bringing it into force in the province is issued by the 
Governor in Council at the request of the Lieutenant-Governor in Council 
of the province.

Mr. Simmons: Can that stand for the time being?
The Chairman : Why do you want 95 to stand, Mr. Simmons?
Mr. Simmons: It is my intention to propose an amendment pending the out

come of the deliberations. However, I think we are all satisfied now that the 
minister has it under consideration and he has the power to grant the privilege 
under section 4(2) so it would really not be necessary for this to stand. I am 
agreeable.

The Chairman : Shall 95(1) carry?
Carried.
95(2)?
Carried.
Section 96?
Carried.
Section 97?

97. The provisions of this Act relating to intoxicants do not apply 
where the intoxicant is used or is intended to be used in cases of sickness 
or accident.

Mr. Hatfield : Would it not be wise to have a doctor’s certificate—to buy 
liquor as medicine?

Mr. MacKay : That is provided under 98.—“In any prosecution under this 
Act the burden of proof that an intoxicant was used or was intended to be used 
in a case of sickness or accident is upon the accused.”

Mr. Hatfield : Why should they not have a doctor’s certificate?
Mr. MacKay : That is what they do.
Hon. Mr. Harris : If they have a doctor’s certificate, they are not convicted 

under 98.
Mr. Murray : If there is not a doctor in 500 miles how could they get a 

doctor’s certificate?
Mr. Hatfield : Why should they not have a doctor’s certificate to buy— 

why should they have to buy it from a bootlegger—
The Chairman: How can you tell when an Indian is buying liquor—
Mr. Hatfield: How does he get it?
Mr. .Tutras: Yes, how does he get it?
The Chairman: A man goes into a store to buy liquor. He has to have 

a permit for instance in Ontario, but how are they going to tell when he is 
applying for the permit whether he is an Indian. You cannot tell by looking 
at him.

Mr. Hatfield: They do not sell liquor to Indians in Ontario.
The Chairman: When he makes application—
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Mr. Jutras: He is allowed to have liquor on the reserve if he is sick but 
how will he get that liquor?

The Chairman : I do not know what the law is in the other provinces—and 
we had better have some sort of order here. I cannot hear the witness never 
mind the questions. I am saying that as far as Ontario is concerned—and I am 
not familiar with the other provinces—but he has to have a permit.

Mr. Noseworthy: He cannot get a permit.
The Chairman: If they knew he was an Indian that is right, but they do 

not know he is an Indian.
Mr. Jutras: It would not be legal for him to try and get a permit.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Is anybody suggesting that an Indian cannot get liquor 

for medicinal purposes?
Mr. Jutras: How does he get it?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We provide it.
Mr. Hatfield: How?
Hon. Mr. Harris : On the reserve.
Mr. Hatfield : Through a bootlegger?
Mr. Applewhaite : That section was in the Act before and I suggest the 

minister ought to tell us how it applied. Either the minister or the director 
could tell us how Indians have been supplied with liquor under these circum
stances.

Mr. MacKay : It has been supplied on a doctor’s certificate and the Indian 
would have to prove that he had the certificate.

Mr. Hatfield: Why not put it in the Act?
Mr. MacKay : There never was any hesitancy in supplying liquor to Indians 

for medicinal purposes at any time in my experience.
Mr. Murray: May I ask my question now? Between Fort Nelson and 

Whitehorse is a distance of 600 miles and there is not a doctor between the two 
points. Nor is there a doctor for some 100 miles on either side of the Alaska 
highway. There is a considerable Indian population in there. First aid is 
rendered possibly by missionaries and others so that some provision should be 
made there for anybody needing alcohol under certain conditions, and it should 
be supplied.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If I know anything about the territory you describe 
there will be no question but that if there is liquor there it will be used. They 
will not try to send a telegram out to Ottawa to get permission to use liquor; it 
will be used for medicinal purposes if it is available. Afterwards, if there is 
any prosecution launched by anyone who investigates the difficulty he will 
find himself confronted by section 98 and I doubt whether any magistrate would 
convict any person under those conditions.

Mr. Hatfield : What about the hospitals on the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris : They are amply stored for all emergencies.
The Chairman : Shall section 97 carry?
Carried.
Section 98, onus of proof.
Carried.
Section 99, certificate of analysis is evidence.
Carried.
Section 100. penalty where no other provided.
Carried.
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Section 101?
101. (1) Whenever a peace officer or a superintendent or a person 

authorized by the Minister believes on reasonable grounds that an offence 
against section thirty-three, eighty-nine, ninety-three, ninety-four or 
ninety-six has been committed, he may seize all goods and chattels by 
means of or in relation to which he reasonably believes the offence was 
committed.

(2) All goods and chattels seized pursuant to subsection one may be 
detained for a period of three months following the day of seizure unless 
during that period proceedings under this Act in respect of such offence 
are undertaken, in which case the goods and chattels may be further 
detained until such proceedings are finally concluded.

(3) Where a person is convicted of an offence against the sections 
mentioned in subsection one, the convicting court or judge may order that 
the goods and chattels by means of or in relation to which the offence 
was committed, in addition to any penalty imposed, are forfeited to His 
Majesty.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment on section 101(1)?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The president of the North Amercian Indian Brotherhood 

wanted this section struck out. He does not give any reason. The Sarcee Indian 
band said that the provisions were too abstract. They did not make any par
ticular explanation of that. This is the case of seizure of goods which are being 
dealt with in contravention of the Act and it is comparable, in a general way, 
with seizures of goods under the Customs Act.

Mr. Blackmore: These have only to do with offences in respect of liquor?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well there is the case where a person under the present 

law sells goods in contravention of the permit system; there is the case of the 
person who sells goods which belong to the band and should be retained on the 
reserve. Those are the two obvious ones.

The Chairman : Shall 101(1) carry?
Carried.
Section 101 (2).
Carried.
Section 101 (3).
Carried.
Section 102, dispositions of fines.
Carried.
Section 103, description of Indians in writs, etc.
Carried.
Section 104, jurisdiction of magistrates.
Carried.
Section 105?

105. The Governor in Council may appoint persons to be, for the 
purposes of this Act, justices of the peace and those persons shall have 
and may exercise the powers and authority of two justices of the peace 
wdth regard to
(a) offences under this Act,
(b) offences under the Criminal Code with respect to inciting Indians on 

reserves to commit riotous acts, the prostitution of Indian women and 
robbing of Indian graves, and
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(c) any offence against the provisions of the Criminal Code relating to 
cruelty to animals, common assault, breaking and entering and 
vagrancy, where the offence is committed by an Indian or relates to 
the person or property of an Indian.

Mr. Applbwhaite: What is the representation there?
Hon. Mr. H abris: There were no representations in writing but there was 

some discussion about this at the conference. I gave them an undertaking and 
I think it may be set out there that it was the policy of the department to avoid 
using a superintendent as a magistrate where it was humanly possible. Statistics 
show that a very large proportion of all convictions of Indians during 1950 for 
infringements of the Act were made by magistrates under the provincial system 
and not by superintendents.

Of course, there are remote areas where the superintendent must have 
authority or no one else has. There is also the exception of perhaps the less 
remote areas where we cannot get magistrates to function, and the superintendent 
will handle cases.

Mr. Simmons : It has always worked satisfactorily.
The Chairman: Shall section 105 carry?
Carried,
Section 106, Indian agent ex officio a J.P.
Carried.
Section 107, Commissioners for Taking Oaths.
Carried.
Section 108?

108. (1) On the report of the Minister that an Indian has applied 
for enfranchisement and that in his opinion the Indian
(a) is of the full age of twenty-one years,
(b) is capable of assuming the duties and responsibilities of citizenship, 

and
(c) when enfranchised, will be capable of supporting himself and his 

dependants,
the Governor in Council may by order declare that the Indian and his 
wife and minor unmarried children are enfranchised.

(2) On the report of the Minister that an Indian woman married a 
person who is not an Indian, the Governor in Council may by order declare 
that the woman is enfranchised as of the date of her marriage.

(3) Where, in the opinion of the Minister, the wife of an Indian is 
living apart from her husband, the names of his wife and his minor 
children who are living with the wife shall not be included in an order 
under subsection one that enfranchises the Indian unless the wife has 
applied for enfranchisement, but where the Governor in Council is satisfied 
that such wife is no longer living apart from her husband, the Governor 
in Council may by order declare that the wife and the minor children are 
enfranchised.

(4) A person is not enfranchised unless his name appears in an order 
of enfranchisement made by the Governor in Council.

Mr. Blackmore: Would the minister comment on this?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no particular comment on this section from the 

Indians. They recognize the right of an Indian to become enfranchised volun
tarily although some of them disapprove of that in principle. There was some 
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comment too that where an Indian became enfranchised his children should 
have the right to elect, when they reach 21, to revert to the band or not. 
Otherwise there was no serious objection to that.

Mr. Charlton : Would the minister have any serious objection to having 
that provision in here?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, I would. It is contrary to all ordinary transactions 
whereby a, father is responsible for his children and we do not see why the son 
should be permitted in effect to appeal from his father’s decision some years 
later.

Mr. Charlton : In lieu of that will the minister give assurance that the 
enfranchisement money which the son or children are entitled to will be 
kept in trust for them until they are 21 years old?

Hon. Mr. Harris : If there are special circumstances which require that 
to be done it can be done under one of the previous sections—I have forgotten 
which one—but we have not had any complaints of hardship or anything like 
that.

Mr. Charlton : You realize the temptation to a man with a large family 
who might get quite a nice little sum of money for that family. Why should 
the children be deprived of that?

Hon. Mr. Harris : You have assumed that the father has used the money 
unwisely. In all probability he has used it to bring his family up. There 
are a great many people, non-Indians, who need all the money they can get 
to bring their families up.

The Chairman : Shall section 108 (1) carry?
Carried.
Section 108(2) ?
Mr. Applewhaite : I would like to ask the minister if he will define 

“enfranchise”?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Define what?
Mr. Applewhaite : Enfranchise?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Enfranchise is the final act which begins with an appli

cation under this section by an Indian to divest himself of his rights of mem
bership in a band, of his rights under the Indian Act, and to assume rights and 
obligations of a non-Indian.

Mr. Applewhaite : But not necessarily of a Canadian citizen? The reason 
why I am asking that is that under this subsection (2) an Indian woman who 
marries an American citizen becomes enfranchised. Now we should be quite 
clear in our minds on just what she gives up?

Hon. Mr. Harris : She becomes enfranchised by marriage to a non-Indian. 
She then takes on the status of a non-Indian in the eyes of our law. She 
may as well acquire certain privileges of American citizenship—I do not know 
—by reason of her marriage to the American.

Mr. Applewhaite: But does she automatically become a voting Canadian?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, if you are speaking of Canadian citizenship you 

must bear in mind that all Indians are Canadian citizens to begin with. En
franchisement has no relation to citizenship as such. It only has relation to band 
membership and to the Indian Act.

Mr. Applewhaite: I do not know whether I am being too technical on this 
or not but on enfranchisement under subsection (2) here she loses any disability 
which she had as an Indian?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
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Mr. Applewhaite: And therefore she would automatically become a voting 
Canadian; specifically she acquires the rights to become a voting Canadian 
citizen by virtue of the fact she marries a foreigner?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Applewhaite: So long as we know that.
Hon. Mr. Harris : On her marriage being dissolved by death or divorce, 

should she return to Canada, she is a Canadian citizen—if you want to use 
that phrase as distinguished from an Indian, although I do not want to use it.

Mr. Richard: How does she become a Canadian citizen by marrying an 
American?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I did not want to make the distinction between a Canadian 
citizen and an Indian because all Indians born in this country are Canadian 
citizens. Mr. Applewhaite’s point was: was there not an intervening point, 
legally, which could be said to have occurred just prior to marriage—so that 
she does not step from the status of an Indian on a reserve to an American 
citizen. Does she not acquire something else in the process? I think that is 
the point. My answer is yes, she acquires the position of an enfranchised 
Indian by the act of marriage, but that the position of an enfranchised Indian 
is a citizen of Canada who is not under the disability of the Indian Act. I am not 
familiar with the American laws having to do with what she acquires but 
there is no question this woman is a Canadian citizen.

Mr. Hatfield : Would her children receive family allowances?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It depends on where she lives to begin with. If she is 

not living in Canada they would not.
Mr. Hatfield: She has got to live in Canada, yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: Every Indian is considered to be a Canadian citizen?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Noseworthy: As a Canadian citizen she is franchised?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, the Election Act sets Out what right of franchise 

Canadian citizens have.
Mr. Noseworthy: Has an Indian the same right as any other Canadian 

citizen?
Hon. Mr. Harris: An Indian has the same right to vote as any other 

Canadian citizen.
Mr. Noseworthy: In so far as any Canadian citizen is enfranchised an 

Indian is?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: And how then does he become enfranchised?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Enfranchisement has nothing to do with voting ; that is 

something you have to bear in mind. You do not use the word enfranchisement 
to indicate the right to vote.

Mr. Noseworthy : Is that not the real meaning of the word ?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No; it may have been used originally as an easy word 

to describe the legal transition from being under the Indian Act to not being 
under the Act, and it may have been that whoever first used it and put it into 
our Indian Act had in mind that what the man would acquire by ceasing to be 
an Indian would be the right to vote ; but enfranchised, as used in the Indian Act, 
has nothing to do with voting rights.

Mr. Blackmore: In the Indian councils, did the Indians generally concur 
with the minister’s attitude that it was quite all right for the father, if he became 
enfranchised, to take with him his children?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Oh, yes, but there were some of them -who thought that 
the child upon reaching adult age should have the right to go back on the reserve, 
but it was not generally agreed upon.

Mr. Blackmore : It seems to me, Mr. Chairman, that it is rather unfortunate, 
but one of the reasons why we protect the Indians is that they are handicapped 
to the extent that many of them cannot enter into competition with the white 
men, so4t seems to me that it would be desirable in the case of an offspring who 
becomes enfranchised with his father that he should have the right, if he so 
desires, to return to Indian status and to the reserve. It seems to me that there 
should be some protection there, that the children of a man who becomes enfran
chised should be able to re-enter the reservation.

The Chairman: It has not been my experience that the Indian cannot 
meet competition when he gets off the reserve ; on the other hand it has been 
my experience that when he does get off the reserve he is just as good as we are 
and a lot better. In my own constituency and south of my constituency I know 
that the Indians have been integrated into the population ; one of them became 
a lawyer and a member of the provincial House. He received his commutation, I 
think, Mr. Maclnnis, in 1911. Others have taken a leading part in the life of 
the cities of Detroit and Windsor.

Mr. Blackmore: You might have a very intelligent father in mind but I 
am thinking of children who would fall far short of that qualification.

The Chairman : You will find that condition among the whites too.
Mr. Blackmore: That is true, but in the case of the Indians they are at a 

disadvantage with the ordinary whites. I think before we finish up this Act we 
should make some sort of provision for the man who became enfranchised and 
give his children back their Indian status if they so desire.

The Chairman : You think that the idea of the reserve should be encour
aged, that we should confine them to the reserve?

Mr. Blackmore : I do not believe any such nonsense as that, but I look upon 
a reserve as a place of refuge to which an Indian may retreat if he cannot meet 
the competition off the reserve. I think that refuge should be continued until 
there is no longer any need for such.

Mr. Charlton: Would it be too much to ask to have sections 110, 111 and 
112 stand, all having to do with the franchise?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps you would agree to a meeting this afternoon. I 
would like to get that done this week, but we could leave this stand until another 
meeting.

Mr. Charlton : I appreciate that.
The Chairman : We are now dealing with section 108.
Shall section 108 carry?
Carried.
Subsection (2) ?
Carried.
Subsection (3) ?
Carried.
Subsection (4) ?
Mr. Applewhaite: On subsection (4) I want to get this procedure firmly 

in my mind and I think it would be wise to do that for the benefit of the com
mittee. Am I right that on her marriage to a white man an Indian woman has 
still not 'lost her Indian status until she has applied to the minister and the 
minister in turn has obtained the order in council?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: I think the answer is no; that upon her marriage we will 
take the action whether she applies or not.

Mr. Applewhaite : I am comparing the wording of subsection (2) and (4). 
Subsection (2) says “on the report of the minister the Governor in Council may” 
and subsection (4) says: “unless his name appears in an order of enfranchisement 
made by the Governor in Council.”

Hon. Mr. Harris : Granted1, until the order in council has passed. But I 
thought the question was whether there would be any action taken until the 
person applied?

Mr. Applewhaite: The minister can use his own initiative?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
The Chairman: Section 108, subsection (4) ?
Carried.
Section 109? Carried.
Section 110 stands; section 111 stands; section 112 stands.

Now, schools : Sections 113 to 122.
113. The Governor in Council may authorize the Minister, in accord

ance with this Act,
(a) to establish, operate and maintain schools for Indian children,
(b) to enter into agreements on behalf of His Majesty for the education 

in accordance with this Act of Indian children, with
(i) the government of a province,

(ii) the council of the Northwest Territories,
(iii) the council of the Yukon Territory,
(iv) a public or separate school board, and
(v) a religious or charitable organization.

114. The Minister may make regulations to
(a) provide standards for buildings, equipment, teaching, education, 

inspection and discipline in connection with schools,
{b) provide for the transportation of children to and from school,
(c) enter into agreements with religious organizations for the support 

and maintenance of children who are being educated in schools oper
ated by those organizations, and

(d) apply the whole or any part of moneys that would otherwise be pay
able to or on behalf of a child who is attending a residential school to 
the maintenance of that child at that school.
115. (1) Subject to section one hundred and sixteen, every Indian 

child who has attained the age of seven years shall attend school.
(2) The Minister may
(o) permit an Indian who has attained the age of six years to attend 

school,
(t>) require an Indian who becomes sixteen years of age during the 

school term to continue to attend school until the end of that term, 
and

(c) require an Indian who becomes sixteen years of age to attend school 
for such further period as the Minister considers advisable, but no 
Indian shall be required to attend school after he becomes eighteen 
years of age.
116. An Indian child is not required to attend school if the child 

(a) is, by reason of sickness or other unavoidable cause that is reported
promptly to the principal, unable to attend school,
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(b) has passed entrance examinations for high school,
(c) is, with the permission in writing of the superintendent, absent from 

school for a period not exceeding six weeks in each term for the 
purpose of assisting in husbandry or urgent and necessary household 
duties,

(d) is under efficient instruction at home or elsewhere, within one year 
after the written approval by the Minister of such instruction, or

(e) is unable to attend school because there is insufficient accommodation 
in the school that the child is entitled or directed to attend.
117. Every Indian child who is required to attend school shall attend 

such school as the Minister may designate, but no child whose parent is a 
Protestant shall be assigned to a school conducted under Roman Catholic 
auspices and no child whose parent is a Roman Catholic shall be assigned 
to a school conducted under Protestant auspices, except by written direc
tion of the parent.

118. (1) The Minister may appoint persons, to be called truant 
officers, to enforce the attendance of Indian children at school, and for 
that purpose a truant officer shall have the powers of a peace officer.

(2) Without restricting the generality of subsection one, a truant 
officer may
(a) enter any place where he believes, on reasonable grounds, that there 

are Indian children who are between the ages of seven and sixteen 
years of age, or who are required by the Minister to attend school,

(£>) investigate any case of truancy, and
(c) serve written notice upon the parent, guardian or other person having 

the care or legal custody of a child to cause the child to attend school 
regularly thereafter.
(3) Where a notice has been served in accordance with paragraph (c) 

of subsection two with respect to a child who is required by this Act to 
attend school, and the child does not within three days after the service of 
notice attend school and continue to attend school regularly thereafter, 
the person upon whom the notice was served is guilty of an offence and is 
liable on summary conviction to a fine of not more than five dollars or 
to imprisonment for a term not exceeding ten days or to both fine and 
imprisonment.

(4) Where a person has been served with a notice in accordance with 
paragraph (c) of subsection two, it is not necessary within a period of 
twelve months thereafter to serve that person with any other notice in 
respect of further non-compliance with the provisions of this Act, and 
whenever such person within the period of twelve months fails to cause 
the child with respect to whom the notice was served or any other child 
of whom he has charge or control to attend school and continue in regular 
attendance as required by this Act, such person is guilty of an offence and 
liable to the penalties imposed by subsection three as if he had been 
served with the notice.

(5) A child who is habitually late for school shall be deemed to be 
absent from school.

(6) A truant officer may take into custody a child whom he believes 
on reasonable grounds to be absent from school contrary to this Act and 
may convey the child to school, using as much force as the circumstances 
require.
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119. An Indian child who
(a) is expelled or suspended from school, or
(b) refuses or fails to attend school regularly,
shall be deemed to be a juvenile delinquent within the meaning of 
The Juvenile Delinquents Act, 1929.

120. (1) Where the majority of the members of a band belongs to 
one religious denomination the school established on the reserve that has 
been set apart for the use and benefit of that band shall be taught by a 
teacher of that denomination.

(2) Where the majority of the members of a band are not members 
of the same religious denomination and the band by a majority vote of 
those electors of the band who were present at a meeting called for the 
purpose requests that day schools on the reserve should be taught by a 
teacher belonging to a particular religious denomination, the school on 
that reserve shall be taught by a teacher of that denomination.

121. A Protestant or Roman Catholic minority of any band may, 
with the approval of and under regulations to be made by the Minister, 
have a separate day school or day school classroom established on the 
reserve unless, in the opinion of the Governor in Council, the number of 
children of school age does not so warrant.

122. In sections one hundred and thirteen to one hundred and twenty- 
one
(a) “child” means an Indian who has attained the age of six years but 

has not attained the age of sixteen years, and a person who is required 
by the Minister to attend school,

(t>) “school” includes a day school, technical school, high school and 
residential school, and

(c) “truant officer” includes
(i) a member of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police,
(ii) a special constable appointed for police duty on a reserve, and
(iii) a school teacher and a chief of the band, when authorized by 

the superintendent.
Mr. Noseworthy: Once this Act comes into force has the department any 

plans for improving educational facilities on the reserves, or will things go on as 
they are?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have been improving the school facilities at a 
remarkable rate since the summer of 1947 and the annual estimates will bear 
that out both in the amount of money spent in building and equipment and on 
the number of additional school units made available. With respect to the 
teaching standards, I will put on record while considering the estimates the 
improvement in the standards of the teachers, but I think that you will agree 
with me that it has also been very remarkable having in mind the demand for 
teachers in the interval.

Mr. Noseworthy: What progress has been made as outlined in section 
113 (i>) fi), that is in the making of agreements with governments of the 
provinces?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Until we get the authority of this section—
Mr. Noseworthy: So far there is nothing?
Hon. Mr. Harris: There have been understandings and agreements entered 

into, but someone has argued that they have no validity until we pass this 
section. I tabled a return six weeks ago showing the number of agreements
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entered into with the province of British Columbia in answer to a question from 
the member for Nanaimo.

Mr. Noseworthy: Just what does the department visualize doing under 
section 133 (b) (i) ? Just how far do you visualize going in the matter of entering 
into agreements with the provincial government for education?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, I think it can be stated that any agreement that can 
be entered into that would be to the advantage of the Indian’s education will be 
entered into.

Mr. Richard : Are there any public funds?
Mr. Noseworthy: I am anxious to know how far the department is pre

pared to go? Personally, I would like to see the whole question of Indian 
education arranged by agreement with the department to be taken over by the 
various provincial departments of education. I think the provincial departments 
of education are in a much better position to do that as they are dealing with 
that work all the time.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Have you seen any of our schools in the more remote 
areas?

Mr. Noseworthy: I beg your pardon?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Have you seen any of our schools in the more remote 

areas?
Mr. Nose worthy: No.
Hon. Mr. Harris : If you will go and have a look at some of them you will 

come to the conclusion not to make that recommendation—with respect to some 
anyway.

Mr. Noseworthy: I can see where in the remote areas that might be the case.
Hon. Mr. Harris : We have a much Better system than some of the provinces.
Mr. Noseworthy: Would you say that applies other than in the remote areas?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I will not say Where it applies, but I will take you 

sometime if you want to go.
Mr. Noseworthy: You say in the more remote areas. What about the 

reserves in southern Ontario?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, in southern Ontario the most obvious example is 

the Six Nations reserve at Brantford and there we have eighteen Indian school 
teachers teaching the children. We think it is a pretty good system.

Mr. Noseworthy: You do not think the provincial Department of Education 
could show you anything on education?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I am pretty sure they could not do much in the way 
of improving on that one unless you disagree with the principle that where 
possible and under like circumstances Indians should be employed. The Indians 
are all qualified teachers, and we think it is a pretty fair job.

Mr. Nose worth y : You say qualified—by what standard?
Mr. MacKay: Provincial standards existing in the province.
Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, do they teach the course of study which is 

prescribed in the province in which they dwell?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, they do. There are some modifications here and there 

because of the differences between the Indian children and the white children, 
but generally speaking the curriculum in the province is followed.

Mr. Blackmore: Are the schools subject to inspection by the school inspec
tors of the province?

Mr. MacKay: Yes, by the school inspectors in every province except British 
Columbia where we have our own inspector. British Columbia was asked some
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years ago to inspect our schools but because of a shortage of inspectors they 
were not in a position to take over our work, so we have our own inspector there.

Mr. Blackmore: Is the minister having any difficulty entering into a suit
able agreement with school boards having schools close to reserves?

Mr. MacKay : It would not be correct to say that in every case where wre 
tried to make an agreement that we have been successful, the reasons for not 
making an agreement are usually based on the question of accessibility, accom
modation, matters of that kind. There is little if any suggestion of discrimination 
anywhere.

Mr. Nosewortiiy : What progress is being made in the introduction of 
vocational education among the Indians?

Mr. MacKay: Vocational education has gone on for a number of years at 
different levels and for different purposes. We are not in a position to provide 
the technical schools, so-called, because the numbers would not justify it, but 
we do provide vocational training in schools where it will be an advantage.

Mr. Noseworthy: Are Indian girls, for instance, now taught commercial 
training ; are they given commercial training in Indian schools?

Mr. MacKay: They are. Those who show aptitude are given opportunity 
to attend a local commercial business college. The department provides a 
grant for that purpose, but we must have a recommendation of the teacher and 
the school inspector.

Mr. Noseworthy : Are there any Indian schools as such in which commercial 
training is given in shorthand and typewriting?

Mr. MacKay: I think we have such a division in the Kamloops residential 
school, and one at Mission, B.C., but we endeavour to have the Indian girls who 
wish to go in for that type of training given instructions in the nearby business 
college. We contribute anywhere from $200 up to $600 for that purpose.

Mr. Noseworthy: Is any secondary school education given beyond the 
entrance?

Mr. MacKay : Oh yes, where the children, as I said before, show aptitude. 
Any Indian child wishing to go on to high school or even to university is given 
assistance.

Mr. Noseworthy: That work is not carried on in the Indian schools as 
such?

Mr. MacKay: No. The department has never planned the extension of our 
educational system to include high schools and universities. The children go to 
the provincial high school and where students wish to go on to the university 
after meeting the necessary qualifications, the department assists them to do so.

Mr. Murray- : I know you have a number of Indian students in the Univer
sity of British Columbia.

Mr. MacKay: Yes, we have seven there.
Mr. Murray : Do you assist with regard to these?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, we do, in four cases.
Mr. Murray : I may say your work in regard to domestic science is very 

good. Home training in some of these day schools on the Alaska highway and 
elsewhere where young women are taught to make dresses and do domestic art 
rates very high.

Mr. Hatfield : What arrangements are made with the university? Do 
you pay their tuition fees?

Mr. MacKay: We give a grant, Mr. Hatfield. It depends on the circum
stances of the student. I think that we have given not more than $700 in any 
one case, but we do contribute.

Mr. Hatfield : Per year?
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Mr. MacKay: Per year, yes.
Mr. Hatfield : Do all the universities accept Indians?
Mr. MacKay: I do not think any Indian has been rejected provided he 

has met the qualifications for entrance.
Mr. Hatfield: What about enlargement of schools? Would it not be 

possible to maintain high schools on these large reserves?
Mr. MacKay: It has never been the policy so far as I know to extend 

our system to provide high schools.
Mr. Hatfield: Why not put it in the policy?
The Chairman: Do you think that is a good policy?
Mr. MacKay: We endeavour to get the Indian children to attend the local 

high schools.
Mr. Nosëworthy: What is the situation in that respect with regard to 

remote reserves? Do you get very many Indian children from remote reserves 
going into high schools?

Mr. MacKay: Well, there is an increasing number, Mr. Noseworthy. The 
children from the remote reserves—at least a good many of them—are taught in 
the Indian residential schools and we depend, of course, on the recommendation 
of the principal as to whether the child should go on to high school or not; but 
as I said before, if a child does show aptitude the department does not hesitate 
to provide the necessary assistance.

Mr. Ashbourne: I am sorry I was not in this committee earlier. I might 
say that I was up to now in the Public Accounts Committee. I would like to ask a 
question or two. What proportion of teachers are Indian? Are they mostly 
Indians?

Mr. MacKay: No, they are mostly non-Indians. The reserve that has the 
greatest number of Indian teachers is, of course, the Six Nations reserve, as the 
minister said, where we have eighteen Indian teachers; but encouragement is 
being given all the time to Indian students to go into the teaching profession.

Mr. Ashbourne: Is there any scarcity of teachers?
Mr. MacKay: Yes, there is; and that is also the case for non-Indian schools 

as well as Indian schools.
Mr. Ashboltrne: Have you sufficient accommodation for all the pupils?
Mr. MacKay: For all the Indian children in Canada? No, we have not, 

but we are reducing the number from year to year for whom accommodation is 
not provided. In 1945, I think there were 11,000 Indian children in Canada 
without school accommodation. At the present time it is down to approximately 
4,000.

Mr. Ashbourne: What does that mean, that the younger children are 
excluded?

Mr. MacKay: It just means that there is no accommodation. It is not 
only the younger children but also the older children who have not the oppor
tunity to attend a school. As I said, the department is endeavouring to overcome 
that backlog.

Mr. Ashbourne: You have a policy to build schools?
Mr. MacKay: We are building them as fast as we can.
Mr. Murray: In our district, Fort St. John has an excellent school which 

is just being completed, and several schools throughout that distinct have 
recently been completed and there is a good school to the north, I think it is in 
the Skeena district, at Lower Post on the Alaska highway, which is now being 
completed.
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Mr. Noseworthy: Has the department anything by way of an educa
tional report available, such as the one published by the departments of 
education?

Mr. MacKay: Well, there is a report each year provided to -the minister 
and the deputy minister with respect to the activities of the education division.

Mr. Noseworthy: This is a part of the annual report?
Mr. MacKay: Well, it is, yes. It has been condensed in recent years. 

Some years ago, of course, there were restrictions placed on the size of the 
report that could be printed.

Mr. Noseworthy: Is there available for the public anything in the form 
of an Indian educational report?

Mr. MacKay: It is included in the branch report; it is available to the 
public.

Mr. Noseworthy: Could we hear the representations that have been made 
to the minister at this time?

Mr. Simmons: It is my understanding that the teachers selected by the 
department for these schools along the Mackenzie river are selected as between 
Protestants and Roman Catholics in proportion to the number of each faith 
attending the school; is that right?

Mr. MacKay: Yes, we endeavour to do that. We try to get a teacher of 
the faith or belief of the majority of the Indian children.

The Chairman: Shall we hear the representations made?
Hon. Mr. Harris: These are representations received on bill 267 and some 

of them have been made on bill 79, but they relate to all these sections 113 
to 122, so I might as well read them all at once:
Indians of the Gordon’s, Poor Man’s, Day Star, Muskowequan, Fishing 
Lake Indian Reserves—Punnichy Indian Agency and Muscowpetung Agency, 
Qu’Appelle Indian Agency, Saskatchewan:

Indians want the right to send their children to public schools in 
the same manner as non-Indians in order that they may have the same 
advantages as any other Canadian, which they claim is now denied them, 
but granted to immigrants.

Indians of the Fort Norman Indian Agency, N.W.T. :
(Submission forwarded by the Indian superintendent compiled from 

opinions gathered from the chief and councillors and Indians of the Bands 
during Treaty payment time.)

Until recently, the only schools in operation through the N.W.T. 
have been under the auspices of the various religious denominations. 
Many of the Indian parents in this area at one time attended these 
schools and now have taken exception to their children attending any 
school where religious instruction is given or where any hard and fast 
rule is made with regard to the religious denomination of the teacher. 
Several new day schools have been built through the N.W.T., and in 
each settlement there is a church within easy reach from the schools. 
The Indians, therefore, cannot see why religious instructions should be 
given from the schools. Also, a welfare teacher, showing exceptional 
qualifications in welfare work, cannot be transferred to another school 
unless the majority of the pupils arc of the same denomination as the 
teacher himself. The Indian superintendent states that in one settlement 
two schools are operating as day schools within a distance of 200 yards of 
each other, and the entire attendance of both schools could be handled 
by one teacher.
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Mr. Murray: May I ask how many members there are in the Fort 
Norman Band?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, we will get that.
Okanagan Society for the Revival of Indian Arts and Crafts, Oliver, B.C.:

Indian children should be given the same educational advantages as 
afforded to non-Indian children and that they attend public schools. 
Schools to which Indian children attend should not be termed as “Indian 
schools’’. Such schools should be one of the usual type of schools under 
the provincial Department of Education with no distinction whatsoever 
made because the children are of a certain race, even though all the 
children are of Indian status. Qualifications for teachers in present 
“Indian schools” should be at least those required for the public 
schools, and the curriculum should be the same; also, teachers should be on 
the provincial scale. The Fort Alexander Catholic Association, Pine 
Falls, Manitoba, say that residential and public schools should be re
tained. Transportation to and from schools for pupils desiring to go on 
to higher education should be provided, and full religious instruction 
should be allowed in schools.

The Lower Kootenay reserve, Creston, British Columbia, says that 
Indians wish to make their own decisions as to what school their children 
should attend. They desire to send their children to public schools. They 
make special reference to the Indian school on St. Mary’s reserve and say 
that Indians feel that a child of 6 years of age is too young to be sent 
to that school unless the management isr changed. That is something we 
have investigated.

Indians of The Pas agreed to these changes.
The chief and the councillors, treaty No. 3, consider the need for 

higher education should be stressed.
Father Lauzon of Saanichton, British Columbia, suggested new 

wording for both section 121 and 122—either the teacher being mentioned 
as being of a certain denomination, or the school.

The B.C. Indian Arts and Welfare Society consider that every 
Canadian parent should have the right to choose for his children either 
church supervised or non-sectarian schools, and suggest that the Indian 
Act be changed to allow “every Indian a free choice in the matter of 
schools, with provisions for the necessary financial settlements to the 
municipalities.”

The public affairs institute, Y.M.C.A., Vancouver, B.C. suggests 
allowances to provide for technical training of Indian children who wish 
to continue their education. They suggest that a system of scholarships 
and other incentives be set up to encourage Indians to go to high school 
and university.

I might add that as the director has explained while we may not call 
them scholarships we provide aid for them to go to high school and 
university.

The Cook’s Ferry band suggest allowances to provide for technical 
training of Indian children who wish to continue their education and they 
suggest that education be the same as under provincial standards.

The United Nations Association in Canada, Vancouver branch, 
suggests that there should be regulations regarding mixed schools, conform
ity between Indian and provincial schools, provincial supervision of 
schools, special nonacademic training to fill gaps in Indian children’s 
backgrounds, technical schools, adult education, bursary and scholarship 
programs for secondary schools and institutions of higher learning, etc.
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The Indians of the Touchwood agency want their children to attend 
public schools and have the advantage of any other Canadians.

The Committee of Friends of the Indians, Edmonton, Alberta, say 
that the bill completely omits any outline of the department’s policy 
in the education of the Indian people, such as:
1. That every Indian child has the right to the same educational

facilities as other children.
2. That like other children their education should be non-sectarian.
3. That they shall be given teachers with special qualifications for

teaching Indian children.
4. That the standard of education shall be in every way equal to that of

other children.
The Jesuit missionaries of Ontario, Fort Ste. Marie, Ontario, suggests 

that subsection 1,2) be deleted.
The secretary of the Canadian Teachers’ Federation suggests that as 

the permissive “may” is used quite frequently and education is a provincial 
matter for other Canadians, more agreements which the Indian Affairs 
Branch “may” make with the provinces would be all to the good.

Teslin, Whitehorse, and Carcross bands say that new school sections 
are not popular and they want children to go to government schools with 
non-Indian children.

The Kinnosayos and Cree bands, Alberta, suggest that where possible 
and without consent of the band, the minister will enter into agreements 
with provincial authorities for the education of Indian children in 
provincial schools—where distance is prohibitive day schools to be estab
lished on reserves.

The Dawson band requests that school matters be taken out of the 
hands of the churches and be made the direct responsibility of the Indian 
Affairs branch.

The Indian Association of Alberta approved of the sections.
The president of the North American Indian Brotherhood suggested 

that we add business and commercial schools, and strike out subsection 
(2)—which has been done.

With respect to section 115 the Indian Association of Alberta approve 
providing that this does not apply to treaty money or interest money 
accruing to the band.

Mr. Blackmore: I was not able to catch what the minister said then?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I think it has something to do with the section which says 

that money can be diverted for the education of a child but the Indian Association 
of Alberta says they approve provided that it is not to apply to interest money 
or treaty money accruing to the band.

Father Lauzon suggests changing the word “six” to “less than seven”.
The Public Affairs Institute suggests deletion of 117 (c).
The Six Nations of the Grand River, Brantford, state that it is obviously 

unfair not to require a pupil 11 or 12 years of age to attend school simply because 
the child has passed entrance examinations for high school.

With respect to 118 which I think is 120 in the bill, the Kinnosayos and Cree 
bands say that parents should decide which school their children shall attend.

The Canadian Catholic Conference recommends that the section be modified 
so as to guarantee the right of establishing and that of attending denominational 
schools—perhaps I had better give you the exact reference:

Provided that if the religious denomination of the Indian child is 
different from that of his parents or of his guardians, such child shall be 
assigned to a school of his denomination if such school exists.
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The Yukon Territory superintendent reports the opinion of his Indians is 
that section 121 was too inflexible.

The Canadian Catholic Conference wanted the addition of the word “or a 
boarding school” in 121 as it now is and in 122.

Mr. Noseworthy: 122 (6).
Hon. Mr. Harris: That concludes the representations.
The Chairman : Shall section 113 carry?
Mr. Nosewortiiy : Just a moment, Mr. Chairman. The whole concensus of 

opinion so far as these representations go is this. Practically every representa
tion calls for some modification of the present system of Indian education. Is 
not that true?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I think it could be said to the contrary that the 
recommendations were in most cases philosophic conclusions as to the most 
desirable form and were not any particular complaints against any one thing 
that the department may be doing.

Mr. Noseworthy: They all point toward greater co-operation with the 
provinces and the establishment of schools?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Oh, yes.
Mr. Noseworthy : Equal to the provincial schools. My first question was : 

is the department giving consideration to the implementation of those recom
mendations? That is pretty general, I think, among educationists?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think there has been any one subject in the 
Indian Act that has received more attention than the school sections of the bill 
as it now is. The conclusion is once again that your Act must be all-inclusive 
but that what will do for the Yukon or British Columbia may not do in Alberta. 
It is a matter of expediency and improvisation in order to get the best standard 
of education for the Indian child.

Mr. Blackmore: In glancing over—
The Chairman : I think Mr. Simmons is next.
Mr. Simmons: Mr. Chairman, reverting to the administration of day schools 

along the Mackenzie river I understand that one half hour a day is provided to 
permit the representative of a religious denomination to give religious instruction 
to pupils of their faith. Is that correct?

Mr. MacKay: That is correct.
Mr. Blackmore: Looking over all of these sections so far I have the impres

sion that the department has done an excellent job in providing for education.
Some Hon. Members : Hear, hear.
Mr. Blackmore: For the next ten miles—so to speak.
Mr. Hatfield : Do treaties have, anything to do with education—treaties 

in the wrest I mean?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, there are provisions in almost every treaty—if not 

in every one—providing for a teacher or school.
Mr. Hatfield : I want to ask a question. When are you going to dig the 

eastern treaties out of the archives and pay some attention to them? You are 
paying attention to the w-estern treaties ; you recognize those but you do not 
recognize the eastern treaties.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I just want to make one correction. It was the courts 
that did not recognize the eastern treaties.

Mr. Hatfield : What?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It was the courts that did not recognize the eastern 

treaties.
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Mr. Hatfield: Well why should not the Indians in the east have the same 
rights as Indians in the west? That is the question I would like to ask of 
the minister.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Have they not got schools? Have they not got the accom
modation there that they have in the other provinces?

Mr.' Hatfield : No, they have not.
Mr. Richard: In which way have the courts not recognized the eastern 

treaties?
Hon. Mr. Harris : As Mr. Maclnnis pointed out yesterday, one treaty that 

Mr. Hatfield mentioned had been held by the courts in Nova Scotia not to 
confer upon the Indians certain rights which they thought they had.

Mr. Richard: I heard an official last year say in studying this certain treaty 
that it had been signed by the royal representative at Halifax but that it had 
not been held to be binding by the courts.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right,.
Mr. Richard: Well what was he doing there? Who did he represent there 

if he did not represent the Crown? You say the treaty was not binding—I did 
not know the courts held that.

Hon. Mr. Harris : They did.
Mr. Hatfield: The representatives of the Crown signed the Penobscot and 

Boston treaties and why would that not bind—
Hon. Mr. Harris : You cannot argue with me. I have just finished telling 

you the courts have held in that particular case—
Mr. Hatfield : I am not talking about the courts, I am talking about the 

Act. Why do you not have Indians used the same all over Canada? I am quite 
agreeable that they should be used alike all over Canada.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Let us be reasonable.
Mr. Hatfield: If the courts do not uphold it make it in this Act.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well this Act does apply to all Indians in Canada.
Mr. Hatfield: I know it does.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I am going to assert that your Indians are not discrimin

ated against. They have just as good educational facilities as any others.
Mr. Hatfield: No, they don’t get treaty money.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Because they have not a treaty requiring them to be paid 

money.
Mr. Simmons: They don’t get treaty money in the Yukon either.
Mr. Hatfield : They don’t get treaty money in British Columbia but what 

about the North Huron tribes in Ontario? They get treaty money.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Because the treaty provided for it.
Mr. Hatfield : There is no treaty providing for the North Huron tribe in 

Ontario. The director of Indian Affairs told me so. He said it was a mistake 
and he said it had been carried on as a mistake.

Mr. MacKay : You are referring, I assume, to a predecessor. I do not 
make any such statement.

Mr. Hatfield: What?
Mr. MacKay : You must be referring, Mr. Hatfield, to a predecessor of mine.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Let me state it simply. Where treaties require the pay

ment of treaty money payment is made. Those treaties do not cover more than 
half, or slightly more than half of the Indians of Canada. If you think the other 
Indians should be paid treaty money, go ahead and try to get the Minister of 
Finance to do it.
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Mr. Hatfield : I am not trying to do anything but to put every Indian in 
Canada in the same position.

Hon. Mr. Harris : You mean then we should pay treaty money to the other 
half of the Indians who have no treaty requiring it.

Mr. Hatfield: Sure.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well you are a minority in this room.
Mr. Hatfield: Where do you get the money to pay treaty money? Was it 

out of the sale of lands in the west?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It was for the purpose of obtaining from them a surrender 

of their interest in the lands.
Mr. Hatfield: Right. Now, did not the Indians in the east surrender their 

lands long before the Indians of the west?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is a historical question which the province of New 

Brunswick could probably answer better.
Mr. Applewhaite: With respect, we cannot rewrite the treaties.
Mr. Hatfield: What they did in regard to those lands was that the prov

inces of Nova Scotia and New Brunswick owned a share of those lands. They 
bought them from -the Hudson’s Bay Company. The provinces of New Bruns
wick and Nova Scotia got very little out of those lands so they have an interest 
in them. You gave those Indians out there a treaty fund from the lands of 
Nova Scotia and New Brunswick. There were four provinces in Confederation 
in the first place—-

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield: Those four provinces bought the whole west except British 

Columbia and half of Ontario and Quebec from the Hudson’s Bay Company.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Hatfield: For $1£ million—
Hon. Mr. Harris: And the Indians.
Mr. Hatfield: Yes, they took the Indians to boot. Then they turn around 

and you give the Indians treaty money in the west for the surrender of lands 
that belonged to the Dominion of Canada—is not that right?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No. I corrected your statement but perhaps you did not 
understand my correction. You said four provinces on Confederation had bought 
western areas from the Hudson’s Bay Company. I added “and the Indians”. 
That is where the correction should have come in.

Mr. Hatfield: I do not know about the Indians. The Indians had lands 
before the Hudson’s Bay Company or the Dominion of Canada had them.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, that is right. For the purpose of extinguishing the 
title of the Indian, as well as the Hudson’s Bay Company—and the Indian was 
granted treaty money.

Mr. Hatfield: Treaty moneys, but the Indians of the east surrendered their 
lands a long time before the Indians of the west.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Before Confederation.
Mr. Hatfield: Yes, before Confederation.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Had you not better go down to New Brunswick and 

discuss it with them?
Mr. Hatfield: Well, why should they not get treaty money?
Mr. Blackmore: I think Mr. Hatfield’s attitude is well founded although 

I do not propose to argue it. Considerations of this sort lie at the basis of the
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proposal I made that we should have an Indian claims commission throughout 
Canada. Many of these Indians surrendered lands long, long before Canada 
came into existence but they have rights, nevertheless.

Mr. Hatfield: I want to say further that the United States recognizes 
these treaties which we do notr—and they were under the King of England at that 
time. They recognize the rights of these parties to these treaties but we do not 
recognize them. They are all over at the archives. You have not even got 
them in your department.

Mr. Richard: I do not see that we should be surprised that the Indians are 
deprived of their rights in the maritimes when the whites even cannot get them.

The Chairman: There are a number of other recommendations here.
Mr. Hatfield: The white people down in the maritimes are about as well off 

as the Indians.
Hon. Mr. Harris: There are some further comments which I have received 

on these sections.
The Blackfoot band council is in favour of the school sections, but would 

like day schools with transportation of children to school. The council agreed 
that there should be some religious instruction in the schools.

The British Columbia Indian Arts and Welfare Society—and this is some
what of a repetition of the former suggestion—suggests' that every Canadian 
parent should have the right to choose for his children that form of education 
which he feels is best, either church supervised or non-sectarian.

The Native Brotherhood of British Columbia summarize their suggestions:
1. “As a fundamental principle, Indian children should be allowed to

attend Canadian public schools” and the per capita cost thereof paid 
by the federal government.

2. Indian day and residential schools should be free from denominational
jurisdiction.

3. Greater facilities and opportunity for education should be provided.
The national secretary, Imperial Order of the Daughters of the Empire, feels 

that adequate primary and secondary school facilities should be provided.
The Native Brotherhood of British Columbia want the age limit raised from 

16 to 18.
Mr. Hatfield : Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask another question. Do the 

Indians of western Canada in their treaties have the right to hunt on their 
reserves at any time of the year—and to fish?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Do you want me to go over all the treaties with you now 
and take the time of the committee to give you answers?

The Chairman: We are dealing with the subject of schools.
Mr. Hatfield : I want to ask about eastern Indians with regard to treaties. 

Have the eastern Indians got to hire another lawyer and make another test 
case before the courts?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think that could easily be—
Mr. Hatfield : Will your department pay for the test case for the eastern 

Indians?
•Hon. Mr. Harris: You will have to ask us. To look at the treaty first and 

say whether there is any remote possibility that the Indian would be better off 
than he is now by having the treaty enforced requires that a great many things 
be taken into consideration.

Mr. Hatfield : They contend they will be better off.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I know people who contend things that are wrong.
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Mr. Hatfield : They brought a test case up here some years ago. They might 
have had a poor lawyer sent to make that test case and I want to know if you 
will pay for another test case. I would like to dig up these treaties and go into 
this thing. I do not think Indians should be treated differently in different parts 
of Canada.

The Chairman: You would have that opportunity if you so desired. You 
have an opportunity of going into this if you desire but we are dealing with 
schools now.

Mr. Hatfield : I am asking the minister if he will bear the expense of a test 
case. He says the courts are ahead of parliament. I did not know that before.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I did not say that.
Mr. Hatfield : What?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I did not say that.
Mr. Hatfield: You said you would not recognize a treaty of the east 

because it had been thrown out by the courts.
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is a different matter.
Mr. Hatfield : You say you will not recognize it on account of the court’s 

action. Now, you are the minister. You are above the courts—
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, no, no.
Some Hon. Members : No, no.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It is a strange argument from your corner of the House, 

Mr. Hatfield, anyway.
Mr. Hatfield: Well, I thought so.
Mr. Boucher: May I suggest that we discuss clause 113?
The Chairman : Shall section 113 carry?
Carried.
Section 114, regulations.
Carried.
Section 115(1), attendance.
Carried.
115(2)?
Carried.
Section 116, when attendance not required.
Mr. Applewhaite : I do not know whether the department can answer this 

question but they may know. Are there any or many provinces in Canada where 
Indian children are compelled to go to school after they have passed their 
entrance to high school?

Mr. MacKay: I cannot answer that.
Mr. Applewhaite: I had the suggestion from some people friendly to Indians 

that it was an unfair provision to make it not compulsory to attend school if 
they have passed their entrance examinations by the age of 15. My recollection 
is that the same thing pertains for a non-Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We can look into that. I know in the province of Ontario 
there is an age limit but they do not in fact enforce it if the child has passed 
the entrance examinations.

Mr. Applewhaite: The other question I would ask is under 116(d). With 
respect I think it may be badly drawn. Is it the intention under (d) that the 
minister must every year give written approval of the instruction which the 
child is to receive at home?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : No, there are certain tribes that have a period of move
ment at those times. There is an overriding permission to absent themselves at 
that time.

Mr. Applewhaite: What does “within one year” mean?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I thought you were referring to -(c). Permission must 

be given yearly.
Mr. Applewhaite : The section means that approval of the minister is good 

for one year only.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Applewhaite: With respect I do not think that it says so.
The Chairman: Shall section 116 carry?
Carried.
Section 117, school to be attended.
Carried.
Section 118 (1), truant officers.
Carried.
Section 118 (2), powers.
Carried.
Section 118 (3), notice to attend school.
Carried.
Section 118 

notice.
Carried.

(4), no further notices required within one year of previous

Section 118 (5), tardiness.
Carried.
Section 118 (6), take into custody.
Carried.
Section 119, child who is expelled or fails to attend deemed juvenile 

delinquent.
Carried.
Section 120 (1), denomination of teacher.
Carried.
Section 120 (2)?
Carried.
Section 121, minority religious denominations.
Carried.
Section 122, definitions.
Carried.
Mr. Applewhaite: With respect to 122 “a school teacher and a chief of the 

band, when authorized by the superintendent.” Does that mean both the school 
teacher and the band chief have to be authorized before they become truant 
officers?

Hon. Mr. Harris: With the comma between the answer I would think is yes.
Mr. Applewhaite: The school teacher is not automatically a truant officer?
Mr. Wood: Reverting to 121 in the case of the number of children belonging 

to one denomination being rather small, what provisions are made for this small 
number of children?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: What do you mean?
Mr. Wood: I am reverting to section 121. There are some reserves where 

the number of children is not large and they belong to two different denomina
tions. What provision is made for children attending school if they do not all 
belong to the one denomination?

Hon. Mr. Harris: If the numbers are small—that is of the minority—in all 
probability they will elect to continue to go to the day school concerned. If for 
other reasons they -would prefer to be removed to a residential school it is possible 
that would be done. ,

Mr. Ashbourne: Does that include boarding school?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Blackmore: Just before we leave that, the word “small” is a little 

vague. Could the minister give us any idea as to what is in his mind?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Some of the denominational representatives thought we 

ought to fix on ten as the number above which, in all probability, separate classes 
would be arranged for. The minister did not agree with that entirely but it is 
the figure I think used in the unorganized territory of Ontario.

Mr. Blackmore : What would the minister think would be an appropriate 
number if ten were not?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I wmuld not want to say. It depends on each case. We 
have had no real difficulty in arranging separate instructions if it becomes 
desirable.

The Chairman: Section 123, repeal.
Carried.
Section 124, coming into force.
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Now these legal questions have arisen as you know and 

there are one or two amendments of our own, as well as the sections which 
Mr. Charlton asked should stand.

The Chairman: Can we meet this afternoon? What is your wish?
Mr. Applewhaite : Now that we have come to the end, to section 124, I 

want to make a suggestion here. I do not know whether it is really part 
of the Act but I would like to suggest that the minister might consider that 
when this Act is printed for distribution knowing that- it will be widely 
used and referred to, that it be printed with a very full alphabetical index so 
that people who want to work on this can do so easily.

Mr. Noseworthy: Before we adjourn, what disposition is to be made of 
the request I placed before the committee regarding the calling of bands of 
Indians to appear before us?

The Chairman : That will be discussed when we get through with this 
business.

Mr. Noseworthy: That will come before the committee?
The Chairman: Yes. We shall adjourn until 9.00 o’clock this evening.

The committee adjourned.
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EVENING SESSION

The committee resumed at 9.00 p.m.
The Chairman : We will come to order, gentlemen, please. I think this 

morning we were dealing with section 110.
110. (1) Upon the issue of an order of enfranchisement, any interest 

in land and improvements on an Indian reserve of which the enfranchised 
Indian had formerly been in lawful possession or over which he exer
cised rights of ownership may be disposed of by him by gift or private 
sale, but if not so disposed of within thirty days after the date of the 
order of enfranchisement such land and improvements shall be offered 
for sale by tender by the superintendent and sold to the highest bidder and 
the proceeds of such sale paid to him ; and if no bid is received and the 
property remains unsold after six months from the date of such offering, 
the land, together with improvements, shall revert to the band free from 
any interest of the enfranchised person therein, subject to the payment, 
at the discretion of the Minister, to the enfranchised Indian, from the 
funds of the band, of such compensation for permanent improvements 
as the Minister may determine.

(2) When an order of enfranchisement issues or has issued, the 
Governor in Council may, with the consent of the council of the band, 
by order declare that any lands within a reserve of which the enfran
chised Indian had formerly been in lawful possession shall cease to be 
Indian reserve lands.

(3) When an order has been made under subsection two, the enfran
chised Indian is entitled to occupy such lands for a period of ten years 
from the date of his enfranchisement, and the enfranchised Indian shall 
pay to the funds of the band, or there shall, out of any money payable to 
the enfranchised Indian under this Act, be transferred to the funds of 
the band, such amount per acre for the lands as the Minister considers 
to be the value of the common interest of the band in the lands.

(4) At the end of the ten-year period referred to in subsection 
three the Minister shall cause a grant of the lands to be made to the 
enfranchised Indian or to his legal representatives.

Is Mr. Charlton here?
Mr. Bareness : He will be here in a minute.
Mr. Blackmore: What section are we on?
The Chairman : Section 110, sales of lands of enfranchised Indian.
Shall section 110 (1) carry?
Mr. Blackmore: What was the reason why this wras caused to stand? Will 

the minister tell us why?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Charlton asked us to have it stand because he 

had to go to another meeting.
Mr. Applewhaite : Before Mr. Charlton comes I want to make a remark 

on the wording of section 110, but not on its merits. I do not like the wording:
“Upon the issue of an order of enfranchisement, any interest in land 

and improvements on an Indian reserve of which the enfranchised 
Indian had formerly been in lawful possession . . .”

That, I take it, means land of which he was in lawful possession at the time 
of enfranchisement but it certainly does not say so. If he had had it fifty 
years ago, he would be in lawful possession and I think the drafting of that 
might be corrected.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We will refer that to the Department of Justice.
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Mr. Charlton : I would like to ask the minister what he intends to do 
with this section. What reason has he for having this clause 110(2) in here?

The Chairman : We are on section 110 (1).
Mr. Noseworthy: Has the enfranchised Indian the right to sell reserve 

property to non-Indians, or to anyone outside the reserve?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is the provision which Mr. Charlton is referring 

to, subsections (2) and (3) and (4), but in subsection (1) he has certain rights.
Mr. Noseworthy: Subsection (1) says it may be disposed by him by gift or 

private sale. Does that mean to anyone?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No, that means to an Indian on that reserve.
The Chairman : Shall we therefore pass section 110 (1), subject to 

reference to the Department of Justice for possible rewording.
Mr. Blackmore: Is there any reason why there might not be put in there a 

phrase specifying what the minister gave us in clarification? As it reads at 
the present time it certainly looks as though he could sell it to anybody. I 
presume that there are other clauses which cover that point?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have that general clause which says that no one 
is in lawful possession unless he is a member of that band, unless it is allotted 
to him by the band council, and with approval by the minister. That is the 
governing section with respect to this matter.

Mr. Blackmore: That would mean he could not sell to anyone except an 
Indian of that band.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Blackmore: It would simplify matters if a phrase were put in there 

to clarify that.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The answer of the Department of Justice to that 

would be: We have already provided for that in other sections, and any
thing else added to that would be unnecessary words.

Mr. Blackmore: My observation would be this, that where you have Indians 
reading this Act, they will not know what is in the various parts of the Act on 
that subject, and it will therefore tend to cause confusion in their minds when 
there is a clause like this which reads like something it does not mean.

The Chairman : It might further confuse them.
Mr. Blackmore: No, because then the clause as it will stand will be quite 

clear on that point and the Indians will interpret it that an Indian cannot sell 
his land to someone off the reserve.

Mr. Noseworthy: At this place in the clause where it says the land may 
be disposed of by gift or private sale—do you mean that it could be disposed of 
to anyone?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think there is an Indian in this country who 
thinks it can be disposed of to a non-Indian. They know the law on that. But 
if you insert these qualifying words in here I am sure you would have to go over 
the whole Act and insert similar w'ords in other sections where they are not now.

Mr. Diefenbaker: Which is the general section which covers that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It is section No. 20.
Mr. Wood: It seems to me, Mr. Chairman, that if that was the intention of 

this Act that it would not be necessary for the Indian who is being enfranchised 
to sell the land, this points out that if he does not dispose of it the department 
will.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is what we have provided, that he has an opportunity 
first to give the land to anybody he wishes or to sell it to anybody he wishes who 
can take possession ; of course, that is the understanding.
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Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, I am quite sure if I were just reading this 
as it stands without knowing the Act as a whole I would say that no Indian 
would know just exactly where he stands. All it mentions there is the Indian. 
A person can read through the Act and as far as that clause is concerned he does 
not find any stipulation to the effect that an enfranchised Indian could not sell 
to a white man or non-Indian. I believe, as the minister said, in the Act as a 
whole, as a complete unit, it stands up, but I would not think there were very 
many Indians who would be capable of reading that Act through and getting 
the whole picture. It takes pretty well trained legal minds to do that.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I can only repeat what I said that I do not think there is 
an Indian in Canada who thinks he can sell land to a white man.

Mr. Blackmore: I think there are a lot of Indians very deeply worried 
about the thing.

Mr. Charlton: They would like to do so?
Hon. Mr. Harris: A lot of them would, a lot of them have applied to do so, 

but they know they cannot. However, I will submit this to the Department of 
Justice.

The Chairman: Shall we pass this subject to the minister undertaking to 
have it referred to the Department of Justice?

Section 110 (1)?
Carried.
Section 110 (2), grant to enfranchised Indians.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We have some objections to this but it is not stated in 

the report. There was a discussion at the conference at which the question was 
raised as to whether this would result in the reserve land gradually being sold 
to non-Indians—that is subsections (2), (3), and (4)—and it was pointed out 
to the conference that since the land would have to be allotted in the first 
instance by the band council with the approval of the minister that the band 
council has control over this and the discussion ended there with this section 
not being opposed by the conference.

Mr. Charlton: It says quite clearly and quite plainly:
Shall cease to be Indian reserve lands.

Is that placed in there to cover farms off the reserve? 1 see the reason if it is 
to cover one farm situated six miles, say, from the reserve, which is still reserve 
land. As a matter of fact, the man is trying to get a V.L.A. loan and he cannot 
get it because it is reserve land, at least, it would be considered reserve land 
as far as the V.L.A. is concerned.

Now, if it is only for that purpose I can see no objection but if it is a question 
of pinpointing reserves with whites I certainly will object.

Hon. Mr. Harris: It certainly is not the intention to try to solicit Indians to 
have lands allotted to them, become enfranchised and then wait for ten years to 
sell their land to non-Indians, but this is one of the most difficult things that we 
have had to decide. One of the representations made to the investigating com
mittee by Brigadier Martin was on this very point. It is borne out by experience 
that you penalize the Indian by saying to him no matter how much you cultivate 
your land, no matter how much you improve your land, you may not get its value 
if you become enfranchised.

Mr. Charlton: Unless you become enfranchised?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, if you become enfranchised; because, upon enfran

chisement without these sections you are restricted in your sale value to an 
Indian on your reserve and then, under those conditions, the market value of
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your land and your improvements would probably not have a true valuation. 
Martin recommended that we should remove this penalty on the Indian seeking 
to become enfranchised. We gave a good deal of consideration to it. The pro
vision is in the present Act in such a way that there is no restriction on the sale 
whatever. The land may be allotted to an Indian upon enfranchisement on a 
reserve as has been done on occasion—though not very often. We felt that to 
protect the band council and the other members of the band it would be desir
able to insert a ten year waiting period in subsection 3 so that there would not be 
anyone seeking enfranchisement just for the purpose of selling land quickly, 
getting money, and leaving the reserve.

Nevertheless, we felt on the other hand that we could not refuse an Indian 
the right to profit by his labour, else we would be imposing upon him a restric
tion which is not imposed upon any other person in Canada.

Mr. Noseworthy: In other words, when this is declared to be no longer 
Indian reserve land the enfranchised Indian may continue to live on it for ten 
years, after which he may get a grant.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Noseworthy : But what are the possibilities once it is declared to be no 

longer Indian reserve land? What is there to prevent it from being sold?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, he does not get the letters patent until the ten year 

period is over.
Mr. Charlton : After the ten year period?
Hon. Mr. Harris: There is no restriction after the ten year period.
Mr. Charlton : I would like to ask the minister this question, Mr. Chairman. 

Is it the thought of the minister in certain cases where he intends to do this that 
there will be no longer a reserve in those particular places in ten years?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, based on experience in the past the numbers who 
will be applying under this provision will be three or four or five maybe every 
five years.

Mr. Bareness: What has been the experience in getting the consent of 
the band? t

Hon. Mr. Harris: The present Act does not require the consent of the band. 
We have inserted that qualification.

Mr. Charlton : This does not require the consent of the band.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It requires the consent of the band in the first instance 

to get the land allotted.
Mr. Charlton : Yes, but not as an individual?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, as an individual.
Mr. Charlton : Not as a band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, as a band.
Mr. Charlton : For that individual—not as a band? You are not going to 

enfranchise the whole band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We are talking about land allotment—if you are talking 

about enfranchisement that is something else.
Mr. Charlton : He is not being enfranchised first; he has to be granted the 

land first.
Hon. Mr. Harris: By the band council.
Mr. Charlton: If he becomes enfranchised?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Charlton : After living on it ten years he is allowed to sell it to anyone?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
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Mr. Charlton: What I am trying to get at is this is an individual case on a 
reserve and not the whole reserve?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, this is an individual Indian.
Mr. Charlton: What is the object other than the fact of giving an Indian 

a choice of sale wherever he wished? What other object is there of putting this 
section in?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Just to assert the right of every person to own something 
in this country that he can claim as his own.

Mr. Charlton : The Indians tjiemselves did not object to this?
Hon. Mr. Harris : As I say there was a preliminary discussion in which 

three persons expressed their disapproval to it. When they saw the mechanics 
of it they did not go any further. It was very fully gone into.

Mr. Noseworthy: That can only be done with the consent of the band?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Initially. The person gets his land allotted to him in the 

first instance only by consent of the band and the minister.
Mr. Noseworthy: This allotment is not any different from any other?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is true.
Mr. Noseworthy: It is just the same as any other allotment?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Right.
Mr. Noseworthy: It is no special case?
Hoy. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: The Governor in Council may, with the consent of the 

band, by order declare this land to be no longer part of the reserve. The consent 
of the band has to be obtained before that can be declared as non-Indian reserve 
land?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Noseworthy: Under 110(2) ?
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Noseworthy : It could over a considerable period of years wipe out an 

Indian reserve entirely?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Granted, it could—by action of the band council.
The Chairman: Shall we go on to subsection 2?
Mr. Charlton : No. The Six Nations reserve is as you know along the 

north side of the Grand river—a very narrow strip north of the Grand river. Is 
it your intention with the consent of those people living on the north side of the 
Grand river that you could enfranchise all those Indians and grant all that land 
in one block?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We could if they applied for enfranchisement and the 
band council consented.

Mr. Charlton: If the group of them applied or as individuals?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Charlton : The same would apply exactly to a pinpoint farm on a 

reserve any place?
Hon. Mr. Harris : If the land has been allotted in the first instance.
Mr. Charlton: Yes, well most of the land has been allotted.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, it has not—well, on the Six Nations yes.
Mr. Charlton : On this particular reserve I am talking about now.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
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Mr. Charlton : I do not think it is the wish of those Indians to have that 
done—quite sincerely—because I have talked to many of them. It is not their 
wish to have their reserves pinpointed with whites. I am sure of that.

Hon. Mr. Harris : If they do not want to do that the band council does not 
have to give its consent.

Mr. Noseworthy: Your band council in some instances will consist of the 
chief and one representative as a quorum—that is on a small reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Noseworthy: Who, under the influence of the Indian agent, will give 

any opinion that agent wants.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I see you are not familiar with Indian Affairs.
Mr. Noseworthy: Well, from what I read about Indians and hear about 

Indians—
Hon. Mr. Harris: You do not believe everything you hear.
Mr. Noseworthy : That is the point of the whole of Indian Affairs—the 

influence of the agent on the reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you have patience and go into these cases you will find 

that nine times out of ten long before you get to the root of the matter you will 
find that the Indian decides the agent is his friend and not the monster that 
somebody has told you he was in the first instance.

Mr. Blackmore: It seems to me that there is a flaw somewhere or other in 
the reasoning. I have been trying to trace it out. The minister as I understand 
it lays this down as a possible safeguard and says now the band had to allot the 
Indian the land in the first place?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Right.
Mr. Blackmore: It is true, but how did the band know when they allotted 

that Indian the land that he would become enfranchised?
Hon. Mr. Harris: They did not know because he probably had not indicated 

his intention of becomiftg enfranchised.
Mr. Blackmore: Now, then, when it comes to a sale of this land, its disposal 

is dependent on that land having been allotted to him by the band council and 
the sale being made with the consent of the band council.

Hon. Air. Harris: That is right.
Mr. Blackmore: That is done with the consent of the band council.
Hon. Mr. Harris : With the consent of the band council. Because, any 

interest in lands and improvements on an Indian reserve of which the 
enfranchised Indian had formerly been in lawful possession or over which he 
exercised rights of ownership may be disposed of by him by gift or by sale only 
with the consent of the band council.

Mr. Charlton: I did not take that to mean that it applied to land, let us 
say on the edge of a reserve, but rather to land within the reserve itself. There 
is a principle here of forcing the enfranchised Indian to dispose of his land in the 
reserve, and it might also apply to land outside the reserve, and I do not think 
that is right

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is a matter of opinion and no doubt the department 
or any future minister will bear in mind the general desire not to exercise that 
power in every case, but to protect the band as a band. If they do not want to 
have their reserves dealt with in this manner the band council does not have to 
give its consent.

Mr. Charlton: It is conceivable that the band council might not want to 
see that land sold, they might be more inclined not to do that.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Why should not the Indian have the same right with 
respect to property as you and I have?

Mr. Charlton: Yes, but this takes in the whole reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Why should not the individual Indian do what he wants 

to do with his land, providing that the band council does not restrict him?
Mr. Charlton: But, does it restrict the Indian? There are cases where 

there are farms far away from the reserve.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I know it,
Mr. Charlton : There is one case of which I know where the individual 

wanted to get his franchise and the band council wanted to keep that property 
in the reserve. That is the point they are arguing about.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Without offence let me ask you this, Mr. Charlton ; why 
should you impose your opinion as to what is to be the advantage of keeping that 
land against that of the band council?

The Chairman : I thought in this committee that we were trying to get more 
freedom for the Indian, to give the Indian more freedom. We are not trying 
to restrict them, we are trying to give them every opportunity to let them work 
it out for themselves. You have been on the committee for the last four years 
and you know that the feeling of the committee has been to help the Indian to 
help himself.

Mr. Charlton : No one wants to do that more than I do.
The Chairman : Let’s do that then.
Mr. Noseworthy : While that is true, pretty nearly every other clause in 

this Act leaves the minister the final authority in Indian matters on the ground 
that the Indians are not yet advanced sufficiently to assume control in this 
matter of real estate, yet we let the Indian sell his property if he wants to.

Mr. Applewhaite : No, the Governor in Council has authorized it.
Mr. Charlton: On the ground that the Indian cannot get the band’s con

sent, the matter of final action rests with the minister.
Mr. Fulton : I am sorry if I missed something that has gone before, and if 

my question has been fully answered I will not press it. I am wondering if I am 
right in my interpretation of Section 110 (1), that an Indian who has been 
enfranchised may sell his land or dispose of it by gift or private sale to a person 
who is not an Indian?

Hon. Mr. Harris : We have gone over that, Mr. Fulton, and the explanation 
was made, that he could not dispose of it to anyone outside of the Indian reserve. 
I thought we had made that position clear. We will refer the point to Justice, 
and see if it can be made clearer.

Mr. Fulton: Is there another section which refers to that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, Section 20.
Mr. Blackmore: I would like to make this statement, that I think the 

Indian reserves were wisely set aside as retreats so that Indians would be able 
to go there in case of need, and consequently I have always been strongly opposed 
to the disposal of any of the Indian reserves.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Even if they want to?
Mr. Blackmore: Even if they want to. The difficulty as I see it is this, 

and I call on the members to witness this fact, and I think they will all agree 
with me, that in certain circumstances Indians will do very very foolish things, 
they will barter away their goods like a mess of pottage. I have seen that happen 
over and over again. Now, if the Indians wanted to dispose of the property on 
their reserves, if they wanted to surrender it, I would feel much safer if the 
government would say something like this: let them surrender it back to the
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government or let the government buy this land and then we will have it and 
if in future the Indians need it it will be there for them. Now, it seems to me 
that we are in a similar position in respect to this land right here. The govern
ment and the people of Canada generally speaking are treating the Indians in 
good faith. Why should not the government say to the Indians: we will buy 
the land from you if you want to dispose if it; it will not cost so very much and 
then the land can be kept for a reserve.

The Chairman : Well, I want to bring this matter to the attention of the 
committee. I know of a case in my constitutency or just south of it, where 
Indians have become enfranchised and have received their commutation as 
resident from that reserve and have become integrated into the population and 
have become leading citizens in the cities of Detroit and Windsor. I might refer 
to one who became a lawyer and a member of the provincial house, and others 
have taken a leading part in the community.

Mr. Blackmore: Well now, in that happy condition we are glad to be 
assured that the Indians of Canada would be capable of doing such delightful 
things; and that being the case I would not press my objection. Certain tribes 
of Indians, are able to do things as citizens, we know that perfectly well.- They 
worked out all right in the case of cultured Indians who equipped themselves 
to take their places as citizens and even to qualify themselves for office. However, 
I certainly think we need to be fair to the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Under this section we are dealing with people who have 
a greatly different standard of living and outlook, let us say as between the Indian 
of Ontario and Indians of Alberta, for instance; and we also have to consider 
the fact that the operation of land tenure in Ontario is different from what it is 
in Alberta. It is conceivable that one could in Ontario encourage the Indian to 
take advantage of the franchise and no harm would come to him, to the band 
or to anyone ; but the situation in Alberta is different where many of the reserves 
have not even been allotted yet, and it would be highly unlikely that this power 
of the Governor in Council would be exercised in .this area w-here the idea of 
ownership and security of tenure and matters of that kind have not yet taken 
root in the minds of the Indians.

Now, all I can say is that the Governor in Council is not seeking, as 
Mr. Charlton has very properly questioned, to go about under this section, trying 
to get people to become enfranchised for this purpose. On the other hand, where 
the development of people has led to that point of desire, we think it is the 
very time when they should have the power to exercise it.

Mr. Blackmore: I would be inclined to agree with the minister. I have 
also stated that the absolute over-riding power must be with the minister because 
we know that we cannot possibly tell what might occur. Nevertheless, I think 
it is well that the minister has to guide him and protect him the wording in 
the Act. There are times when a minister needs protection from forces which 
may be brought against him. A good example is the one which Mr. Hatfield 
referred to. But if the minister has the wording in the Act, then with the com
mittee and with the Parliament of Canada behind him, he could exercice that 
discretion more freely and authoritatively.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is why we have the Governor in Council here and 
not the minister.

Mr. Hatfield : In what provinces are Indians now allotted land?
Hon. Mr. Harris : What is that again?
Mr. MacKay : The allotments apply to all provinces. But the reserve of all 

the acreage in each and every reserve has not been allotted.
Mr. Hatfield : Are any allotments made in New Brunswick?
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Mr. MacKay: Oh, yes.
Mr. Hatfield : To individual Indians?
Mr. MacKay: Yes.
Mr. Hatfield : Individual Indians on reserves?
Mr. MacKay : Oh, yes.
Mr. Hatfield: And they have received grants of that land?
Mr. MacKay: Well, if they have not received grants, they will receive them 

in time. They would have what is called a certificate of possession.
Mr. Hatfield: What was it the minister said about allotments being made 

in Alberta?
Hon. Mr. Harris : I said that the idea of allotment had not taken root.
Mr. Fulton : I would like it to be quite clear that the provisions of this 

section and the intent that is indicated be that the Indian who becomes en
franchised shall not be permitted to live upon what was formerly reserve lands 
without the consent of the band council. In other words, that he cannot live on 
an Indian reserve after enfranchisement without the consent of the band council.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think this section says that. It says that the 
lands which he has had allotted to him may, upon enfranchisement by the 
Governor in Council, with the consent of band council, be declared to be non
reserve lands that he might live on them thereafter.

Mr. Fulton : But until the band council consents, he cannot live on them 
after 30 days.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right. I agree.
Mr. Fulton : That is the effect of this whole thing.
The Chairman : Subsection (2).
Carried.
Subsection (3).
Carried.
Subsection (4).
Mr. Charlton: Subsection (4) was struck out. In effect it made it 

necessary for that chap, even after living on it for ten years, to sell to an Indian. 
That was the section where the land was actually taken out of the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No. Lands are taken out of the reserve by action of the 
Governor in Council and band council under subsection (2) and if you strike out 
subsection (4), you would make it possible to grant letters patent to the Indian, 
without waiting for ten years. There would be no point in striking out 
subsection (4).

The Chairman: Subsection (4).
Carried.
Section 111.

111. (1) Where the Minister reports that a band has applied for 
enfranchisement, and has submitted a plan for the disposal or division of 
the funds of the band and the lands in the reserve, and in his opinion the 
band is capable of managing its own affairs as a municipality or part of a 
municipality, the Governor in Council may by order approve the plan, 
declare that all the members of the band are enfranchised, either as of the 
date of the order or su-ch later date as may be fixed in the order, and may 
make regulations for carrying the plan and the provisions of this section 
into effect.
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(2) An order for enfranchisement may not be made under subsection 
one unless more than fifty per cent of the electors of the band signify, at 
a meeting of the band called for the purpose, their willingness to become 
enfranchised under this section, and their approval of the plan.

(3) The Governor in Council may, for the purpose of giving effect to 
this section, authorize the Minister to enter into an agreement with a 
province or a municipality, or both, upon such terms as may be agreed 
upon by the Minister and the province or municipality, or both.

(4) Without restricting the generality of subsection three, an agree
ment made thereunder may provide for financial assistance to be given to 
the province or the municipality or both to assist in the support of 
indigent, infirm or aged persons to whom the agreement applies, and 
such financial assistance, or any part thereof, shall, if the Minister so 
directs, be paid out of moneys of the band, and any such financial 
assistance not paid out of moneys of the band shall be paid out of moneys 
appropriated by Parliament.

Subsection (1), enfranchisement of band.
Carried.
Subsection (2), majority vote required.
Carried.
The Indian Association of Alberta contended that it does not require a 

large enough majority of the electors of the band.
Hon. Mr. Harris : We had that discussed at the conference and it was 

suggested by Mr. Laurie that it should read 75 per cent instead of 50 per cent. 
That opinion was also held by Chief Scow of British Columbia.

Mr. Harkness: I think this is one of the occasions on which this bare 
majority of the band should be increased. There was some discussion before in 
connection with some other sections. There was also suggested the possibility 
of increasing the majority required to a two-thirds majority. This is certainly 
one section where I think that should be done. I do not think a bare majority 
of the band who happen to be present should be able to vote. It might in fact 
be actually a minority of the band. Nevertheless in previous sections it provides 
that if a majority of the electors are not present on the first vote, then a second 
vote can be taken and a majority of the people present voting on the second vote 
can carry the question.

Hon. Mr. Harris : That only applies to the surrender clause. It does not 
apply to this clause. You require here 50 per cent of thé electors, that is, of 
those persons who are entitled to vote.

Mr. Harkness: All right. But if we put it on that basis, I do not think that 
51 per cent of the electors of a band should be able to say what should be done 
on the reserve. A minority, which might well be almost half of the members 
of the band would not be protected. In other words, it does not seem to me 
to be reasonable that 51 per cent or 50 per cent of the band should be able to 
remove by compulsion the rest of the band from their Indian status against 
their wishes. I feel that the minority should get some protection in a case of 
that kind.

Mr. Gibson : Would you consider 60 per cent?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, because it would probably be beyond the realm of 

possibility for any band to exercise their powers under section 111, if you move 
it over 50 per cent of the electors.

Mr. Harkness : You do not want any protection for the minority,
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is not so and you know it.
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Mr. Harkness : No. I think that is essentially the situation.
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you have a band vote, you require 50 per cent of the 

electors to support the proposal for enfranchisement. The minority which is 
opposed to it will not be very great, because you will not be getting a 100 per cent 
vote. You won’t get a 50 per cent vote and a 49 per cent vote, or a 49 per cent 
vote and a 48 per cent vote. It would be a remarkable occasion in Indian affairs 
to have any such outcome. So, in order to get a 48 per cent of the electors to 
support it, you would require to have about 70-20 of those voting.

Mr. Harkness : I think you are taking too much for granted.
Hon. Mr. Harris: When you have done that, the action of enfranchisement 

follows, not upon the vote, but upon the decision of the Governor in Council, 
after studying the case, including the vote itself.

Now then, we do not want to hamstring what would be not just 50 per cent 
of those voting, but more than one-half of all the electors, in saying to them 
that we won’t consider enfranchisement because we have not got 75 per cent.

Neither would we—and I doubt very much if any responsible minister 
would—even when faced with a vote of 49 per cent to 48 per cent, go ahead with 
these proceedings.

If it should happen that it did occur, we would then come to the question 
of protection of a minority. The protection of the minority consists, of course, 
in the division of the hand funds and of the band property. They do not lose 
anything except the right of living on that particular reserve.

Mr. Harkness: They will lose their status as Indians.
Hon. Mr. Harris: They will lose the status of Indians, but subject of course 

to the wisdom of the department which, as I have said, would probably recon
stitute them in another band, if it appeared to be desirable to do so. We are 
only arguing, I agree, about something which is most unusual. It has only 
happened once, I think, in the history of the Indian Act, that this section has 
been used. We have no experience to go on.

Mr. Blackmore: Have these provisions been in the previous Indian Act?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Oh, yes.
Mr. Blackmore: They are substantially the same?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Blackmore: You are not taking any steps forward in this connection?
The Chairman : Subsection (2), shall it carry?
Some Hon. Members : No, no.
Mr. Charlton: The minority group voting against it would be moved to 

another band?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I am only speculating as to what some future minister 

might do. I would doubt if there was a very close vote that any action would be 
taken because it would be evident that there would be feeling stirred up and that 
no good purpose would be gained by going ahead; but if it appeared desirable to 
do so, to settle the dispute which would be going on, that the band funds and 
the band property would be divided in common and those who were opposed to 
losing their Indian status would like to continue the band, I think some arrange
ment of that kind could be made.

Mr. Blackmore: In the meantime the whole of the reserve would be sur
rendered just by the vote of fifty per cent?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That need not follow, particularly if your minority is a 
strong one, that is in numbers ; an arrangement no doubt could be worked if they 
wanted to continue as Indians by a division of the reserve, or some such an. 
arrangement could be reached.

84861—4
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Mr. Harkness : I spite of -all that you have said, it is a well established 
democratic procedure that when something in the nature of constitutional changes 
is required that- more than a fifty per cent vote in most cases is necessary. Our 
greatest example, of course, is in the United States, where for constitutional 
amendments they must have two-thirds of the states ratifying them, two-thirds of 
the senate, in some cases, and so forth ; and what you said about people not being 
there to vote applies equally well. If the state does not want to take a vote on 
that, all right, it has not ratified it. I would think that same principle should 
apply in this particular case and that at least a two-thirds majority should be 
required before action of that kind, which is a basic matter to the Indians, should 
be taken.

The Chairman : You do not think the majority should rule?
Mr. Harkness : I would like to move an amendment that this fifty per cent 

be struck out and there be substituted two-thirds.
Hon. Mr. Harris : You are quite -clear that we are talking about electors 

in this?
Mr. Harkness : I am talking about electors.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Do you think you will get two-thirds of the electors to 

vote, electors, not voters?
Mr. Blackmore: By electors you mean the whole qualified electorate.
The 'Chairman: As an illustration, in the case here if you have one hundred 

electors you would get a meeting probably of, say, sixty. If you get sixty of the 
electors at any meeting you are doing very well, but of that sixty—and, by the 
way, all those opposing will be at -the meeting, you may be sure of that—you 
have got to have out of that sixty at least fifty-one who will vote in favour.

Mr. Noseworthy: Surely on a question involving the very existence of a 
reserve, or the discontinuance of a reserve, the Indians would be interested 
enough to come out and express an opinion on it.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If they did you still have to get fifty-one per cent of the 
total electors who will vote for it, not fifty-one per cent of the voters.

Mr. Applewhaite: I have a certain amount of sympathy for the idea which 
Mr. Harkness has in the back of his mind but I could not support that amend
ment because I do not think we are entitled to allow a backward minority to hold 
back a forward looking majority in any event.

The Chairman: In other words, you believe that the principle of majority 
rule should apply?

Mr. Applewhaite: I do think Mr. Harkness made a good point in bringing 
up the question of the status of the minority and I hope that the minister and the 
department, should the occasion arise, will follow it up.

Mr. Fulton : If this were a case where there was no appreciable measure 
of controversy amongst the Indians I would think that Mr. Applewhaite’s 
argument has some force, but the Indians themselves are disagreed on the 
question of enfranchisement. I think the ordinary safeguards of enfranchise
ment, the ordinary safeguards of the rights of the minority should apply; and 
as Mr. Harkness said, in ordinary cases where constitutional rights and privi
leges are involved you require much more than the bare majority of the electors 
to express consent. In many cases it is as high as seventy-five per cent.

The Chairman : Of those present at a meeting—
Mr. Fulton: No, those of the class affected whose rights are apt to be 

interfered with. Seventy-five per cent of them in any case is required. I do not 
think two-thirds is any too high to put it at. I wonder if the minister or you, 
Mr. Chairman—you have told us this is not a change from the former Act— 
could tell us in what section you would find a similar provision in the old Act?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, in a moment. I do not want to be argumentative 
about it but I have had no experience in any municipal, provincial or federal 
field where seventy-five per cent of the electors’ approval of any given course 
is required. If you have I will be glad to learn about it.

Mr. Fulton : I am not ready to cite the specific bylaws, but I know there 
are generally two-thirds.

Mr. Gibson: Sixty per cent of the voters, of those who vote, is usually 
the case.

Mr. Applewhaite: Under the old Act, it was a majority of the male elec
tors at a meeting. Section 110.

Mr. Bareness: In connection with what Mr. Applewhaite said about 
making this two-thirds, possibly prejudicing the more forward looking members 
of the band, that could not be the case because these people can become 
enfranchised individually if they wish to do so, and under the provisions we have 
just passed they can get possession of their land, so the people who want to 
become enfranchised are not going to be prejudiced in the least by having this 
two-thirds majority in. All that it is going to do is protect the minority.

Hon. Mr. Harris : You have put your finger on the weakness in your 
argument. There is a penalty on the Indian becoming enfranchised individ
ually because he is then not entitled under the Act to his full rights of 
membership in the band. If the majority becomes enfranchised the individual 
is entitled to more than he would be by becoming enfranchised individually.

Mr. Bareness: Why? He is entitled to his land under this provision we 
just passed. He is entitled to a per capita share of the funds of the band.

Hon. Mr. Harris : He gets nothing out of the land that is held in common, 
or anything out of leases which may be quite valuable.

Mr. Applewhaite: When they enfranchise a band they take their common 
land with them, it becomes then the property of the municipality.

Mr. Fulton : Mr. Chairman, there is no parallel between this section and 
section 110 which has been referred to by Mr. Applewhaite. Section 110 refers 
to enfranchisement of individual Indians, section 110 of the old Act.

Mr. Applewhaite: Or upon the application of a band.
Mr. Fulton : Yes, but for what? For the enfranchisement of an Indian.
Mr. Applewhaite: It does not say so.
Mr. Fulton: If you read it over I think you. will find that it does. You will 

find that it refers to a member of a band and a member of the band to which 
the Indian or Indians under investigation belong, to make enquiry and report 
as to the fitness of any Indian or Indians to be enfranchised.

Mr. Applewhaite: On the application of an Indian or that of a band.
Mr. Fulton: Yes, but an application for what?
Mr. Applewhaite: Of an Indian.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, of any Indian or Indians.
Mr. Fulton: Not of a band.
Mr. Applewhaite: Well, that is the one they are doing it under now.
Mr. Gibson : Question?
The Chairman : Are you ready for the question on subsection (2) ? What 

we are trying for is the benefit of the Indian. If you can show us where there is 
greater benefit to the Indians I would think this committee would be agreeable 
but we do not, or at least I do not, feel it is going to be of any benefit to the 
Indian to say that the minority shall hold up progress.

Mr. Blacemore: Of course, Mr. Chairman, we are all trying to project our
selves into the future, the nature of which it is impossible for us to foretell. I
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am just wondering, however, if you could give us the number of cases for 
enfranchisement that have occurred under the old Act, say, within the last twenty 
years or thirty years?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well there are two—there is the one the chairman 
mentioned in southwestern Ontario seventy years ago, and there is the other 
more recent, in fact very recent, in the case of the Metlakatla Band of British 
Columbia. In that case it happened to be a unanimous vote.

Mr. Blackmore: Have the results in both cases been happy?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The Metlakatla one has not been completed in the sense 

that complete agreement has not been negotiated with the provincial government.
Mr. Blackmore: Are those the only two cases in the last twenty years?
The Chairman: The other one has been very satisfactory.
Mr. Blackmore: Were there some before that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Those are the only two cases.
Mr. Blackmore: The only two in all history?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Of a band, as such.
The Chairman: Are you ready for the question on subsection (2) ?
Mr. Fulton : I think Mr. Harkness moved an amendment.
The Chairman : Have you got it in writing?
Mr. Harkness: No, I have not got it in writing.
The Chairman : Do you want to change it to two-thirds?
Mr. Harkness: Yes, my amendment is “that ‘fifty per cent’ should be 

struck out and substituted therefor shall be the words ‘two-thirds.’ ”
The Chairman : Are you ready for the question? All those in favour of the 

amendment?
Against?
I declare the amendment lost.
Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if it would be in order to ask—
The Chairman: I want it on record that I am opposed to the amendment.
Mr. Fulton : I think that is obvious enough.
Mr. Blackmore: I wonder if it would be in order to ask that the vote be 

recorded.
The Chairman: If you like. (Amendment lost on recorded vote.)
I have declared the amendment lost. Shall the section 111 (2) carry?
Carried.
Mr. Fulton : On division.
The Chairman : Section 111 (3), agreements with provinces?
Carried.
Section 111 (4), financial assistance.
Mr. Hatfield: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the director a question. 

I do not know whether it comes under this clause or not but what provision is 
there for Indians to go into public or private hospitals?

Mr. MacKay: Well, Mr. Hatfield, an arrangement is really made by the 
Indian medical services of the Department of National Health and Welfare. 
The matter of Indian hospitalization does not come under the Indian Affairs 
branch.

Mr. Hatfield: What is that?
The Chairman: A little louder please?
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Mr. MacKay: Admission of Indians to hospital is the responsibility of the 
Indian medical services of the Department of National Health and Welfare. 

Mr. Hatfield: The department does not have anything to do with it?
Mr. MacKay: The Indian Affairs branch has nothing to do with that.
Mr. Hatfield: Do they set the prices they pay?
Mr. MacKay : Of course, Mr. Hatfield, I think the rates vary across Canada. 

They are greater in some provinces than in others.
Mr. Hatfield: It is under the Department of Health?
Mr. MacKay: Yes.
The Chairman : Shall section 111 (4) carry?
Carried.
Section 112?

112. (1) The Minister may appoint a committee to inquire into and 
report upon the desirability of enfranchising within the meaning of this 
Act an Indian or a band, whether or not the Indian or the band has applied 
for enfranchisement.

(2) A committee appointed under subsection one shall consist of 
(o) a judge or retired judge of a superior, surrogate district or county

court,
(b) an officer of the Department, and
(c) a member of the band to be appointed by the council of the band, 

but if no appointment is made by the council of the band within thirty 
days after a request therefor is sent by the Minister to the band, a 
member of the band appointed by the Minister.
(3) Where the committee or a majority thereof reports

(a) in the case of an Indian, that in its opinion the Indian is qualified 
under paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of subsection one of section one 
hundred and eight to be enfranchised,

{b) in the case of a band, that the band has submitted a plan for the 
disposal or division of the funds of the band and the lands in the 
reserve, and, in its opinion the band is capable of managing its own 
affairs as a municipality or part of a municipality, and 

(c) that it is desirable that the Indian or the band, as the case may be, 
should be enfranchised,

the report, if approved by the Minister, shall be deemed to be an appli
cation for enfranchisement by the Indian or by the land and shall be dealt 
with as such in accordance with this Act.

(4) An Indian or the members of a band shall not be enfranchised 
under this section contrary to the terms of any treaty, agreement or 
undertaking between a band and His Majesty that is applicable.

The Chairman: Section 112 (1)?
Hon. Mr. Harris : There were objections to 112.
Mr. Blackmore : Would the minister comment?
Hon. Mr. Harris: The Hurons of Lorette report that they believe in 

voluntary enfranchisement only.
The Queen Victoria Protective Treaty Association are opposed to involuntary 

enfranchisement.
The Sarcee Indian band are opposed to this section.
The Indian Association of Alberta is opposed to this section.
At the discussion at the conference as you will see at the bottom of page 2, 

section 11: “All representatives were opposed to section 112 which is the section
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dealing with enfranchisement after enquiry and it was drawn to the attention 
of the conference opposition to this section had been recorded- in a number of 
briefs submitted to the minister. Now this is the clause which is known as 
compulsory enfranchisement. It gives the minister authority with certain safe
guards to bring about the enfranchisement of an Indian or of a band. The 
procedure set out is that the minister may appoint a committee consisting of a 
judge, or a retired judge of a certain standard, an officer of the department, a 
member of the band, to inquire into the matter of whether an Indian or band 
should be enfranchised and if under the circumstances set out in subsection (3) 
a report is made, then the minister may recommend that the enfranchise must 
be proceeded with.

The saving clause, aside from all the safeguards I have mentioned, is sub
section (4) which provides that the Indian or members of a band shall not be 
enfranchised under this section contrary to the terms of any treaty, agreement or 
undertaking between a band and His Majesty that is applicable.

Mr. Diefenbaker: What were the circumstances under which this clause 
was added, is this something new?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is nothing added in this section that is not in the 
present Act.

Mr. Diefenbaker : I have no objection to it. After all, we are re-writing 
the present Act but this is new to me and this is one of the things that they are 
very strongly against.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, the Indians generally feel that, aside from any 
suggestion of compulsion which may be offensive to some of them, that they 
have certain privileges which could be denied to them by the application of this 
section ; that is, that the Governor in Council could enfranchise them and in effect 
take away from them the advantages of the Indian Act. We have a most incon
sistent result, that some Indians claim that the Indian Act is something which 
is detrimental to their interest while at the same time they protest that we 
cannot take it away from them by action under this section.

Mr. Diefenbaker: Under this clause?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, under subsection 4, which was added after the 

original section was passed.
Mr. Diefenbaker: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No one has attempted to use this section at any time 

since it has been in the Act, and the subsection -was added to give the Indian 
all the protection he conceivably could have in justice under the treaty.

Mr. Diefenbaker : Well then, is not the effect of that subsection 4 more or 
less meaningless because any treaties that were made prior to 1867 certainly 
would have nothing in them regarding an undertaking with reference to enfran
chisement.

Mr. Hatfield : But they do not recognize those treaties.
Mr. Diefenbaker : What were the impelling motives that induced the 

incorporation of this section in the Indian Act?
Hon. Mr. Harris : When I say, this is relatively new in the Indian Act, it is 

not new in Indian administration. There were provisions of this kind years ago 
in the Indian legislation because it has never been felt by any of the various 
governments concerned with the Indian Act that this business would continue 
forever. There must come a time when the Indians will be on their own in the 
same manner as non-Indians; and that if there is any authority, any power, which 
would make that determination, it would be that laid down in the Indian Act. 
There must be provision for settlement of the dispute as to whether the band or 
the individual is now capable of managing his own affairs; because governments,
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I think, have taken the view that this is a good protection, that it was a good 
protection originally and made provisions for a progressive advancement, but it 
will have to have a conclusion sometime and that there must be a method of 
making that decision at that time.

Mr. Diefenbaker: Suppose there is a vote on the part of the band and 51 
per cent of them voted against, even in a case like that the minister would be 
able to proceed and say, now regardless of your vote the time has come to give 
you full citizenship or to set aside your reserve because developments no longer 
justify your being on the reserve. Does that sum up the situation?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, it does not sum up the situation.
Mr. Charlton: What is this committee to which the reference was made?
Hon. Mr. Harris : This committee consists of a judge, an officer of the 

department and a member of the band; and it provides that a majority of them 
may bring in a favourable report along the lines set out in this section.

Mr. Charlton : Certainly the members of the band would not have much to 
say with a judge and an officer of the department on the committee.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That would not be viewed with a great deal of enthusiasm 
by any member of the band who has chosen—

Mr. Charlton : Against the judge and a member of the department.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not think you should reflect on the judge.
Mr. Charlton : I did not mean to; but is that not the effect of this measure? 

I have been reading all the sections, 109, 110, 111, 112 and 113; and as I under
stand them they all have this one thing in common, that the minister has the 
right to say: We will appoint a judge, a member of the department and a member 
of the band council, and he can do that even in spite of their vote ; he can say, in 
effect: In spite of your vote we are going to enfranchise you.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, no, the minister can’t say that. The minister can 
appoint a committee for the purpose of investigating to see if the Indians are now 
capable of managing their own affairs and thereby becoming enfranchised.

Mr. Applewhaite: You are reflecting on the judge and the members of the 
department when you say that.

Mr. Charlton : That was not my intention.
Mr. Applewhaite: Reading subsection 2, together with subsection 3 do 

those words “whether or not” have any application with respect to a band, 
because the committee has to report that a band has submitted a plan for the 
disposal of the property?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That was an error in drafting which I noticed a few days 
ago and I was going to draw it to your attention when we came to subsection 3. 
I thought we might let the discussion go ahead on the basis of the principle, but 
in fact under subsection (b) it should not read: in the case of a band that the 
band has submitted a plan for the disposal of its property. It will have to be 
changed to read something along this line—in the case of a band—that a plan 
has been submitted, because as it reads now the whole thing relies on the action 
of the band.

Mr. Bryce: This is the clause that would be used in the case of the reserve 
at Edmundston where you have the city growing right around the reserve and 
they can’t get water or sewage facilities; and then there certainly is the case at 
Sydney where you have a couple of acres right in the town of Sydney and the 
Indians have ail left. Would this be the clause which would be used to determine 
that the Indians on such a reserve should become enfranchised? Am I right on 
that? Or am I wrong?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: If they did it under either clause 110 or 111 this clause 
would not come into it. This clause would not be used except in the case where 
the committee which I referred to had arrived at a decision that the Indians had 
reached that point of proper advancement where they could accept the responsi
bility of the management of their own affairs free of the Indian Act.

Now, it has no particular significance to a band which might happen to be 
in the fortunate position of having a high value on its real estate, such as you 
mentioned. It could be used by them in any case.

Mr. Diefenbaker: Would the minister have any idea as to what treaties 
there are to which subsection (4) applies?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no answer to that, as- I indicated a moment ago, 
because no one has tested this section in an action. All treaties could be said to 
apply, if they apply at all.

Mr. Diefenbaker : It says
(4) An Indian or the members of a band shall not be enfranchised 

under this section contrary to the terms of any treaty, agreement or 
undertaking between a band and His Majesty that is applicable.

Are there any such treaties?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I would not want to express an opinion which a court 

might ultimately have to pass on.
Mr. Diefenbaker : You are not expressing it as a judge yet, although some 

of the sections you are really administering as a judge. But are there no treaties 
that you know of which contain terms to the effect that they would be brought 
under section (4) ?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is no treaty which says that no action will be taken 
to enfranchise an Indian. But there may be a special provision in a treaty 
which could be interpreted along that line. However, I do not know of any at 
the moment.

Mr. Hatfield : Subsection (4) brings up a question, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman : Are we going to take them one by one, or are we going 

to jump all over the place?
Mr. Hatfield: Subsection (4) brings up a question. How many treaties 

are there, and in what provinces does the department act upon them? You do 
not recognize treaties which were made before 1867 between the Indians and the 
King. What treaties do you recognize?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, for the third time—
The Chairman: Maybe Mr. Hatfield would like to go outside with Mr. 

Diefenbaker and Mr. Fulton and they could explain it to him.
Hon. Mr. Harris : For the third time, I did not use the language attributed 

to me. I said that the hunting and fishing clauses in the treaty you spoke of 
had been passed upon by the court in your province and it had been decided 
that they did not -give to the Indians any particular hunting or fishing privileges.

Mr. Hatfield: I cannot understand a department in Canada not recognizing 
a treaty which the United States recognizes. It was made before the United 
States became a country, yet they recognized a treaty signed by the King’s 
representatives in the United States. And we must remember that there are 
Indians who go from Canada to the United States.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I have a hard enough time trying to administer the Indian 
Act as it is.

Mr. Hatfield: How many provinces have treaties which you do recognize?
Hon. Mr. Harris : It is not by provinces. The treaties originally would be 

made with a group of Indians. Those Indians might live in parts of most 
provinces.
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Mr. Hatfield : Is there any part of a band in the province of Ontario which 
has a treaty?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes. There is quite an area of Ontario covered by what is 
known as the Robinson-Huron treaty which was made prior to 1867.

Mr. Hatfield: Then you do recognize that treaty?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes and I said so the other day.
Mr. Hatfield: Then why do you not recognize treaties in the Maritime 

Provinces?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Because the court did not uphold it.
Mr. Fulton: I asked the minister how an Indian or a band would go about 

enforcing a treaty under which they operated or lived? What procedure 
would they take? What recourse would there be to them to assert their rights 
under that treaty?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Such as the proviso in subsection (4) ?
Mr. Fulton: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris : By issuing a writ for a declaration that their treaty was 

paramount to any other action the minister might take under that section.
Mr. Diefenbaker: I think they would ask for a writ of mandamus to compel 

the minister to do what he was endeavouring not to do.
The Chairman : Perhaps you had'better take Mr. Hatfield outside and talk 

it over with him.
Mr. Diefenbaker: Mr. Hatfield mentioned a case, and you said that the 

court had held that the treaty was not binding in Nova Scotia. What was that 
case?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It was an action in 1920 or 1921 in which the Indians 
tried to assert special fishing privileges, having in mind a treaty initiated in the 
1700’s. There were certain provisions which stated that an Indian could continue 
his avocations and have a free market place in Halifax to dispose of his goods. 
But the court held that it did not confer on the Indians the right which they were 
trying to assert against the provincial game laws.

Mr. Diefenbaker : What court was that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : The trial court. The citation of the case is 1929 1 DLR

307.
Mr. Diefenbaker : The court of appeal of Alberta has decided that treaty 

rights are binding, and so has the court of appeal of Saskatchewan. It has 
decided the same.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I pointed out that it was regrettable that their court had 
held otherwise.

Mr. Blackmore : As a matter of interest, I am quite concerned, as I know 
the minister is, and the members of the committee, about these treaties which 
have been left on our doorstep, while we have been airing them.

Is there any Indian group in Canada that was definitely conquered, and 
whose lands were taken from them by right of conquest under the procedure of 
the King or Queen to make treaties. And if that is the case, then would not the 
mere fact that the Indians have always been treated as unconquered, would not 
that fact alone protect them under subsection (4) ?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, whatever the status may have been, there is no 
question that they have the same rights they had under the treaties ; and what 
rights they retain will no doubt be upheld by any court which passes on them. 
Now with respect to subsection (4) it can be argued that it means nothing. But 
on the other hand it would operate to protect the Indian if he had any right of 
protection whatever.
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Mr. Blackmore: I think the chairman will recall an Indian who came down 
here from Manitoulin Island or some remote place.

The Chairman: Henry Johnson, was it not?
Mr. Blackmore: I think so. He had a medal which was a remarkable 

medal. It was about three and one-half inches across. What that medal stood 
for was astonishing. But he said it was no good, that it meant nothing. Although 
it had been given to him as a sort of guarantee, that is, it had been given to 
him and his successors in perpetuity as a sort of guarantee to certain rights, yet 
he could not assert those rights, although he had the medal.

The Chairman : I remember that.
Mr. Blackmore: I thought at the time that certainly there ought to be a 

housecleaning here in Canada with respect to all these things. We have got to 
face up to them. That is what is in the back of my mind.

The Chairman: Section 112, subsection (1).
Carried?
Mr. Hatfield: In this case the court found that the representative of the 

King had no authority.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I would not want to interpret it. I will read it and write 

you a letter about it if you want me to.
Mr. Hatfield: All right.
The Chairman : Section 112, subsection (1).
Carried?
Mr. Fulton : Maybe we could shorten the procedure by having the whole 

clause called at once. Then, if there appeared to be a difference of opinion, we 
could have a recorded vote.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Allow me to interject that we will have to re-word para
graph (b) of subsection (3).

The Chairman: Subsection (1).
Carried.
Subsection (2).
Carried.
Subsection (3). Do you not consent to this amendment? Subsection (3) 

(b) will be amended in the case of a band.
Mr. Fulton : Will you call the vote again on subsection (1)? We were not 

quite clear; and on subsection (2). I would like to have a recorded vote on 
those two subsections.

The Chairman : Section 112, subsection (1). Can we not get this through 
now? Do you want a recorded vote on this?

Mr. Fulton: Yes. There is too much at stake.
The Chairman : You want a recorded vote?
Mr. Fulton: Yes, on subsection (1) and subsection (2).
The Chairman: We can have a recorded vote. It will take only a second 

or two. Section 112 subsection (1). All those in favour of the adoption of sub
section (1) will please say “aye”, when their names are called.

(Recorded vote taken).
Subsection (2) ?
Mr. Fulton: There is a vote in the House, so I move that we adjourn, Mr. 

Chairman.
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Hon. Mr. Harkis: We shall come back here as soon as the vote is over.
The Chairman : Do you want to take the whole vote on it at once?
Mr. Fulton: I suggested that originally, but you refused.
The Chairman: We shall return when the vote has been completed in the 

House.
On resuming:
The Chairman: Come to order, gentlemen. We are dealing with section 

112. We had votedi on subsection (1). We are about to take a recorded vote 
on subsection (2). All of those in favour of the adoption of subsection (2) of $ 
section 112 will please say aye when their names are called.

Those not in favour please say nay.
I declare that subsection (2) of section 112 has been carried on a recorded 

vote.
Subsection (3). All those in favour of subsection (3) of section 112 will 

please say aye, those opposed, nay.
Before I declare this carried, may I say, that is, of course, subject to the 

amendment referred to by the minister which is to be made by the Department 
of Justice. You understand that.

Subsection (3) carried on a recorded vote subject to the amendment to be 
made by the Department of Justice.

Subsection (4). All those in favour of the adoption of section 112, subsec
tion (4) will please say aye. Opposed, say nay.

I declare subsection (4) carried on a recorded vote.
As to the next meeting, would you leave it to the call of the chair? If we can 

arrange it in the morning of Thursday at 11.00 o’clock we will try our best.
Agreed.
The committee adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, April 26, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 4.30 p.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, 
presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blue, Boucher, Brown 
(Essex West), Charlton, Fulton, Gibson, Harkness, Jutras, Little, MacLean 
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Noseworthy, Simmons, Welbourn, White- 
side, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director, Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, and 
Mr. L. L. Brown, Administrative Officer, Reserves and Trusts Division, Indian 
Affairs Branch.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians.

Clause 4, sub-clause (2). Mr. Charlton moved in amendment, that the 
words “by proclamation” after the word “may” in line 18 be struck out and 
the following substituted therefor : 

with consent of the band,
The question being put, the amendment was negatived on division.
On motion of Mr. Welbourn:
Resolved:—That the following Clauses be amended and adopted as 

amended:
Clause 4, sub-clause (2), that after the word “thereof”, in line 19, the 

following words be inserted :
except sections thirty-seven to forty-one.

Clause 9, sub-clause (3), that the following words be added at the end of 
the sub-clause:

or in the Province of Quebec, to the judge of the Superior Court for the 
district in which the band is situated or in which the person in respect of 
whom the protest was made, resides, or such other district as the Minister 
may designate.

Clause 9, sub-clause (4), that the first line be struck out and the following 
be substituted therefor:

the Judge of the county, district or Superior Court, as the case may 
be, shall

Clause 12, sub-clause (1), paragraph (o), sub-paragraph (iv), that the 
following words be inserted after the word “eleven” in line 13:

or entitled to be registered by virtue of paragraph (e) of section 11.
At 5.15 p.m. the members of the Committee were called to the House for 

a division.
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The Committee resumed at 5.30 p.m.

Clause 15, sub-clause (4) : that the word “may” in line 14 be changed to 
“shall”.

Clause 32, sub-clause (1), that the words “The Northwest Territories or 
the Yukon Territory” be struck out and that the word “and” be inserted to 
replace the comma between “Saskatchewan” and “Alberta”.

Clause 70, sub-clause (2), that the following words be inserted after the 
word “farms” in line 12,

pursuant to sub-section one.

Clause 77, sub-clause (2), paragraph (6), sub-paragraph (ii), that the word 
“months” in line 8 be changed to “meetings”.

Clause 78, that lines 21, 22 and 23 be struck out and the following substi
tuted therefor:

The Governor in Council may set aside the election of a chief or a 
councillor on the report of the Minister that he is satisfied that.

Clause 79, paragraph (c), that the words “the representative” in line 36 be 
deleted and the following substituted therefor: “any representative”.

Clause 81, sub-clause (2), that the words “after it is made” in line 2 be 
struck out and the following substituted therefor:

after a copy thereof is forwarded to the Minister pursuant to sub-sec
tion (1).

Clause 91, sub-clause (1), that the following words be added after the word 
“chattels” in line 4:

but no such licence shall be issued to a full-time officer or employee in 
the Department.

Clause 105, paragraph (b), that the following words in line 14 be struck out 
“the prostitution of Indian women.”

Clause 110, sub-clause (1), that the words “had formerly been”, in line 28 
be struck out and the word “was” substituted therefor; that after the word 
“ownership” in lines 29 and 30 the following be inserted “at the time of his 
enfranchisement”, and that after the word “sale” in line 30, the following be 
inserted “to the band or another member of the band.”

Clause 112, sub-clause (3), paragraph (b), that the paragraph be struck 
out and the following substituted:

in the case of a band, that in the opinion of the Committee the band is 
capable of managing its own affairs as a municipality or part of a munici
pality and that the committee has submitted a plan for the disposal or 
division of the funds of the band and the lands in the reserve, and

Clause 112, sub-clause (3), that the following words be added after the 
word “Act” in line 26:

except that in the case of a band, the provisions of sub-section two of 
section one hundred and eleven are not applicable.
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Clause 114, that all the words in line 43 after the word “may” be struck 
out and that in paragraph (a) the following be inserted after the word “pro
vide” in line 44:

for and make regulations with respect to 
that there be inserted between Clauses 123 and 124 a new Clause as follows:

PRIOR GRANTS
Where, prior to the coming into force of this Act,

(a) a reserve or portion of a reserve was released or surrendered to the 
Crown pursuant to Part I of the Indian Act, chapter ninety-eight of 
the Revised Statutes of Canada, 1927, or pursuant to the provisions 
of the statutes relating to the release or surrender of reserves in force 
at the time of release or surrender,

(b) Letters Patent under the Great Seal of Canada were issued purporting 
to grant a reserve or portion of a reserve so released or surrendered, 
or any interest therein, to any person, and

(c) the Letters Patent have not been declared void or inoperative by any 
Court of competent jurisdiction.
The Letters Patent shall, for all purposes, be deemed to have been 

issued at the date thereof under the direction of the Governor in Council.
At 6 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Monday, April 30, at 

10.00 a.m.
E. W. INNES, 

Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
House of Commons,
April 26, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 
at 4.30 p.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The Chairman : Gentlemen, come to order, please. There are several sec
tions which were stood for amendment by the Justice department. The first 
section 4 (2).

4. (2) The Governor in Council may by proclamation declare that 
this Act or any portion thereof shall not apply to
(a) any Indians or any group or band of Indians, or
(b) any reserve or any surrendered lands or any part thereof, 
and may by proclamation revoke any such declaration.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Mr. Chairman, if I may, I would like to have someone 
move this. Perhaps I should give a short explanation first. It has been suggested 
that subsection (2) of section 4 could be used with respect to the surrender 
clauses which are 37 to 41. Section 37 reads : “Except where this Act otherwise 
provides,” and we had in mind section 35 and section 110; but so there will be 
no doubt that we do not intend to use section 4 (2) to circumvent or set aside the 
very proper formalities we have provided for obtaining the consent of the band 
to surrender. Section 4 (2) should be amended so that it will read, “the Governor 
in Council may by proclamation declare that this Act or any portion thereof, 
except sections 37 to 41, shall not apply to,” and so on.

The Chairman : Is that section 4?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, “the Governor in Council may by proclamation 

declare that this Act or any portion thereof, except sections 37 to 41, shall not 
apply to—.” We insert in subsection (2), “except sections 37 to 41” after the 
word “thereof” in the second line.

The Chairman : Now you have the motion before you. It is moved by Mr. 
Whiteside and seconded by Mr. Welbourn. Shall the motion carry?

Mr. Charlton : What about sections 110 to 113?
The Chairman : Just a minute. There is an amendment I believe by Mr. 

Charlton already before us. Shall that stand—“with the consent of the band”, 
and you want that to read “by proclamation of the band”.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. We will come to that.
The Chairman : It is moved by Mr. Whiteside and seconded by Mr., 

Welbourn that after the word “thereof” we will add the word, “except sections 
37 to 41”. Will those in favour please say yes?

Mr. Charlton : No. I asked the minister, or I asked you about sections 
110, 112 and 113, that they be included in that too.

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, there was no reason for 112 being included in it.
Mr. Charlton : Did not the minister say the other night that he could use 

4 (2) to get around sections 110, 111 and 112, if he so desired?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No. If I did, that was not my intention, and it must 

have been because I was answering so many questions.
The Chairman : Is there any further discussion?
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Those in favour? Those opposed.
I declare the amendment carried.
There is another amendment, that we replace the words “by proclamation” 

by the words “by consent of the band”. That is moved by Mr. Charlton; it was 
moved by him at the meeting of April 16, that that clause be amended by 
changing the words “by proclamation” to read “the Governor in Council may by 
consent of the band”,

Mr. Charlton : With the consent of the band.
The Chairman : With the consent of the band, declare this Act—would the 

minister explain that? Would the minister accept that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We considered it the other day and there is no point in 

amending the clause in that form because we have the protection for that by our 
amendment now which we consider to be sufficient for the immediate purpose.

The Chairman : All those in favour of the amendment?
Mr. Charlton : I do not see the reason why the minister will not accept that 

amendment. I mean, what would he want to do without the consent of the band; 
what would he want to do by proclamation that the band did not agree with? 
Would he sincerely want to do something which the band did not agree to? Would 
he want to do something with which they were not in agreement by proclamation?

Hon. Mr. Harris : It is quite possible that the minister may want to take 
action along that line in the interest of the band, yes.

Mr. Charlton: In what particular regard?
Hon. Mr. Harris : For example, as you all know opinions in the band vary 

as much as they do at outside points, and you may very well have an excellent 
reason for doing something which, because of local opinion, would not be 
acceptable at that time but you know in time will be. After all, the minister 
and parliament in the end accept responsibility for these decisions, and there 
may be a time when the minister will have to make such a decision even if it 
would appear at the moment not favourable to the band.

The Chairman : All those in favour of the amendment moved by Mr. 
Charlton say yes?

Contrary, no.
In my opinion the no’s have it.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Did you carry subsection (2) ?
The Chairman : We didn’t deal with it, it was carried before. I am now 

dealing with section 4 (2). Shall section 4 as amended carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We will then turn to section 9, subsection (3).

(3) Within three months from the date of a decision of the Registrar 
under this section
(a) the council of the band affected by the Registrar’s decision, or
(b) the person by or in respect of whom the protest was made,
may, by notice in writing, request the Registrar to refer the decision 
to a judge for review, and thereupon the Registrar shall refer the decision, 
together with all material considered by the Registrar in making his 
decision, to the judge of the county or district court of the county or 
district in which the band is situated or in which the person in respect of 
whom the protest was made resides, or such other county or district as the 
Minister may designate.

Mr. Charlton: Before you continue further, is it the wish of the minister 
to carry all the sections before we decide whether we are having the delegates 
in or not?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : These are amendments which I have prepared as a 
result of the conference with the Indiansi or which have been prepared as a 
result of our discussions here, where questions were raised as to why we should 
not do this or that.

The Chairman: I think we should go along with these amendments and 
leave your question to the end.

Mr. Charlton : And deal with the question of bringing in Indian delegates 
after we are all through with the Act?

Mr. Bareness : What would be the use of bringing Indian delegates down 
here to appear before the committee after we have finished with the bill?

Hon. Mr. Harris : For example, you raised some questions here which gave 
rise to the amendments that we now have before us; Do you think you will like 
to have the advice of the Indians on it? I think we should be responsible for 
what we say here and not substitute somebody else’s judgment.

Mr. Bareness : Yes, but I thought that was the whole basis of the discus
sion we had here at our first meeting, and that the question would be left for 
decision later.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think we should dispose of the amendments to the 
Act before we take that up.

Mr. Bareness : The object was to have them appear here and give their 
views as to the changes being made in the Act. That was left over at the time 
but there was supposed to be some decision taken by the committee on it. If 
we did hear them we would know what they had to say about the Act. As it is, 
it means that the entire Act is being dealt with and passed and then when we 
have finished it the thing will be over and done with, as far as I can see.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I have not completed my report on the Act because, as I 
said on second reading and intimated at the opening of these proceedings, there 
would be amendments put forward and we did allow sections to stand for that 
purpose. If you will permit me to complete my report then I am sure we can 
come to a decision about the Indians. For example, the next amendment I have 
today is one which was raised by, I am not sure whether it was Mr. Richard or 
Mr. Valois, because we had failed to provide for the kind of judge to try appeals 
in the province of Quebec, as a result of which the Indians in that province would 
be deprived of that privilege and I am now going to put that provision into the 
Act. That has to be done. That is section 9, subsection (3). You will notice 
the Act says, we have provided for an appeal to a judge of the county or district 
court, but we have overlooked, or did not provide for the fact that there is no 
such judge in the province of Quebec; so, after the word “designate” we are going 
to add the following lines—

The Chairman : What line is that?
Hon. Mr. Harris : At the bottom of the page, the last line. We are going 

to add :
or in the Province of Quebec, to the judge of the Superior Court for the 

district in which the band is situated or in which the person in respect of 
whom the protest was made resides, or such other district as the Minister 
may designate.

The Chairman : All in favour of the amendment? Opposed?
Carried.
Shall section 9 (3) as amended carry? Oh, I see there is another change, 

section 9 (4).
Hon. Mr. Harris: That is in order to make 9 (4) confirm with 9(3). We 

strike out the first line and substitute the following words “the judge of the 
county, district or Superior court, as the case may be, shall”.
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The Chairman: Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Mr. Applewhaite: I don’t remember in what connection but my notes say 

that in subsections (3) and (4), we were discussing the question of entitlement.
The Chairman : Oh, yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, we did discuss that. I will come to that. It is not 

a matter of amendment, it is simply a matter of explanation.
The Chairman : Shall section 9, subsection (1), (2), (3) and (4), as amended, 

carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Section 12.

12. (1) The following persons are not entitled to be registered, namely,
(a) a person who,

(1) has received or has been allotted half-breed lands or money scrip,
(ii) is a descendant of a person described in subparagraph (i),

(iii) is enfranchised, or
(iv) is a person born of a marriage entered into after the coming into 

force of this Act and has attained the age of twenty-one years, 
whose mother and whose father’s mother are not persons described 
in paragraph (o), (6), or (d) of section eleven, unless, being a 
woman, that person is the wife or widow of a person described 
in section eleven, and

(b) a woman who is married to a person who is not an Indian.
(2) The Minister may issue to any Indian to whom this Act ceases 

to apply, a certificate to that effect.
Mr. Charlton: Did section 10 stand?
The Chairman: Not with me; it carried.
Mr. Harkness : Well, section 11 stood.
The Chairman: No, section 11 carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: It was section 12 which stood.
Mr. Harkness : Section 11 stood also.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Section 11, (d) and (e). I think the difficulty actually 

relates to 12, and if you will just let me deal with the amendments to 12 first we 
can then perhaps come back to 11. In section 12 we are dealing with persons 
who are not entitled to be registered, and if you refer to subsection (iv) it reads: 
“is a person born of a marriage entered into after the coming into force of this 
Act and has attained the age of twenty-one years, whose mother and whose 
father’s mother are not persons described in paragraphs (a), (b) and (d)”, if we 
continue on section eleven, unless entitled to be registered by virtue of paragraph 
(e) of section 11.

Mr. Applewhaite : That is the point we brought up.
The Chairman: So there will be an amendment to clause (3).
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, the amendment is to clause (3) (iv) by adding the 

words, “or entitled to be registered by virtue of paragraph (e) of section 11”.
Mr. Harkness: Just a minute, these are persons not entitled to register?
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Harkness: Well then, this section is designed to cut out certain other 

people ; that is your amendment, it is designed to cut out certain other people?
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Mr. Applewhaite : To me it is rather complicated reading. Section 12 
deals with people entitled to be registered, and it deals particularly with persons 
who are not entitled to be registered, but subsection (iv) gives a preference when 
it says, “unless, being a woman, that person is the wife or widow of a person 
described in section 11”; and also it says, “his mother and his father’s mother 
are not persons described in paragraph (a), (b) or (c) of section 11.” In other 
word®, it is totally negative. Surely we have right now enabling legislation for 
people to come under section (£>).

Hon. Mr. Harris : You are quite right. This is an illegitimate person, as 
set out in subsection (iv). Under (e) of section 11, there is provision for the 
registration of the illegitimate child of a female person. She is entitled to be 
registered under paragraph (t>) of the same section, and (iv) sets out the 
provisions under which she is entitled to be registered under (b) and, therefore, 
the question of the illegitimacy of the person under (e) does not make any 
difference to a person under section 12, provided the legitimate person under (e) 
is entitled to register.

The Chairman: Does the amendment carry?
Mr. Harkness : No. We come back to the whole difficulty that I raised 

in connection with the definition of illegitimacy. I think there is a great 
ambiguity in regard to the matter.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We are ready to discuss that point if you want to go 
into it now. It was one of those matters we were going to discuss in detail. I 
think you will agree that the objection to section 12, subsection (4) has been 
removed because, if there is an illegitimate child under section 11, subsection (e), 
whose father was a non-Indian so determined by the registrar under subsection 
(e), then that child is not entitled to be registered as an Indian on the band 
list, and that child would be considered a non-Indian under Section 12, 
subsection (4).

So, if that person became one of the two females in line under subsection (4), 
then you would, at the age of 21, count out the children.

If, however, the illegitimate child under subsection (e) was not considered 
to be a child of a non-Indian father, that child would be an Indian, taking the 
status of the mother, and, if on the band list, then, and married, the child would 
not be one of the female ancestors under subsection (4) which would disqualify 
the children.

Mr. Harkness: In my opinion, it makes subsection (4) worse instead of 
better because it adds to what I consider the basic thing wrong with that 
subsection. That is, under it you are going to be excluding from Indian status 
people who are probably f Indian blood or more because their mother or grand
mother was considered illegitimate.

Apparently you are going to bring people into Indian status who are less 
than one-half Indian under these other provisions. So the thing does not seem 
to me to be reasonable, if you go on that basis.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I think you have mistaken the situation. There may 
be people on the reserve who have a good deal of white blood in them at the 
moment, but we are not concerned with whether they are on the band list. That 
has all been done. What we are trying to do is to provide that where there have 
been two successive marriages to a person who is a female and white, then by 
that time their blood has got down to one-quarter, and I think they should not 
be considered to be Indians.

Mr. Harkness: Oh, that is not what subsection (4) does.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, that is what subsection (4) does!
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Mr. Harkness: No, it is not. Consider the case of a person who is a full- 
blooded Indian. He enters into a union with a woman who really is a half- 
blooded Indian, but she is not entitled to Indian status and she is illegitimate. 
All right !

Hon. Mr. Harris : She is illegitimate because her father was a white man?
Mr. Harkness : No. She is illegitimate for any reason.
Hon. Mr. Harris : We have provided by our amendment that the illegiti

mate child of an Indian mother, who would at least have half Indian blood in 
her. will be on the band list, provided an investigation does not disclose that the 
father was a white man.

You have to consider the marriage. You have in mind a marriage between 
a full-blooded Indian and a girl in the illegitimate class, if you want to take it 
that way, whose father has been found to be white. That girl, we will suppose, 
is one-half white and one-half Indian, her father being white and her mother 
being Indian. You start with that situation, because we have covered the 
other one.

The Chairman : Does the section carry?
Mr. Harknèss : I am still not quite clear that the other is covered.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, it is according to the amendment I have made.
Mr. Charlton : Should that word “and” be left in subsection (4) ?
The Chairman : It should go after subsection 11.
Well, gentlemen, there goes the division bell.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Perhaps we may try to clarify our thinking so that we 

will have it ready when we come back. I suggest to you that the illegitimate 
child of an Indian woman goes on the band list under subsection (e). The 
illegitimate child of an Indian goes on the band list unless under section 11, 
subsection (e) the registrar has taken action and it has been determined that 
the father was a white man. So you just have two groups of illegitimate 
children, one whose parent was white, and one whose parent was not so deter
mined. The one whose father has been determined to be a white man does not 
go on the band list, while the other one does.

The one who is on the band list does, by my amendment to subsection (4), 
remain an Indian. So she does not enter into it, nor do her heirs or children 
enter into the disqualification in section 12. It is the other woman who does. 
You can think that one out.

Mr. Harkness:. That is all right. I see that. I think it removes any 
objection I had.

The Chairman: Shall we carry the clause?
Mr. Harkness : It removes any objection I had to this particular amend

ment; but as far as the whole section is concerned, I think my point still stands.
Hon. Mr. Harris : We will discuss that later.
(The committee took a recess.)
The Chairman : Will you come to order, gentlemen. We were dealing 

with section 12 (1).
Hon. Mr. Harris : I think Mr. Harkness is agreeable to the amendment so 

we might carry that section and revert to the general discussion under section 11.
Mr. Harkness: Also, the point we were talking about under section 12 was 

the general situation which could arise, and which I pointed out I thought 
was inequitable—where you might very readily have a seven-eighths Indian 
expelled from the band under this provision, whereas a person who was perhaps 
less than one-quarter Indian would remain in the band.

The purpose of the section, as far as I can make out, is just the reverse 
of that.
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Hon. Mr. Habris: I think the difficulty you have in mind is the difficulty 
under section 11 and not under section 12.

I think you agree with me that section 12 is in order—that where the blood 
gets down to a quarter, in the future that person should not be entitled to the 
benefit of the Indian Act. Your point is that there may be a person under 
section 11 who, while having ostensibly seven-eighths Indian blood would, 
nevertheless, not qualify for membership under 11. That is your point?

Mr. Harkness: No, I think the thing perhaps comes right under 12. For 
example you have this kind of a situation. An Indian marries a white woman. 
She and her children become Indians. One of those children marries another 
white woman and those children are Indians under your standing, but there is 
nothing under this to prevent them remaining Indians although the blood by 
that time is at the most one-quarter Indian?

Hon. Mr. Harris : 12 does not count them out when they reach 21. Where 
you have two successive female whites, the children of the second marriage may 
be brought up to the age of 21 on the reserve and then they cease to be Indian.

Mr. Harkness: All right, those people are out but at the same time you 
could have the case where an Indian we will say marries a half-breed woman 
who is illegitimate. One of the children—a daughter of the marriage, lives 
with a man. One of the children of that union marries another Indian, we will 
say. The blood by that time is presumably seven-eighths Indian, is it not? Those 
children, under this, are still going to go out of Indian status?

Hon. Mr. Harris:Those children would have Indian status because their 
father was an Indian.

Mr. Harkness : No, because it says here—“whose mother and whose 
father’s mother are not persons described—

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, but the last example you gave was not “any” 
person under section 12.

Mr. Harkness : Why not?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Well you started with a marriage between an Indian 

and a half blood non-Indian. You supposed there was a woman who was half 
white and half Indian.

Mr. Harkness: Yes?
Hon. Mr. Harris : And because her father was a white, so found under 

(e) of section 11, she was not entitled to be a member of the band. That is the 
situation you are now describing?

Mr. Harkness : Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Then, of this union there are children?
Mr. Harkness : Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Then, one of the daughters of that union marries an 

Indian?
Mr. Harkness: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: She then becomes the wife of an Indian and entitled 

to band membership.
Mr. Harkness: Yes, but you say that one of the sons—‘whose mother and 

whose father’s mother-—’
Hon. Mr. Harris: But you have not got two female non-Indians in suc

cession in the example you gave me.
Mr. Charlton : You have to have two in succession?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Applewhaite: Mother and grandmother?
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes. It is rather unlikely to happen, nevertheless I think 
the principle is sound.

The Chairman: I think we carried section 12 before, but shall it carry as 
amended?

Carried.
Are you satisfied with section 11?
Mr. Harkness : No, we are not satisfied with that. I have still got the 

question of what is the definition of “legitimate”. Perhaps there is a possibility 
of including some definition of it in the first section.

Hon. Mr. Harris : We might leave it and get through the other amendments. 
It may be somewhat lengthy.

Mr. Fulton : While it is being considered may I say that it would be 
preferable from the point of view of a draftsman to insert the word “or” at the 
end of each subsection?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, Justice is very adamant on that.
Mr. Fulton : You have taken it up?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Fulton: These clauses are intended to be alternate?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Right.
Mr. Fulton: Justice says then that “or” between the last two subsections 

makes the others alternatives?
Hon. Mr. Harris : They appear to have professional views on that point. 

I could not move them.
The Chairman : The next is section 15, subsection (4).

(4) Where the name of a person is removed from the Indian Register 
and he is not entitled to any payment under subsection one, the Minister 
may, if he considers it equitable to do so, authorize payment, out of 
moneys appropriated by Parliament, of such compensation as the 
Minister may determine for any permanent improvements made by that 
person on lands in a reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: To meet Mr. Harkness’s point I think we should change 
the word “may” to “shall”.

The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall section 15 as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 32(1).

32 (1) A transaction of any kind whereby a band or a member 
thereof purports to sell, barter, exchange, give or otherwise dispose of 
cattle or other animals, grain or hay, whether wild or cultivated, or root 
crops or plants or their products from a reserve in Manitoba, Sas
katchewan, Alberta, the Northwest Territories or the Yukon Territory, 
to a person other than a member of that band, is void unless the super
intendent approves the transaction in writing.

Mr. Charlton: What about sections 28(2) and 29? They both stood.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, we will come back to those. I am moving the amend

ments I intend to make and the others, where there is no amendment, will be 
left for further discussion.
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To meet Mr. Simmons’ suggestion we proposed to strike out the words “the 
Northwest Territories or the Yukon Territory” and insert “and” in place of the 
comma between “Saskatchewan” and “Alberta”.

It will read: “—from a reserve in Manitoba, Saskatchewan, and Alberta.”
Mr. Fulton : I am sorry to be technical again but should it not be “or” in 

the “or Alberta”?
Hon. Mr. Harris: To be technical again too, no.
Mr. Fulton : You have “the Northwest Territories or the Yukon—” which 

would seem to make it alternative and if you put in an “and” instead of “or” you 
have taken out the “or” by eliminating those words. Should you not then put in 
the word “or” instead of the word “and”?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The local is 5977, if you call them you will get the answer.
Mr. Fulton : Does Justice take the position that the word “or” as it is in 

here now is the wrong word? Unless they take that position it seems to me that 
if you strike it out in one place you must put it in again there.

Hon. Mr. Harris: You are too logical.
Mr. Fulton : What was that?
Hon. Mr. Harris: You are too logical.
Mr. Fulton: No, I would like to have an answer to the question.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I have given you the answer—that this amendment was 

drafted by Justice this morning.
Mr. Charlton: Perhaps in too much of a hurry.
Mr. Applewhaite: I regret to say, with respect to Justice, that I think Mr. 

Fulton is right.
Mr. Whiteside: I doubt that he is. I can see it is possible for a reserve to 

be both in Manitoba and Saskatchewan.
Mr. Applewhaite: But not in all three.
Mr. Whiteside: It could be both in Alberta and Saskatchewan.
Mr. Fulton: Let us put in “and/or.”
The Chairman : It has been submitted to Justice and this is their interpreta

tion. Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 70 (2).

(2) The Minister may apply any profits that result from the opera
tion of farms on reserves to extend farming operations on the reserves or 
to make loans to Indians to enable them to engage in farming or other 
agricultural operations or he may apply such profits in any way that he 
considers to be desirable to promote the progress and development of 
Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We propose to insert after the word “farm” in the second 
line of subsection (2), the words "pursuant to subsection (1).”

The Chairman: Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Mr. Bareness: There was some other discussion on that section.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, and you proposed that the money should go to the 

band funds.
Mr. Bareness : I think the point is you said that any money that was left 

over from any profits you did not use in this way would go into consolidated 
revenue fund.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
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Mr. Harkness: I asked if there could not be an amendment that such 
funds should go into band funds instead of the consolidated revenue accounts.

Hon. Mr. Harris : You will notice the alterative use of the word “or” in the 
third last line—“or he may apply such profits in any way that he considers to be 
desirable to promote the progress and the development of Indians”. That can 
cover payment to the band funds.

The Chairman : Shall the section carry?
Mr. Harkness: But still, if you do not spend the money in that way it 

could still be put into consolidated revenue fund?
Hon. Mr. Harris: It could.
Mr. Harkness : Well, do you not think it desirable to have some words in 

there definitely—“or the profits not so used as hereinbefore mentioned shall be 
put into the band funds”, or something along that line? ,

Hon. Mr. Harris : No, I do not, because you have the position in which at 
the most the right of the band would be some form of. rental of the land and, 
having made allowance that far and having decided for any number of good 
reasons which might show up that you do not propose to use the money for the 
other purposes under subsection (2), and since it is government money, you 
should not exclude the possibility that in some cases it would be desirable that 
it should go into the consolidated revenue fund.

I should add it is not being done—these farms do not show a profit and it 
is not being done.

Mr. Harkness : I should not think it would be done. I think the profits on 
these Indians’ farms should go to develop the reserves and for the welfare of the 
Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, we have, of course, the obligation to the taxpayer 
of Canada, too, to bear in mind at all times.

Mr. Ashbourne : How are the losses taken care of?
Hon. Mr. Harris: By the taxpayers of Canada.
Mr. Ashbourne: What about these loans you make, are they repayable with 

interest?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Oh yes, and if there is a loss you and I share it.
The Chairman: Section 70 (2) as amended?
Carried.
We will proceed on to section 77 (2) where we were going to put in paragraph 

(ii) the amendment proposed.
(2) The office of chief or councillor becomes vacant when

(a) the person who holds that office
(i) is convicted of an indictable offence,
(ii) dies or resigns his office, or
(iii) is or becomes ineligible to hold office by virtue of this Act, or

(b) the Minister declares that in his opinion the person who holds that
office
(i) is unfit to continue in office by reason of his having been con

victed of an offence,
(ii) has been absent from meetings of the council for three consecu

tive months without being authorized to do so, or
(iii) was guilty, in connection with an election, of corrupt practice, 

accepting a bribe, dishonesty or malfeasance.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The proposal in subsection (2) (ii) is to change the word 

“months” to “meetings”.
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The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 78:

78. The Minister may set aside the election of a chief or a councillor 
on the report of the superintendent that he is satisfied that
(a) there was corrupt practice in connection with the election,
(b) there was a violation of this Act that might have affected! the result 

of the election, or
(c) a person nominated to be a candidate in the election was ineligible to 

be a candidate.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The proposal here is to revert to the practice which is now 

in existence under the present Act and to shift the responsibility of making this 
decision from the minister back to the Governor in Council. Therefore the 
section would read:

The Governor in Council may set aside the election of a chief or a 
councillor on the report of the minister that he is satisfied that 

The Chairman: Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 79 (c) :

(c) the duties of the representative of the Minister at such meetings, and
Hon. Mr. Harris : The amendment will read:

(c) the duties of any representative of the minister
Some of the Indians are quite divided on whether they want the agent in 

all times and we are making a way whereby others might be appointed by the 
minister for that purpose.

The Chairman: Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 81 (2) :

(2) A by-law made under section eighty shall come into force forty 
days after it is made unless it is disallowed by the Minister within that 
period, but the Minister may declare the by-law to be in force at any time 
before the expiration of that period.

Hon. Mr. Harris : The proposal here is to strike out the words “after it is 
made” and substitute “after a copy thereof is forwarded to the minister pursuant 
to subsection (1)”, as suggested by Mr. Gibson.

The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 91 (1):

91. (1) No person who is 
(a) an officer or employee in the Department,
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(b) a missionary engaged in mission work among Indians, or
(c) a school teacher on a reserve,
shall, without a licence from the Minister or his duly authorized repre
sentative, trade for profit with an Indian or sell to him directly or 
indirectly goods or chattels.

Hon. Mr. Harris : This is the section which prohibits any person who is an 
employee of the department trading with an Indian for profit without a licence. 
The new wording suggested is:

but no such licence shall be issued to a full-time officer or employee in 
the department.

Mr. Charlton : Are we to assume that part-time employees would still be 
able to do that?

Hon. Mr. Harris : It is necessary in many cases.
Mr. Charlton: It is not desirable.
Mr. Harkness : I was not here during the discussion.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, there was no discussion while we were on the 

section but at the conference there was a discussion on agents being put in a 
position where they can make a profit out of the Indians and we answered that 
few of them, if any, were permitted to do so, but we had to admit that under 
this section a licence could be given by the minister to an agent to trade for 
profit, but as it was not our intention, we agreed to exclude the permanent 
employee, and the amendment does that.

Mr. Harkness : I agree with the amendment so far as it goes but you still 
have the case of part-time agents, and if they are to be left in the position to 
deal with the Indians the sort of a situation will exist which can lend itself to 
abuses and I would think that probably should be covered too.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We discussed that at the conference and pointed out how 
unfortunate the result would be if we excluded them, and it was agreed at the 
conference that the part-time agent should be permitted to have a licence if the 
circumstances warranted it.

Mr. Gibson : But you still have to give him a licence?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. We have difficulty in getting part-time agents and 

do not want to go to the extent of having to hire a full-time agent for some 
reserves. For instance, I have in mind at the present time a life insurance agent 
who is acting as a part-time agent and if we excluded him from selling life 
insurance to the Indians his answer to us would be: I will not take your job 
for $500, $600, or $700 a year for helping you to part-time look after these 
Indians. We do not want to be put in the position of having to hire a full-time 
agent.

Mr. Applewhaite : Will he allow other agents to compete?
Hon. Mr. Harris: We are not going to give a monopoly to any company. 

We went through all this at the conference and saw the difficulties of barring 
part-time agents and decided if we barred the full-time agents, a large part of 
the evil would be disposed of.

Mr. Ashbourne: What about constables?
Hon. Mr. Harris : If a constable is a part-time employee; presumably we 

might upon application grant him a licence, and we might not.
Mr. Charlton : Subsection (2) of section 91 is still to be retained?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Charlton : You may cancel a licence?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
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Mr. Fulton: Did I understand the minister to say that Indian constables 
are all part-time employees?

> Hon. Mr. Harris : No, I did not mean to infer that.
The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall the section as amended carry?
Carried.
Section 105:

105. The Governor in Council may appoint persons to be, for the 
purposes of this Act, justices of the peace and those persons shall have 
and may exercise the powers and authority of two justices of the peace 
with regard to
(a) offences under this Act,
(b) offences under the Criminal Code with respect to inciting Indians on 

reserves to commit riotous acts, the prostitution of Indian women 
and robbing of Indian graves, and

(c) any offence against the provisions of the Criminal Code relating to 
cruelty to animals, common assault, breaking and entering and 
vagrancy, where the offence is committed by an Indian or relates to 
the person or property of an Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris : This was an amendment to section 105 that we had 
decided to remove before the conference, to strike out the words “the prostitu
tion of Indian women”. We did not think that it was desirable that those words 
should appear here, as there is a specific offence of that kind in the criminal code, 
so I move that the words be struck out.

Mr. Gibson : So the words “the prostitution of Indian women” are not to 
be in here?

Hon. Mr. Harris : No; it is in the criminal code.
The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall section 105 be carried as. amended?
Carried.
Section 110 (1) :

110. (1) Upon the issue of an order of enfranchisement, any interest 
in land and improvements on an Indian reserve of which the enfranchised 
Indian had formerly been in lawful possession or over which he exercised 
rights of ownership may be disposed of by him by gift or private sale, 
but if not so disposed of within thirty days after the date of the order of 
enfranchisement such land and improvements shall be offered for sale by 
tender by the superintendent and sold to the highest bidder and the 
proceeds of such sale paid to him; and if no bid is received and the 
property remains unsold after six months from the date of such offering, 
the land, together with improvements, shall revert to the band free from 
any interest of the enfranchised person therein, subject to the payment, at 
the discretion of the Minister, to the enfranchised Indian, from the funds 
of the band, of such compensation for permanent improvements as the 
Minister may determine.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Applewhaite’s objection to the wording “had formerly 
been” is accepted and we suggest the substitution of the word “was”, and 
after the word “ownership” in lines 4 and 5, the words “at the time of his
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enfranchisement” and after the word “sale” the words “to the band or another 
member of the band”, so that the whole section would read as follows :

Upon the issue of an order of enfranchisement, any interest in land 
and improvements on an Indian reserve of which the enfranchised Indian 
was in lawful possession or over which he exercised rights of ownership 
at the time of his enfranchisement may be disposed of by him by gift 
or private sale to the band or another member of the band

and so forth.
The Chairman : Shall the amendment carry?
Carried.
Shall subsection (1) as amended carry?
Carried.
Is there anything else you want on section 110, Mr. Charlton?
Mr. Charlton: It still does not do away with the discrepancy in sub

section (2).
Hon. Mr. Harris : I am sure you will agree with section 110 (1).
Mr. Charlton : It does not deal with subsection (2).
The Chairman : That was carried the last time.
Section 110 (1) as amended?
Carried.
Section 110 (2) ?
Carried.
Section 110 (3) ?
Carried.
Section 110 (4) ?
Carried.
Now, we come to section 112, subsection (3) {b) :

(b) in the case of a band, that the band has submitted a plan for the
disposal or division of the funds of the band and the lands in the
reserve, and, in its opinion, the band is capable of managing its own 
affairs as a municipality or part of a municipality, and

Hon. Mr. Harris : The wording that I suggested we would likely have 
in (3) (b) is as follows:

fi>) in the case of a band, that in the opinion of the committee the band is 
capable of managing its own affairs as a municipality or part of a 
municipality and that the committee has submitted a plan for the
disposal or division of the funds of the band and the lands in the
reserve, and

And the concluding words at the end, are as follows:
except that, in the case of a band, the provisions of subsection two of 
section one hundred and eleven are not applicable.

Those were the amendments of which I gave notice at the other meeting. 
The Chairman : Agreed?
Carried.
Section 114.
Hon. Mr. Harris : This is a minor draft amendment, and it reads: 

the minister may provide for and make regulations to
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The Chairman : Does the section carry?
Carried.
Mr. Applewhaite : Where is the word “provide”?
The Chairman: After the word “may”.
Mr. Charlton: “provide for and make regulations to
Hon. Mr. Harris: “provide for and make regulations to

(o) provide standards for buildings, equipment, teaching, education ...”
Carried.
The Chairman : Section 124.
Hon. Mr. Harris: This is the new section which is to be inserted. I may 

say that it has come up as a result of a court decision. I think I will read it 
and explain it—the section will read:

Where, prior to the coming into force of this Act,
(а) a reserve or portion of a reserve was released or surrendered 

to the Crown pursuant to Part I of the Indian Act, chapter ninety-eight 
of the Revised Statutes of Canada, 1927, or pursuant to the provisions 
of the statutes relating to the release or surrender of reserves in force at 
the time of the release or surrender of reserves in force at the time of 
the release or surrender,

(б) Letters Patent under the Great Seal of Canada were issued 
purporting to grant a reserve or portion of a reserve so released or 
surrendered, or any interest therein, to any person, and

(c) the Letters Patent have not been declared void or inoperative 
by any Court of competent jurisdiction.

the Letters Patent shall, for all purposes, be deemed to have been 
issued at the date thereof under the direction of the Governor in Council.

. The position is this: there has been some question raised in the House 
of Commons about what is known as the St. Anne’s lease, at Walpole Island. 
The details of it need not concern the committee ; but there was an action to 
set aside a lease of certain hunting and fishing privileges on lands which were 
leased for that purpose by the Indians by resolution.

The lease had been granted many years ago; but when the action was 
tried, the court referred to section 51 of the present Act which says that lands 
which have been surrendered may be sold or leased pursuant to an Order in 
Council for that purpose. But no Order in Council had been passed. So that 
was the reason why the lease was not upheld by the court.

As a result of the report of that action appearing in the Law Reports, there 
have been many inquiries by solicitors and others as to the title of land on 
which they lived and which had been granted off and on for many years.

It was discovered that by inadvertance sales had been made and letters 
patent had been issued without the formality of an Order in Council. So the 
matter has resulted in a section of this kind for the purpose of confirming 
letters patent which have been granted which were not preceded by Orders in 
Council directing that they should be so granted.

I am sure you have all read the section and you have seen that it does not 
relate to any question of the surrender of lands. It only relates to the subse
quent sale of them by letters patent.

Mr. Applewhaite: Are you satisfied that there is not a typographical 
error in (o) ?

Mr. Fulton : I think there is a line repeated there, Mr. Chairman.
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right. We have one too many lines in (a).
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The Chairman: Section 124?
Carried.
And the section will be renumbered as section 125.
Carried.
The committee now stands adjourned until Monday, April 30, 1951, 

at 10:00 a.m.
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CORRIGENDA

Evidence No. 5, April 23, 1951 

(By Mr. Maclnnes)

Page 171, line 9 thereof : ‘and fishing’ should be deleted. 
Page 171, line 15 thereof: ‘and fish’ should be deleted.

REPORT TO THE HOUSE
Monday, April 30, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, an Act respecting 
Indians, begs leave to present the following as a

Second Report

Your Committee has considered Bill No. 79, An Act respecting Indians, 
and has agreed to report it with amendments.

A reprint of the Bill, as amended, has been ordered.
A copy of the minutes of proceedings and evidence taken is appended.
All of which is respectfully submitted.

DON. F. BROWN,
Chairman.



MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Monday, April 30, 1951

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians, met at 10 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Brown 
(Essex West), Bryce, Charlton, Fulton, Gibson, Harkness, Jutras, Little, Mac- 
Lean {Cape Breton North and Victoria), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), 
Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra
tion ; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director, and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary, 
Indian Affairs Branch, and Mr. W. Cory, Legal Adviser, Department of Citizen
ship and Immigration.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting 
Indians.

It was agreed that in Clause 12, sub-clause (2), the word “person” in line 
18 be changed to “Indian”.

Clause 28, sub-clause (2), was adopted.
Clause 29: Mr. Applewhaite moved in amendment that the following words 

be inserted after the word “lands” in line 32:
whether held under a certificate of possession, a certificate of occupancy 
or by a band or otherwise.

The question was put and the vote being 7 yeas and 7 nays, the amendment 
was negatived by the vote of the Chairman.

Clause 29 was then adopted on division.
Clause 32, sub-clause (1) : It was agreed that the word “or” replace the 

word “and” between “Saskatchewan” in line 20 and “Alberta” in line 21.
Clause 37 was adopted.
Clause 72, sub-clause (2) was adopted.
Clause 92, sub-paragraph (b) was adopted.
Clause 11, paragraphs (d) and (e) were adopted.
Clause 86, sub-clause (2) was adopted on the following division :
Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Blue, Boucher, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape 

Breton North and Victoria), Richard, (Gloucester), Simmons, Welbourn, White- 
side, Wood. (11)

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore, Bryce, Charlton, Fulton, Noseworthy. (5)

The question of calling Indian witnesses having again been raised, Mr. 
Fulton moved that in addition to any other witnesses to be heard, your Com
mittee should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates on 
their desires and opinions with respect to Bill No. 79.
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Mr. Simmons moved in amendment thereto that all the words after the 
word “that” in the first line be struck out, and the following substituted 
therefor:

This Committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further considera
tion be given to the Indian Act in two years time.

The question having been put, the amendment of Mr. Simmons was adopted 
on the following division:

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Blue, Boucher, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean 
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (11)

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore, Bryce, Charlton, Fulton, Noseworthy. (5)
Mr. Fulton having raised the point of order that the amendment negatived 

the main motion, the Chairman ruled the amendment of Mr. Simmons in order. 
Mr. Fulton, having appealed the ruling of the Chairman, the ruling was sustained 
on the following division:

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Blue, Boucher, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean 
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (11)

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore, Bryce, Charlton, Fulton, Harkness, Nose
worthy. (6)

Doubt having been expressed regarding the regularity of the procedure taken 
in relation to the above-mentioned proposed motion of Mr. Fulton and the 
proposed amendment thereto of Mr. Simmons, by unanimous consent the question 
was again put on the amendment of Mr. Simmons and resolved in the affirmative 
on the following division:

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Blue, Boucher, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean 
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (11)

Nays: Messrs. Blackmore, Bryce, Charlton, Fulton, Harkness, Nose
worthy. (6)

The question having been put, Mr. Fulton’s motion, as amended, was 
adopted on division.

On motion of Mr. Wood-
Ordered,—That the Bill be reprinted as amended.
A joint letter from Chief Simon K. Simon and Chief James Montour, both of 

Oka, Que., addressed to Mr. J. W. Noseworthy, was read into the record.
The form “Waiver of Taxation Exemption” used by the department, was 

placed on record. (See Appendix “A” to evidence of this day.)
A copy of the Penobscott treaty, together with renewal, was placed on 

record. (See Appendix “B.”)
The Bill was adopted on division and the Chairman was instructed to 

report the Bill, as amended, to the House.
The Chairman thanked the Minister, the officials of the department, and the 

members of the Committee for their attendance and assistance in expediting the 
consideration of this Bill.

At 12.40 p.m. the Committee adjourned.
E. W. INNES,

Clerk of the Committee.



MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
House of Commons, 

April 30, 1951.
The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day 

at 10:00 a.m. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.
The Chairman : Gentlemen, the meeting will now come to order. Mr. 

Fulton?
Mr. Fulton : Mr. Chairman, I was wondering if we could have a list of 

those sections with which we still have to deal.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I can give it to you. It is a long list. It includes some 

sections which have not actually been carried, but questions have been asked 
on those sections. There are about 17 of them with respect to which either 
information was asked or which really have not been carried. I propose to 
start now and run through them.

Mr. Fulton : How many sections have not been carried yet?
Hon. Mr. Harris: I think seven.
The Chairman : First, Section 9, subsection (4)

(4) The judge of the county or district court shall inquire into the 
correctness of the Registrar’s decision, and for such purposes may exercise 
all the powers of a commissioner under Part I of the Inquiries Act; the 
judge shall decide whether the person in respect of whom the protest wras 
made is, in accordance with the provisions of this Act, entitled or not 
entitled, as the case may be, to have his name included in the Indian 
Register, and the decision of the judge is final and conclusive.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Blackmore asked if the judge, under this section, 
could award costs. The answer is: he can under the Judges Orders Enforcement 
Act, for example. That is an Ontario statute. And as a commissioner, he also, 
as judge of his own court, whether it be a county or a superior court, has the 
power to award costs.

The Chairman: Does subsection (4) carry?
Carried.
Next?
Hon. Mr. Harris : Section 11.

11. Subject to section tyelve, a person is entitled to be registered if 
that person
(a) on the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteen hundred and seventy-four, 

was, for the purposes of An Act providing for the organization of the 
Department of the Secretary of State of Canada, and for the manage
ment of Indian and Ordnance Lands, chapter forty-two of the stat
utes of 1868, as amended by section 6 of chapter 6 of the statutes 
of 1869, and section eight of chapter twenty-one of the statutes 
of 1874, considered to be entitled to hold, use or enjoy the lands and 
other immovable property belonging to or appropriated to the use of 
the various tribes, bands or bodies of Indians in Canada,

(£>) is a member of a band
(i) for whose use and benefit, in common, lands have been set apart 

or since the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteen hundred and 
seventy-four have been agreed by treaty to be set apart, or
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(ii) that has been declared by the Governor in Council to be a 
band for the purposes of this Act,

(c) is a male person who is a direct descendant in the male line of a male 
person described in paragraph (a) or (b),

(d) is the legitimate child of
(1) a male person described in paragraph (o) or (b), or 
(ii) a person described in paragraph (c),

(e) is the illegitimate child of a female person described in paragraph 
(a), (b), or (d), unless the Registrar is satisfied that the father of 
the child was not an Indian and the Registrar has declared that the 
child is not entitled to be registered, or

(/) is the wife or widow of a person who is entitled to be registered by 
virtue of parapraph (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e).

Mr. Harkness was interested in the question of legitimacy here. Since 
Mr. Harkness is not present at the moment, perhaps we had better let this 
section stand and continue with the others. He may be along shortly.

Section 12, subsection (2).
(2) The Minister may issue to any Indian to whom this Act ceases 

to apply, a certificate to that effect.

In this subsection Mr. Applewhaite asked why we had used the word 
“Indian”.

The minister may issue to an Indian to whom this Act ceases to apply, 
a certificate to that effect.

I must confess that I should have known the answer because I was respon
sible for it. The department usually uses the word “person”. But there is a 
tendency on the part of the Indians to resent any suggestion that they are not 
Indians at all times, whether they are under the Indian Act or not. It is a 
perfectly legitimate matter of pride on their part that they are Indians and not 
non-Indians. Therefore I suggested that the alteration be made so that 
it would indicate that the Indian is always an Indian and he can call himself 
such w hether or not he was under the Indian Act.

Mr. Applewhaite: Even though you come to the conclusion that an 
individual is not an Indian under section 12 subsection (1), you are still in a 
position to give him a certificate to release him for that purpose?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The next one is section 28, subsection (2).

(2) The Minister may by permit in writing authorize any person for 
a period not exceeding one year to occupy or use a reserve or to reside or 
otherwise exercise rights on a reserve.

I agreed to give some indication of the kind of matters which were dealt with, 
I have a long list here, but I think three or four will serve as examples. Some of 
them I mentioned when we were discussing this section. The first is: logging 
right-of-way; second, permission to use a road through an Indian reserve for 
various purposes, for example, a bus line. Third, for anchoring boats on the 
shore of a reserve. Fourth, for erection of a boat house, or a garage on various 
reserves. Fifth, for the anchoring of booming grounds on the shore of a reserve. 
Sixth, for sites for piling logs. Seventh, for sites for a sawmill or planing mill 
operations. Eighth, for certain rights on a reserve, for example, the right to go
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on to purchase fish from the Indians. Ninth, for operation of canteens on a 
reserve. Tenth, for the purpose of granting certain churches the right to use 
portions of a reserve. Eleventh, for certain cottage sites, particularly in the 
province of Quebec. Twelfth, for advertising signs on a reserve.

There are a great many more, but these will do as an indication of the kind 
of permission which is granted by the minister under that section.

The Chairman : Is that sufficient?
Carried.
Mr. Fulton : Mr. Chairman, I understand this is one of the types of sections 

about which there was certain controversy and reservation on the part of the 
Indians who came down. Now, as I understand it from the Minister, since there 
are only about seven sections which are not actually carried, I wonder if this 
would not be the time to consider again the matter which was raised at the very 
beginning of this committee’s proceedings, that-is, whether or not we should hear 
from representatives of the Indians as to their views, particularly on the con
troversial sections.

The Chairman : You were not here on the last day, Mr. Fulton.
Mr. Fulton: I think I was, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: But you were not here when this matter was discussed. We 

did discuss it at the last meeting and we decided to hear the minister first and 
then to discuss any other points you would like to raise.

Mr. Fulton : Was it decided that we would carry even these controversial 
sections before deciding further?

The Chairman: While you carry these, you can still go back over them 
and review them.

Mr. Fulton: Am I to understand that the carrying by this committee of a 
section would not prejudice the right, if it is decided, to hear any representations. 
I mean the right to re-open the given section and to suggest amendments. You 
would not rule that this matter has been carried, and therefore it is not open to 
move an amendment to it?

The Chairman: I understand that this Act does not become law until it is 
passed by parliament.

Mr. Fulton: I was just wondering. Let us consider section 28, for example. 
If we carry section 28, and then decide, after we have carried that section, to 
hear representations from the Indians, you will not rule that, since section 28 has 
been carried, therefore it is not open for further consideration or amendments by 
this committee?

The Chairman : No, I think not. I think the committee can make its own 
laws and can decide whether it wants to open up an amendment, or whatever it 
wants to do on a particular section.

Mr. Fulton: So I take it that you will not rule, for example, that section 
28 is not open for reconsideration by the committee?

The Chairman : I would think so; that is my understanding. We will make 
our own laws in this committee.

Mr. Noseworthy: Is it not perfectly logical, Mr. Chairman, if there are 
sections as to which members of the committee want to have Indians’ opinions, 
that the given sections should stand until we have heard them? What is the 
point of passing this section, then?

The Chairman: We will have to make up our minds.
Mr. Noseworthy: But we cannot make up our minds until we have heard 

the other side of the question.
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The Chairman : We should hear what has been represented to the minister 
and what the minister has to say on the subject. We should do that before we 
hear anybody else, I would1 say.

Mr. Noseworthy: But that is not my point. My point is: why should we 
pass a section until we have heard the Indians’ side as well as the minister’s?

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I interrupt at this point to say that, as you will 
read at the top of page 9, of the Conference Report this section was unani
mously agreed to by the Indians. There was discussion about it, but there was 
no opposition to it after explanation was given.

Mr. Fulton : So far as I am personally concerned, I would be satisfied with 
what the chairman has just said. But if later on we decided that we should hear 
Indian representations, I think we should have something to suggest to us with 
respect to the sections which have been carried. Will the chairman rule that 
principle is not precluded, and that we can move an amendment to one of these 
sections in accordance with the statement of Indians who may be heard, if I am 
correct in my understanding.

The Chairman : Probably you have not been here as often as some of the 
others, Mr. Fulton. But you probably know that we have referred to these 
sections two or three times although they have been passed. So I believe that 
answer is sufficient.

Mr. Fulton : I understand that seven sections have not been passed yet.
The Chairman : We can refer to them if anything comes up. We will make 

our own laws in the committee.
Mr. Charlton : What you have just said, Mr. Chairman, would lead us to 

believe that you do not intend to refer to them.
The Chairman: No, not at all. We referred to them.
Mr. Charlton : Well, that is enough.
The Chairman: No, it is not enough. Even when we have heard all these, 

should we then decide to hear other representations with respect to sections we 
have already passed, we will give affect to it.

Mr. Fulton : That is fine.
The Chairman: The committee may rule otherwise.
Mr. Blackmore: I think your provision is well taken, Mr. Chairman, and I 

agree with Mr. Fulton. But the question I was wondering about is: when we 
are considering a particular section or subsection, would it not be appropriate 
to put in right after it such an expression as “subject to the subsequent consent 
of the band council”?

The minister replied by saying that, after all, this right would be granted 
for only a year at a time and if, at the end of a year, it was deemed inadvisable 
to continue the grant, then it could be discontinued. But I have been wondering 
about it, and I ask why it would not be good sense to put in the words I have 
suggested?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, the decision we are bound to take on it, having in 
mind the temporary nature of this right or privilege would in most, if not all 
cases, result in an income, sometimes perhaps a substantial income to the Indian; 
and that since we are responsible for his welfare, and that of the band, we should 
have the final say as to whether any remedy or any temporary right is granted.

This is not to say that very many of these rights were granted without the 
consent of the band council. They are in most cases granted with the consent 
of the band council. But in connection with another section, I pointed out if 
you have an over-riding responsibility you must bear in mind that sometimes 
you must make a decision despite opposition which you know is not justified at 
the moment.
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Mr. Blackmore: My reason for mentioning the matter, and my own feeling 
is that it is very important at this stage that the Indian feel that we are doing 
everything we can to give him protection.

I think that many of them never realized before just how drastic the Indian 
Act was, and they are a bit terrified to find out what is in the Indian Act,

Hon. Mr. Harris : I think that is true.
Mr. Blackmore: And if there is anything we can put in there to allay their 

anxieties, I think it would be a good thing to do, even though it would mean no 
change in policy from that which has been followed previously.

Hon. Mr. Harris: After the policy has been agreed on, I think we should 
uphold it, and I think we should point out to the Indian that wre have increased 
interest in the Indian Act by additional publicity. For years he has been 
living under the Indian Act and he hasn’t known that it did look rather hard. 
So we should remind him of his advantages and the fact that the powers are not 
exercised in an arbitrary manner.

Mr. Blackmore: Yes, Mr. Chairman, and no doubt we should remind them 
that the Act will be subject to revision after two years.

The Chairman: Does the section carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 29.

29. Reserve lands are not subject to seizure under legal process.
Is Mr. Hatfield here? On section 28, before I leave it, Mr. Hatfield raised 

the question of the Tobique water system. He asserted there were certain things 
done there and I wish to reply.

On August 10, 1948, the Chief and councillors of the Tobique band, by 
resolution, requested the department to use up to $10,000 of their band funds 
for the purpose of assisting in the establishment of a suitable domestic water 
system for their reserve, which would include as well the necessary fire protec
tion. Authority was secured in 1949-50 to proceed with the construction of the 
system, the total cost of which was $32,177. Of this amount, $9,761.04 was 
paid from band funds and the balance, $22,415.96 was provided from Parlia
mentary Appropriation.

Now, on Section 29. Mr. Applewhaite raised the question whether these 
words would be sufficiently inclusive to cover all kinds of land held by an Indian 
in possession or in the right of the reserve. This opinion has been given me 
by Mr. Varcoe.

The Chairman: Mr. Varcoe is deputy minister of Justice.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. His opinion is in the form of a letter which reads 

as follows:
Dear Sir:

I understand that the committee on the Indian Bill wishes to have 
an opinion from me as to whether the expression “reserve lands” in 
clause 29 of the Bill includes lands in the possession of an individual 
Indian and with respect to which a certificate of possession has been 
issued.

In my opinion the answer is in the affirmative.
Mr. Applewhaite: Mr. Chairman, I do not think this committee necessarily 

must always accept the opinion of Justice as to the Act. If it should do so, 
perhaps there would not be much point to our sitting here. In view of the fact 
that prevention against seizure under legal process was specifically mentioned 
in this section dealing with the issue of certificates of possession, and that since 
we have added section 87 to this Act, which states that an Indian is subject,
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of course, to the provisions of this Act as well as to the provisions of existing 
provincial laws, I am going to move that section 29 be amended by adding, after 
the word “lands” the words:

whether held under a certificate of possession, a certificate of occupancy, 
or by a band or otherwise.

I do not think I am interfering in any way with the principle of the bill or 
with the administration of the Act by the Indian department. I feel in the case 
of a lawsuit, which is necessary before there can be legal process, in view of the 
facts I have stated, a court might decide that lands held by an individual 
Indian, although located on an individual reserve, are subject to legal process. 
If they were so subject the department would have to rescue the situation by 
retroactive legislation or something of that sort—and that is what I am trying 
to avoid.

The Chairman: The amendment by Mr. Applewhaite is: that section 29 
be amended by inserting after the word “lands” the words “whether held under 
certificate of possession, certificate of occupancy, or by a band or otherwise—”

Hon. Mr. Harris : If Mr. Applewhaite will let this stand we will go on 
and come back to it.

Mr. Blackmore: I would be pleased to second that.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Next we have section 30. Mr. Murray suggested that 

the fine under this section was not high enough. We carried the section but 
I just want to point out for the record that the corresponding penalty section 
in the Indian Act, section 115, provides for imprisonment not exceeding one month 
and a penalty not exceeding $10 and not less than $5. In this section the 
maximum fine has been increased to $50 or one month imprisonment or both.

The Chairman: Shall the section carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Next is section 37.
Mr. Fulton : While we are commenting on section 30, that amalgamates 

four sections of the earlier Act. Is it the opinion of the Minister of Justice that 
all of the provisions of the earlier sections are embraced in this quite short 
section?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, we have an omnibus section towards the end provid
ing for offences for which there is no specific penalty. It is section 100.

Mr. Fulton: It is under a considerably greater fine or penalty—$200 or 
three months?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Fulton: What I was wondering about is the question of cattle trespass 

which has been a matter of some considerable correspondence between myself 
and the minister. It was specifically provided for in the earlier sections. Would 
the effect of its not longer being specifically provided for under section 30 be 
that cattle trespass would be removed from this lighter penalty given by section 
30 and would only now be included under section 100?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I think all forms of trespass would be tried under 
section 30.

The Chairman : Next is section 37?
37. Except where this Act otherwise provides, lands in a reserve 

shall not be sold, alienated, leased or otherwise disposed of until they 
have been surrendered to His Majesty by the band for whose use and 
benefit in common the reserve was set apart.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : When this section was called I was asked what sections 
were contemplated by the opening six words. I made answer of two sections 
but there are a number of others and for the record they are:

Section 17 (2).
Section 28 (2).
Section 35.
Section 58 (1), b, and c.
Section 58 (3).
Section 58 (4).
Section 60.
Section 110 (2), (3), and (4).
Section 111.
Section 112.
The Chairman: Shall the section carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Next is section 50. Mr. Applewhaite points out that the 

marginal note was incorrect and we have recognized that. It will now read: 
“Where devisee not entitled to reside on reserve.”

Carried.

Next is section 66.
66. (1) With the consent of the council of a band, the Minister may 

authorize and direct the expenditure of revenue moneys for any purpose 
that in his opinion will promote the general progress and welfare of the 
band or any member of the band.

(2) The Minister may make expenditures out of the revenue moneys 
of the band to assist sick, disabled, aged or destitute Indians of the band 
and to provide for the burial of deceased indigent members of the band.

(3) The Governor in Council may authorize the expenditure of reve
nue moneys of the band for all or any of the following purposes, namely,
(a) for the destruction of noxious weeds and the prevention of the 

spreading or prevalence of insects, pests or diseases that may destroy 
or injure vegetation on Indian reserves,

(b) to prevent, mitigate and control the spread of diseases on reserves, 
whether or not the diseases are infectious or communicable,

(c) to provide for the inspection of premises on reserves and the destruc
tion, alteration or renovation thereof,

(d) to prevent overcrowding of premises on reserves used as dwellings,
(e) to provide for sanitary conditions in private premises on reserves as 

well as in public places on reserves, and
(/) for the construction and maintenance of boundary fences.

Mr. Bryce asked for some information in regard to section 66 and allowances 
to aged Indians. I have a table here which might be put on the record showing 
the numbers drawing the full $25 and lesser amounts.

As a matter of information 91-2 per cent draw the total $25.
The Chairman: Is it agreed that the information be put on the record? 
Agreed.
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Rates of Payment:
Rate 

$25.00- 
$20.00-124.00 
$15.00-$19.00 
$10.00-$14.00 
$ 8.00-$ 9.00 

less than $8.00

Aged Indians as at April 25, 1951

No. of Accounts Percentages
3,837 91 -2 per cent

179 4-3 per cent
124 3 • per cent
56 1-3 per cent

5 •1 per cent
5 •1 per cent

4,206
Hon. Mr. Harris: Next is section 69.

69. (1) The Minister of Finance may from time to time advance 
to the Minister out of the Consolidated Revenue Fund such sums of 
money as the Minister may require to enable him
(a) to make loans to bands, groups of Indians or individual Indians for 

the purchase of farm implements, machinery, livestock, motor 
vehicles, fishing equipment, seed grain, fencing materials, materials 
to be used in native handicrafts, any other equipment, and gasoline 
and other petroleum products, or for the making of repairs or the 
payment of wages, or

(b) to expend or to lend money for the carrying out of co-operative 
projects on behalf of Indians.
(2) The Governor in Council may make regulations to give effect 

to subsection one.
(3) Expenditures that are made under subsection one shall be 

accounted for in the same manner as public moneys.
(4) The Minister shall pay to the Minister of Finance all moneys 

that he receives from bands, groups of Indians or individual Indians by 
way of repayments of loans made under subsection one.

(5) The total amount of outstanding advances to the Minister under 
this section shall not at any one time exceed three hundred and fifty 
thousand dollars.

(6) The Minister shall within fifteen days after the termination 
of each fiscal year or, if Parliament is not then in session, within fifteen 
days after the commencement of the next ensuing session thereof, lay 
before Parliament a report setting out the total number and amount of 
loans made under subsection one during that year.

Mr. Charlton asked for the total amount of money which has been taken 
in any one year. There is a table for the twleve years, 1939 to 1951, showing 
the amount in each year.

1939 ........... '.............................................. $ 3,500.00
1940 ........................................................... 33,838.26
1941 ........................................................... 10,673.37
1942 ........................................................... 5.022.03
1943 ........................................................... 1,000.00
1944 ........................................................... 804.27
1945 ........................................................... 1.579.11
1946 ........................................................... 4.913.09
1947 ........................................................... 16.069.50
1948 ........................................................... 16.266.85
1949 ........................................................... 30.518.66
1950 ........................................................... 33,712.77
1951 ........................................................... 47,983.25

I
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The Chairman : Shall section 69 carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The next is section 70.

70. (1) The Minister may operate farms on reserves and may employ 
such persons as he considers necessary to instruct Indians in farming and 
may purchase and distribute without charge, pure seed to Indian farmers.

(2) The Minister may apply any profits that result from the opera
tion of farms on reserves to extend farming operations on the reserves 
or to make loans to Indians to enable them to engage in farming or other 
agricultural operations or he may apply such profits in any way that he 
considers to be desirable to promote the progress and development of 
Indians.

Mr. Blackmore asked about the number of government farms in Saskatche
wan and there is an explanation here.

In regard to Mr. Blackmore’s question on Section 70, Bill 79, this 
section is intended to provide for the establishment and operation by the 
department of what might be called experimental farms. The land selected 
for such a purpose would be on a reserve of the band and where circum
stances called for rental being payable, it would be paid.

Although at one time there were a considerable number of such 
farms in Canada, at present there is only one, i.e., at Caradoc in the 
province of Ontario. This farm, in addition to being a demonstration 
project, is used to supply seed, other grain, potatoes, hay and straw to 
members of the band at less cost than if the commodities were bought on 
the open market. In adition, loans are made from the profits to assist 
Indians in their farming activities. As at March 31, 1951, the balance 
on hand in this account, which is entirely handled on the reserve, was 
$6,690.40.

There are, however, 23 band farms in Saskatchewan. These are on 
lands set aside by resolution of the band for the purpose and eventually 
all profits will be credited to the trust accounts of the respective bands. 
At present, 16 are financed entirely by band funds, while 5 are financed 
from band funds augmented by revolving fund loans1. The remaining 
2 are financed so far, entirely by revolving fund loans.

In Ontario there are only 2 farms being operated by the department 
—the one at Caradoc, referred to above, and one at Golden Lake, the 
latter named financed entirely by revolving fund loan.

Mr. Fulton : I would like to raise this point. If it has been discussed 
before I will not pursue it further, but if it has not been discussed I would like 
the minister or the director to comment. It involves the degree of co-operation 
between the departmental agriculturists and the provincial agricultural 
personnel.

In British Columbia, at least in the part from which I come, the Indians 
have from time to time suggested that they are not fully served by the depart
mental agriculturists and they have recommended that more attention be paid 
to this matter. In discussing it with others it has been suggested to me that one 
solution might be to allow the provincial agricultural advisors to co-operate 
with the departmental ones to a greater extent and, in fact, do more work on 
the reserve. I am not suggesting that the Indian Affairs branch should abandon 
the agricultural service as it applies to Indians but I understand at the present 
time the provincial agriculturists are not encouraged. Sometimes it has been 
put as strongly as they are not permitted to go on reserves. I feel there is room 
for greater co-operation and that it is one field in which our treatment of the 
Indians might be brought into line with our treatment and the status of the white
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people—by making use of the provincial agricultural services which, at the 
moment, are not available to Indians. That is the feeling at any rate in the part 
of the country from which I come—that the departmental agriculturists might 
well be supplemented by the provincial ones, and I understand our provincial 
agriculturists in British Columbia are willing to give that service if they are 
permitted to do so.

Has any attempt been made, or can the minister or director make any 
comment?

Mr. MacKay: In my time in British Columbia every encouragement was 
given to the provincial officials, not only in agriculture but in other fields, to 
co-operate in the matter of Indian administration. Of course, provincial agri
culturists have their own work to do but I recall on a number of occasions their 
coming to our assistance without hesitation in connection with cattle difficulties 
and the examination of land to advise us just what crops should go in. I think I 
can say without hesitation the present commissioner in British Columbia would 
be very glad indeed to encourage the local provincial people to do what is possible 
to assist Indians on reserves. There is not anything by way of prevention—we 
would not prevent the provincial people from extending assistance; we would 
encourage it.

Mr. Fulton : I am glad to hear you say that. Perhaps it is a matter that 
can be worked out on a local basis. Are you aware of whether any direct con
versations have been held lately with a view to co-ordinating the matter in 
British Columbia? As you know there is out there an Indian advisory com
mittee. Has this matter been discussed with the commissioner out there and the 
Indian advisory committee?

Mr. MacKay : I cannot say whether it has but inasmuch as that committee 
has been set up I should think they would get together with their own people 
and our people would get together with them and do what is possible by way of 
co-operation in the field you have mentioned, as well as in other fields.

Mr. Fulton : Well, before leaving that subject I would like to recommend to 
Major MacKay, for the reason the Indians have mentioned specifically—the 
question of agriculture—that your commissioner and the Indian advisory com
mittee discuss the matter and see whether a greater degree of co-ordination can 
be achieved and greater assistance rendered by the agriculturalists.

Mr. MacKay : I shall be glad to bring it to the attention of the commissioner.
The Chairman: Shall section 70 carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: In connection with section 32 Justice has agreed with 

Mr. Fulton that the wording should be—“Manitoba, Saskatchewan, or Alberta.”
The Chairman : Shall 32 carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris : Then we come to section 80.

80. The council of a band may make by-laws not inconsistent with this 
Act or with any regulation made by the Governor in Council or the 
Minister, for any or all of the following purposes, namely,
(o) to provide for the health of residents on the reserve and to prevent 

the spreading of contagious and infectious diseases,
(b) the regulation of traffic,
(c) the observance of law and order,
(d) the prevention of disorderly conduct and nuisances,
(e) the protection against and prevention of trespass by cattle and other 

domestic animals, the establishment of pounds, the appointment of
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pound-keepers, the regulation of their duties and the provision for 
fees and charges for their services,

(/) the construction and maintenance of water courses, roads, bridges, 
ditches, fences and other local works,

(g) the dividing the reserve or a portion thereof into zones and the pro
hibition of the construction or maintenance of any class of buildings 
or the carrying on of any class of business, trade or calling in any 
such zone,

(h) the regulation of the construction, repair and use of buildings, whether 
owned by the band or by individual members of the band,

(i) the survey and allotment of reserve lands among the members of the 
band and the establishment of a register of Certificates of Possession 
and Certificates of Occupation relating to allotments and the setting 
apart of reserve lands for common use, if authority therefor has been 
granted under section sixty,

(j) the destruction and control of noxious weeds,
(Zc) the regulation of beekeeping and poultry raising,
(Z) the construction and regulation of the use of public wells, cisterns, . 

reservoirs and other water supplies,
(to) the control and prohibition of public games, sports, races, athletic 

contests and other amusements,
(n) the regulation of the conduct and activities of hawkers, peddlers or 

others who enter the reserve to buy, sell or otherwise deal in wares 
or merchandise,

(o) the preservation, protection and management of furbearing animals, 
fish and other game on the reserve,

(p) the removal and punishment of persons trespassing upon the reserve 
or frequenting the reserve for prescribed purposes,

(q) with respect to any matter arising out of or ancillary to the exercise 
of powers under this section, and

(r) the imposition on summary conviction of a fine not exceeding one 
hundred dollars or imprisonment for a term not exceeding thirty days 
or both fine and imprisonment for violation of a by-law made under 
this section.

Mr. Applewhaite raised the question of whether or not the band council 
would have authority to devise its own procedure for its council meetings. Justice 
is of the opinion such power could be granted by regulation under section 79.

The Chairman: Shall the section carry?
Carried.

Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, I have a note that 78 is to stand? Did the 
committee deal with that while I was unintentionally absent the other day?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We did deal with it—if you were absent. We restored 
the right of decision to the Governor in Council on the recommendation of the 
minister. The section as now amended reads: “The Governor in Council may 
set aside the election of a chief or councillor on a report of the minister that he 
is satisfied that—”

The Chairman: Is that agreeable?
Agreed.
Hon. Mr. Harris: The next is section 86(2), but I see that Mr. Gibson is 

not here and we can deal with that later.
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The Chairman : Next is section 91.
91. (1) No person who is

(а) an officer or employee in the Department,
(б) a missionary engaged in mission work among Indians, or 
(c) a school teacher on a reserve,
shall, without a licence from the Minister or his duly authorized repre
sentative, trade for profit with an Indian or sell to him directly or 
indirectly goods or chattels.

(2) The Minister or his duly authorized representative may at any 
time cancel a licence given under this section.

(3) A person who violates subsection one is guilty of an offence and 
is liable on summary conviction to a fine not exceeding five hundred dollars.

(4) Without prejudice to subsection three, an officer or employee in 
the Department who contravenes subsection one may be dismissed from 
office.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The question was raised1, I think, by the clerk as to 
whether the words “In the department” should read “of the department”, and 
the answer is that “in” is correct. It appears that civil servants are officers and 
employees of His Majesty in the department.

The Chairman : Shall the section carry?
Carried.
Section 92:

92. A person who, without the written permission of the Minister or 
his duly authorized representative,
(a) removes from a reserve

(i) minerals, stone, sand, gravel, clay or soil, or
(ii) trees, saplings, shrubs, underbrush, timber, cordwood or hay, or

(b) has in his possession anything removed from a reserve contrary to 
this section,

is guilty of an offence and is liable on summary conviction to a fine not 
exceeding five hundred dollars or to imprisonment for a term not exceed* 
ing three months or to both fine and imprisonment.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Applewhaite raised the question as to whether under 
(b) the word “knowingly” might be inserted. The answer is since this is a 
penalty clause the magistrate or person trying the charge has the freedom of 
deciding whether there was in fact mens rea, as they say, and can import the 
word “knowingly” if he wishes to do so.

Mr. Blackmore: Would there be any objection to putting “knowingly” in 
there?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, because it alters the normal criminal law procedure 
and understanding as to the basis of conviction.

The Chairman: Shall the section carry?
Carried.
Section 116:

116. An Indian child is not required to attend school if the child
(a) is, by reason of sickness or other unavoidable cause that is reported 

promptly to the principal, unable to attend school,
(b) has passed entrance examinations for high school,
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(c) is, with the permission in writing of the superintendent, absent from 
school for a period not exceeding six weeks in each term for the pur
pose of assisting in husbandry or urgent and necessary household 
duties,

(d) is under efficient instruction at home or elsewhere, within one year 
after the written approval by the Minister of such instruction, or

(e) is unable to attend school because there is insufficient accommoda
tion in the school that the child is entitled or directed to attend.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Applewhaite asked the question about children being 
required to attend school beyond passing the entrance to high school. It is not 
a question of entrance but of age; in Quebec it is fourteen years ; in Ontario, six
teen years, and in other provinces it varies between fifteen and sixteen. The 
practice is children may be excused from attending school for special reasons 
after entrance ; for example, employment, required at home, et cetera.

The Chairman : Shall the section carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris : That leaves section 11, the question of the validity of 

marriages, section 86, and Mr. Applewhaite’s amendment. We can deal with 
the latter first, that is, section 29:

Recognizing in a general way what Mr. Applewhaite has said, that we have 
a function to perform quite independent of that of the Department of Justice, 
I think we should qualify it a little by saying generally that our function is to 
determine what we want done and it is their function to do that,1 and they appear 
to have given the opinion that this section did, in fact, carry out our intention. 
We have consulted them since the amendment was made and their answer is 
that if qualifications of that kind are to be introduced into section 29, similar 
qualifications will have to be introduced into many other sections in the bill, else 
those words in section 29 will cause a doubt as to the meaning of the other 
sections. They think they have carried out the purpose of covering all reserve 
lands in section 29.

The Chairman : Any comment, Mr. Applewhaite?
Mr. Applewhaite : I am not convinced, but if the rest of the committee is, 

I am satisfied.
Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, could the minister give us an idea as to 

how this sort of stipulation has worked out in the past? Has the interest of 
Indians always been protected under a similar clause to this in the old Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris : The answer "would have two parts to it: first, has there 
been absolute protection against seizure by legal process, and I think the answer 
to that is yes. The alternative, perhaps, is whether it is in the interest of the 
Indian to have that absolute protection. We have had some discussion—there 
was some discussion at the investigating committee—as to whether this was a 
restriction on the credit of the Indian and I think everyone agrees that if his 
possessions, except in the case covered by conditional sales agreements, are not 
subject to legal procedure, it stands to reason his chances of obtaining credit 
are limited.

Mr. Blackmore: My observation on that question, I think, has been 
expressed once or twice. I believe the Indian’s credit should be guaranteed in 
some other way. I think the department should allot a portion of the revolving 
fund to be set aside for that purpose, and if that were done it would be far 
better. There is no doubt that the Indians must be provided with the means of 
obtaining credit. The lack of credit is felt keenly on the reserves and many men 
there could do^a great deal more to help themselves if they could only get a 
little credit.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: As I said the other day, we have drawn to the attention 
of the agents the revolving fund item and have told them it was there for use 
and was not something to be protected from use.

Mr. Blackmore: And one of the uses would be to guarantee credit?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Oh yes.
The Chairman: What is your wish, Mr. Applewhaite?
Mr. Applewhaite: To put the amendment.
Mr. Blackmore: Just before the amendment is put. If provision for that 

purpose is made out of the revolving fund then there can be no reason why Mr. 
Applewhaite’s amendment should not be inserted because it could not work 
against the credit of the Indians, could it?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, it may be that you would be restricting the power 
and authority of the Governor in Council to obtain-repayment of the money 
that he owes under the revolving fund.

Mr. Blackmore: If the idea in this section is to protect the department, I 
can understand, but if the purpose of the section is to strengthen the position 
of the Indian seeking credit, and the validity of the suggestion embodied in Mr. 
Applewhaite’s amendment should not be accepted, then I still can see no reason 
why the Indians’ credit should not be guaranteed by the department and at the 
same time why protection should not be afforded the Indians as regards their 
lands. It seems to me in a general way that as the Indians develop their econ
omic activities, as they undoubtedly are going to do because of many factors, 
they are going to require much more flexibility in respect of credit, but it seems 
to me they will at the same time have to have much more protection against 
possible encroachments on reservations. I may say that I would like to see that 
the right of the Indian to have his reserve maintained inviolate should be pro
tected by every conceivable means, and as Mr. Applewhaite’s amendment will 
aid in that direction I certainly will recommend it to the department.

The Chairman : You realize we will have to go over many other sections 
of the Act to make similar changes.

Mr. Blackmore: I think that would be a very minor matter considering the 
advantage which might accrue.

The Chairman : If it is an advantage.
Mr. Blackmore : I beg your pardon?
The Chairman: If it is an advantage.
Mr. Blackmore: I think there is no question of its being an advantage. 

I hope we can all be impressed—I may be a little extreme—but I hope we become 
impressed with the fact that the Indian’s reservation has been set 
aside as a refuge to which Indians might retreat as long as refuges are needed, 
and consequently the Indian reservations should be maintained inviolate for 
future generations.

Mr. Applewhaite: There is a very simple way out and that is to have an 
embracing definition of reserve land in your definition section.

The Chairman : What is that, Mr. Applewhaite?
Mr. Applewhaite: There is an alternative and that is to have an all- 

embracing definition of the expression reserve lands in the definition section.
Hon. Mr. Harris: What would it be, “reserve lands are all lands in a 

reserve?”
Mr. Applewhaite: I think it should be more specific than that so as to 

make it clear to sheriffs and others who are perhaps not Supreme Court judges 
that lands are still reserve lands even though they have been allocated to the 
exclusive possession of individual Indians. I do not think that has been made 
secure in the Act—that is the point that is worrying me.
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Mr. Wood: It is my opinion, Mr. Chairman, that the amendment will 
weaken this clause. As Mr. Blackmore points out, he is interested in credit for 
Indians yet this does not refer at all to chattels of any description, it just refers 
to land. I believe the wording of the clause as it stands is better than it would 
be if the amendment were adopted.

The Chairman: Are you ready for the question?
All those in favour of the amendment please say yes, those opposed say nay. 

I think we will have to have a showing of hands.
Mr. Wood: Could you read the amendment again, Mr. Chairman?
The Chairman: The amendment reads: adding after the word “lands” 

the words: “whether held under certificate of possession, certificate of occu
pancy or by the band or otherwise”.

All those in favour of the amendment will please raise their hands. All 
those opposed to the amendment.

I suppose I have the right to vote on a tie. I declare the amendment has 
been lost.

Shall section 29 carry?
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Then, let us revert to section 11.

11. Subject to section twelve, a person is entitled to be registered if
that person
(a) on the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteen hundred and seventy-four, 

was, for the purposes of An Act providing for the organization of the 
Department of the Secretary of State of Canada, and for the manage
ment of Indian and Ordnance Lands, chapter forty-two of the statutes 
of 1868, as amended by section six of chapter six of the statutes of 
1869, and section eight of chapter twenty-one of the statutes of 1874, 
considered to be entitled to hold, use or enjoy the lands and other 
immovable property belonging to or appropriated to the use of the 
various tribes, bands or bodies of Indians in Canada,

(b) is a member of a band
(i) for whose use and benefit, in common, lands have been set apart 

or since the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteen hundred and 
seventy-four have been agreed by treaty to be set apart, or

(ii) that has been declared by the Government in Council to be a 
band for the purposes of this Act,

(c) is a male person who is a direct descendent in the male line of a male 
person described in paragraph (a) or (b),

(d) is the legitimate child of
(i) a male person described in paragraph (o) or (£>), or
(ii) a person described in paragraph (c),

(e) is the illegitimate child of a female person described in paragraph (a), 
(b) or (d), unless the Registrar is satisfied that the father of the 
child was not an Indian and the Registrar has declared that the child 
is not entitled to be registered, or

(/) is the wife or widow of a person who is entitled to be registered by 
virtue of paragraph (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e).

Colonel Harkness wanted additional information about the recognition or 
otherwise of marriages by what might be called custom of the band or something 
of that kind. I gave an interim answer at the time, and have here a rather 
substantial file on the subject which I will be glad to show him or any other 
member of the committee. I do not think there is any point in trying to incor
porate it all into the record. In a general way it can be said that all provincial 
governments have provided for certain formalities. In almost every provincial
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Act, if not every one, there is a saving clause which states that if some of these 
formalities have been omitted but if in other respects they have been met, and 
if in fact it would appear that the marriage had a pennanent status the 
formalities which have been omitted might not necessarily vitiate the marriage. 
The practice in the department and in justice when dealing with this 
problem has been to take a view with respect to departmental matters 
—that is band membership or something having to do with welfare—which 
would tend to uphold marriages wherever possible; and the official answer is 
that in every case we would have to refer the matter to justice for determination. 
But, generally speaking, where there are no complications, such as a second 
marriage, we do where there are infants concerned or property matters involved 
recognize the marriage in preference to not recognizing it.

Mr. Applewhaite: May I ask one question? What has been the position 
taken by the department with respect to the legitimizing children—illegitimate 
children—in cases where the parents married subsequent to the birth?

Hon. Mr. Harris : I think in every provincial jurisdiction now the subsequent 
marriage of the parents permits the legitimatizing of the offspring as though they 
were born legitimately. We have followed that provincial law and will insist 
on doing it.

The Chairman: Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: That leaves section 86, and my understanding was that 

Mr. Gibson was opposed to subsection (2).
86. (1) Notwithstanding any other Act of the Parliament of Canada 

or any Act of the legislature of a province, but subject to subsection two 
of this section and to section eighty-two, the following property is exempt 
from taxation, namely,
(a) the interest of an Indian or a band in reserve or surrendered lands, 

and
(t>) the personal property of an Indian or band situated on a reserve, 
and no Indian or band is subject to taxation in respect of the ownership, 
occupation, possession or use of any property mentioned in paragraph (a) 
or (£>) or is otherwise subject to taxation in respect of any such property ; 
and no succession duty, inheritance tax or estate duty is payable on the 
death of any Indian in respect of any such property or the succession 
thereto if the property passes to an Indian.

(2) Subsection one does not apply to or in respect of the personal 
property of an Indian who has executed a waiver under the provisions of 
paragraph (/) of subsection two of section fourteen of The Dominion 
Elections Act, 1938.

Mr. Applewhaite : Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I made an explanation at that time and there was some 

comment and the matter was left over for further decision. I can only repeat 
what I said then. We had thought last year when we gave the Indian the vote 
that it would not be necessary to insert this section in the Indian Act, and in 
revising the Act this year we again attempted to remove it, not because of the 
nature of the content, but simply because it did not appear to have much to do 
with the Indian Act; but we found that we could not do that. There is a principle 
involved, namely, the necessity of the Indian to sign a waiver of his tax exemp
tion in the Indian Act before he is allowed to vote. That has been provided 
for by the Dominion Elections Act proper. It might be held, however, that any 
waiver signed under the Elections Act might only be for the purposes of that 
Act and that tax exemption might be claimed under the Indian Act should this 
subsection not be in here; and we have come to the conclusion that it would 
have to remain as subsection (2) of section 86.
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Mr. Blackmore: Is not the meaning of subsection (2) there that once he 
signs a waiver under the Dominion Elections Act he would lose the privileges 
which would otherwise extend to him under this section 86; is not that the 
interpretation of this section?

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I preface that by saying this. Some Indians claim, 
although there is no decision of any court to substantiate the claim, that they 
have rights of tax exemption provided for by treaty. As I say, here is no court 
which has so held. The only tax exemption which the Indian enjoys is that 
contained in this section of the Indian Act, and it was thought proper that if they 
should be entitled to vote under the Dominion Elections Act they should be 
placed in a position of equality with non-Indians so that they should not be 
entitled to vote while enjoying that tax exemption at the same time. Now, before 
the investigation committee there were many Indian representatives opposed 
to the vote or opposed to it if it meant the loss of certain rights they had or 
claimed to have; and in revising the amendment to the Dominion Elections Act 
we recognized that some of them would resent having the vote forced upon 
them; so we provided that it was entirely a matter of their own choice, if they 
felt they were losing certain rights they had which were more valuable than 
exercising the vote in the federal elections they should have the right to make 
that choice; and we have provided that the Indian does not have to vote if he 
does not want to do so, and thereby we are continuing the advantage of this tax 
exemption in the Indian Act. Alternatively, if he wishes to vote he may do so 
on precisely equal terms with non-Indians; that is, without enjoying the tax 
exemption of this section; and we think that subsection (2) of this section and 
the «amendment to section 15 of the Dominion Elections Act has that result; so 
that the Indian now has lost nothing that he had before if he does not vote.

Mr. Blackmore: Well, Mr. Chairman, this is a matter which deserves most 
earnest and serious consideration. Is it really not a question of what would 
be in the interest of the Indian? Should we not give him the right to vote along 
with an actual guarantee that he would not lose anything in the nature of these 
rights by so doing? It seems to me that our aim and object is to encourage the 
Indians to come out and be one with us, and in doing that we do not want them 
to suffer any lossi; but we do want them to come to the state where they will 
feel that it will be in their interest to come out and participate freely and 
become one with us. We do not want to threaten them with any loss of privilege 
they now enjoy. My idea would be that if we encourage them to do that the 
time would come within three or four generations when the Indians would be 
so completely at home moving around among non-Indians that these tax 
exemption and other considerations will cease to bulk large in their minds. They 
are not, it seems to me, getting very much in the way of exemption so far as 
taxation is concerned. As a matter of fact the Indian, like everyone else, pays 
his share of such things as the sales tax, the luxury tax, the gasoline tax, and 
taxes of many kinds; really, the only exemption with respect to taxation which 
he enjoys is that which relates to income tax.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Mr. Chairman, as Mr. Blackmore has indicated, there 
was very long heart-searching consideration of this section before it was put in. 
But the position, I can only repeat, is that we have three groups of Indians. 
We have a group who refuse to have anything to do with a vote, on any terms 
whatever; they were opposed to voting, they were opposed to other Indians 
demanding the vote. In the alternative you had the Indian who demanded the 
vote. In between you had the other group, which I think represented by far the 
larger number of Indians whose attitude was one of indifference; who said, in 
effect, we would like to take part perhaps, perhaps we would not, but the para
mount thing is to retain our privileges as we now have them. Well, I think the 
solution here is the only solution in the light of their position, we must take the
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Indian at face value. The one who does not want to vote, either because it is 
a matter of principle with him not to take part in national proceedings, is still 
protected. The one who wants to vote has that right on the basis of equality 
with non-Indians. He, however, can make his choice as to the advantages of 
voting or not voting. Now, on the question of equality of status, I think we 
would be granting the Indian a false status for joining in our proceedings if we 
granted him a privilege not enjoyed by others. We must remember that the 
Indian has confronting him someday the exercise of all the ordinary activities 
of Canadian citizenship and we would be doing him an injustice if we gave him 
that now on a higher level than the rest of us enjoyed because some day we 
would have to bring him down to the level of the rest of us and it would not be 
fair to him. Therefore, as I suggested a little while ago, this section meets the 
wishes of all three groups of Indians ; in other words, they can have it on an 
equality of status with us, or they do not need to if they feel that they do not 
want to as a matter of principle, or that they should not as a matter of economic 
advantage. ,

Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the minister’s very careful 
and full statement on this matter; however, I feel that at this stage we should 
do everything we can for the Indian, but at the same time we should protect 
whatever rights are his. That is really what it amounts to ; and, I think one of 
the fundamental reasons that actuates me—I cannot exactly put it into words— 
is that the Indian, after all, is at a disadvantage in many respects. I think 
we all grant that. Now, in so far as those disadvantages can be removed or 
compensated for, I think that should be done. As I see it, that is one of the 
important considerations in reviewing this matter, but at the same time we 
have to bear in mind that the Indian inevitably pays a lot of our taxes already ; 
he pays the sales tax, he pays the excise tax, tariffs and all the imposts that 
bedevil our civilization and which the Indian is unable to escape from. 
About the only tax exemption which he really has is that with respect to personal 
income tax. Bearing in mind that he already pays so large a measure of taxa
tion, to ask him to give up his rights if he takes the right, to vote—to force it 
upon him—seems to me not quite fair. As I said, I am not yet prepared to 
put it into words—but it deprives the Indian of a measure of motivation which 
I think should be provided for him.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I might mention, of course, that this only applies to the 
Indian residents on the reserve who are not veterans or enfranchised. As you 
know, there is a preferred class of voter in Canada today, there is the Indian 
veteran and his wife; they enjoy this tax exemption without signing the waiver; 
and the Indians off the reserve have always voted anyway. This relates to the 
Indian on the reserve with respect to the income on the reserve. Now, I could 
make an argument which is precisely the opposite of that of Mr. Blackmore, 
that one of the penalties of civilization is that a great variety of taxes can be 
invented which are needed to maintain our position, and which will have to 
continue to be levied in order to have the advantages of what we consider a 
reasonably good state of society, and, as affording certain advantages to our 
citizens.

Mr. Blackmore: I might take issue with you on that.
Hon. Mr. Harris : I do not intend to argue about that here. But Mr. Chair

man,' a very primary lesson in citizenship must be the responsibility that goes 
with it in return for whatever advantages we may extend.

Mr. Noseworthy: Does the acceptance of the right to vote affect the Indian 
under section 82 relating to money by-laws and other matters relating to Indians 
on a reserve?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 82 applies only where there is a band council in 
an advanced stage of development which has obtained the authority to pass 
these taxing by-laws.

Mr. Noseworthy: But the Indians living on that particular reserve would 
have a vote with respect to such matters, but that vote would not subject them 
to the provisions of this particular section 86, subsection (2) ? Are these not 
rather in the nature of municipal by-laws?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, these are in the nature of municipal taxes, if you 
want to use that phrase, and they have to be imposed by the particular band 
council. At the band election the councillors come up for election and to that 
extent would be the subject of a vote by the entire membership of the reserve.

Mr. Noseworthy: That would be the only provision where the Indian living 
on the reserve would be subject to anything in the way of municipal taxation?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
Mr. Noseworthy: Mr. Chairman, the real difference between an Indian 

living on a reserve who chooses to vote and one "who does not is that the one who 
chooses to vote will be subject to income tax.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Personal property taxation is defined in section 86.
Mr. Noseworthy: What special property taxation?
Hon. Mr. Harris: At the moment we have been discussing only the Income 

Tax Act as such. But if you will read1 continuing past line 23—
Mr. Fulton : Succession duties?
Hon. Mr. Harris : In section 86, it mentions succession duties as well, that 

the Indians will also be responsible for the payment of those taxes.
Mr. Fulton: Along with Mr. Blackmore, I appreciate the minister’s posi

tion and the frankness and care with which he has expressed it here.
But with respect to the Indians, let me put it this way: I think that if you 

are dealing with people who are right- at a comparable stage of education and 
civilization with our own, then the logical and legalistic approach which the 
minister has taken—

Hon. Mr. Harris: You mean humanitarian.
Mr. Fulton: Well, I shall let my words stand for the moment. It would 

not be open to any objection. But the fact is that we are not dealing with a 
comparable people in all respects.

The Chairman : There is no question of that.
Mr. Fulton : As Mr. Blackmore has said, we are trying to bring them along.
The Indians feel that when the white men came here and took over the 

country, in compensation to the Indians the white men set aside certain tracts 
of land and established privileges which the Indians could enjoy. The white men 
said: “These will be yours in perpetuity in compensation as a measure of com
pensation for the losses which you otherwise have suffered and for the restric
tions which have been placed upon your children. The white man is here and he 
has in effect taken over the rest' of the country”.

The Indians now say: “We cannot understand why you now say to us: We 
would like to bring you up to a level equal to that of the white man and give you 
the vote, when the first requisite you impose on us for the use of that right is 
the loss of privileges which you previously guaranteed to us in perpetuity”.

In other words, it opens the question of the whole basis of your approach 
to them. You say : “We now want to make the Indians equal”. And when you 
base that in so far as the vote is concerned on the requirement that in getting
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that privilege they must give up other privileges which were promised to them 
in perpetuity, there is something on the other side which is very hard to 
understand.

I appreciate the force of what the minister has said and the logic of his 
position. But I think it would 'be more logical and fairer if we were dealing 
with people who were, in other words, on an absolute basis of equality to us. But 
as it does not mean all these things to the Indians, I think there is a good deal 
to be said for Mr. Blackmore’s position, that we should encourage them first to 
take the vote and then continue the process which is now starting and to acceler
ate it, I mean the process of education, in the hope that as the Indian advances, 
as a result of that program he will come to see of his own accord that it is not 
logical and that there should not be one group with special privileges over and 
above other groups, and that he would then say: “We understand it”.

He would be in a frame of mind where he would understand the logic 
of that approach which, at the moment, I do not think he does. At the moment 
I am concerned with the reasons in the mind of the Indian. He says: “You 
want to make us equal, but you say to us that you will take away something 
which we otherwise expected to enjoy in perpetuity.”

Hon. Mr. Harris: You are free to answer their argument. You say to the 
Indian: “We want to make you equal.”

Mr. Fulton : In respect to the vote.
Hon. Mr. Harris: We want to make him equal in every respect. We want 

to assist him economically. We protect him for that purpose. We are trying 
to raise his standard of living. But having said that, we have never gone 
further and said: “We won’t include something the white man has not got.” 
We do therefore want to include the equality of the white man. We are not 
going to promise to give him something that the white man does not have.

Mr. Fulton : I appreciate your logic, but I am putting forward the 
argument which the Indians would put forward on their own behalf.

We must admit there are other respects in which the Indian is less qualified, 
and will continue to be less qualified, less equal, and at a disadvantage as 
compared with the white man.

I know the intention is sincere to bring the Indian up to the position 
where he will be absolutely equal, but he has not yet been made so absolutely. 
He does not yet enjoy all the privileges of the white men. There are other 
respects in which he is less privileged than the vote; yet you have chosen this 
one privilege and said that while you are going to make him equal in this one 
privilege, yet you are going to take away from him other privileges.

I think there is a good deal to Mr. Blackmore’s approach ; and if we give 
him the vote—I am not saying in logic, but in fact, in dealing with Indians, if 
we give him the vote, and then continue the process in other respects to which 
reference has been made in the committee, I think in time the Indian will 
arrive at the point where he says: “We now understand the logic of your 
argument and we agree with it and we are prepared to be put on an absolute 
basis of equality.”

Hon. Mr. Harris: I have two answers to make. First, it is true that the 
Indian is under a disability in some respects. But in other respects he is at 
a distinct advantage over non-Indians.

Second, there is no illusion about Indian status. The Indian is quite aware 
of his advantages under section 86. He does not think that section 86 is a 
guaranteed right. He knows it is part of the statute. He knows that no court 
has ever held that the Indian has tax exemption otherwise than is provided 
for in the Indian Act.

Mr. Fulton : He thinks tha t is sufficient.
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Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes. But he also knows it is a privilege granted by 
parliament, not something granted to him by a treaty.

I must say this is all subject to the peculiar situation in your own province, 
Mr. Fulton, but that is another matter.

The Indian is quite aware of the fact that if we are looking forward, as 
perhaps your argument would indicate, to the time when having gotten the 
Indian to participate in our elections, we will then suddenly say to him: “Now 
you have full right ; you have greater equality than we have; we are going to 
take away from you extra privileges because you now vote.”

He would not go along with your argument because that would lead to 
the elimination of his tax exemption. We have provided the other method. We 
have maintained tax exemption if he insists on it. That is the protection we 
are giving the Indian.

Mr. Fulton : Your approach to the question leaves it open to him. He 
has the hope that we are not going to force it on the Indian, and that eventually, 
voluntarily he will become enfranchised.

If that hope is realized, and if he takes the vote voluntarily, then your 
illustration with respect to taxation would follow. You still have it that it 
would be a voluntary process. It would not be necessary if the hopes of our 
program are eventually realized, or if you should say to him: “Now you have 
the vote, it is your privilege to accept the obligation to pay taxes.” It would 
come about as a result of the other aspect of the program.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Enfranchisement of the Indian is not progressing. At 
first it was thought that it would. But the Indian wished to live on the reserve. 
Until recently or in fact until this bill is passed there has been practically no 
practice which would permit the Indian to become enfranchised and remain 
on the reserve.

Indians prefer to live with their own people under their own band council 
rather than to become enfranchised and go abroad. That is our experience. 
I have no doubt it will continue to be the case. So if you are looking to voluntary 
enfranchisement to bring about a gradual relief of the Indian from the Indian 
Act, I do not think it is to be expected at the moment.

On the other hand, as the Indians hold these views, we do not think they 
should be deprived of that privilege which they are now capable of exercising 
simply because they choose to live on the reserve. It seems to me to be 
illogical and contrary to our conception of liberalism, spelled with a small ‘1’, 
when we have these fine people, these adults who are capable of voting, that 
we should deprive them of the right. That is why we have given it to them.

Mr. Noseworthy: For a consideration.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, not for a consideration, because they have not got 

this exemption except as parliament wishes to give it to them. The position 
would be entirely different if they had it guaranteed, if they had a treaty 
or an agreement which gave them tax exemption, but they have not.

Mr. Charlton : They feel that they have, Mr. Chairman.
Hon. Mr. Harris : They feel that they have.
Mr. Fulton: And especially in British Columbia.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Everything is subject to the British Columbia considera

tion. But my point is that so long as they have not7 these rights, but only 
a privilege granted them by parliament, they should be considered as ordinary 
Canadian citizens and not be granted the right to vote at federal elections 
in priority to you or to me.

Mr. Fulton : Perhaps we have a reasonable difference in view. If the 
Indian were now qualified in status, I would say your answer to the argument 
would be a natural one. But as applied to an Indian whom we are trying to
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apply it to, it does seem to attach a condition to this privilege which we are 
trying to get him to accept. I do not think it is an argument which the Indian 
will understand and will be able to follow.

Hon. Mr. Habris: I do not think there is an Indian in the country who 
would not understand it. If he is married, has two or three children, and is 
earning more than $3,000, he should not be in opposition to contributing 
to the maintenance and security of the state, if in return, he enjoys the benefits.

You are dealing with a class who pay income tax. But Indian families 
are large and exemptions are high. It is true that tax exemption may not 
always be on the generous level it is at the moment. That is only a matter 
of detail. But the number of Indians who are in receipt of income which 
would be taxable and who are not developed to the stage which you are trying 
to describe is very small.

Anybody who is in receipt of that income has the intelligence and the 
wisdom to understand why he should not have an exemption from a right 
which is held by all other Canadian citizens.

Mr. Applewhaite: I think that Mr. Fulton has put forward the viewpoint 
as expressed by the Indians exactly as the Indians expressed it at their 
conference.

I think there is one rather bad omission in that argument. But whether 
or not the Indians in this country feel that they were guaranteed tax exemption 
in perpetuity, it seems to me that by the same provision they were denied 
the right to take part in the affairs of this country by means of the vote in 
perpetuity. I suggest that not only was tax exemption given as a compensation 
given for the loss of lands and so on, but it was also in part compensation 
for the refusal to allow them to take part in the government of the country. 
I think we should take that point into consideration.

There is one other thing which I should like to say and it is very much of 
a generality. In this day and age amongst non-Indians there is a great deal 
too much emphasis being placed upon “your rights” and “your privileges” and not 
enough upon “your responsibilities” and “your duties”. If we are trying to edu
cate the Indian to a position where we feel he will be a worthwhile voter and 
citizen of Canada then I suggest we do not follow that line too strongly.

The other question which is worrying me at the moment is while the Indian 
Act definitely applies to Indians and Indian affairs, the provision under which 
they vote does not come under the Indian Act. That comes under the Dominion 
Elections Act. Now what is the position between the two Acts if we drop sub
section (2) of 86 without having some section of amendment in the Dominion 
Elections Act—

Mr. Fulton : Which is up for revision this year.
Mr. Applewhaite: Yes.
Hon. Mr. Harris: I went into that the other day in response to your sug

gestion or statement, and the positive statement that the waiver would act as a 
waiver of a taxation exemption must be contained in some section. It is not now 
in the Dominion Elections Act and logically and every other way, it should 
appear here in the section that grants taxation exemption.

Mr. Applewhaite: Am I right then that in its present form the Dominion 
Elections Act provides for the signing of a waiver but there is not statutory author
ity which makes that waiver effective.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. It provides for an Indian name being 
placed on the voters’ list if he has signed a waiver but this is the section that 
then operates to waive the tax exemption.

Mr. Blackmore: For the record would the minister mind explaining for the 
benefit of the Indians who will be reading this just what is meant by the waiver? 
There will be Indians who will not know and would the minister mind explaining?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Forms were sent out to all agencies last September and 
October. I will put one in the record.

(See Appendix A.)
The Indians do understand that they have been granted the taxation 

exemption mentioned in subsection (1) of section 86 and the waiver will mean 
that should they sign that document they will no longer be entitled to tax 
exemption on personal property as described in section 86—

Mr. Charlton: (6,)?
Mr. Blackmore: (a).
Hon. Mr. Harris : The whole of section 86.
Mr. Noseworthy: What we really are doing is showing that we want the 

Indians to become citizens. We want them eventually to become enfranchised 
and we are giving them the right to vote, but in doing so we are taking away 
some of the privileges that they now enjoy as Indians. If they become fully 
enfranchised we take away all the privileges they enjoy as Indians and place 
them on exactly the same footing as the white man. The Indian is in the position 
of a lot of people I have heard of, in view of the fact that the Indians were the 
original owners of this country ; in view of the fact the white man took the 
country from them; in view of the fact we put them on reserves—in many 
instances reserves the white man did not want and could not use, some of the 
poorest sections in some parts of the country ; in view of the fact that in con
nection with some of these reserves we have permitted white people to filch 
some of the best sections. I think we could be sufficiently generous, in view of 
all the past, to encourage them to vote, to accept citizenship, and to still retain 
some right as Indians by virtue of the fact that they were here before we were. 
I think that would be the generous and correct method to follow if we really 
wanted to encourage them to become Canadian citizens.

I see no reason why an Indian becoming a full citizen should not, by virtue 
of the fact that he is an Indian, be entitled to some special privileges. I think he 
is morally entitled to them.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, of course you have stated the case for some form of 
consideration for the Indian under the circumstances.

I will not agree with all that you have said because I do not agree that at 
any time a department of the government of Canada has permitted white men 
to filch the best part of reserves.

Mr. Noseworthy: Well, I have a group of Indians who want to come in here 
and who will show you that the best part of their reserve has been taken away 
from them over the years.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, but they cannot show that, you see.
Mr. Noseworthy: Well it is pretty difficult for an Indian to show any

thing against a white man.
Mr. Fulton : There is the question of the water rights on the Kamloops 

reserve which has never yet been settled, but there is at least a 50 per cent 
argument in favour of the Indians that they have lost their water rights on that 
reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes, but I do not think that we should take it for 
granted that the complaints made by Indians and non-Indians with respect to 
this or that particular thing are necessarily precisely as reported. Now, I do 
not mean to reflect on any Indians when I say that but in the matter that Mr. 
Noseworthy has in mind, I am satisfied that he does not know the facts. It is 
a long and complicated story on which I could read you a memorandum and 
when it was all over and done with anyone would agree that while it might 
look like a jumble it does not bear out the definition of the white man filching 
from Indians.
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Now, if you feel that this parliament now owes something to the Indians, 
such as a vote in return for some of these past misdemeanors so-called, we would 
have to go to the trouble of examining them all to see if in fact there is any 
basis for them.

Remember, from the very beginning of the Indian Act the Indian has been 
suing the government of Canada to establish his rights and where the court 
has agreed with him that he has rights he has got them; where the court says 
that he has not got rights, is it for this committee to say in effect that the court 
was wrong?

Mr. Noseworthy: There is no dispute in court or out of court that the 
Indians were here before the white men?

Hon. Mr. Harris : That may well be and I am not going to dispute it but 
I do dispute that living under the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada it 
might just as well say there are various grades, starting with the Indian who has 
the absolute right to vote, and then with the early settler, giving him some
thing else, and then the late comer would not have the right to vote—

Mr. Fulton : That is not the argument at all.
Mr. Charlton: It is well known that the Indian was given the right to 

vote at one time.
Hon. Mr. Harris : That is right.
Mr. Charlton: Back in the 1880’s.
Hon. Mr. Harris : 1885.
Mr. Charlton: What was the reason given for taking the vote away from 

him? If that could be stated here it would clear the situation.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, it is a very simple matter although it takes a 

certain amount of explanation. The explanation will have to leave out some 
of the political arguments made at the time. The vote was lost to the Indian 
because in 1898 the then government decided that instead of having a federal 
system of making up voters’ lists they should be made up by the provincial 
governments as had been the case prior to 1885. As it happened at the time 
the Indians were disqualified from voting by legislation of the various provincial 
governments. That is the answer.

Mr. Fulton: In effect if we were to simply give them back the right to 
vote without the necessity of signing the waiver we would be restoring the 
position, with respect to Indians voting rights, as it existed before 1885?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, that is not true. When they were given the vote 
in 1885—

Mr. Fulton : I am sorry, I should have said before 1898—between 1885 
and 1898?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, when they were given the vote in 1885 it was on a 
comparable basis to a white man. They had to qualify for property holdings. 
It was an equality of status—it was not a privilege other than the white man 
had.

The Chairman : Shall section 86 carry?
Mr. Fulton : No, on division.
An Hon. Member: Where is the division?
Mr. Blackmore : The question has been raised as to where the division 

is. I want a recorded vote and we will soon see where the division is.
(Section carried on recorded vote.)
Hon. Mr. Harris : Mr. Jutras had a question in connection with section 11 

and whether blood tests could be taken at treaty time by the medical officers of 
the Indian health services. We arc looking into this and will inquire if it would 
be acceptable to the provincial authorities.

Now, before I am finished, are there any other questions?
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Mr. Noseworthy : I do not know whether this is the place to raise the 
matter but there is the question of the preamble to this Act that would set forth 
its purposes. Certainly anyone reading this Act would have difficulty in 
determining just what is our objective as far as the Indian is concerned. I 
suggest that a preamble would set forth what we propose to do here with the 
Indians under this Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, the Act, the whole 125 sections, sets out what we 
are trying to do for the Indian. You could not boil it down into a preamble.

Mr. Noseworthy: We have stated here again and again that it is the 
purpose of the department to eventually bring the Indian to a point where he 
becomes enfranchised and to all intents and purposes the same as a white person.

The Chairman: Is that the purpose of the Act or is it the effect of the Act?
Mr. Noseworthy: I take it that it is the goal to be achieved under the Act. 

I think it should be made clear.
Hon. Mr. Harris : The answer I have been making to the many represen

tations that we should have a preamble is two-fold: (a) the custom of having 
long preambles has somewhat gone out of use in parliamentary matters ; and 
(b) the original Indian Act had in it as a subtitle: “Being an Act for the gradual 
enfranchisement of Indians”. So that while they may state the purpose of the 
Act I think if we tried now to state the ultimate intention we would get into a 
debate as to whether the words did convey the intention we all had, and it is 
much better to continue section (1) just as it is in the existing Act.

Mr. Noseworthy: In other words, you feel that there are sections in this 
bill which would not be in line with that intention, that you would not want 
to state that intention in view of the nature of certain sections of the bill.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I would not want to say that. The bill now is far 
more progressive than the existing Act.

Mr. Fulton : There are three questions I would like to raise, Mr. Chairman. 
The first is in connection with the position of the British Columbia Indians. 
In the House I set forth the position taken by a large number of Indians there 
who feel at any rate because their position is different in many respects that 
there should be a separate part of the Act dealing with British Columbia Indians. 
Very briefly stated their argument is two-fold. Firstly, we are in a different 
position—our position is not secured by treaty, but under an altogether different 
arrangement, and secondly, that being the case, there are circumstances which 
might well be visualized where if we are left in with all the other Indians in 
Canada the position of the Indians of British Columbia will work out to our 
disadvantage. Secondly, there are cases where our progress might be speedier 
than that of Indians whose position is complicated by treaty and if we are to 
be put in under the Act governing all Indians we may therefore be held back 
in our progress as a result of that situation. That, very briefly, leaving out a 
lot of other things, is their argument. I would like to hear from the minister as 
to why it was decided there could not be or should not be a separate part of the 
Act dealing with British Columbia Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris : In the first place we do not look upon the Indians as a 
peculiar problem in itself. They are problems as individuals and as bands here 
and there in Canada, so that what does apply to a band in British Columbia 
may not and probably does not apply to a band in the east. Nothing in this 
Act is intended to indicate that the Indians are a group of people distinct and 
having common problems throughout the Dominion, so that to that extent 
one would suppose, if we could agree with Mr. Fulton’s contention, that we 
could examine the problem of the Indian of British Columbia as quite distinct 
from that of any other groun. We can. There is no doubt that in some parts 
of British Columbia the Indian is more progressive and better educated than 
he is in some other parts of Canada, but if he is more progressive, the Indian
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Act will not act as a restraint on him because of the wisdom of the government 
in introducing section 4 (2), which can be used in order to gradually remove 
the,restrictions of the Indian Act from any band or any group of bands as their 
progress indicates its desirability. Now, I discussed at the conference the 
suggestion made by Mr. Fulton in the House a day or two before and it was 
not followed up, not because it has not merit—we recognize that there is a good 
deal to be said for looking at the Indians in British Columbia in a different 
way perhaps than the others because of the difference of their activities in 
most cases—but we think that in the Act and particularly in sections 4 (2), 64, 
66, 80, 81, and 82 we can keep abreast of any progress that any group may 
make so that they will not be restrained.

The Chairman : Shall the preamble carry?
Mr. Fulton : There are two other questions I want to ask, Mr. Chairman. 

I ask this question in view of a letter I received from a lawyer in British 
Columbia who had a great deal of experience in this type of case to which he 
refers. I will read the letter:

Now that the Indian Act is under revision, it might be a good idea 
to suggest that the provision in the Act whereby a magistrate can demand 
of an Indian information as to where he obtained liquor on penalty of 
punishment if the Indian does not tell him, should be deleted.

My reason for this is that the usual answer is “some strange white 
man I met”. If they do give a name it is rarely if ever the real supplier, 
the Indian knowing too well that if he names the supplier, his future 
source of supply would be cut off. In consequence, innocent parties are 
continually being charged with supplying, and are put to trouble and 
expense in defending themselves, and often they have never seen the 
Indian who has accused them in their lives before.

It must be apparent that the police can question Indians anyway, 
without as they have done, telling an Indian that he will have to stay in 
jail for eight days unless he tells them, in which case he tells them the 
first name that comes into his head.

Now, I have not been able to find any specific section of the bill which gives 
that power, yet this is a letter from a lawyer who knows that this is being done. 
What is the situation in that regard? Is there any amendment to the Act which 
we could introduce which would deal with the practice to which reference has 
been made?

Hon. Mr. Harris : There is certainly nothing in bill 79 which would make 
it an offence for an Indian to refuse to make an answer in any court, and the 
procedure in a magistrate’s court is, of course, within the jurisdiction of the 
attorney general of British Columbia and I am sure if the lawyer were to confer 
with the attorney general it would be seen that no such a penalty has been 
imposed in bill 79 and probably the practice would discontinue.

Mr. Fulton : Somebody has pointed out to me that section 137 of the old 
Act did cover that point. The marginal note to that section is “refusal to state 
where intoxicant was procured.” Perhaps I can shorten it down by asking if 
that provision has been eliminated in the new Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Yes.
Mr. Fulton: It is not in the new Act at all?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No.
Mr. Fulton: My next question is with reference to cattle trespass, on 

the subject of which representations have been made from British Columbia 
particularly, where provincial grazing lands adjoin Indian reserves and neither 
of them are fenced ; that is, a general grazing reserve area is provided on which 
people quite legitimately turn out their cattle to graze on payment of a fee to
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the provincial government. There is a danger, I think, in view of the pro
visions that when cattle stray on to Indian reserves the owner is liable to be 
penalized. I am putting forward here a request that was made to me that 
perhaps the Indian lands should be brought under the same provision as other 
lands and that some obligation to fence Indian lands should be made and then 
if cattle trespass on the reserve the liability of -the owner would be incontestable. 
Now, I must say, though, that it has been pointed out to me that this matter 
has been treated, has- been looked at fairly and so far as my correspondents 
are aware, no unfair liability has been imposed on the owners of cattle as a 
result, because the departmental officials have administered that section in a 
sane and sensible manner; but there is grave concern on the part of the Cattle
men’s Association that at some future time that practice might not continue and 
they think they might find themselves in a bad position. I would like to hear 
from the minister—that is why I raise the question—as to whether cattle 
trespassing would come under a special section of the Act or whether it would 
be under the general section with regard to trespassing.

Mr. Wood: Did you say the provincial government charges rent for pasture?
Mr. Fulton: Yes, so much a head for having the right to graze their cattle.
Mr. Wood: Our experience in grazing land in Manitoba operates in this way; 

they fence their grazing land and they have no troubles there at all. Our 
experience with regard to grazing land in Manitoba is that they have their land 
all fenced and they charge so much for grazing.

Mr. Fulton: There is a good deal t-o be said on both sides but I would like 
the minister to make a reply, to say what the department’s decision in that 
respect has been, because I know that has been brought to the attention of the 
department.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, it has been drawn to our attention since I became 
minister. It should be borne in mind that the Indian pays the licence fee to the 
provincial government as well as the non-Indian, and that it is not possible to 
contemplate fencing Indian reserves. We can, in some cases, induce them to aid 
in the expenditure for building fences' where there is -a real need, having in mind 
the possibilities of trespass, but generally speaking it just is not possible to look 
forward to -fencing these many reserves-, particularly, in British Columbia. We 
have also pointed out, of course, that there have been no prosecutions of any 
non-Indian for his cattle straying on Indian land.

Mr. Fulton: On fenced Indian lands.
Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes; this is not to suggest that there have not been tres

passes, but they have been adjusted by agreement between the parties. Never
theless, we think it would be unfair to the Indian bands to expect them to go to 
that very great expense, because the non-Indian ranchman is aware of the limits 
of the reserves and should be on his guard to see that his cattle do not trespass on 
Indian lands. Now, I only conclude by saying that negotiations are often con
ducted in the best of spirits and these things have not given rise to anything like 
the difficulty they might.

Mr. Fulton: It appears to me there is more concern for the future rather 
than as the result of past experience. Your answer, then, would be you still feel 
that would be taken care of by the administration by good sense rather than by 
a change of the Act and a stipulation with regard to fencing?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.
The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Carried.
Shall the title carry?
Carried.
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Anything further?
Mr. Fulton: Now, resuming the question, Mr. Chairman, as to whether or 

not we should hear from Indian representatives. I hope I am correct in saying 
that the feeling is we have made pretty good progress in getting through the bill 
and hearing the minister on what he had to say. There is some considerable 
time before the session might be expected to adjourn in view of other legislation 
which we know is coming down. With regard to hearing Indian representations, 
my feeling is still the same as it was at the beginning of the proceedings here: 
that if for no other reason than to make the Indians feel they have had a fair 
hearing and that this bill is the best bill that could be produced, I ask for a full 
consultation with them. We should hear from the Indians. My recollection of 
the motion that was presented and amended at the first meeting is that the con
sideration of that matter be deferred until after we hear from the minister. That 
has now been concluded and I think it is time now to go back to the original 
motion. For reasons I have said, and without repeating them, I think we should 
hear from the Indians, and I am prepared to submit a similar motion to that 
which was submitted at the beginning.

Mr. Applewhaite: I wonder if I might ask the minister a deliberately lead
ing question? If he declines to answer it will be all right. I wonder if the 
minister would give an undertaking that within a reasonable time after this Act 
has gone into operation—and I would say roughly not less than one year and 
not more than three full years—if he would undertake to hold a conference some
what similar to the one held at the end of February, of Indians, representative 
Indians, to go over the Act and its working, with a view to discussing the Act as 
it has been found to operate, and that he would undertake to do that whether 
or not a parliamentary committee should be appointed?

Hon. Mr. Harris : Well, at the conference, and I think I mentioned this 
in my opening statement, the question was raised as to whether this conference 
should become an annual affair. I pointed out that I thought we ought to have 
a period of time in which to give the new bill a chance to operate and show 
its advantages or disadvantages and I suggested that one year would not be 
sufficient for that purpose. I went further and I said that in my opinion two 
years, or about that time, would probably show that certain amendments might 
be required ; but, of course, I said we could make any amendments in the 
meantime that appeared desirable. Now, I did not go the step further, and tell 
the conference that they would be re-assembled in two years’ time. But I am 
prepared to give the committee the assurance, within the limits stated by Mr. 
Applewhaite, that it would be the intention of this government to invite repre
sentative Indians to another conference similar to that- held in February last.

Mr. Charlton : Now, Mr. Chairman, in saying this I do not mean any-, 
thing personal as applied to the minister; but I still believe there are enough 
new powers in this bill that the Indians should be allowed to come here and 
appear before this committee before this bill is allowed to operate because there 
are powers in this bill, as you well know, that before the two year period is up 
will result in certain things being done which would be decidedly against the 
interest of the Indians ; so, without any reflection on the minister in any way, I 
think something should be done to get their views at this time. I think it is 
only fair, to alleviate further suspicion on the part of the Indians, that they 
should ge given an opportunity of coming here now and telling us their views, 
explaining how they feel regarding this new Act.

The Chairman: Do you realize this, Mr. Charlton? That you have been 
on the committee since it was first set up in 1946, and I believe that I am right 
in my recollection that you were on it in 1947 and 1948. As you will also 
recall, we did hear Indians from one coast to the other and we also visited—a
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good many of us of that committee—a number of the Indian reserves, and we 
heard not only Indians but we heard others interested in Indian affairs ; and we 
heard from doctors and professors and from educationalists—we heard every
body; and we must bring some—I don’t want to say termination—but we must 
bring it to finality in some form by making a recommendation upon the matter 
we were called upon to consider and as we were asked to do by the House. In 
connection with the consideration of this particular draft bill we have before 
us, as you know, the minister brought in representatives of the Indians from 
coast to coast and he had a long conference with them. Now, we can go on 
indefinitely with the hearing of Indians and never do anything.

Mr. Charlton : I still think, Mr. Chairman, in view of the amendments 
brought forward, that there are still certain sections of the Act which do not 
comply in full with the wishes of the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris : I reported on those to you and we discussed them at 
the conference.

Mr. Charlton: Yes, that is so; but I do submit that the Indians at the 
conference did not have a chance to study completely the new bill with the 
amendments which we have made here.

Hon. Mr. Harris : No complaints have been made by any of the Indians 
to that effect.

Mr. Charlton : Have they had sufficient time?
Hon. Mr. Harris : As I said, they have made no complaints so far to me 

that they did not have sufficient time.
Mr. Fulton : There are at least two sections in connection with which 

I have reservations, and without repeating what I said in respect to them a 
short time ago, I do think that we should hear from the Indians as to their 
views on the sections and to see whether or not wre can improve them without 
detracting in any way from the Act. Having in mind what the minister said 
in his statement, I think we should give the Indians the chance to discuss with us 
their views on the two sections, and others which I am sure that other members 
will have in mind. It is not as though we were now in the last days of the 
session, because, as perhaps you noticed from a recent statement in the press, 
we have at least six weeks before the end>of the session, and possibly two months 
before the session comes to an end.

The Chairman : Is that a prophecy?
Mr. Fulton : Yes, you can take it for that if you wish. I think the com

mittee should arrange for the hearing of Indian delegates. I move, that in 
addition to any other witnesses to be heard, the committee should call and hear 
evidence from representative Indian delegates on their desires and opinions 
with respect to bill 79. That motion, Mr. Chairman, is very similar to one 
which I made earlier except that I have left out any suggestion as to wffiere the 
delegates should come from, as to how many there should be, so that the hands 
of the committee will not be tied by an expression of opinion in line with the 
motion I presented. I make no suggestion as to whether four, or fourteen, or 
how many delegates should be called, and that is the reason I have purposely 
left out any suggestion of the number wdiich should be heard or where they 
should be called from.

Mr. Bryce: Have you or the minister got any recent applications from any
one who wants to make representations before the committee; and, in asking 
that, I do not want you to go away back over the years, I just want to knowi 
whether any such requests had been received recently, a request asking for the 
right to meet the committee?

85065—3
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The Chairman: Mr. Noseworthy I think has two letters which he wants 
to bring to the attention of the committee.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There have been two requests to me from members of 
this House, as the result of correspondence with them. I have been asked by 
two of the members if it was my intention to invite the Indians to appear before 
this committee. My answer was, it was not; but that that was a matter for 
this committee to decide. I have had no request from any Indians.

Mr. Fulton : There have been no special problems brought forward?
Hon. Mr. Harris : No. There have been representations which have been 

incorporated in our records as we went along since we started.
Mr. Blackmore: It looks as though this might require a certain amount of 

study, Mr. Chairman; I wonder if we should suggest that you should adjourn 
the meeting?

The Chairman : No, no, we are intending to sit until one o’clock.
Mr. Blackmore: The members will want to have a chance to study this, 

don’t you think it should stand?
Mr. Simmons: As the minister stated in respect to this Act, all the objec

tions and submissions made by the Indians and others with respect to bill 79, 
are now before us, together with the report of the conference of representatives 
of the Indians held on February 28, March 1 and March 2 of this year. 
I am of the opinion that the new Indian Act should be put into operation with
out any further delay, and I do respectfully suggest that in view of the clear 
and concise explanations given by the minister and officials of his department 
that it will not be necessary to invite any further witnesses to appear before 
this special committee. Mr. Harris has clearly demonstrated that he brings 
to his duties a truly Christian understanding of the Indians, and his ability to 
deal with them, as well as his evident end earnest desire to do a good job, has 
undoubtedly impressed every member of this committee and in fact every mem
ber of the House. What is even more important, he has succeeded in gaining 
the trust of the Indians themselves and I wish to take this opportunity of 
expressing my appreciation, and to extend my congratulations and compliments 
to the minister for the excellent job lie has done in regard to Indian affairs. 
Now, Mr. Chairman, I would like to move as an amendment to the motion by 
Mr. Fulton, the following:

That—having in mind the desire of the minister to give this Act a 
trial of two years when it will again be considered for amendment, and

Having heard the evidence of the minister and departmental officials 
as to the submissions made by the Indians and others with respect to 
bill 276 of the 1950 session and bill 79 now before us, together with the 
report of the conference with representative Indians held on February 
28, March 1 and 2, 1951, and

Having in mind the desire of this committee to bring into force the 
provisions of bill 79 now before us during the present session of parlia
ment; this committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further considera
tion be given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.

Mr. Fulton: Mr. Chairman, I wish to draw to your attention that what 
purports to be an amendment is a direct negative of my motion and as such is 
out of order. It is not necessary to bring an amendment to obtain an expression 
of opinion, or a so-called amendment, such an expression of opinion can be 
obtained by voting for or against my original motion.

The Chairman : Now, let us see, the motion is that there—
Mr. Bryce: What about Mr. Blaekmore’s motion?
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The Chairman: I have not any motion.
Mr. Bryce: Yes, you have, Mr. Blackmore’s motion that we adjourn.
The Chairman: Well, that is not in writing. The motion is, that in addi

tion to any other witnesses to be heard your committee should call and hear evi
dence from representative Indian delegates on their desires and opinions with 
respect to bill 79. And the amendment appears to be, substitute after “that” of 
the main motion “this committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further consideration be 
given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.” I would think, especially that latter 
clause, would certainly be an amendment.

Mr. Fulton : May I point out the latter clause, the one which you have 
just read, is something which should be considered by way of a resolution when 
the committee has before it for consideration its report to the House. It is, 
in my submission, a direct negative of my motion which is now before the 
committee, that representative Indian delegates should be heard. The resolution 
presented by Mr. Simmons is not to hear Indian delegations but rather that 
this committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now required for 
our purposes ; which is a direct negative of the subject matter of my resolution ; 
and I submit, therefore, it cannot properly be tabled as an amendment.

The Chairman : No, I do not think so. I think your motion is that you 
want to call and hear evidence right now. This amendment is that we don’t 
do it now, but that further consideration be given to the Indian Act in two years 
time. To that extent it is an amendment, and I so rule. That has nothing to 
do with evidence or any representation.

Mr. Fulton: That is a matter which should be considered when we are 
drafting our report to the House. We might make a recommendation in our 
report to the House on a matter of this kind, but it is not a proper subject for 
a motion at this time at all. You have not called a meeting with respect to 
our report to the House.

The Chairman: My ruling is that this is an amendment.
Mr. Fulton : Then, Mr. Chairman, I must protest your ruling.
The Chairman: All those in favour of the amendment? Opposed?
I declare the amendment carried.
Mr. Blackmore: Could we have a recorded vote on that now, Mr. Chair

man?
The Chairman : All right. Please answer as follows: all those in favour 

of the amendments will say “yes”; and those contrary will say “no”.
(Recorded vote was taken at this point.)
Mr. Noseworthy: Will the letter which I placed before the committee on 

the first day of our sessions be read to the committee, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Fulton : Can we have a vote on the motion, Mr. Chairman?
The Chairman : The motion is that the—I thought you were talking about 

a motion to adjourn, Mr. Fulton. The motion as amended? Do you want to 
put that?

Mr. Fulton : I suppose that would be the correct and proper procedure. 
I do not know how it amends my motion.

The Chairman:
This committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 

required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further considera
tion be given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.

All those in favour?
85065—3è
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Mr. Charlton: Did he not suggest a change on the amendment?
The Chairman : Yes; and the amendment was that we strike out all the 

words after “that”, and insert “this committee...” and so on.
Mr. Fulton : We voted on an amendment. I did not hear anything to that 

effect in the amendment and I challenge that we voted to that effect.
The Chairman : The amendment was—
Mr. Fulton : You moved an amendment to the motion which it was not, of 

course ; and now we are having this difficulty.
The Chairman : Your motion was:

This committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes...

Mr. Fulton : All right. Vote on the amendment.
The Chairman : Your motion is that after the w'ord “that” all the words 

be stricken out and the following be substituted therefor.
Mr. Fulton: Who moved that? I did not hear that.
The Chairman: That is your motion.
Mr. Fulton: Whose motion? Not mine.
The Chairman : The amendment is that we amend it by adding this to 

it, and strike out that.
Mr. Fulton : That was never moved !
The Chairman : Now we have this amendment and you have heard the 

amendment. Do you want to have a revote on this matter? You have voted 
on the amendment:

This committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further considera
tion be given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.

Mr. Fulton: I want a vote on the motion.
The Chairman : The motion will be:

That this committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes...

Mr. Noseworthy: Will you read the original motion, please?
The Chairman: The original motion was:

That in addition to any other witnesses to be heard your committee 
should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates on 
their desires and opinions with respect to bill 79.

And the amendment was that we strike out the words after “that”.
Mr. Charlton: Where does that wording appear in the amendment?
The Chairman : The only thing in the amendment is the preamble, as 

given to me.
Mr. Charlton: It was an amendment to the main motion then.
The Chairman: It is the amendment.
Mr. Fulton: We have got ourselves into this fix as a result of your ruling, 

Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Boucher: Mr. Chairman, the amendment carried and we should vote 

on the motion as amended.
The Chairman: As we have it, the first motion is:

That in addition to any other witnesses to be heard, your committee 
should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates on 
their desires and opinions with respect to bill 79.
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And the amendment was that we strike out the words after “that”, and 
insert the clause:

This committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further 
consideration be given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.

That is moved by Mr. Simmons.
Mr. Fulton : The words you have just referred to were not read. I think 

that would be substantiated by a reading of the record.
The Chairman: Would you move that we take up the whole question 

again?
Mr. Fulton: Very well, yes. It has now been clearly proven and shown 

that your ruling wTas in error.
The Chairman: I am trying to facilitate the business of the committee. 

I do not say it is an error at all. I do want to facilitate the wishes of the 
committee and if some of you feel that you were not voting on the proper 
motion and did not understand the motion, then we can re-open it. I do not 
think it is at all necessary. I think that everybody understood exactly what 
he wanted to vote on, and I think that you did too, Mr. Fulton.

Mr. Fulton: That is why I allowed the vote to proceed, because I knew 
it would show just how erroneous your ruling was.

The Chairman: I think that my ruling on the motion as amended will now 
be adopted.

Mr. Fulton : But you cannot rule on that sort of matter, Mr. Chairman. 
That can only be done by a vote of the committee.

Mr. Noseworthy : Mr. Chairman, if you put the motion as amended, you 
must read the original motion plus the amendment, so that the record will show 
how contrary, or to what extent the amendment makes that motion.

The Chairman: The motion was:
That in addition to any other witnesses to be heard your committee 

should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates on 
their desires and opinions with respect to bill 79.

Now, the amendment was that, we strike out the words after “that”.
Mr. Charlton : That never appeared in the amendment.
Mr. Fulton: Is that included in the written amendment which you have 

before you, Mr. Chairman?
The Chairman : The written amendment as it appears before me has a 

preamble, and it has an operative part of which the most important part is—as 
I understood from Mr. Simmons, he did say, or intended to say—that it should 
be stricken out..

Mr. Simmons: I thought it would be clear enough to everybody.
Mr. Bryce: Mr. Chairman, the trouble is this: “Dave” comes here with a 

motion and my friend knows that it is a motion, but he tries, as it were, to make 
it into an amendment.

Mr. Charlton: The one way to settle it, Mr. Chairman, is to have the record 
re-read.

Mr. Bryce: He moves it as an amendment but it does not read as an amend
ment. Of course, it is not relative to the subject.

The Chairman: It is as pertinent as the motion originally made.
Mr. Bryce: That is the trouble. You should leave it- to some of us laymen 

to straighten it out.
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The Chairman : I have before me a typewritten copy of a motion made by 
Mr. Fulton. It is merely the repetition of a motion made on the opening day of 
this committee, with a few lines stricken out.

Mr. Fulton: That is just what I said when I moved it, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Simmons: I would be glad to make these alterations if it would satisfy 

the committee.
Mr. Blackmore: Mr. Chairman, would you entertain a motion to adjourn?
Mr. Jutras: Is it not a fact, Mr. Chairman, that the new amendment has 

been adopted and the decision of the committee has been taken? So there is no 
point in taking a vote on the other resolution, because in effect you would be 
taking a vote on a matter which has been decided already.

Mr. Fulton: That is my point. You were not moving an amendment at all, 
but a direct negative.

Mr. Jutras: That is debatable. You have many motions on many occasions, 
for example, to give the six month hoist. This is for two years, while the other 
would be for six months. In effect it is the same thing, yet it is always accepted.

Mr. Fulton: But it was not moved! as a six month hoist.
Mr. Jutras: It was moved for two years.
Mr. Fulton: My motion was moved to get an expression of opinion on the 

subject of hearing Indian representatives.
Mr. Jutras: But the amendment was to wait two years.
Mr. Fulton: But it was not an amendment, but a direct negative.
The Chairman : Well, I have made a ruling on it.
Mr. Charlton: Mr. Chairman, in view of your ruling, I suggest that we 

take a vote on the main motion now and the record will show who was in 
error.

Mr. Jutras: You are suggesting that we take a vote on the ruling of the 
chairman and not as to whether we should hear representations or not. Your 
suggestion is to that effect?

Mr. Noseworthy : If we are going to vote on the motion as amended, then, 
Mr. Chairman, you must read the motion plus the amendment as made and let 
them stand side by sidle on the record.

The Chairman: They are already on the record half a dozen times during 
this session.

Mr. Fulton: You are still faced with the problem. You have to have some 
motion adopted, now that you have voted on a so-called amendment.

Mr. Jutras: I submit we vote on the motion as amended.
The Chairman : Fine. Is that agreeable? The motion as amended will be:

That this committee is of the opinion that no further evidence is now 
required for our purposes, but that we recommend that further considera
tion be given to the Indian Act in two years’ time.

Mr. Fulton : I was confused. You say “the motion as amended”. We have 
just voted on an amendment so-called.

Mr. Jutras: Well, the only thing to do is to vote on the ruling of the Chair.
Mr. Fulton : The situation we are in is that we have now got to vote on 

the main motion.
The Chairman : The main motion is:

That this committee is of the opinion...
Mr. Fulton : I repeat and insist, Mr. Chairman, that the amendment so 

called did not even contain the words that the motion be amended by doing
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this or that. I contend it was a straight vote on a substantive resolution, and 
that the main motion is still before the committee. So I must ask for a vote 
on the main motion.

The Chairman: What do you have to say, Mr. Simmons?
Mr. Simmons: I mentioned that it was an amendment to the motion made 

by Mr. Fulton.
Mr. Fulton: It was not an amendment as such and it was not presented 

as such.
Mr. Jutras: At the time the amendment was presented, Mr. Fulton did not 

raise the point of order.
Mr. Fulton : Yes I did!
Mr. Jutras: But we did not vote on it at the time. We voted on the 

amendment, and the amendment was accepted by the committee as an 
amendment.

Mr. Fulton : Surely this committee can only vote on a motion as read by 
the Chairman. The Chairman would usually know about the meaning of the 
motion. He did not read the amendment to that effect and the motion was 
amended. We therefore voted on what in effect it is—a substantive resolution. 
You still have a motion before the chair which I presented and which has not 
been voted on, amended, or dealt with, and I am asking that we have a vote 
on the motion.

Mr. Jutras: Is it not a fact that the Chairman always referred to what 
Mr. Simmons raised as an amendment? He accepted it from Mr. Simmons as 
an amendment and ruled on it as an amendment.

Mr. Fulton: The Chairman cannot rule it an amendment if in fact it is not. 
That has been clearly established.

Mr. Noseworthy: You should give us the original motion plus the 
amendment.

The Chairman : If it is agreeable to the committee, and if the committee so 
orders, we will put the motion once more, have it amended once more, and start 
the whole thing over again.

Mr. Wood: That might be the quickest way.
Mr. Gibson : Yes, let us do that.
The Chairman: It has been agreed that I shall again put the motion. It is:

That in addition to any other witnesses to be heard your committee 
should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates on 
their desires and opinions with respect to bill 79.

Now, it has been amended by Mr. Simmons as follows:
That all of the words after “that” be struck out and that the 

following be substituted therefor: This committee is of the opinion 
that no further evidence is now required for our purposes and that we 
recommend that further consideration be given to the Indian Act in two 
years’ time.

Mr. Fulton : On a point of order I would say that is not an amendment; 
it is a direct negative.

The Chairman: I have already ruled that it is an amendment.
Mr. Fulton: I appeal the ruling.
The Chairman: Mr. Fulton is now appealing from the ruling of the Chair 

that this is not a proper amendment. All those in favour of upholding the 
Chairman’s ruling will please say ves?
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Mr. Fulton : May we have a show of hands?
Mr. Blackmore: It should be recorded.
(Chairman’s ruling carried on recorded vote.)
The Chairman: Now, we have disposed of the ruling on the amendment. We 

shall now deal with the amendment to the motion.
I suppose you want that recorded too?
Mr. Fulton: I think we should; it will save time later.
The Chairman: Are you ready for the question?
(Amendment carried on recorded vote.)
Now, we shall deal with the motion as amended.
Do you want this vote recorded?
Mr. Fulton: Carried on division.
Carried.
Hon. Mr. Harris: May I just interrupt long enough to put on the record 

the treaties that Mr. Hatfield was so concerned about. I forgot them. (See 
Appendix B.)

Mr. Applewhaite: Are they in effect?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Well we had a good deal of difficulty in deciding what 

treaties he had in mind. The one that he spoke of by name is here. All that 
it says, is a reference to hunting and fishing as referred to in the Syllyboy case, 
also it provides for them meeting annually for the purpose of swearing allegiance.

The Chairman: Shall the bill carry?
Mr. Fulton: On division.
The Chairman: It is moved by Mr. Wood, seconded by Mr. Welbourn 

that the bill be reprinted as amended.
Carried.
Shall I report the bill to the House?
Mr. Fulton : Mr. Chairman, I think -there are one or two recommendations 

which some members of the committee would be glad to suggest should be 
incorporated in the report to the House. I would like to suggest, therefore, 
that we have a further meeting, at which the report can be considered and 
adopted.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I speak subject to correction but I think the only duty 
of the committee is to report the bill with or without amendment, and that you 
cannot add other matters. Perhaps I am wrong.

The Chairman: That is the usual thing.
Mr. Fulton: Your position is that the committee is not in a position where 

it can make recommendations to the House?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Recommendations should be incorporated as amend

ments to the bill if you want it done that way. This is not a committee to 
investigate Indian affairs, it is a special committee to deal with the bill.

Mr. Noseworthy: Would you read the letter that I gave you? I want 
that on the record and you have not disposed of it.

The Chairman: It is a letter addressed to Mr. J. W. Noseworthy, M.P., 
at the House of Commons, Ottawa, Ontario, and dated April 9, 1951:

Dear Mr. Noseworthy:
We the undersigned Mohawk Six Nation Confederacy Life Chiefs 

on the Lake of Two Mountains Kanesatake desire the privilege of 
appearing before the parliamentary committee set up for the purpose 
of studying Bill No. 79.
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Since we understand that you are a member of that committee we 
will appreciate it if you will ask the committee to give us the right to 
appear before it.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) James Montour—Oka, Que.

Simon K. Simon—Lake of Two Mountains.

That matter has already been disposed of by the motion.
Shall I therefore report the bill to the House?
Agreed.
Mr. Fulton: Is it on the record that the bill was carried on division?
The Chairman: I do not thnk you did that.
Mr. Fulton : I did.
The Chairman: Before we adjourn I think it is only fair, following out 

Mr. Simmons’ suggestion which I regret I overlooked, to say that we appreciate 
very much the minister coming here and so efficiently giving his views and his 
assistance to this committee. I think that would only be fair and that you 
would want me to do so on your behalf. I extend to the minister my sincere 
appreciation for his efforts herein and for his efforts on behalf of the Indians 
in the past several months.

Mr. Blackmore: I believe that would be carried unanimously.

The committee adjourned.
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APPENDIX “A”

WAIVER OF EXEMPTION FROM TAXATION

Form prescribed by the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration pursuant to 
section 14(2) of The Dominion Elections Act, 1938.

(One copy to be retained by the Indian executing the waiver ; 
one copy to be retained by the Indian Superintendent for the reserve 
on which the Indian executing the waiver ordinarly resides.)

Province of

To Wit

In the matter of qualification to vote at 
a Dominion election pursuant to section 
14 of The Dominion Elections Act, 1938.

I,.......................................................................... , the undersigned, a member
of .................................................................... Band of Indians, in the Province
of ...................................................................... , do, for the purposes of (*) sub-
paragraph (ii) of paragraph (/) of subsection 2 of section 14 of the Dominion 
Elections Act, 1938, hereby waive any right I have to any exemption from 
taxation on or in respect of personal property as provided by the Indian Act.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 
...........................day of...................................................... , 19....

SIGNED, SEALED AND ]...............................................................
DELIVERED IN THE I (Signature)

PRESENCE OF f...............................................................
(Address)
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APPENDIX “B”
A. & W. I.

Vol. 31 
P. 229.

22 Nov. 1752.
Enclosure in letter of Governor Hopson to The Right 
Honourable The Earl of Holdernesse 6th of Dec. 1752.

* * *

“Treaty or Articles of Peace and Friendship 
Renewed between

His Excellency Peregrine Thomas Hopson Esquire Captain General and Governor 
in Chief in and over His Majesty’s Province of Nova Scotia or Acadie. 
Vice Admiral of the same and Colonel of one of His Majesty’s Regiments 
of Foot and His Majesty’s Council on behalf of His Majesty.

And
Major Jean Baptiste Cope, chief Sachem of the Tribe of Mick Mack Indians 

Inhabiting the Eastern Coast of the said Province, and Andrew Hadley 
Martin, Gabriel Martin and Francis Jeremiah, Members and Deligates of 
the said Tribe, for themselves and their said Tribe their heirs, and the heirs 
of their heirs forever, Begun made and Concluded in the manner, form and 
Tenor following vizt;

1. It is agreed that the Articles of Submission and Agreement made at 
Boston in New England by the Delegates of the Penobscot Norridgwolk and 
St. John’s Indians, in the year 1725 Ratified & Confirmed by all the Nova Scotia 
Tribes at Annapolis Royal in the Month of June 1725 and lately Renewed with 
Governor Cornwallis at Halifax and Ratified at St. Johns River, now read over 
Explained and Interpreted shall be and are hereby from this time forward 
renewed, reiterated and forever Confirmed by them and their Tribe, and the said 
Indians for themselves and their Tribe and their Heirs aforesaid do make and 
renew the same Solemn Submissions and promises for the strict observance of 
all the Articles therein Contained as at any time heretofore hath been done.

2. That all Transactions during the late War shall on both sides be buried 
in Oblivion with the Hatchet, And that the said Indians shall have all favour, 
Friendship & Protection shown them from this His Majesty’s Government.

3. That the said Tribe shall use their utmost Endeavours to bring in the 
other Indians to Renew and Ratify this Peace, and shall discover and make 
known any attempts or designs of any other Indians or any Enemy whatever 
against His Majesty’s Subjects within this Province so soon as they shall know 
thereof and shall also hinder and Obstruct the same to the utmost of their Power 
and on the other hand If any of the Indians refusing to ratify this Peace shall 
make War upon the Tribe who have now Confirmed the same ; they shall upon 
Application have such aid and assistance from the Government for their defence 
as the Case may require.

4. It is agreed that the said Tribe of Indians shall not be hindered from, 
but have free liberty of Hunting & Fishing as usual and that if they shall think 
a Truck house needfull at the River Chibenaccadie or any other place of their 
resort they shall have the same built and proper Merchandise lodged therein to 
be exchanged for what the Indians shall have to dispose of and that in the mean-
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time the said Indians shall have free liberty to bring for sale to Halifax or any 
other Settlement within this Province, skins, feathers, fowl, fish or any other 
thing they shall have to sell, where they shall have liberty to dispose thereof to 
the best advantage.

5. That a Quantity of bread, flour, and such other Provisions, as can be 
procured, necessary for the Familys, and proportionable to the Number of the 
said Indians, shall be given them half yearly for the time to come; and the same 
regard shall be had to the other Tribes that shall hereafter Agree to Renew 
& Ratify the Peace upon the Terms and Conditions now Stipulated.

6. That to Cherish a good Harmony and mutual Correspondence between 
the said Indians and this Government His Excellency Peregrine Thomas Hopson, 
Esqr. Capt. General & Governor in Chief in & over His Majesty’s Province of 
Nova Scotia or Accadie Vice Admiral of the same & Colonel of One of His 
Majesty’s Regiments of Foot hereby promises on the part of His Majesty that 
the said Indians shall upon the first day of October Yearly, so long as they shall 
Continue in Friendship, Receive Presents of Blankets, Tobacco, some Powder & 
Shott, and the said Indians promise once every year upon the said first of 
October to Come by Themselves or their Delegates and Receive the said Presents 
and Renew their Friendship and Submissions.

7. That the Indians shall use their best Endeavours to save the Lives & 
Goods of any People shipwrecked on this Coast where they resort and shall 
Conduct the People saved to Halifax with their Goods, and a Reward adequate 
to the Salvadge shall be given them.

8. That all Disputes whatsoever they may happen to arise between the 
Indians now at Peace and others His Majesty’s Subjects in this Province shall 
be tryed in His Majesty’s Courts of Civil Judicature, where the Indians shall 
have the same benefits, Advantages and Privileges as any others of His Majesty’s 
Subjects.

In Faith & Testimony whereof, the Great Seal of the Province is hereunto 
Appended, and the Partys to these Presents have hereunto interchangeably Set 
their Hands in the Council Chamber at Halifax this 22nd day of Novr. 1752 in 
the 26th Year of His Majesty’s Reign.

P. T. Hopson, 
Chas. Lawrence, 
Benj. Green, 
Jno. Salusbury, 
Willm. Steele,
Jno. Collier.

his
Jean Baptiste x Cope, 

mark
his

Audree Hadley x Martin, 
mark

his
Francois x Jeremie, 

mark
his

Gabriel x Martin, 
mark

Certified a true copy of the record copy from the Colonial Records Office, London, 
England, in the Public Archives at Ottawa.

(Sgd) G. M. Matheson 
In Charge of Records 
Department of Indian Affairs. 

15th Aug. 1928.
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No. 239.

Articles of Submission and Agreement made at Boston, in New England, 
by Sanquaaram alias Loran Arexus, François Xavier and Meganumbe, dele
gates from Penobscott, Naridgwack, St. Johns, Cape Sables and other tribes 
inhabiting within His Majesty’s territories of Nova Scotia or New England.

Whereas His Majesty King George by concession of the Most Christian King, 
made at the Treaty of Utrecht, is become the rightful possessor of the Province of 
Nova Scotia or Acadia according to its ancient boundaries : We, the said 
Sanquaaram alias Loron Arexus, François Xavier and Meganumbe, delegates 
from the said tribes of Penobscott, Naridgwack, St. Johns, Cape Sables and other 
tribes inhabiting within His Majesty’s said territories of Nova Scotia or Acadia 
and New England, do in the name and behalf of the said tribes we represent, 
acknowledge His said Majesty King George’s jurisdiction and dominion over 
the territories of the said Province of Nova Scotia or Acadie, and make our 
submission to His said Majesty in as ample a manner as we have formerly done 
to the Most Christian King.

And we further promise on behalf of the said tribes we represent that the 
Indians shall not molest any of his Majestie’s subjects or their dependants in 
their settlements already made or lawfully to be made, or in their carrying on 
their traffick and other affairs within the said Province.

That if there happens any robbery or outrage committed by any of the 
Indians, the tribe or tribes they belong to shall cause satisfaction and restitution 
to be made to the parties injured.

That the Indians shall not help to convey away any soldiers belonging to 
His Majestie’s forts, but on the contrary shall bring back any soldier they shall 
find endeavouring to run away.

That in case of any misunderstanding, quarrel or injury between the English 
and the Indians no private revenge shall be taken, but application shall be made 
for redress according to His Majestie’s laws.

That if the Indians have made any prisoners belonging to the Government 
of Nova Scotia or Acadie during the course of the war they shall be released at 
or before the ratification of this treaty.

That this treaty shall be ratified at Annapolis Royal.
Dated at the Council Chamber in Boston, in New England, this fifteenth 

day of December, Anno Domini one thousand seven hundred and twenty-five, 
Anno'q. Regni Regis Georgii> Magnae Britanniae, &c., Duoddecimo.

Sanquaaram (totem) alias Loron. [L.S.] 
Arexus (totem). [L.S.]
Francois Xavier (totem). [L.S.j
Meganumbe (totem). [L.S.]

Attests: J. Willard, Secry.

We, the underwritten Chiefs and others of the St. Johns, Cape Sables and 
other tribes of Indians inhabiting within this His Majesty’s Province of Nova 
Scotia or Acadia having had the several articles of the within written Instrument 
(being a true copy of what was signed in our behalf by Sanquaaram alias Loron 
Arexus, François Xavier and Maganumbe, our delegates at the Treaty of Peace 
concluded at Boston) distinctly read over, faithfully interpreted and by us well

Signed, sealed and delivered in the' 
presence of the Great and Gen
eral Court or Assembly of the 
Province of the Massachusetts 
Bay.



294 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

understood, do hereby for ourselves and in behalf of our respective tribes consent 
to ratifie and confirm all the within mentioned articles and that the same shall 
be binding to us and our heirs forever to all intents and purposes.

In Witness Whereof, we have signed, sealed and delivered these presents 
to the Honourable Lieut.-Governor in the presence of several officers belonging 
to His Majestie’s troops and other gentlemen underwritten.

Done at the Fort of Annapolis Royal, in Nova Scotia, this thirteenth day 
of May, in the first year of the reign of Our Sovereign Lord, George the Second, 
by the Grace of God, of Great Britain, France and Ireland, King, Defender of 
the Faith, &c., Annoq. Domini, 1728.

In the presence of:
Frs. Aldridge, St. Johns River Indians.
Hen. Daniell, Ignace, (totem) } fL.S.l
Rey. Nugent, Michael, (totem) ( Chiefs. fL.S-1
Otho Hamilton, Pierre x Paul, fL.S.l
Richard Bull, [L.S. |

Augustine x Grégoire,Jno. Handfield, | L.S. ]
Robert Wroth, Captain (totem) Moses, fL.S.l
Chas. Aldridge, Guilleaume, X fL.S.l
L. Natts, Barnaby, (totem), fL.S.l
Saml. Cottnam, Francis (totem) de Salle, [L.S.]
F. Mangean, Fils de Nepavomte,
Joseph Bissell, François (totem), fL.S.l
Wm. Armstrong, Michael (totem), [L.S.]

François x Germain,
Francis de Salle

[L.S. ]

(totem), }- Chiefs.
Joseph (totem), J

fL.S.]

Bernard, x fL.S.l
Joseph (totem) Salle, [L.S.]
Mista (totem) Tagamish, fL.S.l
Paul (totem), fL.S.l
Dennis, fL.S.l
Gipsies, fL.S.l
François, x fL.S.l
Joseph (totem) Ogster, fL.S.l
Joseph x St. Aube, fL.S.l
François (totem), fL.S.l
Emanuel. [ L.S. J

Annapolis Royal, Sept. 24th, 1728.
Signum

x Charles Mandidupkike, [L.S.]
Chief Sachem, of the whole Tribe 

of St. Johns Indians.
Jacques x mon Roussem, [L.S.]
Oheuire Ohevourn, [L.S.]
Grégoire x —, [L.S.]

poine naouer
Ketoudaskesse Martin (totem) [L.S.] 

his rot
Nepum (totem) Occile. [L.S.]

mark
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Halifax, N.S., 30th September, 1886.

I certify that the foregoing is a true copy of a treaty made at Boston on the 
fifteenth day of December, A.D. 1725, with the delegates from the Indian tribes 
of Penobscott, Naridgwack, St. John, Cape Sable and other tribes, with the 
ratification on the back thereof at Annapolis Royal, dated the 30th day of May, 
A.D. 1728, now in possession of the Government of Nova Scotia.

THOMAS B. AKINS,
Comviissioner of Public Records, Province of Nova Scotia.

Articles of Submission and Agreement made at Boston, in New England, 
by Sanquaaram alias Loron Erexus, François Xavier and Maganucbe, delegates 
from the tribes of Penobscott, Naridgwalk, St. Johns, Cape Sables, and other 
tribes of the Indians inhabiting within his Majestie’s territories of Nova Scotia 
and New England.

Whereas, Mis Majestie King George, by the concession of the Most Christian 
King made at the Treaty of Utrecht, is become the rightful possessor of the 
Province of Nova Scotia or Accadie, according to its ancient boundaries: We, 
the said Sanquaaram alias Loron Erexus, François Xavier and Maganucbe, 
delegates from the said tribes of Penobscott, Naridgwalk, St. Johns, Cape Sables 
and other tribes inhabiting within his Majestie’s said territories of Nova Scotia 
or Accadie and New England, do, in the name and behalf of the said tribes we 
represent, acknowledge His said Majestie King George’s jurisdiction and 
dominion over the territories of said Province of Nova Scotia or Accadie, and 
make our submission to His said Majestie in as ample a manner as we have 
formerly done to the Most Christian King.

And we further promise, in behalf of the said tribes we represent, that the 
Indians shall not molest any of His Majestie’s subjects or their dependants in 
their settlements already or lawfully to be made, or in their carrying on their 
trade and other affairs within said Province.

That if there happens any robbery or outrage committed by any of the 
Indians the tribe or tribes they belong to shall cause satisfaction and restitution 
to be made to the parties injured.

That the Indians shall not help to convey away any soldiers belonging to His 
Majestie’s forts, but on the contrary, shall bring back any soldier they shall find 
endeavouring to run away.

That in any case of any misunderstanding, quarrell or injury between the 
English and the Indians no private revenge shall be taken, but application shall 
be made for redress according to His Majesty’s laws.

That if the Indians have made any prisoners belonging to the Government 
of Nova Scotia or Accadie during the course of war they shall be released at or 
before the ratification of this treaty.

That this treaty shall be ratified at Annapolis Royall.

Dated at the Council Chamber at Boston, in New England, this fifteenth day 
of December, An. Dom., one thousand seven hundred and twenty-five. Annoq. 
Ri Ris Georgii Mag., Britan, &c., Duodecimo.
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I, Joannes Pedousaghtigh, Chief of the Tribe of Chinecto Indians, for myself 
and in behalf of my Tribe, my heirs and their heirs forever, and we, François 
Aurodowish, Simon Sactawino and Jean Baptiste Maddouanhook * * * * 
deputys from the Chiefs of the St. Johns, Indians and invested by them with full 
power for that purpose, do in the most solemn manner renew the above articles 
of agreement and submission, and every article thereof, with His Excellency 
Edward Cornwallis, Esquire, Capt. Gener’l and Governor in Chief in and over 
His Majestie’s Province of Nova Scotia or Accadie, Vice-Admiral of the same, 
Colonel in His Majestie’s service and one of His bed chamber. In witness 
whereof, I, the said Joannes Pedousaghtigh, have subscribed this treaty and 
affixed my seal, and we the said Françoise Aurodowish, Simon Sactawino and 
Jean Battiste Maddouanhook * * * in behalf of the chiefs of the Indian
Tribes we represent, have subscribed and affixed our seals to the same, and 
engage that the said Chief shall ratifie this treaty at St. Johns. Done in Chibucto 
Harbour the fifteenth of August, one thousand seven hundred and forty-nine.

In presence of:
L. E. Hopson,
T. Mascabene,
Robt. Ellison,
James T. Mebieb,
Chas. Lawbence,
Ed. How,
John Gobham,
Benj. Gbeen,
John Salusbuey,
Hugh Davidson,
Wm. Steele.

Joannes Pedousaghtigh, (totem) [L.S.]
Fbancois Aubodowish, (totem) [L.S.]
Simon Sactawino, (totem) [L.S.]
Jean Battiste Maddouanhook, (totem) [L.S.]

The Articles of Peace on the other side, concluded at Chebucto, the fifteenth 
of August, one thousand seven hundred and fourty-nine, with His Excellency 
Edward Cornwallis, Esqr., Capt.. General, Governour and Commander in Chief 
of His Majests Province of Nova Scotia or Accadie, and signed by our deputies, 
having been communicated to us by Edward How, Esqr., one of His Majes*” 
Council for said Province, and faithfully interpreted to us by Madame De 
Bellisle, inhabitant of this river, nominated by us for that purpose. We the 
Chiefs and Captains of the River St. Johns and places adjacent do for our
selves and our different Tribes conform and ratify the same to all intents 
and purposes. Given under our hands at the River St. Johns this fourth day of 
September, one thousand seven hundred and fourty-nine, in the presence of the 
under written witnesses.

Ed. How, of his Majesty’s Council.
Nath. Donnell,
John Weabe,

> Members of the Council for Nova Scotia.
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Joseph Winniett, 
John Wenn, 
Robert McKoun, 
Matt. Winniett, 
John Phillipps.

Michell (totem) Narreyones, Chief,
Nnola (totem) Nequin, Capt.,
François (totem) De Xewier Archibane Margillie,
Pierre (totem) Alexander Margillie,
Augusta (totem) Meyawet, Maitré Clef de la Rio.,
François (totem) Mayawyawet, Maitre Serure Dt.,
Rene (totem) Neyum,
Neptune (totem) Pierre Paul, Chief of Capneyneidy,
Suapa (totem) Papaulonet,
François (totem) Gormam, Capt.,
Pierre (totem) Bennoit, Capt.,
François (totem) Drino, Capt.,
Rene (totem) fils Dambrous, Capt.

Halifax, Nova Scotia, 30th September, 1886.

I certify that the foregoing document is a true copy and a facsimile of the 
original treaty written on parchment, made at Boston, on the 15th December, 
1725, and the renewal of the same by the Indian deputies, at Halifax, Nova 
Scotia (Chebucto) on the 15th August, 1749. Also, the ratification thereof by 
the Chiefs and Captains of the Tribes at the River St. John, on the 4th Sep
tember, 1749. Indorsed thereon. In possession of the Government of Nova 
Scotia.

THOMAS B. AKINS,
Commr. Public Records, Nova Scotia.

By the parties to these Articles: the following Article is unanimously and 
reciprocally agreed upon for the more effectual preservation of the peace: That 
if any hostility shall be committed or offered to be committed by any Indians on 
any of the English subjects the Tribes who have entered into and ratified the 
treaty shall furnish and supply fifty Indians with a Captain of their own and the 
English two hundred and fifty, and so in proportion a greater or lesser number 
as the occasion shall require. The forces to be paid and subsisted by the 
English and under the conduct of such a General Officer as the English 
Governour may judge proper to pursue such refractory Indians either by sea 
or land and compell them to live peaceably and quietly with their neighbours. 
And if any other Tribes of Indians shall make warr upon any of the Tribes 
now enter’d into peace, in such a case the English shall assist them att their 
own cost and charge with the like proportion of men as may be necessary.

85065—4
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Done att the Conference att Casco Bay, this twenty-fifth day of July, 
in the thirteenth year of the reign of Our Sovereign Lord King George, Annoque 
Domini, 1727.

In presence of:
Natt. Paine,
Thom. Berry,
John Quincey,
Same. Willard,
Joseph White,
Stepn. Eastwick,
John Alden,
Amos. Turner,
Ed. Shove,
Johnson Harman,
Jeremiah Moulton,
Richard Bourn,
Stepn. Minott,
Job Lewis,
Thom. Smith,
John Smith,
Joseph Heath,
Henry Philipps,
John Fitch,
Cyprian Jeffry,
Joan Giles,
Saml. Jordan,
Joseph Bane,
Peter Wears,
John Wainwriqht, Clerk Con.

1

Lieut.-Govem’r of the Massacht’s Bay,
WILLM. DUMMER. 

Lieut.-Gov’r of New Hampshire,
[L.S.]

J. WENTFORTH. [L.S.1
Comm’rs for the Govern’t of Nova Scotia,

T. MASCARENE.
Wowenock.

his

[L.S.]

Woosszau (totem) Raboonett, 
mark, 
his

[L.S.]

Quinoise (totem), 
mark, 

his

[L.S.]

Nemadgeen (totem), 
mark.

Ossau Werramett, his son, 
his

[L.S.]

Sauwerra (totem) Mett, 
mark.

Arresguntacook.
his

[L.S.]

Auyau (totem) Mowett, 
mark, 

his

[L.S.]

Baquaha (totem) At, 
mark, 
his

[L.S.]

Soussack (totem) 
mark.

Aduawandoct’s son Sachem of 
Pegewahett. 

his

[L.S.]

Schowoss (nia), 
mark, 
his

[L.S.]

Maguaie (totem) Wadeo, 
mark, 

his

[L.S.]

Baiaunum (totem) Baumett, 
mark.

Penobscott.
his

[L.S.]

Egerremett (totem) 
mark, 

his

[L.S.1

Joseph (totem) 
mark.

[L.S.]
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his
Stawneeress (totem) [L.S.]

mark, 
his

Weguehress (totem) A O Hoam [L.S.]
mark, 

his
François (totem) Xavier, [L.S.]

mark, 
his

Ahenguid (totem) [L.S.]
mark, 

his
Arexis (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
his

Batteremen (totem), Secretary, [L.S.]
mark, 

his
François (totem) Xavier, Jr., [L.S.]

mark, 
his

Nudau (totem) Kengeek, [L.S.]
mark.

Norrigewocks.
his

Soussock (totem) 2nd Chief, [L.S.]
mark.

his
Nagatwig alias (totem) Capt. John [L.S.] 

mark, 
his

Medock (totem) Awando, [L.S.]
mark, 

his
Oguk (totem) Tando, [L.S.]

mark, 
his

Edall (totem) Weeno, [L.S.]
mark, 
his

John (totem) Negon, [L.S.]
mark, 

his
Booreez (totem) [L.S.]

mark, 
his

Moxut (totem), Chief Sachem, [L.S.]
mark, 

his
Weworna (totem), alias Sheepscott 

mark.
John [L.S.]

his
Savatin (totem), [L.S.]

mark.



SPECIAL COMMITTEE
If

300

his
Eriemanekeck (totem), ÏL.S.J

mark.
Ameroscogin.

his
Saaroon (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
Penobscott.

his
Augustin (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
his

Major (totem) Victor, [L.S.]
mark.

his
AetcoX (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
his

Umpowreeck (totem), L.S.[
mark.

his
Tom all (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
his

Pattere (totem) Men, [L.S.]
mark.

his
Erreman (totem) Meek, [L.S.]

mark.
Penobscott.

his
Wenon (totem) Gonett, [L.S.]

mark.
his

Espeque (totem) Haut, [L.S.]
mark.

his
Saquaram, alias Loron (totem), [L.S.]

mark.
his

Lovts (totem), [L.S.]
mark.

his
Caesar (totem) Moxes, [L.S.]

mark.

Halifax, Nova Scotia, September 30th, 1886
The foregoing is a true copy and a facsimile of the original Articles of agree

ment with the Indians, done at the Conference at Casco Bay, on the 25th July, 
A.D. 1727, in possession of the Government of Nova Scotia. The original docu
ment is written on parchment, and contains seals attached to the signatures.

THOS. B. AKINS,
Comr. of Public Records, Nova Scotia.
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